Copyright is owned by the Author of the thesis. Permission is given for a copy to be downloaded by an individual for the purpose of research and private study only. The thesis may not be reproduced elsewhere without the permission of the Author.

Using intermittent fasting and a ketogenic diet to improve nutritional and clinical outcomes in long-stay, hospitalised canine spinal patients

A thesis presented in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of

# **Doctor of Philosophy**

in

# **Veterinary Science**

at Massey University, Manawatū, New Zealand

Yuet-Ming Becca Leung

### Abstract

A high prevalence of malnutrition occurs in human hospitals and has been associated with detrimental consequences. By comparison, very little is known in veterinary patients. Additionally, while underfeeding can lead to poorer outcomes, overfeeding hospital patients also causes negative effects, to the extent that purposeful caloric restriction has been touted as an ideal feeding regimen. Both caloric restriction and intermittent fasting (IF) have gained interest as therapeutic feeding regimens for several diseases, including neuronal injury.

The aim of this thesis was to explore hospital nutrition and IF in dogs. Firstly, the prevalence of malnutrition and body composition changes were determined in longstay hospitalised patients. Results showed that most patients lost weight during hospitalisation, mainly from muscle. Additionally, body and muscle condition scoring did not accurately measure changes in composition, particularly in lean dogs. So predictive equations of body composition using morphometry in lean dogs were created. While feasible, it was discovered that breed-specific equations are needed, limiting its use.

Then, the metabolic and immunological effects of IF in healthy dogs were examined. Results showed that IF on a high-fat (HF) diet increased blood ketones and decreased leptin and ghrelin concentration. Also, a reduction in immunity occurred when the dogs were fasted after eating the low-fat diet, but not with the HF diet. Furthermore, ketone kinetics indicated that increasing the fasting duration from 24 to 48 hours caused highly variable responses amongst the dogs. Therefore, the beneficial effects of IF may be dependent on the individual. Finally, an IF regimen using a HF diet was applied in hospitalised dogs recovering from spinal injury. Results showed that the regimen was practical and reduced body weight loss. Also, higher fasted ketone concentrations were associated with shorter hospital durations in dogs that lost more weight.

In summary, long-stay hospitalised dogs lose a substantial amount of muscle. Also, a HF diet fed intermittently can increase ketone concentrations and may benefit patients with spinal cord injury. However, more work is needed to better understand what influences the variation in ketogenesis and utilisation in healthy and diseased dogs, and test the effects in a larger study population.

## Acknowledgments

The journey to complete a doctoral thesis is truly an endeavour and one that takes a village. First and foremost, I would like to thank my supervisors Dr. Nick Cave and Dr. Timothy Wester. Thank you, Nick, for sharing your passion for science and for constantly challenging me. I am grateful for this intellectual journey that has often required me to go down the path less taken. Thank you, Tim, for your sensibility, pragmatism, and constant encouragement, especially towards the end of the marathon. Both of your mentorships have crafted the researcher I am today and for that, I will be always be grateful.

I would also like to thank Dr. Axel Heiser, Dr. Pat Edwards and Dr. Kristene Gedye for sharing their expertise. Axel, no matter how busy you were, you were always willing to help. Thank you for teaching me everything I needed to know about flow cytometry and for letting me commandeer your bench space from time to time. Thank you, Pat, for sharing your laboratory and expertise on NMR, you were always so patient and helpful in answering all of my questions. Also, thank you Kristene for helping me with my assays. I knew I could always come to you to ask you something about almost anything.

There are also those who sacrificed early mornings, late evenings and weekends to help me make up diets, feed, and collect samples. Thank you, Bex Owen, for all that you have done, which is a lot. I am extremely grateful for your unwavering willingness to help and positive attitude. You are definitely the best dog cuddler around! Thank you also Brittnee Southland. Nothing was ever a problem and you were always accommodating and dependable. You both are amazing, and I am very thankful to have shared with journey with you.

Lastly, I would also like to thank my family who has been my inspiration my whole life. For my parents who always taught me not be afraid of working hard, and to always do the best I can. For my sister, who I have always admired, and who always supports me on whatever path I take. Finally, to my husband Javier, who has been my rock – thank you for always making me laugh and for being my biggest supporter of all.

List of figures	xiii
List of tables	xv
List of abbreviations	xvii
Chapter 1	1
Literature Review	1
1.1 Malnutrition during hospitalisation: a human and animal concern	1
1.2 The very start: definitions and determining a patient's nutritional status	2
1.2.1 Nutritional screening and nutritional assessments	2
1.2.2 The cause and effect conundrum	7
1.3 Prevalence of malnutrition and its association with negative prognoses	7
1.3.1 Infections and wound healing	9
1.3.1.1 Nutrition and immunity	9
1.3.1.2 Malnutrition, hospital-acquired infections and wound healing	11
1.3.2 Length of stay and mortality	12
1.4. Nutritional intervention studies	15
1.4.1 Human nutrition interventions	15
1.4.2 Veterinary nutrition interventions	16
1.4.3 Hyperglycaemia and the perils of overfeeding	17
1.5 The loss of muscle mass during hospitalisation	19
1.5.1 Nutritional and non-nutritional causes of muscle loss in hospitalised patients	21
1.5.1.1 Physiological adaptation to short-term fasting and prolonged starvation	21
1.5.1.2 The effect of disease and injury on muscle loss	23
1.5.1.3 The vicious circle of inactivity	25
1.5.2 Summary of muscle loss in hospital patients	25
1.6 The other side of the coin: the potential benefits of intermittent fasting	26
1.6.1 Adaptive fasting physiology: lipolysis and fatty acid metabolism	26
1.6.1.1 Ketogenesis	28
1.6.1.2 Regulation of Ketogenesis	30
1.6.1.3 Special properties of medium-chain fatty acids	31
1.6.2 Intermittent fasting in canids	31
1.6.3 Intermittent fasting during a disease state	32
1.6.3.1 Diseases where caloric restriction or intermittent fasting may be beneficial	34
1.6.3.1.1 Diabetes	34
1.6.3.1.2 Ischemic injury	35
1.6.3.1.3 Neuronal injury	36
1.6.3.2 Proposed mechanisms	37

# Table of Contents

1.7 Conclusion and thesis aims	39
1.8 References	41
Chapter 2	77
Body composition changes in long-stay hospitalised canine patients	77
2.1 Introduction	77
2.2 Materials and Methods	78
2.2.1 Historical clinical records collection	78
2.2.2 Assessment of body composition changes in hospitalised dogs	79
2.2.2.1 Deuterium analysis	80
2.2.2.2 Total body water	81
2.2.2.3 Fat-free mass (FFM) and fat mass (FM)	82
2.2.2.4 Body and muscle condition, caloric intake, disease state and activity	82
2.2.3 Statistics	83
2.3 Results	84
2.3.1 Historical clinical records	84
2.3.2 Assessment of body composition changes in hospitalised dogs	87
2.4 Discussion	93
2.5 Conclusion	96
2.6 References	97
Chapter 3	105
Creation of predictive equations of body composition in lean dogs	105
3.1 Chapter introduction	105
3.2 Study Introduction	106
3.3 Materials and methods	108
3.3.1 Dogs	108
3.3.2 Body weight and morphometry	109
3.3.3 Body composition estimation	110
3.3.3.1 Deuterium analysis	110
3.3.3.2 Total body water	111
3.3.3.3 Fat-free mass and fat mass	111
3.3.4 Statistical analysis	112
3.3.4.1 Morphometry	112
3.3.4.2 Estimated skeletal mass and lean soft tissue mass	113
3.3.4.3 Predicted fat-free mass and lean soft tissue mass and associations with meas variables	ured 113
3.3.4.4 Body condition score derived variables	114
3.4 Results	114
3.4.1 Body condition scores, fat-free mass and fat mass	114

3.4.2 Estimated skeletal size, skeletal mass and lean soft tissue	115
3.4.3 Predicted FFM and leanST	117
3.4.4 Ratios of FFM and leanST to skeletal size and skeletal mass	120
3.4.5 BCS-derived variables	123
3.5 Discussion	123
3.6 Chapter Conclusions	128
3.7 References	129
Chapter 4	135
The metabolic and hormonal effects of intermittent fasting in healthy dogs	135
4.1 Introduction	135
4.2 Materials and methods	137
4.2.1 Development and optimisation of a canine plasma NMR-based metabolomics	assay 137
4.2.2 Metabolic and hormonal effects of intermittent fasting in healthy dogs	137
4.2.2.1 β-hydroxybutyrate, glucose, and metabolomics	143
4.2.2.2 Endocrinology	143
4.2.3 Statistical analysis	144
4.2.3.1 Metabolomics	144
4.2.3.2 Modeling	145
4.3 Results	146
4.3.1 Development and optimisation of a canine plasma NMR-based metabolomics	assay 146
4.3.2 Metabolic and hormonal effects of intermittent fasting in healthy dogs	148
4.3.2.1 Intake, body weight and activity	149
4.3.2.2 Metabolomics	150
4.3.2.3 β-hydroxybutyrate assayed via kit and NMR	152
4.3.2.4 Lactate and alanine via NMR	154
4.3.2.5 Glucose	155
4.3.2.6 Endocrinology: Insulin, HOMA, leptin and ghrelin	156
4.4 Discussion	160
4.5 Conclusion	164
4.6 References	165
Chapter 5	175
The immunological effects of intermittent fasting in healthy dogs	175
5.1 Introduction	175
5.2 Materials and methods	176
5.2.1 Development and optimisation of a canine flow-cytometric immune assay	176

5.2.2 Development and optimisation of a [ <sup>3</sup> H]-thymidine incorporation assay	180
5.2.3 Immune effects of intermittent fasting in healthy dogs	180
5.2.4 Statistical analysis	181
5.3 Results	182
5.3.1 Development and optimisation of a canine flow-cytometric immune assay	182
5.3.2 Development and optimisation of a [ <sup>3</sup> H]-thymidine incorporation assay	184
5.3.3 Immune effects of intermittent fasting in healthy dogs	185
5.4 Discussion	190
5.5 Conclusion	193
5.6 References	195
Chapter 6	201
Ketone kinetics in healthy dogs fed once-daily or every-other-day	201
6.1 Introduction	201
6.2 Material and Methods	202
6.2.1 Infusion and bolus solution preparation	204
6.2.2 Sample preparation	205
6.2.3 Analysis	206
6.2.4 Calculations	207
6.2.5 Statistics	210
6.3 Results	211
6.4 Discussion	216
6.5 Conclusions	220
6.6 References	221
Chapter 7	227
Intermittent fasting using a ketogenic diet in recovering canine spinal patients	227
7.1 Introduction	227
7.2 Materials and Methods	228
7.2.1 Statistics	231
7.3 Results	234
7.4 Discussion	242
7.5 Conclusions	246
7.6 References	247
Chapter 8	253
Overview and concluding remarks	253
8.1 Thesis overview	253
8.2 Concluding remarks	259
8.3 References	262

271
293
& 5) 295
334
l study 335

# List of figures

Figure 1-1. The ketogenesis pathway displaying the formation of acetoacetate, $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate,
and acetone
Figure 2-1. Bar graph of the duration of hospital stay for sixty dogs at Massey University's
Veterinary Teaching Hospital
Figure 2-2. Correlation between body weight change (%) and duration of hospitalisation (days) in
sixty dogs at Massey University's Veterinary Teaching Hospital
Figure 2-3. Correlation between body fat mass (expressed as % of body weight) and body
condition scores at admission
Figure 2-4. Correlation between body fat mass (expressed as % of body weight) and body
condition scores at discharge
Figure 3-1. Association between body condition score and body fat, calculated from measured fat-
free mass, as a percentage of body weight in 20 working farm dogs115
Figure 3-2. Principal component score plot derived from analysis of six morphometric
measurements
Figure 3-3. Associations between (A) measured and predicted fat-free mass and (B) estimated
and predicted lean soft tissue in 20 working farm dogs
Figure 3-4. Boxplots of the ratio of fat-free mass to skeletal size measured in seven heading and
13 Huntaway dogs
Figure 4-1. Comparison of $^{1}\text{H}$ NMR spectra of the same canine plasma sample obtained by protein
precipitation using acetonitrile and methanol
Figure 4-2. Comparison of the region of <sup>1</sup> H NMR spectra associated with $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate in the
same canine plasma sample after protein precipitation using acetonitrile and methanol $\ldots 148$
Figure 4-3. Orthogonal partial least square with discriminant analysis (OPLS-DA) plot illustrating
the effect of three feeding regimen on the plasma metabolome of 10 dogs
Figure 4-4. Fasted plasma $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate in 10 dogs fed daily and intermittently fasted152
Figure 4-5. A Bland Altman comparison plot of $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate concentrations as assayed by
the colorimetric kit and by nuclear magnetic resonance (NMR)
Figure 4-6. Fasted plasma lactate and alanine in 10 dogs fed daily and intermittently fasted 155
Figure 4-7. Fasted plasma glucose in 10 dogs fed daily and intermittently fasted

Figure 4-8. Fasted serum insulin and HOMA score in 10 dogs fed daily and intermittently fasted
Figure 4-9. Fasted serum leptin and ghrelin in 10 dogs fed daily and intermittently fasted
Figure 5-1. Uncompensated and compensated flow cytometry graphs of leucocyte separation from
canine whole blood
Figure 5-2. The mean cell counts per minute obtained for each mitogen stimulant during the [ <sup>3</sup> H]-
thymidine incorporate optimisation assay
Figure 5-3. A representative plot displaying the flow cytometry scatter properties of leukocytes. 186
Figure 5-4. Differences in immune parameters in 10 dogs fed daily and intermittently fasted 189
Figure 5-5. Reproduced figure of leptin concentrations from Chapter 4
Figure 6-1. Two-accessible-pool model of acetoacetate and $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate turnover. Adapted
from Bougneres and Ferre <sup>16</sup>
Figure 6-2. The mean ( $\pm$ SE) plasma enrichment of ${}^{13}C_2$ acetoacetate (M+2) and ${}^{13}C_4$ $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate (M+4) in eight healthy dogs in a crossover study design
Figure 6-3. Rates of total ketone synthesis in eight healthy dogs undergoing a once-daily and every-other-day feeding on a high-fat diet in a crossover study design
Figure 6-4. Correlation between the rate of total ketone synthesis and plasma ketone concentrations in eight healthy dogs undergoing once-daily and every-other-day feeding on a high-fat diet in a crossover study design
Figure 7-1. Correlation between body weight change (%) and duration of hospitalisation (days) in 18 dogs recovering from spinal disease
standard hospital diet twice-daily or a high-fat ketogenic diet fed once-daily
Figure 7-3. Duration of hospitalisation in spinal dogs fed a standard hospital diet fed twice-daily (n=10) or a high-fat ketogenic diet fed once-daily

## List of tables

Table 1-1. The nutrition screening risk factors as recommended from the WSAVA Nutritional
Assessment Guidelines
Table 2-1. Final diagnoses of dogs seen at Massey University's Veterinary Teaching Hospital's
referral service between November 2013 to March 2014
Table 2-2. Final diagnoses of dogs recruited for body composition analysis
Table 2-3. Activity, caloric intake per day, physical status score, body weight, body condition score,
muscle condition score and body composition at admission and discharge of 23 long-stay
hospitalised dogs
Table 2-4. Multiple regression models for factors associated with changes in body weight, fat-free
mass, and fat mass in hospitalised dogs
Table 3-1. Morphometric measurements taken from working farm dogs
Table 3-2. Morphometric measurements for 20 working farm dogs, and eigenvalues obtained from
principal component analysis for the first and second principal components (PC) $116$
Table 3-3. Final linear regression models for factors associated with measured fat-free mass and
estimated lean soft tissue in 20 working farm dogs
Table 3-4. Regression models for association between ratios of predicted fat-free mass or lean soft
tissue mass to skeletal size or mass and ratios of measured FFM or estimated leanST to skeletal
size or mass in 20 working farm dogs
Table 3-5. Final regression models for variables associated with the ratio of measured fat-free
mass or estimated lean soft tissue to skeletal size in 20 working farm dogs
Table 4-1. The nutrient profile of the low-fat commercial diet and the modified high-fat diet. $\dots 141$
Table 4-2. Food intake, change in body weight, and activity in 10 dogs fed daily and intermittently
fasted on a low-fat and a high-fat diet150
Table 4-3. Concentrations of $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate, lactate alanine and glucose, and the results of the
linear mixed effect models, of 10 dogs fed daily and intermittently fasted on a low-fat (IF LF) and
a high-fat diet (IF HF)
Table 4-4. Concentrations of insulin, Homeostatic Model Assessment (HOMA), leptin and ghrelin,
and the results of the linear mixed effect models, of 10 dogs fed daily and intermittently fasted on
a low-fat and a high-fat diet
Table 5-1. Concentrations of pHrodo™ Staphylococcus aureus Bioparticles™ conjugates and
dihydrorhodamine (DHR)123 markers used for the optimisation of flow cytometry assay

Table 5-2. Activity of phagocytic cells in 10 dogs fed daily, intermittently fasted on a low-fat and
intermittently fasted on a high-fat diet (IF HF)188
Table 6-1. The macronutrient content of a high-fat diet containing medium-chain triglycerides fed
to eight healthy dogs in a crossover study design
Table 6-2. Fasted ketone kinetics in a two-accessible pool model with eight healthy dogs
undergoing a once-daily and every-other-day feeding regimen on a high-fat diet in a crossover
study design
Table 6-3. The final linear mixed effect model for factors associated with the rate of total ketone
synthesis in eight healthy dogs undergoing once-daily and every-other-day feeding on a high-fat
diet in a crossover study design
Table 6-4. Comparison of ketone kinetics between species based on previously published literature
on a metabolic body weight-basis
Table 7-1. The macronutrient energy contents of the high-fat diets and standard hospital diet on a
metabolisable energy-basis
Table 7-2. Final diagnoses in 18 dogs with spinal disease seen at Massey University's Veterinary
Teaching Hospital
Table 7-3. Macronutrient intakes in dogs recovering from spinal disease fed a standard diet or a
ketogenic diet
Table 7-4. Changes ( $\Delta$ ) in body condition score, body weight, and body composition during
hospitalisation in dogs recovering from spinal disease fed a standard diet or a ketogenic diet236
Table 7-5. Multivariable regression models for factors associated with post-prandial and fasted $\beta$ -
hydroxybutyrate, and duration of hospitalisation in dogs recovering from spinal injury

## List of abbreviations

AAFCO	Association of American Feed Control Officials
AcAc	Acetoacetate
AIC	Akaike information criterion
AKT	Protein kinase B
AMP	Adenosine monophosphate
AMPK	AMP-activated protein kinase
APACHE	Acute Physiology and Chronic Health Evaluation
ASA	American Society of Anaesthesiologists
ASPEN	American Society for Parenteral and Enteral Nutrition
ATP	Adenosine triphosphate
β-НОВ	Beta-hydroxybutyrate
BCS	Body condition scoring
BID LF	BID low-fat diet
BMI	Body mass index
BWT	Body weight
ССРМ	Cell count per minute
CI	Confidence interval
ConA	Concanavalin A
CPT	Carnitine palmitoyl transferase
CR	Caloric restriction
CSF	Cerebral spinal fluid
D <sub>2</sub> O	Deuterium oxide
DEXA	Dual-energy X-ray absorptiometry
DHR	Dihydrorhodamine
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic acid
ESPEN	European Society for Clinical Nutrition and Metabolism
FAD	Flavin adenine dinucleotide
FCE	Fibrocartilaginous embolism
FCS	Foetal calf serum
FFM	Fat-free mass
FM	Fat mass
Foxo3a	Forkhead box O3a
GC-MS	Gas chromatography-mass spectrometry
GLP1	Glucagon-like peptide 1
GLUT	Glucose transporter
HF	High-fat
HMG	3-hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl
HOMA	Homeostasis model assessment
HSL	Hormone sensitive lipase
ICU	Intensive care unit
IF	Intermittent fasting
IF HF	Intermittent fasting (feeding once every 48-hours) on a high-fat diet
IF LF	Intermittent fasting (feeding once every 48-hours) on a low-fat diet
IGF-1	Insulin-like growth factor 1
IL	Interleukin

IL-1β	Interleukin-1β
IL-6	Interleukin-6
IQR	Interquartile range
IVDD	Intervertebral disc disease
IVF	Intravenous fluid
Kcal	Kilocalorie
kD	Kilodalton
leanST	Lean soft tissue mass
LF	Low-fat
LOS	Length of stay
LPS	Lipopolysaccharides
MCS	Muscle condition scoring
MCTs	Monocarboxylate transporters
MER	Maintenance energy requirement
MFI	Mean florescence intensity
MNA	Mini nutritional assessment
MPE	Mole percent excess
MST	Malnutrition screening tool
mTOR	Mammalian target of rapamycin
MUAEC	Massey University Animal Ethics Committee
MUVTH	Massey University Veterinary Teaching Hospital
NAD	Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide
NADPH	Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate
NaOH	Sodium hydroxide
NMR	Nuclear magnetic resonance
OPLS-DA	Orthogonal partial least squares discriminant analysis
OR	Odds ratio
P13K	Phosphoinositide 3-kinase
PC	Principal component
PCA	Principal component analysis
PHA	Phytohaemagglutinin
PLS-DA	Partial least squares discriminant analysis
PPARs	Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor
PPM	Parts per million
PSS	Physical status score
QMR	5
	Quantitative magnetic resonance imaging
rcf	Quantitative magnetic resonance imaging Relative centripetal force
rcf RER	Quantitative magnetic resonance imaging Relative centripetal force Resting energy requirement
rcf RER ROS	Quantitative magnetic resonance imaging Relative centripetal force Resting energy requirement Reactive oxygen species
rcf RER ROS SCOT	Quantitative magnetic resonance imaging Relative centripetal force Resting energy requirement Reactive oxygen species Succcinyl-CoA:3-oxoacid-CoA transferase
rcf RER ROS SCOT SD	Quantitative magnetic resonance imaging Relative centripetal force Resting energy requirement Reactive oxygen species Succcinyl-CoA:3-oxoacid-CoA transferase Standard deviation
rcf RER ROS SCOT SD SE	Quantitative magnetic resonance imaging Relative centripetal force Resting energy requirement Reactive oxygen species Succcinyl-CoA:3-oxoacid-CoA transferase Standard deviation Standard error
rcf RER ROS SCOT SD SE SED	Quantitative magnetic resonance imaging Relative centripetal force Resting energy requirement Reactive oxygen species Succcinyl-CoA:3-oxoacid-CoA transferase Standard deviation Standard error Staphylococcus enterotoxin B
rcf RER ROS SCOT SD SE SED SGA	Quantitative magnetic resonance imaging Relative centripetal force Resting energy requirement Reactive oxygen species Succcinyl-CoA:3-oxoacid-CoA transferase Standard deviation Standard deviation Standard error Staphylococcus enterotoxin B Subjective global assessment
rcf RER ROS SCOT SD SE SED SGA TAG	Quantitative magnetic resonance imaging Relative centripetal force Resting energy requirement Reactive oxygen species Succcinyl-CoA:3-oxoacid-CoA transferase Standard deviation Standard deviation Standard error Staphylococcus enterotoxin B Subjective global assessment Triacylglycerol
rcf RER ROS SCOT SD SE SED SGA TAG TGF-β	Quantitative magnetic resonance imaging Relative centripetal force Resting energy requirement Reactive oxygen species Succcinyl-CoA:3-oxoacid-CoA transferase Standard deviation Standard deviation Standard error Staphylococcus enterotoxin B Subjective global assessment Triacylglycerol Transforming growth factor- $\beta$

TTR	Tracer-to-tracee ratio
Ub	Ubiquitin
UPS	Ubiquitin proteasome system
Vd	Volume of distribution
VIF	Variance inflation factor
WSAVA	World Small Animal Veterinary Association

#### Chapter 1

#### Literature Review

"I will apply dietetic measures for the benefit of the sick according to my ability and judgment; I will keep them from harm and injustice." – Hippocrates (400 BC)

#### 1.1 Malnutrition during hospitalisation: a human and animal concern

There is a growing recognition in veterinary medicine of the importance of nutrition as an integral part of health care. In 2011, the World Small Animal Veterinary Association (WSAVA) added "nutritional assessment" as the 5<sup>th</sup> Vital Assessment (5VA), following temperature, pulse, respiration, and pain assessment.<sup>1</sup> With this was a recommendation that a nutritional assessment should be performed on every patient at every visit. Since then, additional publications have argued for the importance of assessing the nutritional status of a patient and the association of malnutrition with disease prognosis.<sup>2–5</sup> Despite these efforts by the veterinary profession to improve hospital nutrition, we remain truly behind that of human medicine. Challenges remain for veterinarians to recognise risk factors for malnutrition, correctly assess the nutritional status of patients, and instigate appropriate nutritional intervention.<sup>6</sup> Also, the monitoring and reassessment of the nutritional status of long-stay patients is still often overlooked in veterinary medicine.

In contrast, there is a far greater number of publications in human medicine relating to the negative consequence of malnutrition, methods of assessing nutritional status, and feeding recommendations for malnourished individuals.<sup>7–13</sup> In fact, in response to the increased awareness of a global issue in the human medical field, a 2014 global campaign - aptly named the 'feed malnutrition awareness and education' or 'feedM.E' group - was created to provide teaching resources for physicians and healthcare professionals on how to recognise malnutrition and evidence-based protocols for intervention.<sup>14</sup> Thus, with the dearth of publications on these topics in veterinary medicine, it is necessary to infer from experimental studies in laboratory species and

clinical studies in humans to gain an understanding of the potential consequences of malnutrition in veterinary hospitals, and to explore methods of intervention. This review will highlight and critically appraise the current understanding of the prevalence of malnutrition, its consequences, and the nutritional interventions used in human medicine, and in veterinary medicine when literature is available. In addition, methods of assessing the nutritional status and muscle mass in patients, and the interesting health dichotomy between feeding and fasting, particularly for patients recovering from neurological injury, is explored.

#### 1.2 The very start: definitions and determining a patient's nutritional status

To establish clarity, the main terminologies used in this dissertation need to be firstly defined. In 1970, the term nutritional status was coined as the "state of an individual's health condition which has been influenced by the intake and utilisation of nutrients".<sup>15</sup> For this dissertation, the term will be further defined to describe the state of a patient as determined by a nutritional assessment based on a patient's history, physical examination, laboratory and imaging results, and/or measures of mobility and function. For the term malnourishment, I will use the definition suggested by the 2016 global clinical nutrition working group who defined it as "a nutritional state resulting from a lack of intake or uptake of (inappropriate) nutrients that leads to an altered body composition or body cell mass, which reduces physical and mental function, and impairs clinical outcome".<sup>8</sup> Although over-nutrition and obesity are forms of malnutrition. Other key nutrition terms such as marasmus, kwashiorkor (protein-energy malnutrition), cachexia and sarcopenia will be defined in their relevant sections.

#### 1.2.1 Nutritional screening and nutritional assessments

In both human and veterinary medicine, a nutritional screening is the first step that evaluates and determines which individuals are at nutritional risk. In humans, screening consists of the identification of historical weight changes, assessment of a patient's current body mass index (BMI), and the consideration of the possibility that the patient's disease process could affect their nutritional status (e.g. due to dysphagia or maldigestion/malabsorption).<sup>16</sup> The European Society for Clinical Nutrition and Metabolism (ESPEN) recommends a nutritional screening for each patient within 24 hours of admission to the hospital.<sup>17</sup> Individuals deemed to be at risk of malnutrition should then undergo a further comprehensive nutritional assessment.

The nutritional assessment process is less standardised and multiple approaches have been described in the human literature. For the assessment, the use of a physical examination, monitoring for in-hospital weight loss or low caloric intake, anthropometric measurements (triceps skinfold thickness or arm-muscle circumference), identifying low haematocrit or leukocytes counts, and/or reduced concentrations of serum albumin, pre-albumin and/or transferrin are all approaches that have been described.<sup>4,18-20</sup> Handgrip strength and a 5-meter walk test have also been used to assess decreased physical function as an indicator of malnutrition.<sup>20-22</sup> With the myriad of options, simplified tools such as the Subjective Global Assessment (SGA) have been created to assist with the assessment process. Developed in 1987, the SGA determines the nutritional status of a patient based on medical history, including changes in food intake and body weight, and the results from a physical examination.<sup>23</sup> The patient is then subjectively determined to be either 'well nourished', 'moderately malnourished' or 'severely malnourished'. The SGA guide is the most common nutritional assessment tool cited in human literature, and despite its relative simplicity, has been validated with good inter-rater consistency and accuracy to predict negative outcomes such as increased duration of hospital stay and mortality.<sup>23-25</sup>

In veterinary medicine, the WSAVA Nutritional Assessment Guidelines describes a similar approach whereby a nutritional screening is to be performed as part of the initial history gathering and physical examination.<sup>1</sup> If a patient is then identified as having risk factors for malnutrition, then an extended nutritional evaluation should be performed (Table 1-1).

Table 1-1. The nutrition screening risk factors as recommended from the WSAVA Nutritional Assessment Guidelines.<sup>1</sup>

#### Nutritional risk factors

History
Altered gastrointestinal function (including vomiting, diarrhoea, nausea, flatulence,
constipation)
Previous or ongoing medical conditions/disease
Currently receiving medications and/or dietary supplements
Unconventional diet (including raw, homemade, vegetarian, unfamiliara)
Snacks, treats, table food >10% of total calories
Inadequate or inappropriate housing
Physical Examination
Body condition score (9-point scale): any score less than 4 or greater than 5
Muscle condition score: mild, moderate or marked muscle wasting
Unexplained weight change
Dental abnormalities or disease
Poor skin or hair coat

New medical condition/disease

<sup>a</sup> diet unfamiliar to the attending clinician

Body weight and body condition scoring (BCS) are the most widely used methods for measuring and monitoring nutritional status in veterinary medicine.<sup>26</sup> Developed in 1997, BCS is a quick and practical subjective measure of body fat mass, which has been validated using dual-energy x-ray absorptiometry (DEXA) and isotope dilution in dogs.<sup>27,28</sup> A similar BCS system has also been developed and validated for cats.<sup>29</sup> In addition to this, equations using morphometry have been created for both dogs and cats, which describe body weight relative to skeletal measurements in order to predict body fat mass.<sup>30</sup> Comparisons of BCS and morphometry to DEXA and isotopic dilution indicate that they can both accurately estimate body fat mass.<sup>28,31</sup> However there is a

strong breed effect where the morphology of different breeds can affect the sites of assessment, leading to inaccuracies in both methods.

As the BCS system and morphometry equations were designed and validated to predict body fat mass, an attempt at a specific assessment of muscle mass in veterinary medicine has also been made, namely the muscle condition scoring (MCS) system. This scoring system consists of four broad categories: 'normal muscling', 'mild muscle loss', 'moderate muscle loss' and 'severe muscle loss'. Muscle condition scoring has been shown to have good repeatability and fair to moderate inter-rater reproducibility, and it was correlated with total lean mass in a validation study using DEXA in cats (r = 0.62; P < 0.0001).<sup>32</sup> The current muscle condition scoring system evaluates multiple points on the body, and so focusing on specific regions, such as the vertebral epaxial muscling in cats, has been suggested to increase the scoring system's reproducibility.<sup>33</sup> In dogs however, MCS has been shown to only weakly correlate with total lean mass as measured by quantitative magnetic resonance imaging (QMR) (r = 0.30; P = 0.06).<sup>32,34</sup> Although MCS is a simple and practical method for clinicians to assess lean mass, it does not appear to be sufficiently accurate or repeatable, and further studies are required to validate and determine the value of MCS as a means of assessing and monitoring the nutritional status of veterinary patients.

Other approaches for measuring muscle mass in live animals include radiography, ultrasonography, DEXA, QMR, bioelectrical impedance analysis, computed tomography, magnetic resonance imaging, and isotopic dilution, all of which have varying practical clinical applications.<sup>3,35-40</sup> In addition, functional tests have been described as a way of monitoring nutritional status and muscle strength in human medicine.<sup>41,42</sup> A 6-minute walk test has been trialled as a means of determining the functional status of dogs with cardiac, pulmonary and neuromuscular disease.<sup>43-45</sup> However, as the relationship between results from this type of testing and lean muscle loss in veterinary patients has not been tested, its utility to measure and monitor the nutritional status of dogs or cats is unknown.

As a complement to the assessment of fat and lean mass, the WSAVA guidelines also suggest to include haematology and a serum biochemistry panel to assess for

abnormalities that may be linked to malnourishment, such as anaemia and hypoalbuminemia.<sup>1</sup> A study by Michel<sup>46</sup> examined the prognostic value of serum albumin, haematocrit, haemoglobin, lymphocyte count, and BCS in 105 hospitalised dogs. She determined that serum albumin, haematocrit and haemoglobin were associated with mortality (P < 0.01). However, she also cautioned that serum albumin can be influenced by other non-nutritional related factors, such as decreased hepatic synthesis and increased losses due to vascular permeability, and so changes may not necessarily be due to malnutrition. Other possible causes of hypoalbuminemia include protein-losing enteropathies, protein-losing nephropathies, and a dilution effect from overzealous IV fluid therapy. Further to this, low albumin concentrations are not a consistent feature of malnutrition. In a study of 152 rescued, emaciated dogs, only 38% had hypoalbuminaemia.<sup>47</sup> In addition, only a relatively small drop in albumin is found after three to four weeks of complete starvation in dogs.<sup>48,49</sup> These studies further highlight albumin's low diagnostic value as a marker for malnutrition, and its use to assess malnutrition has been called into question in both human and veterinary medicine.50-54

An exception to this are patients with severe protein-energy malnutrition (kwashiorkor), where hypoalbuminemia remains a key marker of the disease and prognosis.<sup>55–57</sup> During kwashiorkor, there is sufficient caloric intake but insufficient protein intake, leading to reduced amino acid release from muscle, reduced serum amino acids concentrations, and the development of hypoalbuminemia.<sup>58–61</sup> This condition differs from "simple starvation" (marasmus) in which there is significant wasting of both muscle and fat, where severe hypoalbuminemia is an uncommon feature, and oedema asbsent.<sup>58,62</sup> Although albumin is clearly an important marker of disease in kwashiorkor, the disease itself is rare in developed countries, and human cases have been reported only in unique situations where severe dietary restriction has occurred.<sup>63,64</sup> In veterinary medicine, only cases of experimentally induced protein-energy malnutrition in dogs are reported.<sup>65–68</sup> However, there is an increasing interest by the public to feed dogs and cats vegetarian and vegan diets.<sup>69</sup> If such diets are unbalanced, poorly-digestible and/or low in protein content, they could cause

kwashiorkor. Therefore, serum albumin would be an important marker of disease and prognosis in these unique cases.

#### 1.2.2 The cause-and-effect conundrum

A review of the body of literature in human medicine suggests a strong correlation between malnutrition and negative outcomes such as increased hospital duration of stay, greater infection rates, and a greater risk of death. Nevertheless, it is important to remember that correlation does not necessarily equate to causality; more severely ill patients tend to stay longer in the hospital and are also more likely to have a poor appetite, be bedridden, encounter infectious agents, and have higher mortality rates independent of their nutritional status. Other potential factors that could affect prognosis include disease severity, age, gender, and socioeconomic conditions leading to differing hospital care.<sup>19</sup> To deal with this, studies can stratify groups or implement multivariate modelling to account for these covariates when looking for a true independent association.<sup>70</sup> However, not all studies in the literature take into consideration these other factors, so a critical appraisal of study methodology will be considered throughout this chapter.

#### 1.3 Prevalence of malnutrition and its association with negative prognoses

Globally, a substantial proportion of human patients enter the hospital in a malnourished state or become malnourished while hospitalised. Several studies from different regions of the world have indicated that the proportion of patients malnourished ranged from 20% to 60%, depending on the criteria used in determining the nutritional status of the patient.<sup>52,71,72</sup> In a large study, Schindler *et al.*<sup>73</sup> described the prevalence and risk factors for malnutrition using an accumulation of single-day food intake surveys encompassing over 91,000 human patients from 56 countries. The authors found that the majority of patients (53.3%) consumed 50% or less of their offered meal, although it is unclear how much food was offered and what their caloric intake was relative to their energy requirements. Common risk factors identified in the study for a patient not consuming an entire meal across all populations included being female, adolescent, elderly, confined to a bed, and having a low body mass index (BMI).

Large-scale studies have shown that malnourished patients have poor prognoses and longer hospital stays, although not all examined other factors besides nutrition that can affect outcome. For instance, in one study, patients admitted to a hospital were nutritionally assessed using anthropometry (body mass index, triceps skinfold thickness, and upper arm muscle circumference) and SGA, and the authors found that patients established as malnourished were 1.5 times more likely to be readmitted within six months of discharge.<sup>74</sup> However, the authors did not adjust for the potential confounding effect of disease severity. Better evidence of a true effect of malnutrition on prognosis can be found in other studies which have adjusted for potential confounders. Agarwal et al.71 applied the SGA nutritional assessment to 3,122 patients and recorded their 24-hour food intake. After adjusting for age, gender, disease severity (through a Patient Clinical Complexity Level scoring method), and admission category (surgical vs medical vs ICU), they discovered that malnourished patients and those that ate  $\leq 25\%$  of the offered food stayed for five days longer compared to wellnourished patients (those that ate  $\geq$  50% of food offered) and had a greater 90-day hospital readmission rate. In addition, Lim et al.75 found that after accounting for confounders, malnourished patients across all admission categories stayed on average two days longer in the hospital and had approximately two times the risk of readmission to the hospital within two weeks of discharge. Finally, Hudson et al.76 found when controlling for age, sex, race, admission reason (medical vs surgical), and the patient's Charlson Comorbidity Index score (a weighted index that predicts the one-year mortality within a range of comorbidities), the odds ratio for readmission to the hospital within 30 days of discharge was 2.13 (95% CI 1.82 - 2.48) in malnourished patients compared to those who were considered well-nourished. Ultimately, these large-scale, multi-centre studies that controlled for covariates provide strong evidence that malnourishment is indeed independently associated with poorer outcomes in human hospital patients.

For veterinary patients, malnutrition in hospitals occurs for very similar reasons as for humans, including food refusal, vomiting, nausea, and poorly written dietary instructions by caretakers.<sup>77,78</sup> There are very few studies in veterinary medicine

examining the prevalence of malnutrition in hospitals. One of the first published studies was from Remillard et al.77 where the authors established that in their study population, dogs consumed > 95% of their estimated resting energy requirements (RER) on only 27% of total hospitalisation days. The authors also described that patients with a higher physical status score (PSS), a scoring system used to describe the severity of disease which ranges from normal (1) to moribund (5), were less likely to consume their energy requirements, or to be discharged from the hospital. Since this publication, other studies have described that approximately a quarter of dogs at admission to referral veterinary teaching hospitals were underweight or had a low BCS.<sup>79,80</sup> In a more recent study, Molina et al.<sup>78</sup> found that 16% of the dogs hospitalised lost weight during hospitalisation, and the majority (84%) of dogs consumed less than 25% of their RER on average. Currently, there are only four published studies in veterinary medicine examining the prevalence, risk factors and consequences of malnutrition during hospitalisation. So, while the high prevalence of malnutrition and its negative effects in human medicine is clear, we are a long way from confidently drawing the same conclusions in veterinary medicine. However, next I will consider why there are reasons to believe they are likely to be similar, and why it may be different.

#### 1.3.1 Infections and wound healing

#### 1.3.1.1 Nutrition and immunity

In human hospitals, a common complication of malnutrition and underfeeding is an increased risk of systemic and local infection and delayed wound healing.<sup>81-85</sup> The direct suppressive effects of hypocaloric eating on immunity have been well documented experimentally.<sup>86-89</sup> Mice starved for 72 hours had a significant reduction of thymocytes, splenic mononuclear leucocytes and peripheral lymphocytes numbers.<sup>88</sup> In cats, starvation for a week caused decreased circulating leukocytes numbers, a lower CD4:CD8 ratio, and reduced lymphocyte proliferation *in vitro*, which improved with refeeding.<sup>89</sup> A reduced CD4:CD8 has been shown in humans to be linked with an altered immune function associated with ageing (immunosenescence), autoimmune diseases, viral infections and cancer, and may be a poor prognostic indicator in acute myocardial infarctions.<sup>90-94</sup> In another study in cats, four days of fasting reduced the

phagocytic activity of peripheral blood mononuclear cells.<sup>95</sup> Similarly, this immunosuppressing effect is also seen in dogs. An 85% food restriction for eight weeks in racing greyhounds reduced the number of neutrophils and lymphocytes in peripheral circulation, which may be reflective of immunosuppression or increased tissue migration.<sup>96</sup> Additionally, a steady reduction of food intake for 21 days (50% of requirements for 5 days, then 30% for 5 days, then 20% for 5 days, then complete food withholding for 6 days) in beagles led to a reduction in circulating neutrophil and lymphocyte counts, reduced lymphocyte proliferation *in vitro*, and lower serum concentrations of IgG, IgM and complement C3.<sup>97</sup> Of those, only IgG, IgM and C3 concentrations were restored after several weeks of parenteral nutrition. These collective studies indicate that there is an effect of decreasing food intake on immune function that is shared across several species.

The mechanism behind the reduction in immunity during periods of weight loss and reduced food intake is believed to be due in part to a fall in leptin concentrations.<sup>98,99</sup> Produced by adipose tissue, leptin is a pleiotrophic hormone that is involved in the regulation of appetite and food intake, energy expenditure, bone mass, and reproduction.<sup>100</sup> In addition, leptin plays a key role in regulating several leucocyte responses and is thought of as a link between the neuroendocrine and immune system.<sup>99,101,102</sup> Receptors for leptin are found on many immune cells including monocytes/macrophages, neutrophils, natural killer cells, and T and B lymphocytes.<sup>103,104</sup> In the normally nourished state, plasma leptin is correlated to an animal's body fat mass. However, during fasting and starvation, leptin production by adipocytes decreases, and does so in excess of the loss of fat mass.<sup>98</sup> A significant reduction in leptin concentration occurred within 6 - 12 hours of fasting in mice.<sup>105</sup> Also, refeeding underfed gerbils with glucose restored the drop in leptin.<sup>106</sup>

A reduction in leptin has been shown to decrease chemotaxis of granulocytes and monocytes/macrophages, in addition to a decrease in macrophage phagocytosis and cytokine production.<sup>107–110</sup> Leptin deficiency also caused a reduction in T and B lymphocytes proliferation *in vitro*.<sup>111–113</sup> Compared to wild-type control mice, leptin deficient *ob/ob* mice had only 60% as many nucleated cells and 70% of B lymphocytes in

bone marrow, which was brought to near normal values after leptin supplementation.<sup>112</sup> A similar finding occurred in starved mice where injection of leptin reversed the suppression in bone marrow production of leucocytes, T-cell immunity and bone marrow nucleated cells.<sup>99,114,115</sup> Despite these findings, the clinical significance of these immunological changes is not clear based on these experimental studies. To gain a better understanding of the significance of this phenomenon, we need to next explore studies which examined the effect of malnutrition and immunity in a hospital setting.

#### 1.3.1.2 Malnutrition, hospital-acquired infections, and wound healing

Almost two decades before the implementation of the FeedM.E. campaign, Klein *et al.*<sup>116</sup> described the pre-surgical nutritional statuses of patients undergoing spinal surgery as a significant, independent factor in predicting postoperative infections. Subsequently, Rubinson *et al.*<sup>83</sup> went on to study adults (n = 138) admitted to an ICU and determined that the overall mean ( $\pm$  SD) daily caloric intake was 49.4  $\pm$  29.3% of estimated requirements. After adjusting for gender, body weight, reason for admission, prior hospitalisation, and acquired immunodeficiency syndrome, the authors concluded that patients who consumed  $\geq$  25% of their recommended daily caloric intake experienced a lower risk of septicaemia (relative hazard, 0.24; 95% CI 0.10-0.60) than those consuming < 25% of their recommended daily caloric intake. Additionally, Villet *et al.*<sup>81</sup> found that the risk of infectious complications in malnourished ICU patients increased after just one week in the hospital and described a strong association between hospital-acquired infections and reduced food intake during hospital stay (*P* = 0.0049).

For successful wound healing, a sufficient immune response is required. Wound healing requires the recruitment of neutrophils for clearing cellular debris and any contaminating bacteria.<sup>85</sup> Macrophages involved in wound healing mediate fibroplasia and angiogenesis and are derived mainly from circulating monocytes.<sup>85,117</sup> Once activated, the macrophages produce transforming growth factor-β and vascular endothelial growth factor. Transforming growth factor-β is the primary factor that stimulates fibrosis during healing by enhancing cellular proliferation, differentiation,

and extra cellular matrix deposition.<sup>117</sup> Vascular endothelial growth factors on the other hand, stimulate neovascularisation by promoting collagen deposition and epithelialisation.<sup>118</sup>

In a study of malnourished rats fed 50% of the food eaten by control rats for 14 days, there was lower mRNA expression for TGF- $\beta$  and reduced extracellular matrix deposition at wound sites seven days post-surgery compared to control rats, or even compared with malnourished rats who were fed a supplemental enteral diet post-surgery.<sup>119</sup> Furthermore, in rats fed 50% of the food eaten by the control rats for 21 days, there was decreased tensile strength and a lower percent of type I collagen deposition following colonic anastomoses.<sup>120</sup> In humans, patients with a history of reduced oral intake leading up to surgery had less collagen deposition in surgical sites seven days post-surgery compared to patients who did not have a decreased intake.<sup>121</sup>

In comparison, much less is known in veterinary patients about the relationship between malnutrition, immunity, and wound healing. Several studies have described an association between low serum albumin and intestinal leakage.<sup>122–127</sup> However, as discussed earlier, the use of albumin is not a valid marker for simple malnutrition as other non-nutritional factors can affect serum concentrations, and albumin does not consistently decrease even with several days of starvation. In addition, the only markers of malnutrition described in two of the studies were duration of anorexia and BCS of patients pre-operatively.<sup>123,126</sup> Therefore, a greater understanding of the effect of malnutrition on hospital-acquired infection and wound healing is still needed in veterinary medicine. However, it can be speculated that it may be similar to that of humans.

#### 1.3.2 Length of stay and mortality

The association between malnutrition in human patients, length of hospital stay (LOS) and death has been shown in several studies.<sup>19,76,128</sup> While the direction of the causal relationship cannot be established, the strength of this apparent association lies with the large number of studies encompassing thousands of patients from multiple countries with differing cultures, socioeconomic backgrounds, and hospital practices. Norman *et al.*<sup>52</sup> examined eight studies which established malnourishment using a

heterogenous mix of assessment tools and established that the "average length of hospital stay increased by 40 - 70% in malnourished patients". Lim et al.75 compared hospitalisation outcomes between well-nourished (n = 583) and malnourished individuals (n = 235) as defined by their SGA. After adjusting for age, gender, ethnicity and disease type, the researchers concluded that malnourished patients remained in the hospital 1.5 times longer and had an average cost of hospitalisation 24% higher than that of well-nourished patients. Also, a survey in Australia and New Zealand ascertained that malnutrition and decreased food intake were independent risk factors for increased length of stay.<sup>71</sup> This was a large study with 3,122 participants from 56 hospitals across Australia and New Zealand. The authors used the Malnutrition Screening Tool (MST) and multivariate analysis to evaluate for possible confounding variables such as age, reason for admission, and disease severity. The researchers determined that malnourished patients had a greater LOS (15 days, range: 2-119 days) compared to well-nourished patients (10 days, range: 2-153 days). Given the significant proportion of patients with malnutrition in human hospitals, increasing the length of stay by even a few days for each patient would be a substantial economic burden.

Even more profound than an effect on the LOS, reduced food intake and a poor nutritional status has been associated with an increased risk of death.<sup>129,130</sup> In the study by Agarwal *et al.*<sup>71</sup>, it was concluded that malnourished patients who consumed  $\leq 25\%$ of food offered had significantly higher mortality rates (> 2.5 times at 30-days and 2 times at 90-days) compared to the patients who consumed > 25% of the offered food. It is not described in this study however how much food was offered relative to the patients' energy requirements. Hiesmayr *et al.*<sup>131</sup> also conducted a large single day nutritional survey encompassing 16,455 patients and established that decreased food intake was strongly correlated with mortality, even after adjustments were made for age, gender, race, reason for admission and the Charlson Comorbidity Index. Furthermore, using multivariate analysis, Sanson *et al.*<sup>132</sup> found that both mean energy and protein intake were lower in those individuals who died either during hospitalisation or within 30 days of discharge. Conversely, all surviving patients were recorded to have consumed > 75% of their estimated daily energy and protein requirements during hospitalisation.

A veterinary patient's duration in a hospital can vary widely from less than a day in most cases to over a month for patients with tetanus or those recovering from spinal surgery.<sup>133–138</sup> An association between malnutrition and an increased length of stay and risk of mortality have been documented in veterinary medicine as well, albeit on a much smaller scale. The study by Remillard *et al.*<sup>77</sup> found a significant relationship between patient outcome and their caloric intake in hospital and PSS. The authors, however, did not test for other potential confounding variables. Indeed, in this study, canine patients with lower PSS (i.e. they had no or mild systemic disease) were more likely to consume their RER and were also more likely to be discharged from the hospital. In a study by Brunetto et al.<sup>80</sup> that examined 467 dogs and 55 cats, it was found that increased energy intake and BCS were positively associated with hospital discharge. Patients with an  $\geq$  ideal BCS had an 84.7% discharge rate while those with  $\leq$ 2 BCS on a 5-point scale had a 73% discharge rate. However, again the study only examined variables and outcomes using univariate analysis, and the authors did not consider potential confounders. More recently however, in a study by Molina et al.78, the authors examined the effect of energy intake and hospital duration, taking into account the patient's initial body weight, BCS, age, sex, PSS, reason for hospitalisation, fasting recommendations, nutritional intervention, and the presence of anorexia, vomiting or diarrhoea at admission. Multivariate analysis indicated that patients that consumed their estimated RER and those with a higher BCS, had a lower risk of death (*P* < 0.001).

A final point to consider is that the relationship between length of stay and outcome is even more intricately linked in veterinary medicine than in human medicine. For veterinary patients, the number of days in the hospital and the associated cost of hospitalisation can be a significant factor on outcome, as it may lead to an owner's decision for euthanasia. In addition, food intake is an important quality of life indicator for owners as well. In a study of dogs with congestive heart failure, 68% of owners cited anorexia as a contributing factor to their decision to euthanise.<sup>139</sup> Therefore, understanding the link between malnutrition and an increased duration of hospitalisation and overall outcome may be of more importance in veterinary medicine than even in human medicine.

#### 1.4. Nutritional intervention studies

#### 1.4.1 Human nutrition interventions

The 'feedM.E.' global campaign recommends screening patients daily for malnutrition and intervening when necessary.<sup>14</sup> Increasing the protein and energy intake of nutritionally at-risk patients has been shown to improve transthyretin (prealbumin) levels and decrease the overall LOS in hospital patients.<sup>140,141</sup> In addition, perioperative nutritional supplementation has also been found, after taking into account age, gender and disease severity, to reduce post-operative infections.<sup>142,143</sup> There are multiple systematic reviews of interventional feeding in hospitalised patients across different departments (medicine, surgery and ICU) that show the same conclusion of an positive effect of supplemental feeding on infectious complications and patient outcome.72,144-146 For instance, Milne et al.<sup>147</sup> performed a meta-analysis examining the effect of protein or energy supplementation in studies of elderly individuals. They found that in 22 trials where hospitalised patients were given interventional feeding, there were fewer infectious complications (odds ratio 0.72 [95% CI, 0.53 to 0.97]). Also, in a review by Yan et al.<sup>148</sup>, the authors described a strong positive effect of supplemental enteral nutrition on infectious (risk ratio 1.80 [95% CI 1.52, 2.14], *P* < 0.00001) and noninfectious complications (RR 1.68 [95% CI 1.27, 2.21], P = 0.0003) in patients with gastrointestinal cancer.

Although there are many studies which show a positive effect of nutritional intervention, not all studies do. In one by Gazzotti *et al.*<sup>149</sup>, the authors examined the effect of a 60-day supplementation of a calorically dense, high protein supplement (providing an additional 500 kcals and 21 grams of protein per day) in elderly hospitalised patients. The authors concluded that nutritional status was improved as assessed by the Mini Nutritional Assessment (MNA), but there was no difference in LOS between the treatment and control, non-supplemented group. However, there was also no difference in the change in body weight at the end of the study in both groups, and so whether the patients truly improved in nutritional status is uncertain. In addition, the study was not blinded, and different physicians measured the patients' MNA at baseline and at the end of the study, which could have biased results. More interestingly, in a recently published systematic review examining 22 randomised
controlled trials, nutritional intervention increased caloric and protein intake, body weight, and decreased non-elective readmissions, but it did not have an effect on hospital-acquired infections, LOS, or mortality.<sup>150</sup> However, analyses of subgroups in the study found a trend that suggested that patients with established malnutrition may benefit more from intervention than those patients simply deemed at risk. This indicates that any positive effect of nutritional intervention may be less apparent in mildly malnourished patients, and therefore some studies may have been underpowered, or included the inappropriate study population to demonstrate an effect.

#### 1.4.2 Veterinary nutrition interventions

There are only a few studies examining the effect of nutritional intervention and outcomes in hospitalised veterinary patients. In a retrospective study by Brunetto *et al.*<sup>80</sup>, the authors reviewed the clinical records of 467 dogs and 55 cats. In the hospital's protocol, implementation of assisted feeding occurred in patients who did not voluntarily consume > 50% of their calculated daily maintenance energy requirement (MER) within 48 hours of admission to the hospital. Assisted-feeding possibilities included syringe feeding, nasoesophageal or esophagostomy tube feeding, or parenteral nutrition. The authors found that significantly more animals that consumed > 50% of their MER were discharged from the hospital. However, patients with higher PSS also received < 66% of their MER, indicating a potential confounding effect. Unfortunately, the authors did not go on to perform a multivariate analysis in this study and so their results should be taken with caution.

In contrast, nutritional interventions have been shown in specific diseases to improve outcome. Liu *et al.*<sup>151</sup> concluded, after controlling for age, route of nutrition (enteral *vs* parenteral), time to intervention (early *vs* delayed), and severity of disease, that dogs with septic peritonitis who received nutrition within 24 hours postoperatively were hospitalised for 1.6 days less compared to those who did not eat for the first day. In addition, Mohr *et al.*<sup>152</sup> investigated cases of canine parvoviral enteritis and the effects of early enteral nutrition on intestinal permeability, protein loss and overall outcome. They found that dogs receiving early enteral nutrition by nasoesophageal feeding tubes

had a marked increase in body weight during hospitalisation, and decreased intestinal permeability, as assessed by lower urinary lactulose recovery (%). The authors concluded that early nutritional support improved gut barrier function in these patients, which can improve outcome by limiting the absorption of endotoxins and reducing the risk of bacterial translocation and subsequent septicaemia. These two studies highlight that in certain diseases, providing assisted feeding to at-risk patients may provide benefits that are more significant than simply maintaining body weight.

#### 1.4.3 Hyperglycaemia and the perils of overfeeding

Hyperglycaemia is a common clinical feature in critically ill patients.<sup>153–155</sup> In veterinary patients receiving parenteral nutrition, hyperglycaemia is the most common metabolic complication, followed by hyperlipidaemia and hyperbilirubinaemia.<sup>156,157</sup> The terms "diabetes of injury" and "stress hyperglycaemia" describe an altered metabolic state induced by illness in which non-diabetic patients have a transient increase in blood glucose concentration.<sup>158</sup> Hyperglycaemia during sepsis is caused by increased catecholamines and inflammatory cytokines, leading to increased endogenous glucose production along with a reduction in glucose transporter 4 (GLUT4) expression in skeletal muscle cells.<sup>159–162</sup>

Hyperglycaemia increases entry of glucose into cells which are slow to downregulate transport, such as vascular endothelial, mesangial and neuronal cells.<sup>163–166</sup> This influx of glucose causes glycation of cellular proteins, cellular dysfunction, and increased reactive oxygen species (ROS) generation, which causes impaired wound healing, neuronal dysfunction, vasculitis, and an increased risk of systemic infections.<sup>165,167–171</sup> A study by Esposito *et al.*<sup>172</sup> examined the effect of an acute rise in blood glucose using a glucose-clamp model in healthy individuals, and found a significant increase in concentrations of inflammatory cytokines, interleukin-6 (IL-6) and tumour necrosis factor- $\alpha$  (TNF- $\alpha$ ), in serum. So even in healthy individuals, an acute rise in blood glucose using a measurable increase in inflammatory mediators.

In human patients, the high prevalence of hyperglycaemia in the hospital and its associated negative consequences has been well documented. In an impressive study

analysing the blood glucose concentrations of over one million patients from 126 different hospitals, the prevalence of hyperglycaemia (>10 mmol/l) was reported in 46% of ICU patients and in 31.7% of non-ICU patients.<sup>173</sup> Pieralli *et al.*<sup>174</sup> documented that nearly a third of hospitalised internal medicine patients were hyperglycaemic, and those patients had an increased LOS and a greater risk of mortality. In another hospital study, after adjusting for age, gender, BMI, race, and reason for admission, hyperglycaemia remained an independent predictor of mortality in non-diabetic patients.<sup>175</sup>

To address this, Van den Berghe et al.<sup>176</sup> performed a landmark study in 2001 where the authors examined the effect of intensive insulin therapy on mortality and morbidity (infections, polyneuropathy, multiple-organ failure) in 1,500 hospital patients. By maintaining patients at a blood glucose at or below 5.5 mmol/L, this reduced inhospital mortality by 32%. In addition, there were significantly fewer complications (septicaemia, azotaemia, and polyneuropathies) in the glucose-regulated group compared to the control group. In another study that matched two groups of hospitalised patients based on age, sex, race, presence of diabetes mellitus, and disease severity, maintaining normal blood glucose concentrations reduced LOS by 10.8% and mortality by 29.3%.<sup>177</sup> However, despite these two impressive findings, not all studies have shown an effect. A meta-analysis found only a decreased risk of infection (risk ratio 0.41 [95% CI 0.21 - 0.77]) that was associated with intensive glycaemic control in hospitalised patients.<sup>178</sup> However, the studies included in this analysis did not contain critically ill patients, who are those more likely to undergo assisted feeding, and to be hyperglycaemic. There is stronger evidence of a true negative effect of hyperglycaemia in critically ill patients, which has led to the American Society for Parenteral and Enteral Nutrition (ASPEN) to provide clinical guidelines for monitoring blood glucose when performing assisted feeding in these critically ill patients.<sup>179</sup>

In veterinary medicine, Torre *et al.*<sup>158</sup> determined that 16% of hospitalized dogs (n = 38) in a veterinary teaching hospital ICU were hyperglycaemic. Approximately 75% of the hyperglycaemic dogs were hyperglycaemic at presentation, and the remaining 25% developed hyperglycaemia during hospitalization. Interestingly, canine patients that

developed hyperglycaemia in the hospital had a longer LOS compared with those presenting with hyperglycaemia (P = 0.001). Also, all patients with hyperglycaemia had a higher incidence of septic complications and mortality. Only four of the dogs in this study with hyperglycaemia received parenteral nutrition, which suggests the hyperglycaemia in general was not the result of overfeeding, at least by parenteral nutrition. In cats, a study determined that a large percentage of hospitalised cats were found to be hyperglycaemic at admission (63%; n = 116), and there was a significant association between hyperglycaemia and an increased LOS.<sup>180</sup> However, neither of these studies described when the blood glucose measurement was taken in relation to the last meal or discussed the effect of stress. In addition, both studies specify that the highest blood glucose reading taken each day was used as the representative inhospital blood glucose measurement for each patient. Therefore, although these two studies suggest that hyperglycaemia is more prevalent in veterinary patients than in human patients, this may be a false elevation due to reporting bias. Additional studies are required to determine if indeed veterinary patients are more at risk of hyperglycaemia than human patients, and whether hyperglycaemia is indeed associated with similar negatives outcomes.

Other negative effects of overfeeding include gastrointestinal intolerances, azotaemia, and hypercapnia.<sup>181,182</sup> In order to avoid these detrimental effects, some advocate purposeful underfeeding of hospitalised patients. Heyland *et al.*<sup>183</sup> analysed the relationship between intake and 60-day hospital outcome and found that an intake of 85%-100% of RER was associated with the best clinical outcome, and no additional benefits were obtained by feeding more than 100% of RER. An interesting hypothesis that can be generated from this is that there may be an optimal "Goldilocks" range of caloric intake where the consequences of overfeeding (such as hyperglycaemia) is prevented, but adequate nutrition intake for patients is still maintained.

#### 1.5 The loss of muscle mass during hospitalisation

Having low muscle mass at admission and losing muscle during hospitalisation are other factors associated with negative prognoses and outcomes in human patients.<sup>184–186</sup> In a study of 995 patients, 37% of short-stay patients (1 - 2 days) and 55.6% of patients who were hospitalised > 12 days had poor muscle mass.<sup>187</sup> In addition, low muscle mass at admission was associated with an increased LOS, however only the age of the patient was considered as a potential confounder by the authors in this study. In a study by Weijs *et al.*<sup>188</sup>, the authors compared muscle mass in patients at the level of the third lumbar vertebra and their risk of mortality. They found that having lower muscle mass at admission was associated with a higher risk of mortality which was independent of sex, diagnosis, and disease severity as assessed by the Acute Physiology and Chronic Health Evaluation (APACHE) II scoring system. In another hospital study using multivariate logistic regression analysis controlling for age, sex, and injury severity, BMI and serum albumin were not significantly associated with inhospital mortality, whereas decreased muscle mass was (P = 0.025).<sup>189</sup>

Muscle loss is a marker of malnutrition, but it may also affect the mobility and strength of a patient, which can also influence outcome. The term 'functional impairment' is used in human medicine to describe reduced muscular strength, leading to weakness, impaired mobility and a greater risk of falls.<sup>190,191</sup> In a systematic review, there was a strong association between muscle weakness and mortality in both critically ill hospitalised patients and those with chronic diseases.<sup>192</sup> Also, in one particular study, reduced muscle mass, weakness, and diminished physical function (specifically the ability to rise from a chair repeatedly and walking speed) in aging humans were associated with a greater risk of subsequent hospitalisation.<sup>193</sup> Interestingly, although the loss of lean mass in this study was independently associated with the maintenance or gain of muscle strength. This suggests that preventing muscle loss may not necessarily preserve function. This was confirmed in a study by Zachwieja *et al.*<sup>194</sup> where administering testosterone prevented the loss of muscle mass during bedrest, but it did not preserve muscle strength.

By comparison, the significance of muscle loss in hospitalised veterinary patients on outcomes is largely unknown. However, it can be hypothesised that hospitalised patients with loss of muscle mass and strength could have decreased ambulation and delayed recovery, which may influence decisions to euthanise. Improving recovery

time by maintaining muscle mass and strength in veterinary patients may improve outcome, yet this too remains an unresearched area. With strong negative associations of muscle loss at least in human medicine, understanding the prevalence and effect of muscle loss in veterinary medicine is equally important. The loss of muscle can result from insufficient caloric and/or protein intake, cachexia, disuse atrophy and/or inflammation, each of which will be explored in the following sections.

# 1.5.1 Nutritional and non-nutritional causes of muscle loss in hospitalised patients1.5.1.1 Physiological adaptation to short-term fasting and prolonged starvation

One of the main causes of muscle loss is through insufficient caloric and/or protein intake. The control of food intake is a complex process that involves several hormones including ghrelin, insulin, glucagon, glucagon-like peptide 1, leptin, and glucocorticoids. These hormones contribute to the regulation of food intake, nutrient storage and nutrient utilisation.<sup>105,195</sup> Ghrelin is secreted by X/A-like cells in the stomach during the fasted state, with serum concentration continuing to increase leading up to the next meal, which then quickly falls when food is ingested.<sup>196</sup> Ghrelin has a direct orexigenic effect on the arcuate nucleus in the hypothalamus, hence its popular name, "the hunger hormone".<sup>195</sup> Once food is present in the lumen of the small intestines, L cells throughout the small intestines are stimulated to secret glucagon-like peptide 1 (GLP-1). Along with the rise in blood glucose and amino acids that occurs after a meal, GLP-1 stimulates insulin secretion from pancreatic β-cells. Insulin is secreted in a biphasic manner following a meal, and diminishes as blood glucose returns to basal concentrations.<sup>197</sup> As blood glucose and insulin subside, pancreatic  $\alpha$ -cells release glucagon which mobilises glycogen and fat stores during times of fasting.<sup>198</sup> Glucocorticoids also increase the mobilisation of fat and amino acids from muscle cells, and are secreted under the regulation of the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis in response to fasting and stress.<sup>199</sup> Finally, leptin is secreted by white adipocytes and serves as a signal for satiety post-prandially, and functions as an indicator of whole body energy stores in the fasted state.<sup>100</sup> As discussed previously, circulating leptin concentrations decrease both with reduced food intake and with body fat mass loss, and has a direct effect on immune function.98,102

In times of fasting or starvation, the body must rely on endogenous sources of energy through the processes of glycogenolysis, gluconeogenesis, lipolysis and ketogenesis.<sup>200</sup> The fasted state is commonly characterised by three phases relating to the primary fuel utilised, and in particular whether protein is utilised or spared. The phases do overlap each other depending on factors such as the contents of the last meal, body composition of the individual, previous fasting experience and species differences.<sup>201-206</sup>

### Phase 1 "Post-absorptive state" (hours to days)

- Hepatic and muscle glycogenolysis provide the predominant forms of energy by mobilizing liver and muscle glycogen stores. Protein catabolism and lipolysis increases, providing glucogenic amino acids and glycerol respectively for gluconeogenesis.
- Leptin concentration begins to fall, and ghrelin concentration begins to rise.
- This phase is characterised by a greater muscle catabolism than in the next phase (phase 2).

## Phase 2 "Adaptive substrate utilisation state" (days to weeks, or longer)

- Metabolic rate and muscle catabolism are slowed. Lipolysis and ketogenesis are the predominant forms of energy production.
- Muscle loss is less than during phase 1.

## Phase 3 "Final stage of starvation" (once lipid stores are depleted)

- Critical period characterised by an increase in amino acid oxidation relative to phase 2 as fat stores are exhausted.
- There is a decrease in ketogenesis and an increase in the rate of muscle loss compared to phase 2.

The body's adaptive mechanisms to utilise different substrates for energy during shortand long-term fasting allows for the greatest chance of survival during food deprivation. In the very early stages of fasting, the concentration of insulin in plasma decreases and there is an increase in the secretion of the pancreatic peptide hormone, glucagon.<sup>207</sup> Once bound to its receptor on hepatocytes, glucagon initiates glycogenolysis and inhibits glycogen synthesis.<sup>208</sup> Hepatic glycogenolysis provides the majority of the glucose requirement in early fasting, with hepatocytes utilising more than half of the total glucose produced during the first 22 hours of fasting in humans.<sup>209</sup> Cells of the central and peripheral nervous system, erythrocytes, resting muscle cells, and the renal medulla consume the majority of the rest.<sup>210,211</sup> Muscle also undergoes glycogenolysis, and the concentration of glycogen in skeletal muscle cells is greatly reduced after a 24-hour and 48-hour fast in rodents.<sup>212,213</sup>

As glycogen becomes depleted, *de novo* synthesis of glucose occurs in hepatocytes, renal and intestinal cells using amino acids, glycerol, lactate and pyruvate.<sup>214,215</sup> Amino acids from muscle contribute to these substrates with the rate of muscle loss highest during the first phase of starvation. Muscle is catabolised as the result of low insulin and increased glucocorticoid concentrations, which activate the ubiquitin-proteasome pathway.<sup>216</sup> Muscle catabolism also occurs through lysosomal proteolytic pathways.<sup>217</sup> Gluconeogenesis from amino acids obtained from muscle account for 10 -15% of the adenosine triphosphate (ATP) produced in early fasting.<sup>218</sup> All amino acids (except leucine and lysine) are potentially gluconeogenic, however alanine and glutamine are the most abundant amino acids released from muscle, and have a high rate of uptake by hepatocytes for gluconeogenesis.<sup>200,201,219</sup> For alanine, this amino acid only makes up 7-10% of total muscle protein amino acids, yet its serum concentration increases by 60% following a 60-hour fast in man.<sup>220</sup> This is because alanine is synthesised from the transamination of pyruvate in myocytes during muscle catabolism.<sup>218</sup> Further, an interesting phenomenon is that while all skeletal muscle may be catabolised for energy, not all muscle types are catabolised at the same rate. Allen *et al.*<sup>221</sup> established that in mice after two days of food deprivation, there was a significant increase in mRNA levels of ubiquitin ligases MuRF-1 and atrogin-1 in fast-twitch type II muscles, but not in slow-twitch type I muscles.

#### 1.5.1.2 The effect of disease and injury on muscle loss

Cachexia is defined as a "complex, multifactorial syndrome characterized by the loss of muscle mass (with or without the loss of fat mass) due to increased protein catabolism as the result of underlying disease(s), which is not reversible using conventional

nutritional intervention methods".<sup>222,223</sup> During this state, an increase in inflammatory cytokines (IL-1 $\beta$ , IL-6, and TNF- $\alpha$ ) alters centrally-mediated signals of food intake, whilst also shifting metabolism towards greater muscle catabolism.<sup>185,224–226</sup> Cytokines IL-6 and TNF- $\alpha$  also have been shown in experimental models of cachexia to cause insulin/IGF-I resistance, a decrease in testosterone (an anabolic stimuli for skeletal muscle growth), and to initiate muscle catabolism.<sup>227–233</sup> The combination of decreased food intake and a hypercatabolic state leads to a rapid depletion of glycogen stores and an increase in proteolysis over lipolysis compared to what occurs in simple starvation of healthy individuals.<sup>184,222,225,234,235</sup>

Muscle catabolism in cachexic patients is mediated primarily by the activation of the ubiquitin proteasome system (UPS) and autophagy.<sup>217,227</sup> The UPS is an adenosine triphosphate (ATP)-dependent system that attaches ubiquitin (Ub) molecules onto proteins, marking them for degradation.<sup>236,237</sup> Two E3 ubiquitin ligases, MuRF1 and MAFbx, have been identified as the main contributors to muscle atrophy.<sup>238</sup> For autophagy (derived from Greek, meaning *'to eat oneself'*), this is a process of untargeted cellular degradation that is influenced by nutritional status, hormones, oxygen concentration, and intra-cellular protein aggregation.<sup>239</sup> Both UPS and autophagy are under the regulation of the phosphoinositide 3-kinase (P13K)/protein kinase B (AKT) mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) pathway and FOXO family transcription factors.<sup>240</sup>

In a non-cachexic state, once insulin is bound to its receptor, it activates AKT, which increases AMP-activated protein kinase (AMPK) and protein synthesis through the mTOR pathway.<sup>241,242</sup> However, when IL-6 and TNF-*α* are present, these cytokines activate protein kinases that inhibit the action of insulin by phosphorylation of the insulin receptor substrate 1, ultimately reducing mTOR signalling and muscle anabolism.<sup>236,243,244</sup> Impaired insulin/IGF-I sensitivity and glucocorticoids also decreases P13K-AKT-mTOR signalling in myocytes, which also activates the UPS and autophagy system.<sup>245</sup> Glucocorticoids bind to cytosolic receptors in myocytes which are then translocated into the nucleus and attaches to glucocorticoid response elements, leading to increased expression of ubiquitin ligase MuRF1, amongst many other genes.<sup>246</sup>

Similarly, an increase in gene transcription of the UPS occurs during a state of metabolic acidosis.<sup>247</sup>

#### 1.5.1.3 The vicious circle of inactivity

Disuse atrophy of skeletal muscle can occur from chronic bedrest, casting or immobilisation. Inactivity has been shown to blunt the normal muscle anabolic response by mTOR that occurs from a rise in plasma amino acids following a meal.<sup>248</sup> In addition, bedrest for just seven days in healthy adults caused significant increases in IL-6 in skeletal muscle. Also, similar to the effects of glucocorticoids and insulin/IGF-I resistance, inactivity has been shown to cause a suppression of AKT leading to an increase in ubiquitin ligases MuRF1 and MAFbx.<sup>249,250</sup>

The types of muscle fibre lost due to inactivity varies between species.<sup>251</sup> In the rat, slow-twitch type 1 fibres atrophy at a greater rate compared to fast-twitch type 2 fibres.<sup>252</sup> In humans studies, conflicting results indicate that either slow-twitch fibres appear to atrophy quicker, or that both types of fibres atrophy at the same rate.<sup>252,253</sup> In dogs, a study of 10-weeks of disuse of the hindlimb found that muscles with a larger portion of slow-twitch fibres that also crossed a single joint, such as vastus medialis and vastus intermedius, were most at risk of atrophy.<sup>254</sup> Interestingly, the highest percentage of slow-twitch fibres are found in deep extensor muscles of the forearm and hindlimb in the dog, while in the epaxial muscles contain approximately a 50 - 50 combination of the two fibre types.<sup>255</sup> The epaxial muscles are commonly used for muscle mass palpation and assessment in veterinary medicine. However, they may not be the best marker for muscle loss. Therefore, more work needs to be done to determine which muscle groups are the most appropriate to monitor in veterinary patients during different conditions of muscle loss.

#### 1.5.2 Summary of muscle loss in hospital patients

The loss of muscle and function in hospitalised patients can occur from a combination of malnutrition, inflammation and inactivity. The studies examined provide evidence of a strong association between the loss of muscle and a poorer prognosis in human patients. Yet, despite the clear prevalence and negative consequences of muscle loss in human patients, it is currently unknown how much muscle is lost in patients during hospitalisation in veterinary medicine, or how it relates to their prognosis. Veterinary patients may also be at greater risk of mortality through euthanasia if the loss of muscle and function causes an increase in LOS and perceived poor quality of life.<sup>225</sup> Thus, this remains an important area which needs to be explored.

#### 1.6 The other side of the coin: the potential benefits of intermittent fasting

Whilst undernutrition in hospital patients is evidently detrimental, undergoing short periods of fasting may actually be beneficial for health. The beneficial effects are thought to be linked to a shift in metabolism. The following sections will focus on fatty acid metabolism during fasting, the diseases where caloric restriction or intermittent fasting have been found to be beneficial, and the proposed mechanisms behind it.

#### 1.6.1 Adaptive fasting physiology: lipolysis and fatty acid metabolism

As the duration of energy deprivation prolongs, the body increases the utilisation of adipose stores for energy and reduces muscle mass loss. In man, fatty acid and glycerol turnover increases significantly between 18 - 24 hour of fasting.<sup>256</sup> Impressively, only about 2% of total body muscle mass is lost in the first 20 days of starvation.<sup>234</sup> The ability of the body to mobilise and metabolise fat significantly reduces the amount of muscle lost during prolonged fasting, which is a vital adaptation for survival.

Lipids in the body are mainly stored as triacylglycerols (TAGs) in adipose tissues. Lipolysis occurs through the actions of adipose triacylglycerol lipase and hormonesensitive lipase (HSL), enzymes that are triggered by a fall in insulin and a rise in glucocorticoids, epinephrine and glucagon concentrations that occurs during fasting.<sup>217,257,258</sup> Adipocyte cell membranes contain β-adrenergic receptors and glucagon receptors, the activation of which then leads to the activation of protein kinase-A in the cytosol. Activated protein kinase-A then phosphorylates perilipin A (a surface protein found on the adipose cell membrane which translocates activated HSL) and HSL, which then initiates lipolysis and the hydrolysis of triacylglycerol to diacylglycerol and monoacylglycerides.<sup>259,260</sup> Monoacylglycerol are further catabolised to fatty acids and glycerol by monoacylglycerol lipase.<sup>261,262</sup> The resulting fatty acids can then be oxidised directly by the cell, but the great majority are released into circulation where they bind to lipophilic sites on carrier proteins, mainly albumin, for transport and use in other tissues.

Fatty acids undergo β-oxidation in the mitochondria or peroxisomes of cells. Short-, medium-, and long-chain fatty acids (1-5, 6-12, 13-21 carbon length respectively) are oxidized exclusively in the mitochondria, while very-long-chain fatty acids ( $\geq$  22 carbon length) are oxidized mainly in peroxisomes.<sup>263–265</sup> Very-long-chain fatty acids cannot freely traverse the mitochondrial membranes, whereas short- and mediumchain fatty acids can freely diffuse into the mitochondria and undergo the first step of  $\beta$ -oxidation within the matrix.<sup>266,267</sup> For this first step, free fatty acids are converted to acyl-CoA by acyl-CoA synthetases located either in the outer mitochondrial membrane for long- and very-long-chain fatty acids, or within the matrix of the mitochondria for short- and medium-chain fatty acids.<sup>217,264</sup> Once converted, they can be transported through the inner mitochondria membrane by the "carnitine shuttle". This process involves the initial conversion of acyl-CoA to fatty acylcarnitine by carnitine palmitoyl transferase (CPT1) located on the outer mitochondrial membrane. Acylcarnitine is then translocated across the inner mitochondrial membrane via the carnitine acylcarnitine translocase antiporter. Once in the mitochondrial matrix, carnitine palmitoyl transferase II reverses the reaction to release acyl-CoA and carnitine.

Once acyl-CoA arrives in the matrix of the mitochondria, cleavage of 2 carbon units from the  $\beta$ -carbon position occurs in a process of oxidation, hydration, and oxidation. The final end products are acetyl-CoA, reduced flavin adenine dinucleotide and reduced nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide (NADH). Acetyl-CoA can be used in the citric acid cycle to generate ATP or, in certain cells, be used to synthesise ketones.<sup>217</sup> The pathway of oxidation for long- and very-long-chain fatty acids is similar but starts when they enter peroxisomes. There, a series of hydration and oxidation steps occur to produce long- and medium-chain fatty acyl-CoA molecules, which are then transported out of the peroxisome and into the mitochondria to undergo final  $\beta$ oxidation.

#### 1.6.1.1 Ketogenesis

Ketones are hydrophilic metabolites that play a vital role in survival during long-term fasting/starvation. Hepatocytes and intestinal epithelial cells are considered the main organs that produce ketones, however renal, pancreatic  $\beta$ -cells, retinal pigment epithelium, skeletal muscle, astrocytes, and tumour cells have also been touted as possible tissues that may also undergo ketogenesis, although at lower rates.<sup>268,269</sup> The process of ketogenesis is shown in Figure 1-1. In ketogenic cells during prolonged fasting, the concentration of intracellular acetyl-CoA increases due to increased rates of both fatty acid and amino acid oxidation. The fate of acetyl-CoA at other times is for it to enter the citric acid cycle where it is condensed with oxaloacetate to form citrate, and eventually is oxidized to CO<sub>2</sub>. In times where oxaloacetate concentrations are low due to a low rate of glycolysis and pyruvate generation, excess acetyl-CoA is used for ketone formation.<sup>270,271</sup> The concentration of mitochondrial oxaloacetate has been shown to be inversely related to the rate of ketone production in hepatocytes.<sup>272</sup>



Figure 1-1. The ketogenesis pathway displaying the formation of acetoacetate,  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate, and acetone. When the intracellular NADH:NAD<sup>+</sup> ratio is high, this favours the formation of  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate. This figure is licensed under Creative Commons zero (CCO).

The synthesis of ketones begins with the condensation of two molecules of acetyl-CoA to acetoacetyl-CoA by acetoacetyl-CoA thiolase. Then, acetoacetyl-CoA is condensed with an additional acetyl-CoA by HMG-CoA synthase to form  $\beta$ -hydroxy- $\beta$ -methylglutaryl-CoA (HMG-CoA). HMG-CoA synthase is found in greatest abundance in the liver and intestinal cells, and the reaction to form HMG-CoA is considered a rate limiting step for ketogenesis.<sup>268,273</sup> The final step occurs when HMG-CoA is converted to acetoacetate by HMG-CoA lyase. Acetoacetate can then either leave the cell unchanged, undergo spontaneous decarboxylation to acetone or be converted to  $\beta$ -

hydroxybutyrate via  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate dehydrogenase intracellularly. The conversion of acetoacetate to  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate is dependent on the intracellular ratio of NADH:NAD+ (redox potential) which increases during  $\beta$ -oxidation of fatty acids, ultimately favouring the formation of  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate.<sup>274–277</sup>

Ketones play a vital role in the sparing of glucose during prolonged fasting, limiting the need for gluconeogenesis. In rats, there is a marked reduction in glucose utilisation by skeletal muscles after two days of fasting, as the utilisation of fatty acid and ketone oxidation increases.<sup>278</sup> Extrahepatic tissues which utilise ketones, notably skeletal muscle and neurons, uptake ketones by monocarboxylate transporters, and undergo a process to reverse ketones back to acetyl-CoA. For this, succcinyl-CoA:3-oxoacid-CoA transferase (SCOT) converts acetoacetate to acetoacetyl-CoA in the mitochondria and a thiolase hydrolyses the compound back into two acetyl-CoA for Krebs utilisation. Importantly, to prevent a futile cycle of ketone production/utilisation in the liver, the SCOT enzyme is not expressed in hepatocytes.<sup>268</sup>

The concentration of ketones presents in circulation after a defined period of fasting varies in different species. In primates, including humans, a rise in ketones occurs more rapidly compared to rodents, rabbits, guinea pigs and dogs fasted for a similar period of time.<sup>279,280</sup> In particular, dogs are known to have a slower rise in ketone concentrations compared to man.<sup>281</sup> Variation in the rates of ketogenesis and/or clearance of ketones from circulation is thought to account for these species differences.<sup>200</sup>

#### 1.6.1.2 Regulation of Ketogenesis

There are multiple points in the pathway that can affect the rate of ketogenesis, including the availability of substrate, and the expression of HMG-CoA synthase.<sup>271,282</sup> Substrate concentration is dependent on lipolysis by HSL via glucagon and epinephrine.<sup>283</sup> Transcriptional regulation of HMG-CoA synthase occurs through the actions of peroxisome proliferator-activated receptors (PPARs).<sup>271</sup> An increase in PPARs occurs during fasting that leads to increased expression of genes coding for HMG-CoA synthase.<sup>273,284</sup> In addition, Sirtuins, a family of conserved protein deacetylases, act as sensors to detect low cellular energy as signalled by increasing intracellular NAD<sup>+</sup> concentration.<sup>285</sup> Sirtuin 1 and 3 deacetylase the HMGCS1 and HMGCS2 genes respectively, leading to increased production of HMG-CoA synthase.<sup>286–289</sup> Further, posttranslational modification occurs through allosteric inhibition by succinyl-CoA, which is desuccinylated in the presence of glucagon.<sup>290</sup>

#### 1.6.1.3 Special properties of medium-chain fatty acids

The rate and timing of hepatic ketone production can be affected by different types of dietary fat, most notably by medium-chain triglycerides which promote ketogenesis. Medium-chain triglycerides (MCTs) are composed of fatty acids with a 6 - 12 carbon length and are metabolized differently to triglycerides composed of long-chain fatty acids. After consumption, MCTs are more rapidly hydrolysed and their fatty acids absorbed more quickly in the intestines compared to long-chain TAGs.<sup>291,292</sup> In addition, a proportion of medium-chain fatty acids are not packaged into chylomicrons for transport through the lymphatics, but instead are transported directly to the liver via the portal vein.<sup>293</sup> As mentioned above, once in hepatocytes, medium-chain fatty acids can freely diffuse into the mitochondria for oxidation as their entry is not regulated through CPT1.<sup>294,295</sup> In both humans and rats, feeding MCTs led to a marked increase in circulating ketone concentrations two hours postprandially compared to feeding long-chain triglycerides.<sup>296,297</sup> Thus, providing MCTs in a diet can contribute to an increase in ketone production independent of a fasted state.

#### 1.6.2 Intermittent fasting in canids

The modern domestic dog (*Canis lupus familiaris*) is the cumulative result of thousands of years of domestication and divergence from grey wolves (*Canis lupus*).<sup>298</sup> Archaeological evidence and genomic sequencing indicate that early domestication may have occurred as early as the Upper Paleolithic era (16,000 BP), preceding the Neolithic era and the advent of agriculture.<sup>299</sup> As hominin species morphed from a nomadic, hunter-gatherer lifestyle to a more sedentary, agriculturally-based one, the dogs they were domesticating developed alongside them. Genomic mutations favouring this new co-existence gave rise to traits in the domestic dog that differ from their ancestral wolves. Genome-wide sequencing comparing the domestic dog to the modern wolf have found 36 genomic regions with differences of encoding, of which,

ten genes are involved in role of starch digestion and fat metabolism.<sup>300</sup> So, while domestic dogs share a common heritage with wolves, they do not have the same metabolism.

Nevertheless, it is thought provoking to consider the drastic differences in the feeding behaviour of wolves compared to how the modern domesticated dog is typically fed. The foraging behaviour of wolves entails the periodic killing of and feasting on large prey, followed by a period of fasting. Packs of grey wolves in Yellowstone National Park have been reported to kill and consume an elk every 2-3 days.<sup>301</sup> Contrast this to the average domesticated dog which is commonly fed twice daily. Implications of this change in feeding regimen on the domestic dog are unknown. However, with evidence that undergoing periods of fasting may be healthy, it is worthwhile considering whether the domestic dog would also benefit from a more ancestral type of feeding regimen.

#### 1.6.3 Intermittent fasting during a disease state

Across the animal kingdom, a reduction in food intake during periods of illness, especially with concurrent pyrexia, is an evolutionarily conserved trait.<sup>302-305</sup> This illness-induced decrease in food intake is an acute phase response in which the release of cytokines IL-1 $\beta$  and TNF - $\alpha$  affect the hypothalamus to induce anorexia.<sup>306-309</sup> The evolutionary benefit of this phenomenon is not clear, but notions such as the reduction of iron availability for pathogens and the conservation of energy by reduced foraging behaviour have been theorized.<sup>302,304,310</sup> Out of these, the concept of energy conservation is flawed, as there is a concurrent reduction in food intake. Other postulated mechanisms include the increase in immune surveillance, increase in autophagy to remove intracellular pathogens (xenophagy), and the limitation of ROS production.<sup>311-</sup><sup>315</sup> In support of anorexia being beneficial, experimental models of sepsis have shown that supplemental feeding increased rates of mortality.<sup>316</sup> Thus, could there actually be an advantage to a reduction in food intake?

In medicine, the term *hormesis* describes the adaptive mechanisms of an organism in response to moderate, intermittent stresses, such as short-term food deprivation.<sup>317</sup> While conventional wisdom would dictate that any depletion of nutrients for a

heterotroph would be undesirable, the notion that restricting food intake can improve health and extend lifespan has been present since the 15th century, as reviewed by Speakman and Mitchell<sup>318</sup>. Today, there is a growing body of evidence in numerous species that restricting calories or extending the fasting period between meals is healthy.<sup>318-320</sup> These studies commonly employ one of two different feeding models: caloric restriction or intermittent fasting, both of which have been shown to produce beneficial health effects.<sup>321-323</sup> Caloric restriction (CR) is defined as the reduced intake of calories (typically 10 - 50%) below that of *ad libitum* fed counterparts.<sup>318,324</sup> However, the distinction between intermittent fasting (IF) and CR can be unclear, and as these regimes ultimately lead to different metabolic states, it is important to differentiate between them.<sup>321</sup> In this dissertation, an IF regimen will be defined as one where the time between meals is extended (the length of which will be defined accordingly in each study), but where calories are not restricted, and where weight loss is not intended.

The beneficial effects of CR and IF have been demonstrated in single celled organisms (e.g. E. coli, S. cerevisiae) to more complex organisms (e.g. C. elegans, Drosophila, rodents, non-human primates and man).<sup>318,325,326</sup> However, there are only a few studies examining these regimens in dogs. In a study where dogs were fed 25% less than their paired litter mates over a lifetime, CR dogs developed chronic diseases later in life and had a significantly longer lifespan compared to those who had higher food intake.<sup>327,328</sup> In another study of racing greyhounds, food restriction by 15% for eight weeks leading up to a race caused a reduction in body weight, but actually improved sprinting performance.<sup>96</sup> More recently, a 2018 abstract presentation of intermittent CR as a mean of achieving weight loss in dogs showed that dogs undergoing this regimen maintained higher metabolic rates than dogs undergoing continuous CR.<sup>329</sup> This study suggests that these dogs may have a lower risk of rebound and weight gain following the cessation of the weight loss programme. While the body of work in this area is currently limited to these few studies in dogs, there is far more research and growing evidence of a beneficial effect of CR and IF in other species; so, a wider examination is described below.

## 1.6.3.1 Diseases where caloric restriction or intermittent fasting may be beneficial 1.6.3.1.1 Diabetes

There are numerous publications examining the effects of CR and IF on fasted blood glucose and fructosamine concentrations in healthy and diabetic rodents and humans. In a study of fasting rats, a longer duration of fasting 16 hours *vs* 4 hours was positively correlated with insulin sensivity.<sup>330</sup> In another study comparing rats undergoing either ad libitum feeding, CR of 60% of ad libitum, or an alternate day IF regimen of ad libitum feeding, the IF and CR rats both had higher insulin sensitivity as measured in a glucose tolerance test compared to every day ad libitum fed rats after four weeks.<sup>331</sup> Furthermore, in experimentally induced diabetes mellitus type I, IF rats had lower blood pressure, increased superoxide dismutase activity, decreased plasma malondialdehyde (a marker of lipid peroxidation), reduced blood urea and creatinine and less histological signs (tubular vacuolations, glomerular hypertrophy) of renal damage compared to the non-fasted control group.<sup>332</sup> In the same study, the authors also found that there was a marked increase in p53 expression and decrease in Sirtuin 2 expression in the kidneys of diabetic rats, but that increase was not seen in the rats that were intermittently fasted. Increased activity of Sirtuins inhibit p53-dependent apoptosis in response to DNA damage and oxidative stress, which may reduce the loss of cells under diabetic conditions.<sup>333</sup> Taken together, it appears that an IF regimen improves insulin sensitivity, is protective against hypertension and oxidative damage, and reduces the nephropathy seen in experimental models of diabetes.

In humans, followers of Ramadan undergo an IF regimen and abstain from eating and drinking during daylight hours. The period of fasting can extend between 13 - 18 hours depending on the season and geographical location of the participant and is adhered to for approximately 30 days.<sup>334</sup> Diabetic patients participating in Ramadan have consistently been reported to have improved insulin sensitivity during the fasting period.<sup>313,335,336</sup> The patients' BMI, activity and weight loss during this IF period are possible confounders in these studies, which are known to directly affect insulin sensitivity. However, in multiple meta-analyses which include studies that adjusted for these covariates revealed a reduction in the odds of developing diabetes in individuals practicing CR or IF, and a reduction in fasting glucose and insulin in those who were

pre-diabetic.<sup>319,337,338</sup> These consistent and repeatable findings in both animal and human studies provide strong evidence that IF improves insulin sensitivity, antioxidant status and decreases sequelae in pre-diabetic and diabetic patients. However, these effects have not been examined in the young or elderly, nor have studies been performed to assess its efficacy long-term.

#### 1.6.3.1.2 Ischemic injury

Both caloric restriction and intermittent fasting improve outcomes in cardiovascular ischemic and reperfusion injury.<sup>326,339,340</sup> Followers of the Church of Latter-Day Saints also practice an IF regime (1 day/ month). In a study of these followers, after adjusting for age, gender, BMI, smoking activity, physical activity, income and level of education, fasting-followers reportedly had an odds ratio of 0.56 (95% CI 0.36-0.88, *P* = 0.012) for diabetes and an odds ratio of 0.65 (95% CI 0.46-0.94, *P* = 0.008) for coronary artery disease.<sup>338</sup> Followers of Ramadan also had significantly lower circulating concentrations of pro-inflammatory cytokines IL-1 $\beta$ , IL-6 and TNF- $\alpha$ , and lower systolic and diastolic blood pressure compared to one month after the cessation of the Ramadan period.<sup>341</sup> However, the participants lost body fat mass during Ramadan and increased more body fat mass after the fasting period. Loss of body fat mass reduces IL-1 $\beta$ , IL-6 and TNF- $\alpha$ , while increasing adiposity increases them.<sup>342-344</sup> Therefore, it is unknown in these cases if the effect on the cytokines is simply a reflection of body fat mass change, rather than the intermittent fasting regimen itself.

Experimentally however, the effect is clearer. In a model of global ischemia in rats where whole body blood flow is reduced and re-perfused, short-term CR of 70% of intake of *ad libitum* controls for 11 days led to better cardiac contractility and coronary flow rate, and lower serum concentrations of glucose and insulin post injury compared to control rats.<sup>345</sup> For intermittent fasting, rats undergoing IF (*ad libitum* feeding every other day) prior to coronary artery ligation had less myocardial necrosis, tissue remodelling and functional decline compared to rats fed *ad libitum* daily.<sup>346</sup> The IF group also had reduced cardiac tissue inflammation on histology and an overall lower mortality rate. These results were also confirmed in another similar study of myocardial ischemia in rats.<sup>347</sup> Interestingly, in that study, the rats began the IF

oxidative stress (as measured by thiobarbituric acid reactive substance), better cardiac performance and a higher overall survival rate compared to those fed *ad libitum*. This suggests that a protective effect of IF is present if the regime begins before or after injury, and it is possible that the effect may be equivalent even if instigated after injury. However, more studies are required to determine if this is the case for all disease processes.

#### 1.6.3.1.3 Neuronal injury

There are numerous rodent studies that show that caloric restriction and intermittent fasting (food offered *ad libitum* every second day) reduce the extent of injury and improve recovery following neuronal injury.<sup>348,349</sup> In a study where IF was implemented immediately after spinal cord injury, there was a 50% reduction in lesion size, increased growth of corticospinal axons and a quicker recovery of gait and function compared to continuously fed, ad libitum mice.<sup>350</sup> The authors also measured β-hydroxybutyrate, and there was a clear cyclical rise and fall in ketone concentrations on the day of fasting and day of feeding, respectively. In addition, rodents in an IF regime that started either 3 weeks before or 24 hours after thoracic spinal cord contusion showed recovered hindlimb motor function more quickly than those eating ad libitum, regardless of when the IF regime began.<sup>351</sup> In another study in rats, fasting for 24 hours after cortical brain injury significantly decreased necrosis, and ROS concentrations.<sup>311</sup> Finally, in a kainite-induced neuronal injury study, the authors compared *ad libitum* feeding with IF and caloric restriction at 60% of the *ad libitum* fed mice.<sup>321</sup> The feeding regimes began 20 weeks prior to inducing injury. Intermittently fasted mice consumed similar quantities of calories overall and maintained the same body weight as the *ad libitum* mice. The authors found the IF mice had the least amount of neuronal damage, higher blood  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate, and a lower circulating insulin and glucose concentration compared the control and CR mice.

The evidence of a significant neuroprotective effect of caloric restriction and intermittent fasting is repeatable. As such, studies of these feeding regimens and/or the development of drug mimetics to emulate the metabolic effects of fasting for use in neuronal injury have been advocated for humans.<sup>352,353</sup> However, to date, the effects have been examined in only rodent models and there are currently no published

studies examining these feeding regimens on neuronal recovery in other species. However, given the strength of evidence in rodent models, its applicability in other species, and in a clinical setting, should be explored.

#### 1.6.3.2 Proposed mechanisms

The proposed mechanisms for the beneficial effects of caloric restriction and intermittent fasting can be generalised broadly into three categories: 1) improvement of mitochondrial function and the reduction of ROS generation; 2) regulation of gene expression relating to apoptosis, inflammation, and neuroprotective factors such as neurotrophins and chaperone proteins and 3) the promotion of autophagy. Although undoubtedly the benefits of IF are the result of a complex interplay of multiple processes, increased ketone utilisation and the effect of ghrelin are proposed as the key drivers for these mechanisms.

After injury, a large proportion of tissue damage occurs secondary to the initial trauma as the result of the development of mitochondrial dysfunction and ROS damage.354,355 An increase in the expression of monocarboxylate transporters on the cerebral vasculature, neurons and glial cells occurs during fasting and after injury, increasing the transport of ketones.<sup>270,356-358</sup> Ketone utilisation has been shown to decrease ROS generation in mitochondria and increase the activity of intracellular antioxidant enzymes. Giving β-hydroxybutyrate and acetoacetate *in vitro* to neuronal cell cultures reduced the production of ROS by complex 1 of the mitochondrial respiratory chain.<sup>359</sup> In another study, rats fed a ketogenic diet had increased  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate concentrations in serum and a two-fold increase in glutathione concentrations in hippocampal tissue compared to rats fed a standard diet.<sup>360</sup> Finally, in a study of fasting rats, there was increased activity of superoxide dismutase and glutathione peroxidase in both healthy fasted and those fasted with kainic acid toxicity-induced neuronal injury.<sup>361,362</sup> It is believed that metabolism of ketones alters the intracellular ratio of NADH:NAD<sup>+</sup>, increasing NADH oxidation in the mitochondrial respiratory chain, leading to less free radical generation, and increasing reduced glutathione availability and glutathione peroxidase activity.359,363-365

Another mechanism by which ketones are thought to be beneficial is through the reduction of inflammation and apoptosis, and the promotion of neurotrophic compounds. In a study by Loncarevic-Vasiljkovic et al.<sup>366</sup>, mice were randomised into two feeding regimes: ad libitum and 50% caloric restriction beginning three months prior to experimentally induced brain injury. In the CR mice, there was decreased neural tissue concentrations of TNF- $\alpha$  and caspase-3 (a regulator of apoptosis), and neurodegeneration at the injury site compared to those not calorically restricted. In addition, intermittent fasting (every other day fasting) in young and middle-aged mice increased neurotrophic factors (brain-derived neurotrophic factor and fibroblast growth factor 2) and protein chaperones (heat shock protein 70 and glucose regulated protein), and decreased IL-6, IL- $\beta$ , and TNF- $\alpha$  concentrations in cerebral tissue after experimentally induced ischemic stroke.<sup>367</sup> In addition to ketones, administration of ghrelin in experimental models of brain injury and neurodegeneration reduced neuronal loss and improved recovery and memory.<sup>368-370</sup> Ghrelin, which increases during fasting, up-regulates expression of Bcl-2 (an anti-apoptotic protein) and heat shock protein 70, inhibits expression of caspase (3, 8, and 9), TNF- $\alpha$  and IL-1 $\beta$ , reduces ROS, and mitigates apotosis.<sup>368,370–372</sup>

The final mechanism by which ketones are thought to be beneficial is through the promotion of autophagy. Inadequate autophagy and mitophagy is thought to contribute to worse outcomes in critically ill patients. A study by Gunst *et al.*<sup>373</sup> found that in hyperglycaemic, critically ill rabbits, those with increased hepatic and renal intracellular p62 (a marker of insufficient autophagy) had greater mortality rates. When the authors stimulated autophagy by giving rapamycin, this reduced p62 concentrations in renal cells and reduced subsequent renal damage.<sup>373</sup> In a model of traumatic brain injury, mice fed 30% of calories starting after injury had increased staining of Beclin1 and LC3B (markers of autophagy) compared to fully fed mice.<sup>374</sup> The direct effect of ketones and ghrelin on autophagy have also been demonstrated in neuronal cell cultures. The administration of ghrelin increased autophagy whereas administering ghrelin receptor antagonists decreased autophagy in neuronal cell culture.<sup>375</sup> In addition, providing  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate to the cultures reduced glucose deprivation-induced neuronal death, and stimulated autophagy through increasing

AMPK-dependent phosphorylation of glyceraldehyde 3-phosphate dehydrogenase, ultimately leading to Sirtuin 1 activation.<sup>376–379</sup>

All in all, numerous studies support the concept that CR and IF can provide health benefits in some diseases. However, to date, there are limited studies examining the effect of CR and only one study examining the effect of IF in dogs. Comparatively, the body of evidence in other species continues to grow, highlighting an interesting gap in knowledge for a feeding method in a species evolutionarily adapted to a feeding and fasting-type regimen.

#### 1.7 Conclusion and thesis aims

Malnutrition in human hospitals is widespread and is associated with numerous negative consequences. Comparatively however, much less is known in veterinary medicine including the prevalence of malnutrition in veterinary hospitals, and the effect of muscle and fat mass loss on patient outcome. In addition, the ideal feeding regimen for hospital patients has not been established, with both overfeeding and underfeeding shown to be detrimental. Interestingly, growing evidence of beneficial effects of CR and IF has led to the promotion of such feeding regimens as being therapeutic in certain diseases. Of particular interest for this type of regimen would be for veterinary patients recovering from neuronal injury, a condition which require long periods of hospitalisation and places patients more at risk of malnutrition. However, to date, there is almost no published research on IF in dogs and so this subject area remains unknown.

The primary aims of this PhD thesis were to determine the body composition changes in hospitalised canine patients, identify the risk factors associated with losses in lean and fat mass, and to determine whether an intermittent fasting regimen may be a beneficial feeding regimen for hospital patients recovering from neuronal injury. This was achieved by firstly determining the body composition changes that occurred during weight loss in long-stay hospitalised patients, which is described in Chapter 2. Other factors including caloric intake, duration of stay, disease type and severity, and physical activity were examined to identify risks factors for total body weight loss, body fat loss, and lean muscle loss. Chapter 3 describes how morphometry was examined as a method of determining lean mass in ideally conditioned to poorly conditioned dogs. In Chapter 4 and Chapter 5, the metabolic and immunological effects of an intermittent fasting regime in healthy dogs are described, in order to assess its potential application to hospital patients. Following this, Chapter 6 explores the ketone kinetics in healthy dogs undergoing a once-a-day and every-other-day feeding regimen. Finally, Chapter 7 describes an intermittent fasting regimen which was applied in hospitalised canine spinal patients to determine its feasibility and efficacy as a ketogenic regimen.

#### 1.8 References

- Freeman L, Becvarova I, Cave N, et al. WSAVA nutritional assessment guidelines. J Small Anim Pract. 2011;52(7):385-396. doi:10.1111/j.1748-5827.2011.01079.x
- Romano FR, Heinze CR, Barber LG, Mason JB, Freeman LM. Association between body condition score and cancer prognosis in dogs with lymphoma and osteosarcoma. J Vet Intern Med. 2016;30(4):1179-1186. doi:10.1111/jvim.13965
- Santarossa A, Parr JM, Verbrugghe A. The importance of assessing body composition of dogs and cats and methods available for use in clinical practice. *J Am Vet Med Assoc*. 2017;251(5):521-529. doi:10.2460/javma.251.5.521
- Eirmann L. Nutritional Assessment. Vet Clin North Am Small Anim Pract. 2016;46(5):855-867. doi:10.1016/j.cvsm.2016.04.012
- Rollins AW, Murphy M. Nutritional assessment in the cat: Practical recommendations for better medical care. *J Feline Med Surg*. 2019;21(5):442-448. doi:10.1177/1098612X19843213
- Vandendriessche VL, Picavet P, Hesta M. First detailed nutritional survey in a referral companion animal population. *J Anim Physiol Anim Nutr (Berl)*. 2017;101:4-14. doi:10.1111/jpn.12621
- 7. Drover JW, Cahill NE, Kutsogiannis J, et al. Nutrition therapy for the critically ill surgical patient: we need to do better! *JPEN J Parenter Enteral Nutr*. 2015;34(6):644-652.
- Cederholm T, Jensen GL. To create a consensus on malnutrition diagnostic criteria: A report from the Global Leadership Initiative on Malnutrition (GLIM) meeting at the ESPEN Congress 2016. *Clin Nutr*. 2017;36(1):7-10. doi:10.1016/j.clnu.2016.12.001
- 9. Mehta NM, Compher C. A.S.P.E.N. clinical guidelines: Nutrition support of the critically ill child. *J Parenter Enter Nutr.* 2009;33(3):260-276. doi:10.1177/0148607109333114
- Heyland DK, Dhaliwal R, Drover JW, Gramlich L, Dodek P. Canadian clinical practice guidelines for nutrition support in mechanically ventilated, critically ill adult patients. J Parenter Enter Nutr. 2003;27(5):355-373. doi:10.1177/0148607103027005355
- Miller KR, Wischmeyer PE, Taylor B, McClave SA. An evidence-based approach to perioperative nutrition support in the elective surgery patient. *JPEN J Parenter Enteral Nutr.* 2013;37(5 Suppl):39S-50S. doi:10.1177/0148607113493928

- McClave SA, Taylor BE, Martindale RG, et al. Guidelines for the provision and assessment of nutrition support therapy in the adult critically ill patient: Society of Critical Care Medicine (SCCM) and American Society for Parenteral and Enteral Nutrition (A.S.P.E.N.). J Parenter Enter Nutr. 2016;40(2):159-211. doi:10.1177/0148607115621863
- Hamilton C, Boyce VJ. Addressing malnutrition in hospitalized adults. JPEN J Parenter Enteral Nutr. 2013;37:808-815. doi:10.1177/0148607113497224
- 14. Correia MITD, Hegazi RA, Higashiguchi T, et al. Evidence-based recommendations for addressing malnutrition in health care: An updated strategy from the feedM.E. global study group. *J Am Med Dir Assoc.* 2014;15(8):544-550. doi:10.1016/j.jamda.2014.05.011
- Todhunter EN. A Guide to Nutrition Terminology for Indexing and Retrieval. Bethesda, Maryland: National Institutes of Health, Public Health Services, U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare; 1970.
- 16. Kondrup J, Allison SP, Elia M, Vellas B, Plauth M. ESPEN guidelines for nutrition screening 2002. *Clin Nutr*. 2003;22(4):415-421. doi:10.1016/S0261-5614(03)00098-0
- Cederholm T, Barazzoni R, Austin P, et al. ESPEN guidelines on definitions and terminology of clinical nutrition. *Clin Nutr*. 2017;36(1):49-64. doi:10.1016/j.clnu.2016.09.004
- Mueller C, Compher C, Ellen DM. A.S.P.E.N. clinical guidelines: Nutrition screening, assessment, and intervention in adults. *J Parenter Enter Nutr*. 2011;35(1):16-24. doi:10.1177/0148607110389335
- Allard JP, Keller H, Jeejeebhoy KN, et al. Malnutrition at hospital admission contributors and effect on length of stay: A prospective cohort study from the Canadian Malnutrition Task Force. *J Parenter Enter Nutr*. 2014;40(4):487-497. doi:10.1177/0148607114567902
- Cawood AL, Elia M, Stratton RJ. Systematic review and meta-analysis of the effects of high protein oral nutritional supplements. *Ageing Res Rev.* 2012;11(2):278-296. doi:10.1016/j.arr.2011.12.008
- McNicholl T, Dubin JA, Curtis L, et al. Handgrip strength, but not 5-meter walk, adds value to a clinical nutrition assessment. *Nutr Clin Pract*. 2018;34(3):428-435. doi:10.1002/ncp.10198

- 22. Wang AYM, Sea MMM, Ho ZSY, Lui SF, Li PKT, Woo J. Evaluation of handgrip strength as a nutritional marker and prognostic indicator in peritoneal dialysis patients. *Am J Clin Nutr*. 2005;81(1):79-86.
- 23. Detsky A, McLaughlin, Baker J, et al. What is subjective global assessment of nutritional status? *J Parenter Enter Nutr*. 1987;11(1):8-13. doi:10.1177/014860718701100108
- 24. Persson MD, Brismar KE, Katzarski KS, Nordenström J, Cederholm TE. Nutritional status using Mini Nutritional Assessment and Subjective Global Assessment predict mortality in geriatric patients. J Am Geriatr Soc. 2002;50(12):1996-2002. doi:10.1046/j.1532-5415.2002.50611.x
- Hirsch S, De Obaldia N, Petermann M, et al. Subjective global assessment of nutritional status: further validation. *Nutrition*. 7(1):35-37; discussion 37-8. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/1802183.
- Santarossa A, Parr JM, Verbrugghe A. Assessment of canine and feline body composition by veterinary health care teams in Ontario, Canada. *Can Vet J*. 2018;59(12):1280-1286.
- Laflamme D. Development and validation of a body condition score system for dogs. *Canine Pract.* 1997;22 (4):10-15.
- Mawby DI, Bartges JW, D'Avignon A, Laflamme DP, Moyers TD, Cottrell T.
  Comparison of various methods for estimating body fat in dogs. *J Am Anim Hosp Assoc*.
  2004;40(2):109-114. doi:40/2/109 [pii]
- 29. Laflamme DP. Development and validation of a body condition score system for cats: a clinical tool. *Feline Pract*. 1997;25:13-18.
- 30. Witzel AL, Kirk CA, Henry GA, Toll PW, Brejda JJ, Paetau-Robinson I. Use of a novel morphometric method and body fat index system for estimation of body composition in overweight and obese dogs. *J Am Vet Med Assoc*. 2014;244(11):1279-1284. doi:10.2460/javma.244.11.1279
- Jeusette I, Greco D, Aquino F, et al. Effect of breed on body composition and comparison between various methods to estimate body composition in dogs. *Res Vet Sci.* 2010;88(2):227-232. doi:10.1016/j.rvsc.2009.07.009
- 32. Michel KE, Anderson W, Cupp C, Laflamme DP. Correlation of a feline muscle mass

score with body composition determined by dual-energy X-ray absorptiometry. *Br J Nutr*. 2011;106(S1):S57-S59. doi:10.1017/s000711451100050x

- Freeman LM, Sutherland-Smith J, Cummings C, Rush JE. Evaluation of a quantitatively derived value for assessment of muscle mass in clinically normal cats. *Am J Vet Res*. 2018;79(11):1188-1192. doi:10.2460/ajvr.79.11.1188
- 34. Freeman LM, Michel KE, Zanghi BM, Vester Boler BM, Fages J. Evaluation of the use of muscle condition score and ultrasonographic measurements for assessment of muscle mass in dogs. *Am J Vet Res.* 2019;80(6):595-600. doi:10.2460/ajvr.80.6.595
- 35. Rae LS, Vankan DM, Rand JS, Flickinger EA, Ward LC. Measuring body composition in dogs using multifrequency bioelectrical impedance analysis and dual energy X-ray absorptiometry. *Vet J.* 2016;212(April):65-70. doi:10.1016/j.tvjl.2016.04.007
- Turner RBS, Hepworth G, Wilson K, Tyrrell D, Dunshea FR, Mansfield CS. Abdominal volume computed tomography assessment of body composition in dogs. *BMC Vet Res*. 2019;15(1):1-9. doi:10.1186/s12917-018-1768-6
- 37. Kobayashi T, Koie H, Kusumi A, et al. Comparative investigation of body composition in male dogs using CT and body fat analysis software. *J Vet Med Sci*. 2014;76(3):439-446. doi:10.1292/jvms.13-0397
- 38. Fuller NJ, Hardinham CR, Graves M, et al. Predicting composition of leg sections with anthropometry and bioelectrical impedance analysis, using magnetic resonance imaging as reference. *Clin Sci.* 2015;96(6):647-657. doi:10.1042/cs0960647
- Sutherland-Smith J, Hutchinson D, Freeman LM. Comparison of computed tomographic attenuation values for epaxial muscles in old and young dogs. *Am J Vet Res*. 2019;80(2):174-177. doi:10.2460/ajvr.80.2.174
- 40. Purushothaman D, Vanselow BA, Wu S, Butler S, Brown WY. Whole body computed tomography with advanced imaging techniques: A research tool for measuring body composition in dogs. *J Vet Med.* 2013;2013:1-6. doi:10.1155/2013/610654
- Norman K, Stobäus N, Gonzalez MC, Schulzke J-D, Pirlich M. Hand grip strength: Outcome predictor and marker of nutritional status. *Clin Nutr.* 2011;30(2):135-142. doi:10.1016/j.clnu.2010.09.010
- 42. Hyatt RH, Whitelaw MN, Bhat A, Scott S, Maxwell JD. Association of muscle strength

with functional status of elderly people. *Age Ageing*. 1990;19(5):330-336. doi:10.1093/ageing/19.5.330

- 43. Cerda-Gonzalez S, Talarico L, Todhunter R. Noninvasive assessment of neuromuscular disease in dogs: Use of the 6-minute walk test to assess submaximal exercise tolerance in dogs with centronuclear myopathy. *J Vet Intern Med.* 2016;30(3):808-812. doi:10.1111/jvim.13939
- 44. Swimmer RA, Rozanski EA. Evaluation of the 6-minute walk test in pet dogs. *J Vet Intern Med.* 2011;25(2):405-406. doi:10.1111/j.1939-1676.2011.0689.x
- 45. Boddy KN, Roche BM, Schwartz DS, Nakayama T, Hamlin RL. Evaluation of the sixminute walk test in dogs. *Am J Vet Res.* 2004;65(3):311-313. doi:10.2460/ajvr.2004.65.311
- 46. Michel KE. Prognostic value of clinical nutritional assessment in canine patients. *J Vet Emerg Crit Care*. 1993;3(2):96-104. doi:10.1111/j.1476-4431.1993.tb00107.x
- Pointer E, Reisman R, Windham R, Murray L. Starvation and the clinicopathologic abnormalities associated with starved dogs: A review of 152 cases. J Am Anim Hosp Assoc. 2013;49(2):101-107. doi:10.5326/JAAHA-MS-5762
- De Bruijne JJ. Biochemical observations during total starvation in dogs. *Int J Obes*. 1979;3(3):239-247. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/536104.
- Khoo AWS, Taylor SM, Owens TJ. Successful management and recovery following severe prolonged starvation in a dog. J Vet Emerg Crit Care. 2019;29(5):542-548. doi:10.1111/vec.12878
- 50. Friedman AN, Fadem SZ. Reassessment of albumin as a nutritional marker in kidney disease. *J Am Soc Nephrol.* 2010;21(2):223-230. doi:10.1681/ASN.2009020213
- Kuzuya M, Izawa S, Enoki H, Okada K, Iguchi A. Is serum albumin a good marker for malnutrition in the physically impaired elderly? *Clin Nutr*. 2007;26(1):84-90. doi:10.1016/j.clnu.2006.07.009
- Norman K, Pichard C, Lochs H, Pirlich M. Prognostic impact of disease-related malnutrition. *Clin Nutr.* 2008;27(1):5-15. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.clnu.2007.10.007
- 53. Lippert AC, Fulton RB, Parr AM. A retrospective study of the use of total parenteral nutrition in dogs and cats. J Vet Intern Med. 1993;7(2):52-64. doi:10.1111/j.1939-1676.1993.tb03170.x

- Reuter JD, Marks SL, Rogers QR, Farver TB. Use of total parenteral nutrition in dogs: 209 cases (1988-1995). *J Vet Emerg Crit Care*. 1998;8(3):201-213. doi:10.1111/j.1476-4431.1998.tb00126.x
- Doweiko JP, Nompleggi DJ. Reviews: The role of albumin in human physiology and pathophysiology, part III: Albumin and disease states. *J Parenter Enter Nutr*. 1991;15(4):476-483. doi:10.1177/0148607191015004476
- Akene J, Cooke AR. Immunity, transferrin, and survival in kwashiorkor. *Br Med J*. 1970;4(5730):268-270. doi:10.1136/bmj.4.5730.268
- Reeds PJ, Laditan AAO. Serum albumin and transferrin in protein-energy malnutrition.
  *Br J Nutr.* 1976;36(02):255. doi:10.1079/BJN19760077
- Edozien JC. Experimental kwashiorkor and marasmus. *Nature*. 1968;220(5170):917-919. doi:10.1038/220917a0
- 59. Manary MJ, Broadhead RL, Yarasheski KE. Whole-body protein kinetics in marasmus and kwashiorkor during acute infection. *Am J Clin Nutr*. 1998;67(6):1205-1209. doi:10.1093/ajcn/67.6.1205
- Jackson AA, Grimble RF. Malnutrition and amino acid metabolism. In: Suskind R, Lewinter-Suskind L, eds. *The Malnourished Child*. Vol 19. Nestlé Nut. New York: Vevey/Raven Press Limited; 1990:73-94.
- Arroyave G, Wilson D, De Funes C, et al. The free amino acids in blood plasma of children with kwashiorkor and marasmus. *Am J Clin Nutr*. 1962;11(5):517-524. doi:10.1093/ajcn/11.5.517
- Barltrop D, Sandhu BK. Marasmus --1985. *Postgrad Med J.* 1985;61(720):915-923. doi:10.1136/pgmj.61.720.915
- 63. Tierney EP, Sage RJ, Shwayder T. Kwashiorkor from a severe dietary restriction in an 8month infant in suburban Detroit, Michigan: case report and review of the literature. *Int J Dermatol.* 2010;49(5):500-506. doi:10.1111/j.1365-4632.2010.04253.x
- 64. Diamanti A, Pedicelli S, D'Argenio P, Panetta F, Alterio A, Torre G. Iatrogenic kwashiorkor in three infants on a diet of rice beverages. *Pediatr Allergy Immunol*. 2011;22(8):878-879. doi:10.1111/j.1399-3038.2011.01180.x
- 65. Garrow JS. The effect of protein depletion on the distribution of protein synthesis in the

dog. J Clin Invest. 1959;38(7):1241-1250. doi:10.1172/JCI103899

- 66. Kamalu BP. Pathological changes in growing dogs fed on a balanced cassava (Manihot esculenta Crantz) diet . *Br J Nutr*. 1993;69(3):921-934. doi:10.1079/bjn19930092
- 67. Tabayashi K, Iguchi A, Arai S, et al. Biochemical and hemodynamic changes in the hypertrophied dog heart subjected to chronic protein-calorie malnutrition. *Tohoku J Exp Med.* 1987;151(4):453-463. doi:10.1620/tjem.151.453
- Burger HC, van Milaan JB, Klip W. Adverse hemodynamic and ultrastructural changes in dog hearts subjected to protein-calorie malnutrition. *Am Heart J.* 1959;57(5):723-729. doi:10.1016/0002-8703(59)90181-4
- Dodd SAS, Cave NJ, Adolphe JL, Shoveller AK, Verbrugghe A. Plant-based (vegan) diets for pets: A survey of pet owner attitudes and feeding practices. *PLoS One*. 2019;14(1):1-19. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0210806
- 70. Pourhoseingholi MA, Baghestani AR, Vahedi M. How to control confounding effects by statistical analysis. *Gastroenterol Hepatol from Bed to Bench*. 2012;5(2):79-83.
- 71. Agarwal E, Ferguson M, Banks M, et al. Malnutrition and poor food intake are associated with prolonged hospital stay, frequent readmissions, and greater in-hospital mortality: Results from the Nutrition Care Day Survey 2010. *Clin Nutr.* 2013;32(5):737-745. doi:10.1016/j.clnu.2012.11.021
- 72. Correia MITD, Perman MI, Waitzberg DL. Hospital malnutrition in Latin America: A systematic review. *Clin Nutr*. 2017;36(4):958-967. doi:10.1016/j.clnu.2016.06.025
- 73. Schindler K, Themessl-Huber M, Hiesmayr M, et al. To eat or not to eat? Indicators for reduced food intake in 91,245 patients hospitalized on nutritionDays 2006–2014 in 56 countries worldwide: a descriptive analysis. *Am J Clin Nutr*. 2016;104(5):1393-1402. doi:10.3945/ajcn.116.137125
- Planas M, Audivert S, Perez-Portabella C, et al. Nutritional status among adult patients admitted to an university-affiliated hospital in Spain at the time of genoma. *Clin Nutr*. 2004;23(5):1016-1024. doi:10.1016/j.clnu.2004.01.003
- 75. Lim SL, Ong KCB, Chan YH, Loke WC, Ferguson M, Daniels L. Malnutrition and its impact on cost of hospitalization, length of stay, readmission and 3-year mortality. *Clin Nutr*. 2012;31(3):345-350. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.clnu.2011.11.001

- 76. Hudson L, Chittams J, Griffith C, Compher C. Malnutrition identified by Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics/American Society for Parenteral and Enteral Nutrition is associated with more 30-day readmissions, greater hospital mortality, and longer hospital stays: A retrospective analysis of nutrition a. *J Parenter Enter Nutr*. 2018;42(5):892-897. doi:10.1002/jpen.1021
- 77. Remillard RL, Darden DE, Michel KE, Marks SL, Buffington CA, Bunnell PR. An investigation of the relationship between caloric intake and outcome in hospitalized dogs. *Vet Ther*. 2001;2(4):301-310. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/19746652.
- Molina J, Hervera M, Manzanilla EG, Torrente C, Villaverde C. Evaluation of the prevalence and risk factors for undernutrition in hospitalized dogs. *Front Vet Sci.* 2018;5(AUG):1-8. doi:10.3389/fvets.2018.00205
- 79. Chandler ML, Gunn-Moore DA. Nutritional status of canine and feline patients admitted to a referral veterinary internal medicine service. *J Nutr*. 2004;134(8):2050S-2052S. doi:10.1093/jn/134.8.2050S
- Brunetto MA, Gomes MOS, Andre MR, et al. Effects of nutritional support on hospital outcome in dogs and cats. *J Vet Emerg Crit Care*. 2010;20(2):224-231. doi:10.1111/j.1476-4431.2009.00507.x
- Villet S, Chiolero RL, Bollmann MD, et al. Negative impact of hypocaloric feeding and energy balance on clinical outcome in ICU patients. *Clin Nutr*. 2005;24(4):502-509. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.clnu.2005.03.006
- Słotwiński R, Sarnecka A, Dąbrowska A, et al. Innate immunity gene expression changes in critically ill patients with sepsis and disease-related malnutrition. *Cent Eur J Immunol*. 2015;40(3):311-324. doi:10.5114/ceji.2015.54593
- Rubinson L, Diette GB, Song X, Brower RG, Krishnan JA. Low caloric intake is associated with nosocomial bloodstream infections in patients in the medical intensive care unit. *Crit Care Med.* 2004;32(2):350-357 10.1097/01.CCM.0000089641.06306.68.
- Bickhaut SC, DeLee JC, Page CP. Nutritional status: importance in predicting woundhealing after amputation. *J Bone Joint Surg Am.* 1984;66(1):71-75. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/6690446.
- 85. Campos ACL, Groth AK, Branco AB. Assessment and nutritional aspects of wound healing. *Curr Opin Clin Nutr Metab Care*. 2008;11(3):281-288.

doi:10.1097/MCO.0b013e3282fbd35a

- Xu D-L, Wang D-H. Fasting suppresses T cell-mediated immunity in female Mongolian gerbils (Meriones unguiculatus). *Comp Biochem Physiol A Mol Integr Physiol*. 2010;155(1):25-33. doi:10.1016/j.cbpa.2009.09.003
- Asterholm IW, McDonald J, Blanchard P-G, et al. Lack of "immunological fitness" during fasting in metabolically challenged animals. *J Lipid Res*. 2012;53(7):1254-1267. doi:10.1194/jlr.M021725
- Wing E., Magee DM, Barczynski LK. Acute starvation in mice reduces the number of T cells and suppresses the development of T-cell-mediated immunity. *Immunology*. 1988;63(4):677-682.
- Freitag KA, Saker KE, Thomas E, Kalnitsky J. Acute starvation and subsequent refeeding affect lymphocyte subsets and proliferation in cats. *J Nutr*. 2000;130(10):2444-2449. doi:10.1093/jn/130.10.2444
- 90. Serrano-Villar S, Moreno S, Fuentes-Ferrer M, et al. The CD4: CD8 ratio is associated with markers of age-associated disease in virally suppressed HIV-infected patients with immunological recovery. *HIV Med*. 2014;15(1):40-49. doi:10.1111/hiv.12081
- 91. Tancini G, Barni S, Rescaldani R, Fiorelli G, Viviani S, Lissoni P. Analysis of T helper and suppressor lymphocyte subsets in relation to the clinical stage of solid neoplasms. Oncology. 1990;47(5):381-384. doi:10.1159/000226852
- 92. Li M, Yao D, Zeng X, et al. Age related human T cell subset evolution and senescence. *Immun Ageing*. 2019;16(1):1-7. doi:10.1186/s12979-019-0165-8
- 93. Syrjälä H, Surcel H -M, Ilonen J. Low CD4/CD8 T lymphocyte ratio in acute myocardial infarction. *Clin Exp Immunol*. 1991;83(2):326-328. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2249.1991.tb05636.x
- 94. Strindhall J, Skog M, Ernerudh J, et al. The inverted CD4/CD8 ratio and associated parameters in 66-year-old individuals: The Swedish HEXA immune study. *Age (Omaha)*. 2013;35(3):985-991. doi:10.1007/s11357-012-9400-3
- 95. Simon JC, Saker K, Thomas E. Sensitivity of specific immune function tests to acute nutrient deprivation as indicators of nutritional status in a feline model. *Nutr Res*. 2000;20(1):79-89. doi:10.1016/S0271-5317(99)00140-2
- 96. Hill RC, Lewis DD, Randell SC, et al. Effect of mild restriction of food intake on the

speed of racing Greyhounds. *Am J Vet Res.* 2005;66(6):1065-1070. doi:10.2460/ajvr.2005.66.1065

- 97. Dionigi R, Ariszonta, Dominioni L, Gnes F, Ballabio A. The effects of total parenteral nutrition on immunodepression due to malnutrition. *Ann Surg.* 1977;185(4):467-474. http://www.pubmedcentral.nih.gov/articlerender.fcgi?artid=1396127&tool=pmcentrez&r endertype=abstract.
- 98. Ahlma RS, Prabakaran D, Mantzoros C, et al. Role of leptin in the neuroendocrine response to fasting. *Nature*. 1996;382(6588):250-252. doi:10.1038/382250a0
- 99. Howard JK, Lord GM, Matarese G, et al. Leptin protects mice from starvation-induced lymphoid atrophy and increases thymic cellularity in ob/ob mice. *J Clin Invest*. 1999;104(8):1051-1059. doi:10.1172/JCI6762
- 100. Collins S, Kuhn CM, Petro AE, Swick AG, Chrunyk BA, Surwit RS. Role of leptin in fat regulation. *Nature*. 1996;380(6576):677-677. doi:10.1038/380677a0
- 101. Lord G. Role of leptin in immunology. *Nutr Rev.* 2002;60(10 Pt 2):S35-S38; discussion S68-S84, 85-87.
- 102. La Cava A, Matarese G. The weight of leptin in immunity. *Nat Rev Immunol*.2004;4(5):371-379. doi:10.1038/nri1350
- 103. Fernandez-Riejos P, Gonzalez-Yanes C, Najib S, Martin-Romero C, Santos-Alvarez J, Sanchez-Margalet V. Role of leptin in the immune system. *Curr Immunol Rev*. 2008;4(4):230-234. doi:10.2174/157339508786447841
- 104. Sánchez-Margalet V, Fernández-Riejos P, Najib S, et al. Role of leptin in the activation of immune cells. *Mediators Inflamm*. 2010;2010. doi:10.1155/2010/568343
- 105. Jensen TL, Kiersgaard MK, Sørensen DB, Mikkelsen LF. Fasting of mice: A review. Lab Anim. 2013;47(4):225-240. doi:10.1177/0023677213501659
- Xu D-L, Wang D-H. Glucose supplement reverses the fasting-induced suppression of cellular immunity in Mongolian gerbils (Meriones unguiculatus). *Zoology (Jena)*.
  2011;114(5):306-312. doi:10.1016/j.zool.2011.04.002
- 107. Caldefie-Chezet F, Poulin A, Vasson MP. Leptin regulates functional capacities of polymorphonuclear neutrophils. *Free Radic Res.* 2003;37(8):809-814. doi:10.1080/1071576031000097526

- 108. Kato H, Ueki S, Kamada R, et al. Leptin has a priming effect on eotaxin-induced human eosinophil chemotaxis. *Int Arch Allergy Immunol*. 2011;155(4):335-344. doi:10.1159/000321195
- 109. Santos-Alvarez J, Goberna R, Sánchez-Margalet V. Human leptin stimulates proliferation and activation of human circulating monocytes. *Cell Immunol*. 1999;194(1):6-11. doi:10.1006/cimm.1999.1490
- 110. Jitprasertwong P, Jaedicke KM, Nile CJ, Preshaw PM, Taylor JJ. Leptin enhances the secretion of interleukin (IL)-18, but not IL-1β, from human monocytes via activation of caspase-1. *Cytokine*. 2014;65(2):222-230. doi:10.1016/j.cyto.2013.10.008
- De Rosa V, Procaccini C, Calì G, et al. A key role of leptin in the control of regulatory T cell proliferation. *Immunity*. 2007;26(2):241-255. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2007.01.011
- Claycombe K, King LE, Fraker PJ. A role for leptin in sustaining lymphopoiesis and myelopoiesis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 2008;105(6):2017-2021. doi:10.1073/pnas.0712053105
- Palmer G, Aurrand-Lions M, Contassot E, et al. Indirect effects of leptin receptor deficiency on lymphocyte populations and immune response in db/db mice. *J Immunol*. 2006;177(5):2899-2907. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.177.5.2899
- Fujita Y, Yanagida H, Mimori T, et al. Prevention of fasting-mediated bone marrow atrophy by leptin administration. *Cell Immunol*. 2012;273(1):52-58.
  doi:10.1016/j.cellimm.2011.11.007
- 115. Lord GM, Matarese G, Howard JK, Baker RJ, Bloom SR, Lechler RI. Leptin modulates the T-cell immune response and reverses starvation-induced immunosuppression. *Nature*. 1998;394(6696):897-901. doi:10.1038/29795
- 116. Klein JD, Hey LA, Yu CS, et al. Perioperative nutrition and postoperative complications in patients undergoing spinal surgery. *Spine (Phila Pa* 1976). 1996;21(22):2676-2682.
- Brancato SK, Albina JE. Wound macrophages as key regulators of repair. *Am J Pathol.* 2011;178(1):19-25. doi:10.1016/j.ajpath.2010.08.003
- 118. Bao P, Kodra A, Tomic-Canic M, Golinko MS, Ehrlich HP, Brem H. The role of vascular endothelial growth factor in wound healing. J Surg Res. 2009;153(2):347-358. doi:10.1016/j.jss.2008.04.023
- 119. Alves CC, Torrinhas RS, Giorgi R, Brentani MM, Logullo AF, Waitzberg DL. TGF-β1 expression in wound healing is acutely affected by experimental malnutrition and early enteral feeding. *Int Wound J.* 2014;11(5):533-539. doi:10.1111/j.1742-481X.2012.01120.x
- 120. Gomes Gonçalves C, Karoline Groth A, Ferreira M, Matias JEF, Coelho JCU, Campos ACL. Review: Influence of preoperative feeding on the healing of colonic anastomoses in malnourished rats. J Parenter Enter Nutr. 2009;33(1):83-89. doi:10.1177/0148607108327047
- Haydock DA, Hill GL. Impaired wound healing in surgical patients with varying degrees of malnutrition. *J Parenter Enter Nutr*. 1986;10(6):550-554.
   doi:10.1177/0148607186010006550
- Harvey JH. Complications of small intestinal biopsy in hypoalbuminemic dogs. *Vet Surg*.
  1990;19(4):289-292. doi:10.1111/j.1532-950X.1990.tb01188.x
- 123. Shales CJ, Warren J, Anderson DM, Baines SJ, White RAS. Complications following fullthickness small intestinal biopsy in 66 dogs: A retrospective study. J Small Anim Pract. 2005;46(7):317-321. doi:10.1111/j.1748-5827.2005.tb00326.x
- 124. Grimes JA, Schmiedt CW, Cornell KK, Radlinksy MG. Identification of risk factors for septic peritonitis and failure to survive following gastrointestinal surgery in dogs. J Am Vet Med Assoc. 2011;238(4):486-494. doi:10.2460/javma.238.4.486
- 125. King LG. Postoperative complications and prognostic indicators in dogs and cats with septic peritonitis: 23 cases (1989-1992). J Am Vet Med Assoc. 1994;204(3):407-414. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/8150698.
- 126. Ralphs SC, Jessen CR, Lipowitz AJ. Risk factors for leakage following intestinal anastomosis in dogs and cats: 115 cases (1991-2000). J Am Vet Med Assoc. 2003;223(1):73-77. doi:10.2460/javma.2003.223.73
- 127. Habenbacher, B Bockstahler B, Tichy A, Dupre G. Enterotomy versus intestinal resection anastomosis: Morbidity and mortality rates in 135 dogs and 85 cats. *Wien Tierarztl Monat*. 2019;106(5-6):117-127.
- 128. Ringel JB, Jannat-Khah D, Chambers R, Russo E, Merriman L, Gupta R. Impact of gaps in care for malnourished patients on length of stay and hospital readmission. *BMC Health Serv Res.* 2019;19(1):4-9. doi:10.1186/s12913-019-3918-3
- 129. Yeh DD, Fuentes E, Quraishi SA, et al. Adequate nutrition may get you home: effect of

caloric/ protein deficits on the discharge destination of critically ill. *J Parenter Enter Nutr*. 2016;40(1):37-44. doi:10.1177/0148607115585142

- 130. Lew CCH, Wong GJY, Cheung KP, Chua AP, Chong MFF, Miller M. Association between malnutrition and 28-day mortality and intensive care length-of-stay in the critically ill: A prospective cohort study. *Nutrients*. 2018;10(1). doi:10.3390/nu10010010
- Hiesmayr M, Schindler K, Pernicka E, et al. Decreased food intake is a risk factor for mortality in hospitalised patients: The NutritionDay survey 2006. *Clin Nutr*. 2009;28(5):484-491. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.clnu.2009.05.013
- 132. Sanson G, Bertocchi L, Dal Bo E, Di Pasquale CL, Zanetti M. Identifying reliable predictors of protein-energy malnutrition in hospitalized frail older adults. A prospective longitudinal study. *Int J Nurs Stud.* 2018;82(March):40-48. doi:10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2018.03.007
- Adin CA, Cowgill LD. Treatment and outcome of dogs with leptospirosis: 36 cases (1990-1998). J Am Vet Med Assoc. 2000;216(3):371-375.
- Bandt C, Rozanski EA, Steinberg T, Shaw SP. Retrospective study of tetanus in 20 dogs: 1988–2004. J Am Anim Hosp Assoc. 2007;43(3):143-148.
- 135. Eatroff AE, Langston CE, Chalhoub S, Poeppel K, Mitelberg E. Long-term outcome of cats and dogs with acute kidney injury treated with intermittent hemodialysis: 135 cases (1997–2010). J Am Vet Med Assoc. 2012;241(11):1471-1478.
- 136. Rossmeisl JH, White C, Pancotto TE, Bays A, Henao-Guerrero PN. Acute adverse events associated with ventral slot decompression in 546 dogs with cervical intervertebral disc disease. *Vet Surg.* 2013;42(7):795-806.
- Eugster S, Schawalder P, Gaschen F, Boerlin P. A prospective study of postoperative surgical site infections in dogs and cats. *Vet Surg.* 2004;33(5):542-550. doi:10.1111/j.1532-950X.2004.04076.x
- 138. Thoen ME, Kerl ME. Characterization of acute kidney injury in hospitalized dogs and evaluation of a veterinary acute kidney injury staging system. *J Vet Emerg Crit Care*. 2011;21(6):648-657. doi:10.1111/j.1476-4431.2011.00689.x
- 139. Mallery KF, Freeman LM, Harpster NK, Rush JE. Factors contributing to the decision for euthanasia of dogs with congestive heart failure. *J Am Vet Med Assoc.* 1999;214(8):1201-

1204. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/10212683.

- Johansen N, Kondrup J, Plum LM, et al. Effect of nutritional support on clinical outcome in patients at nutritional risk. *Clin Nutr*. 2004;23(4):539-550.
   doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.clnu.2003.10.008
- 141. Wang XY, Zhang P, Wu GH, et al. Enteral nutrition improves clinical outcome and shortens hospital stay after cancer surgery. *J Investig Surg.* 2010;23(6):309-313. doi:10.3109/08941939.2010.519428
- 142. Neuvonen P, Salo M. Effects of preoperative parenteral nutrition on cell-mediated immunity in malnourished patients. *Clin Nutr*. 2004;3(4):197-201. doi:10.1016/0261-5614(84)90006-2
- 143. Haac B, Henry S, Diaz J, Scalea T, Stein D. Early enteral nutrition is associated with reduced morbidity in critically ill soft tissue patients. *Am Surg.* 2018;84(6):1003-1009(7).
- 144. Wong CS, Aly EH. The effects of enteral immunonutrition in upper gastrointestinal surgery: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Int J Surg.* 2016;29:137-150. doi:10.1016/j.ijsu.2016.03.043
- 145. Osland E, Yunus RM, Khan S, Memon MA. Early versus traditional postoperative feeding in patients undergoing resectional gastrointestinal surgery:a meta-analysis. J Parenter Enter Nutr. 2011;35(4):473-487. doi:10.1177/0148607110385698
- 146. Mazaki T, Ebisawa K. Enteral versus parenteral nutrition after gastrointestinal surgery: A systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials in the english literature. J Gastrointest Surg. 2008;12(4):739-755. doi:10.1007/s11605-007-0362-1
- 147. Milne AC, Avenell A, Potter J. Meta-analysis: Protein and energy supplementation in older people. *Ann Intern Med*. 2006;144(1):37-48.
- Yan X, Zhou F xiang, Lan T, et al. Optimal postoperative nutrition support for patients with gastrointestinal malignancy: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Clin Nutr*. 2017;36(3):710-721. doi:10.1016/j.clnu.2016.06.011
- 149. Gazzotti C, Arnaud-Battandier F, Parello M, et al. Prevention of malnutrition in older people during and after hospitalisation: Results from a randomised controlled clinical trial. *Age Ageing*. 2003;32(3):321-325. doi:10.1093/ageing/32.3.321
- 150. Bally MR, Yildirim PZB, Bounoure L, et al. Nutritional support and outcomes in

malnourished medical inpatients a systematic review and meta-analysis. *JAMA Intern Med.* 2016;176(1):43-53. doi:10.1001/jamainternmed.2015.6587

- 151. Liu DT, Brown DC, Silverstein DC. Early nutritional support is associated with decreased length of hospitalization in dogs with septic peritonitis: A retrospective study of 45 cases (2000–2009). *J Vet Emerg Crit Care*. 2012;22(4):453-459. doi:10.1111/j.1476-4431.2012.00771.x
- 152. Mohr AJ, Leisewitz AL, Jacobson LS, Steiner JM, Ruaux CG, Williams DA. Effect of early enteral nutrition on intestinal permeability, intestinal protein loss, and outcome in dogs with severe parvoviral enteritis. *J Vet Intern Med*. 2003;17(6):791-798. doi:10.1111/j.1939-1676.2003.tb02516.x
- 153. Faustino EV, Apkon M. Persistent hyperglycemia in critically ill children. *J Pediatr*.
  2005;146(1):30-34. doi:10.1016/j.jpeds.2004.08.076
- 154. Zelihic E, Poneleit B, Siegmund T, Haller B, Sayk F, Dodt C. Hyperglycemia in emergency patients – prevalence and consequences. *Eur J Emerg Med.* 2015;22(3):181-187. doi:10.1097/MEJ.00000000000199
- 155. Gore DC, Chinkes D, Heggers J, Herndon DN, Wolf SE. Association of hyperglycemia with increased mortality after severe burn injury. *J Trauma Acute Care Surg*. 2001;51(3):540-544.
- 156. Queau Y, Larsen JA, Kass PH, Glucksman GS, Fascetti AJ. Factors associated with adverse outcomes during parenteral nutrition administration in dogs and cats. *J Vet Intern Med*. 2011;25(3):446-452. doi:10.1111/j.1939-1676.2011.0714.x
- 157. Chan DL, Freeman LM, Labato MA, Rush JE. Retrospective evaluation of partial parenteral nutrition in dogs and cats. *J Vet Intern Med*. 2002;16(4):440-445. doi:10.1111/j.1939-1676.2002.tb01262.x
- 158. Torre DM, DeLaforcade AM, Chan DL. Incidence and clinical relevance of hyperglycemia in critically ill dogs. *J Vet Intern Med.* 2007;21(5):971-975. doi:10.1892/0891-6640(2007)21[971:iacroh]2.0.co;2
- 159. Revelly J-P, Tappy L, Martinez A, et al. Lactate and glucose metabolism in severe sepsis and cardiogenic shock. *Crit Care Med.* 2005;33(10):2235-2240. doi:10.1097/01.CCM.0000181525.99295.8F

- Lu GP, Cui P, Cheng Y, Lu ZJ, Zhang LE, Kissoon N. Insulin control of blood glucose and GLUT4 expression in the skeletal muscle of septic rats. *West Indian Med J*. 2015;64(2):62-70. doi:10.7727/wimj.2013.181
- 161. Bar-Or D, Rael LT, Madayag RM, et al. Stress hyperglycemia in critically ill patients: Insight into possible molecular pathways. *Front Med.* 2019;6(March):1-6. doi:10.3389/fmed.2019.00054
- 162. Andersen SK, Gjedsted J, Christiansen C, Tønnesen E. The roles of insulin and hyperglycemia in sepsis pathogenesis. J Leukoc Biol. 2004;75(March):413-421. doi:10.1189/jlb.0503195.1
- 163. Heilig CW, Concepcion LA, Riser BL, Freytag SO, Zhu M, Cortes P. Overexpression of glucose transporters in rat mesangial cells cultured in a normal glucose milieu mimics the diabetic phenotype. J Clin Invest. 1995;96(4):1802-1814. doi:10.1172/JCI118226
- 164. Kaiser N, Sasson S, Feener EP, et al. Differential regulation of glucose transport and transporters by glucose in vascular endothelial and smooth muscle cells. *Diabetes*. 1993;42(1):80-89. doi:10.2337/diab.42.1.80
- Brownlee M. The pathobiology of diabetic complications: A unifying mechanism. *Diabetes*. 2005;54(6):1615-1625. doi:10.2337/diabetes.54.6.1615
- 166. Dimitrakoudis D, Vranic M, Klip A. Effects of hyperglycemia on glucose transporters of the muscle: Use of the renal glucose reabsorption inhibitor phlorizin to control glycemia. *J Am Soc Nephrol.* 1992;3(5):1078-1091.
- 167. Jellinger PS. Metabolic consequences of hyperglycemia and insulin resistance. *Insulin*. 2009;4(1):2-14. doi:10.1016/S1557-0843(09)80003-1
- Boitano M. Hypocaloric feeding of the critically ill. *Nutr Clin Pract*. 2006;21(6):617-622.
   doi:10.1177/0115426506021006617
- 169. Kruse CR, Singh M, Sørensen JA, Eriksson E, Nuutila K. The effect of local hyperglycemia on skin cells in vitro and on wound healing in euglycemic rats. *J Surg Res.* 2016;206(2):418-426. doi:10.1016/j.jss.2016.08.060
- 170. Stentz FB, Umpierrez GE, Cuervo R, Kitabchi AE. Proinflammatory cytokines, markers of cardiovascular risks, oxidative stress, and lipid peroxidation in patients with hyperglycemic crises. *Diabetes*. 2004;53(8):2079-2086.

http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/15277389.

- 171. Giacco F, Brownlee M. Oxidative stress and diabetic complications. *Circ Res.* 2010;107(9):1058-1070. doi:10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.110.223545
- 172. Esposito K, Nappo F, Marfella R, et al. Inflammatory cytokine concentrations are acutely increased by hyperglycemia in humans: Role of oxidative stress. *Circulation*. 2002;106(16):2067-2072. doi:10.1161/01.CIR.0000034509.14906.AE
- 173. Cook CB, Kongable GL, Potter DJ, Abad VJ, Leija DE, Anderson M. Inpatient glucose control: A glycemic survey of 126 U.S. hospitals. J Hosp Med. 2009;4(9):7-14. doi:10.1002/jhm.533
- 174. Pieralli F, Bazzini C, Casati C, et al. The phenotypization of hospitalized patients with hyperglycemia and its implications on outcome. Results from a prospective observational study in Internal Medicine. *Ital J Med.* 2015;9(5):82-83. doi:10.1007/s11739-015-1358-6
- 175. Umpierrez GE, Thaler LM, Bazargan N, You X, Isaacs SD, Kitabchi AE. Hyperglycemia: An Independent Marker of In-Hospital Mortality in Patients with Undiagnosed Diabetes. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2014;87(3):978-982. doi:10.1210/jcem.87.3.8341
- 176. Van den Berghe G, Wouters P, Weekers F, et al. Intensive insulin therapy in critically ill patients. *N Engl J Med*. 2001;345(19):1359-1367. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa011300
- 177. Krinsley JS. Effect of an intensive glucose management protocol on the mortality of critically ill adult patients. *Mayo Clin Proc.* 2004;79(8):992-1000. doi:10.4065/79.8.992
- 178. Hassan Murad M, Coburn JA, Coto-Yglesias F, et al. Glycemic control in non-critically ill hospitalized patients: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab*. 2012;97(1):49-58. doi:10.1210/jc.2011-2100
- 179. McMahon MM, Nystrom E, Braunschweig C, Miles J, Compher C. A.S.P.E.N. clinical guidelines: Nutrition support of adult patients with hyperglycemia. *J Parenter Enter Nutr.* 2013;37(1):23-36. doi:10.1177/0148607112452001
- 180. Ray CC, Callahan-Clark J, Beckel NF, Walters PC. The prevalence and significance of hyperglycemia in hospitalized cats. *J Vet Emerg Crit Care*. 2009;19(4):347-351. doi:10.1111/j.1476-4431.2009.00435.x
- 181. Klein CJ, Stanek GS, Wiles CE. Overfeeding macronutrients to critically ill adults:

metabolic complications. *J Am Diet Assoc.* 1998;98(7):795-806. doi:10.1016/S0002-8223(98)00179-5

- 182. Chapple LAS, Weinel L, Ridley EJ, Jones D, Chapman MJ, Peake SL. Clinical sequelae from overfeeding in enterally fed critically ill adults: Where is the evidence? J Parenter Enter Nutr. 2019;00(0). doi:10.1002/jpen.1740
- Heyland DK, Cahill N, Day AG. Optimal amount of calories for critically ill patients: Depends on how you slice the cake! *Crit Care Med.* 2011;39(12):2619-2626. doi:10.1097/CCM.0b013e318226641d
- 184. Chan D. Making a difference nutritional support in critically ill patients. *Vet Focus*. 2013;23(1):8-13.
- 185. Thomas DR. Loss of skeletal muscle mass in aging: Examining the relationship of starvation, sarcopenia and cachexia. *Clin Nutr.* 2007;26(4):389-399. doi:10.1016/j.clnu.2007.03.008
- 186. Caporossi FS, Caporossi C, Borges Dock-Nascimento D, de Aguilar-Nascimento JE. Measurement of the thickness of the adductor pollicis muscle as a predictor of outcome in critically ill patients. *Nutr Hosp.* 2012;27(2):490-495. doi:10.3305/nh.2012.27.2.5514
- 187. Pichard C, Kyle UG, Morabia A, Perrier A, Vermeulen B, Unger P. Nutritional assessment: Lean body mass depletion at hospital admission is associated with an increased length of stay. *Am J Clin Nutr*. 2004;79(4):613-618. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/15051605.
- 188. Weijs PJM, Looijaard WGPM, Dekker IM, et al. Low skeletal muscle area is a risk factor for mortality in mechanically ventilated critically ill patients. *Crit Care*. 2014;18(1):1-7. doi:10.1186/cc13189
- 189. Moisey LL, Mourtzakis M, Cotton BA, et al. Skeletal muscle predicts ventilator-free days, ICU-free days, and mortality in elderly ICU patients. *Crit Care*. 2013;17(5). doi:10.1186/cc12901
- 190. Janssen I, Heymsfield SB, Ross R. Low relative skeletal muscle mass (sarcopenia) in older persons is associated with functional impairment and physical disability. J Am Geriatr Soc. 2002;50(5):889-896. doi:10.1046/j.1532-5415.2002.50216.x
- 191. Meijers JMM, Halfens RJG, Neyensj.C.L., Luiking YC, Verlaan G, Schols JMGA.

Predicting falls in elderly receiving home care: The role of malnutrition and impaired mobility. *J Nutr Heal Aging*. 2012;16(7):654-658. doi:10.1007/s12603-012-0010-7

- 192. Volaklis KA, Halle M, Meisinger C. Muscular strength as a strong predictor of mortality: A narrative review. *Eur J Intern Med.* 2015;26(5):303-310. doi:10.1016/j.ejim.2015.04.013
- 193. Cawthon PM, Fox KM, Gandra SR, et al. Do muscle mass, muscle density, strength, and physical function similarly influence risk of hospitalization in older adults? J Am Geriatr Soc. 2009;57(8):1411-1419. doi:10.1111/j.1532-5415.2009.02366.x
- 194. Zachwieja JJ, Smith SR, Lovejoy JC, Rood JC, Windhauser MM, Bray GA. Testosterone administration preserves protein balance but not muscle strength during 28 days of bed rest. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 1999;84(1):207-212. doi:10.1210/jcem.84.1.5420
- 195. Begg DP, Woods SC. The endocrinology of food intake. *Nat Rev Endocrinol*.2013;9(10):584-597. doi:10.1038/nrendo.2013.136
- 196. Bhatti SF, Hofland LJ, van Koetsveld PM, et al. Effects of food intake and food withholding on plasma ghrelin concentrations in healthy dogs. *Am J Vet Res*. 2006;67(9):1557-1563. doi:10.2460/ajvr.67.9.1557
- 197. Ohara-Imaizumi M, Nakamichi Y, Tanaka T, Ishida H, Nagamatsu S. Imaging exocytosis of single insulin secretory granules with evanescent wave microscopy: Distinct behavior of granule motion in biphasic insulin release. *J Biol Chem.* 2002;277(6):3805-3808. doi:10.1074/jbc.C100712200
- Unger RH. Glucagon physiology and pathophysiology in the light of new advances. *Diabetologia*. 1985;28(8):574-578. doi:10.1007/BF00281991
- 199. Dallman MF, Strack AM, Akana SF, et al. Feast and famine: critical role of glucocorticoids with insulin in daily energy flow. *Front Neuroendocrinol*. 1993;14(4):303-347. doi:10.1006/frne.1993.1010
- 200. McCue MD. Starvation physiology: Reviewing the different strategies animals use to survive a common challenge. *Comp Biochem Physiol Part A Mol Integr Physiol*.
   2010;156(1):1-18. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.cbpa.2010.01.002
- 201. Kerndt PR, Naughton JL, Driscoll CE, Loxterkamp DA. Fasting: the history, pathophysiology and complications. *West J Med.* 1982;137(5):379.
- 202. Caloin M. Modeling of lipid and protein depletion during total starvation. AJP

Endocrinol Metab. 2004;287(4):E790-E798. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00414.2003

- 203. Song B, Thomas DM. Dynamics of starvation in humans. *J Math Biol*. 2007;54(1):27-43. doi:10.1007/s00285-006-0037-7
- 204. De Bruijne JJ, De Koster P. Glycogenolysis in the fasting dog. *Comp Biochem Physiol -- Part B Biochem*. 1983;75(4):553-555. doi:10.1016/0305-0491(83)90094-9
- 205. Castellini M, Rea L. The biochemistry of natural fasting at its limits. *Experientia*. 1992;48(6):575-582.
- 206. Secor SM, Carey H V. Integrative physiology of fasting. *Compr Physiol*. 2016;6(2):773-825. doi:10.1002/cphy.c150013
- 207. Soeters MR, Soeters PB, Schooneman MG, Houten SM, Romijn JA. Adaptive reciprocity of lipid and glucose metabolism in human short-term starvation. *Am J Physiol Metab.* 2012;303(12):E1397-E1407.
- Jiang G, Zhang BB. Glucagon and regulation of glucose metabolism. *Am J Physiol Metab*.
   2003;284(4):E671-E678. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00492.2002
- 209. Rothman DL, Magnusson I, Katz LD, Shulman RG, Shulman GI. Quantitation of hepatic glycogenolysis and gluconeogenesis in fasting humans with 13C NMR. *Science (80- )*. 1991;254(5031):573-576.
- 210. Reinmuth O., Scheinberg P, Bourne B. Total cerebral blood flow and metabolism. *Arch Neurol.* 1965;12(1):49. doi:10.1001/archneur.1965.00460250053007
- 211. Felig P, Marliss E, Owen O, Cahill G. Blood glucose and gluconeogenesis in fasting man. *Arch Intern Med.* 1969;123(3):293. doi:10.1001/archinte.1969.00300130075011
- Conlee R, Rennie M, Winder W. Skeletal muscle glycogen content: diurnal variation and effects of fasting. *Am J Physiol Content*. 2017;231(2):614-618.
   doi:10.1152/ajplegacy.1976.231.2.614
- 213. Holness MJ, Schuster-Bruce MJL, Sugden MC. Skeletal-muscle glycogen synthesis during the starved-to-fed transition in the rat. *Biochem J*. 1988;254(3):855-859. doi:10.1042/bj2540855
- 214. Mithieux G, Rajas F, Gautier-Stein A. A novel role for glucose 6-phosphatase in the small intestine in the control of glucose homeostasis. *J Biol Chem*. 2004;279(43):44231-44234. doi:10.1074/jbc.R400011200

- 215. Mutel E, Gautier-Stein A, Abdul-Wahed A, et al. Control of blood glucose in the absence of hepatic glucose production during prolonged fasting in mice: Induction of renal and intestinal gluconeogenesis by glucagon. *Diabetes*. 2011;60(12):3121-3131. doi:10.2337/db11-0571
- 216. Mitch WE, Bailey JL, Wang X, Jurkovitz C, Newby D, Price SR. Evaluation of signals activating ubiquitin-proteasome proteolysis in a model of muscle wasting. *Am J Physiol Physiol*. 2017;276(5):C1132-C1138. doi:10.1152/ajpcell.1999.276.5.c1132
- 217. Finn PF, Dice JF. Proteolytic and lipolytic responses to starvation. *Nutrition*. 2006;22(7-8):830-844. doi:10.1016/j.nut.2006.04.008
- 218. Felig P. The glucose-alanine cycle. *Metabolism*. 1973;22(2):179-207. doi:10.1016/0026-0495(73)90269-2
- 219. Felig P, Pozefsk T, Marlis E, Cahill GF. Alanine: Key role in gluconeogenesis. *Science (80-)*. 1970;167(3920):1003-1004. doi:10.1126/science.167.3920.1003
- 220. Pozefsky T, Tancredi RG, Moxley RT, Dupre J, Tobin JD. Effects of brief starvation on muscle amino acid metabolism in nonobese man. *J Clin Invest*. 1976;57(2):444-449. doi:10.1172/JCI108295
- 221. Allen DL, Cleary AS, Lindsay SF, Loh AS, Reed JM. Myostatin expression is increased by food deprivation in a muscle-specific manner and contributes to muscle atrophy during prolonged food deprivation in mice. *J Appl Physiol*. 2010;109(3):692-701. doi:10.1152/japplphysiol.00504.2010
- 222. Muscaritoli M, Anker SD, Argilés J, et al. Consensus definition of sarcopenia, cachexia and pre-cachexia: joint document elaborated by Special Interest Groups (SIG) " cachexia-anorexia in chronic wasting diseases" and " nutrition in geriatrics." *Clin Nutr*. 2010;29(2):154-159. doi:10.1016/j.clnu.2009.12.004
- 223. Fearon K, Strasser F, Anker SD, et al. Definition and classification of cancer cachexia: An international consensus. *Lancet Oncol.* 2011;12(5):489-495. doi:10.1016/S1470-2045(10)70218-7
- 224. Evans WJ, Morley JE, Argiles J, et al. Cachexia: A new definition. *Clin Nutr*.
  2008;27(6):793-799. doi:10.1016/j.clnu.2008.06.013
- 225. Freeman LMM. Cachexia and sarcopenia: Emerging syndromes of importance in dogs

and cats. J Vet Intern Med. 2012;26(1):3-17. doi:10.1111/j.1939-1676.2011.00838.x

- 226. Lainscak M, Filippatos GS, Gheorghiade M, Fonarow GC, Anker SD. Cachexia: common, deadly, with an urgent need for precise definition and new therapies. *Am J Cardiol*. 2008;101(11 SUPPL.). doi:10.1016/j.amjcard.2008.02.065
- 227. Amitani M, Asakawa A, Amitani H, Inui A. Control of food intake and muscle wasting in cachexia. *Int J Biochem Cell Biol*. 2013;45(10):2179-2185. doi:10.1016/j.biocel.2013.07.016
- 228. Argilés JM, Busquets S, Stemmler B, López-Soriano FJ. Cancer cachexia: Understanding the molecular basis. *Nat Rev Cancer*. 2014;14(11):754-762. doi:10.1038/nrc3829
- 229. Reano S, Graziani A, Filigheddu N. Acylated and unacylated ghrelin administration to blunt muscle wasting. *Curr Opin Clin Nutr Metab Care*. 2014;17(3):236-240. doi:10.1097/MCO.00000000000049
- 230. Zhou W, Jiang ZW, Tian J, Jiang J, Li N, Li JS. Role of NF-кВ and cytokine in experimental cancer cachexia. *World J Gastroenterol*. 2003;9(7):1567-1570. doi:10.3748/wjg.v9.i7.1567
- 231. Strassmann G, Kambayashi T. Inhibition of experimental cancer cachexia by anticytokine and anti-cytokine-receptor therapy. *Cytokines Mol Ther*. 1995;1(2):107-113. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/9384667.
- 232. Bassel-Duby R, Olson EN. Signaling pathways in skeletal muscle remodeling. *Annu Rev Biochem*. 2006;75(1):19-37. doi:10.1146/annurev.biochem.75.103004.142622
- 233. Lenk K, Schuler G, Adams V. Skeletal muscle wasting in cachexia and sarcopenia: Molecular pathophysiology and impact of exercise training. *J Cachexia Sarcopenia Muscle*.
   2010;1(1):9-21. doi:10.1007/s13539-010-0007-1
- Brennan MF. Uncomplicated starvation versus cancer cachexia. *Cancer Res.* 1977;37(7):2359-2364.
- 235. Chan DL. The Inappetent Hospitalised Cat: Clinical approach to maximising nutritional support. J Feline Med Surg. 2009;11(11):925-933. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jfms.2009.09.013
- Bailey JL. Insulin resistance and muscle metabolism in chronic kidney disease. *ISRN* Endocrinol. 2013;2013:329606. doi:10.1155/2013/329606
- 237. Gong B, Radulovic M, Figueiredo-Pereira ME, Cardozo C. The ubiquitin-proteasome

system: potential therapeutic targets for Alzheimer's Disease and spinal cord injury. *Front Mol Neurosci.* 2016;9(January):1-16. doi:10.3389/fnmol.2016.00004

- 238. Sandri M, Sandri C, Gilbert A, et al. Foxo transcription factors induce the atrophy-related ubiquitin ligase atrogin-1 and cause skeletal muscle atrophy. *Cell*. 2004;117(3):399-412. doi:10.1016/S0092-8674(04)00400-3
- 239. Levine B, Kroemer G. Autophagy in the Pathogenesis of Disease. *Cell*. 2008;132(1):27-42. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2007.12.018
- 240. Cohen S, Nathan JA, Goldberg AL. Muscle wasting in disease: Molecular mechanisms and promising therapies. *Nat Rev Drug Discov*. 2014;14(1):58-74. doi:10.1038/nrd4467
- 241. Deng HP, Chai JK, Shen CA, et al. Insulin down-regulates the expression of ubiquitin E3 ligases partially by inhibiting the activity and expression of AMP-activated protein kinase in L6 myotubes. *Biosci Rep.* 2015;35(4):1-8. doi:10.1042/BSR20150017
- 242. Bonaldo P, Sandri M. Cellular and molecular mechanisms of muscle atrophy. *Dis Model Mech.* 2013;6(1):25-39.
- 243. Antonio de Luis D, Aller R, Izaola O, Gonzalez Sagrado M, Conde R. Influence of G308A promoter variant of tumor necrosis factor-alpha gene on insulin resistance and weight loss secondary to two hypocaloric diets: a randomized clinical trial. *Arch Med Res*. 2009;40(1):36-41. doi:10.1016/j.arcmed.2008.10.012
- 244. Patel HJ, Patel BM. TNF-α and cancer cachexia: Molecular insights and clinical implications. *Life Sci.* 2017;170:56-63. doi:10.1016/j.lfs.2016.11.033
- 245. Zhao J, Brault JJ, Schild A, et al. FoxO3 coordinately activates protein degradation by the autophagic/lysosomal and proteasomal pathways in atrophying muscle cells. *Cell Metab*. 2007;6(6):472-483. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2007.11.004
- Wang XJ, Xiao JJ, Liu L, Jiao HC, Lin H. Excessive glucocorticoid-induced muscle MuRF1 overexpression is independent of Akt/FoXO1 pathway. *Biosci Rep*. 2017;37(6):1-11. doi:10.1042/BSR20171056
- 247. Bailey JL, Wang X, England BK, Price SR, Ding X, Mitch WE. The acidosis of chronic renal failure activates muscle proteolysis in rats by augmenting transcription of genes encoding proteins of the ATP-dependent ubiquitin-proteasome pathway. *J Clin Invest*. 1996;97(6):1447-1453. doi:10.1172/JCI118566

- 248. Drummond MJ, Dickinson JM, Fry CS, et al. Bed rest impairs skeletal muscle amino acid transporter expression, mTORC1 signaling, and protein synthesis in response to essential amino acids in older adults. *AJP Endocrinol Metab*. 2012;302(9):E1113-E1122. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00603.2011
- 249. Bentzinger CF, Lin S, Romanino K, et al. Differential response of skeletal muscles to mTORC1 signaling during atrophy and hypertrophy. *Skelet Muscle*. 2013;3(1):6. doi:10.1186/2044-5040-3-6
- 250. Drummond MJ, Timmerman KL, Markofski MM, et al. Short-term bed rest increases TLR4 and IL-6 expression in skeletal muscle of older adults. *Am J Physiol Integr Comp Physiol.* 2013;305(3):R216-R223. doi:10.1152/ajpregu.00072.2013
- 251. Pavy-Le Traon A, Heer M, Narici M V., Rittweger J, Vernikos J. From Space to Earth: Advances in Human Physiology from 20 Years of Bed Rest Studies (1986-2006). Vol 101.; 2007. doi:10.1007/s00421-007-0474-z
- 252. Fitts RH, Riley DR, Widrick JJ. Functional and structural adaptations of skeletal muscle to microgravity. *J Exp Biol*. 2001;204(Pt 18):3201-3208. doi:10.1055/s-2007-972722
- 253. Trappe S, Creer A, Slivka D, Minchev K, Trappe T. Single muscle fiber function with concurrent exercise or nutrition countermeasures during 60 days of bed rest in women. J Appl Physiol. 2007;103(4):1242-1250. doi:10.1152/japplphysiol.00560.2007
- 254. Lieber RL, Fridëan JO, Hargens AR, Danzig LA, Gershuni DH. Differential response of the dog quadriceps muscle to external skeletal fixation of the knee. *Muscle Nerve*. 1988;11(3):193-201. doi:10.1002/mus.880110302
- 255. Armstrong RB, Saubert CW, Seeherman HJ, Taylor CR. Distribution of fiber types in locomotory muscles of dogs. *Am J Anat*. 1982;163(1):87-98. doi:10.1002/aja.1001630107
- 256. Klein S, Sakurai Y, Romijn JA, Carroll RM. Progressive alterations in lipid and glucose metabolism during short-term fasting in young adult men. *Am J Physiol Metab*. 2017;265(5):E801-E806. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.1993.265.5.e801
- 257. Haemmerle G. Defective lipolysis and altered energy metabolism in mice lacking adipose triglyceride lipase. *Science (80- )*. 2006;312(5774):734-737. doi:10.1126/science.1123965
- 258. Zimmermann R. Fat mobilization in adipose tissue is promoted by adipose triglyceride

lipase. Science (80-). 2004;306(5700):1383-1386. doi:10.1126/science.1100747

- 259. Tansey JT, Sztalryd C, Hlavin EM, Kimmel AR, Londos C. The central role of perilipin A in lipid metabolism and adipocyte lipolysis. *IUBMB Life*. 2004;56(7):379-385. doi:10.1080/15216540400009968
- Lafontan M, Barbe P, Galitzky J, et al. Adrenergic regulation of adipocyte metabolism. *Hum Reprod*. 1997;12(suppl 1):6-20. doi:10.1093/humrep/12.suppl\_1.6
- 261. Taschler U, Radner FPW, Heier C, et al. Monoglyceride lipase deficiency in mice impairs lipolysis and attenuates diet-induced insulin resistance. *J Biol Chem*. 2011;286(20):17467-17477. doi:10.1074/jbc.M110.215434
- Farooqui AA, Taylor WA, Pendley CE, Cox JW, Horrocks LA. Spectrophotometric determination of lipases, lysophospholipases, and phospholipases. *J Lipid Res*. 1984;25(13):1555-1562. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/6397560.
- Kunau WH, Dommes V, Schulz H. Beta-oxidation of fatty acids in mitochondria, peroxisomes, and bacteria: a century of continued progress. *Prog Lipid Res*. 1995;34(4):267-342. doi:10.1016/0163-7827(95)00011-9
- Allen W V. Biochemical aspects of lipid storage and utilization in animals. *Am Zool.* 1976;16(4):631-647. doi:10.1093/icb/16.4.631
- Schönfeld P, Wojtczak L. Short- and medium-chain fatty acids in energy metabolism:
   The cellular perspective. *J Lipid Res.* 2016;57(6):943-954. doi:10.1194/jlr.r067629
- 266. Stipanuk MH, Caudill MA. Biochemical, Physiological, and Molecular Aspects of Human Nutrition. Philadelphia, United States: Elsevier; 2012. http://ebookcentral.proquest.com/lib/massey/detail.action?docID=2072044.
- 267. Friedman MI, Ramirez I, Bowden CR, Tordoff MG. Fuel partitioning and food intake: role for mitochondrial fatty acid transport. *Am J Physiol Integr Comp Physiol*.
  2017;258(1):R216-R221. doi:10.1152/ajpregu.1990.258.1.r216
- 268. Puchalska P, Crawford PA. Multi-dimensional roles of ketone bodies in fuel metabolism, signaling, and therapeutics. *Cell Metab.* 2017;25(2):262-284. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2016.12.022
- 269. McGarry JD, Foster DW. Ketogenesis and cholesterol synthesis in normal and neoplastic tissues of the rat. *J Biol Chem.* 1969;244(15):4251-4256.
- 270. Krebs HA. The regulation of the release of ketone bodies by the liver. *Adv Enzyme Regul.*

1966;4(C):339-353. doi:10.1016/0065-2571(66)90027-6

- 271. Grabacka M, Pierzchalska M, Dean M, Reiss K. Regulation of ketone body metabolism and the role of PPARα. *Int J Mol Sci.* 2016;17(12). doi:10.3390/ijms17122093
- 272. Siess EA, Kientsch-Engel RI, Wieland OH. Role of free oxaloacetate in ketogenesis: derivation from the direct measurement of mitochondrial [3hydroxybutyrate]/[acetoacetate] ratio in hepatocytes. *Eur J Biochem.* 1982;121(3):493-499. doi:10.1111/j.1432-1033.1982.tb05814.x
- 273. Hegardt FG. Mitochondrial 3-hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl-CoA synthase: a control enzyme in ketogenesis. *Biochem J.* 1999;338(3):569-582. doi:10.1042/bj3380569
- 274. Gjedde A, Crone C. Induction processes in blood-brain transfer of ketone bodies during starvation. *Am J Physiol.* 1975;229(5):1165-1169. doi:10.1152/ajplegacy.1975.229.5.1165
- 275. Brady LJ, Armstrong MK, Muiruri KL, Romsos DR, Bergen WG, Leveille G a. Influence of prolonged fasting in the dog on glucose turnover and blood metabolites. *J Nutr*. 1977;107(6):1053-1060. doi:10.1093/jn/107.6.1053
- 276. Reichard GA, Owen OE, Haff AC, Paul P, Bortz WM. Ketone body production and oxidation in fasting obese humans. J Clin Invest. 1974;53(2):508-515. doi:10.1172/JCI107584
- 277. Owen OE, Markus H, Sarshik S, Mozzoli M. Relationship between plasma and muscle concentrations of ketone bodies and free fatty acids in fed, starved and alloxan-diabetic states. *Biochem J.* 1973;134(2):499-506. doi:10.1042/bj1340499
- 278. Cherel Y, Burnol AF, Leturque A, Le Maho Y. In vivo glucose utilization in rat tissues during the three phases of starvation. *Metabolism*. 1988;37(11):1033-1039. doi:10.1016/0026-0495(88)90063-7
- 279. Cohen P, Stark E. Hepatic ketogenesis and ketolysis in different species. J Biol Chem. 1938;126(1):97-107.
- 280. Sampson J. Ketosis in Domestic Animals: Clinical and Experimental Observations. Urbana, Illinois: University of Illinois Agricultural Experiment Station,; 1947. doi:10.5962/bhl.title.16684
- 281. Crandall LA. A comparison of ketosis in man and dog. J Biol Chem. 1940;138(3):123-129.
- 282. Grimsrud PA, Carson JJ, Hebert AS, et al. A quantitative map of the liver mitochondrial

phosphoproteome reveals posttranslational control of ketogenesis. *Cell Metab*. 2012;16(5):672-683. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2012.10.004

- 283. Lori L. Ketone bodies: a review of physiology, pathophysiology and application of monitoring to diabetes. *Diabetes Metab Res Rev.* 1999;15(6):412-426. doi:10.1002/(SICI)1520-7560(199911/12)15:6<412::AID-DMRR72>3.0.CO;2-8
- 284. Rodríguez JC, Gil-Gómez G, Hegardt FG, Haro D. Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor mediates induction of the mitochondrial 3-hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl-CoA synthase gene by fatty acids. *J Biol Chem.* 1994;269(29):18767-18772.
- 285. Nogueiras R, Habegger KM, Chaudhary N, et al. Sirtuin 1 and Sirtuin 3: physiological modulators of metabolism. Bönig H, ed. *Physiol Rev.* 2012;92(3):1479-1514. doi:10.1152/physrev.00022.2011
- 286. Miller VJ, Villamena FA, Volek JS. Nutritional ketosis and mitohormesis: potential implications for mitochondrial function and human health. J Nutr Metab. 2018;2018:1-27. doi:10.1155/2018/5157645
- 287. Hirschey MD, Shimazu T, Capra JA, Pollard KS, Verdin E. SIRT1 and SIRT3 deacetylate homologous substrates: AceCS1,2 and HMGCS1,2. *Aging (Albany NY)*. 2011;3(6):635-642. doi:10.18632/aging.100339
- 288. Shimazu T, Hirschey MD, Hua L, et al. SIRT3 deacetylates mitochondrial 3-hydroxy-3methylglutaryl CoA synthase 2 and regulates ketone body production. *Cell Metab*. 2010;12(6):654-661. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2010.11.003
- 289. Chen L, Liu Q, Tang Q, et al. Hepatocyte-specific Sirt6 deficiency impairs ketogenesis. J Biol Chem. 2019;294(5):1579-1589. doi:10.1074/jbc.RA118.005309
- 290. Quant PA, Tubbs PK, Brand MD. Glucagon activates mitochondrial 3-hydroxy-3methylglutaryl-CoA synthase in vivo by decreasing the extent of succinylation of the enzyme. *Eur J Biochem.* 1990;187(1):169-174. doi:10.1111/j.1432-1033.1990.tb15291.x
- 291. Greenberger NJ, Rodgers JB, Isselbacher KJ. Absorption of medium and long chain triglycerides: factors influencing their hydrolysis and transport. *J Clin Invest*. 1966;45(2):217-227. doi:10.1172/JCI105334
- 292. Deckelbaum RJ, Hamilton JA, Butbul E, et al. Medium-chain versus long-chain triacylglycerol emulsion hydrolysis by lipoprotein lipase and hepatic lipase: implications

for the mechanisms of lipase action. *Biochemistry*. 1990;29(5):1136-1142. doi:10.1021/bi00457a006

- 293. You Y-QN, Ling P-R, Qu JZ, Bistrian BR. Effects of medium-chain triglycerides, longchain triglycerides, or 2-monododecanoin on fatty acid composition in the portal vein, intestinal lymph, and systemic circulation in rats. *J Parenter Enter Nutr*. 2008;32(2):169-175. doi:10.1177/0148607108314758
- 294. Bian F, Kasumov T, Thomas KK, et al. Peroxisomal and mitochondrial oxidation of fatty acids in the heart, assessed from the 13 C labeling of malonyl-CoA and the acetyl moiety of citrate. *J Biol Chem.* 2005;280(10):9265-9271. doi:10.1074/jbc.M412850200
- 295. Labarthe F, Gélinas R, Des Rosiers C. Medium-chain fatty acids as metabolic therapy in cardiac disease. *Cardiovasc Drugs Ther*. 2008;22(2):97-106. doi:10.1007/s10557-008-6084-0
- 296. Yeh YY, Zee P. Relation of ketosis to metabolic changes induced by acute medium-chain triglyceride feeding in rats. *J Nutr*. 1976;106(1):58-67. doi:10.1093/jn/106.1.58
- 297. Seaton TB, Welle SL, Warenko MK, Campbell RG. Thermic effect of medium-chain and long-chain triglycerides in man. *Am J Clin Nutr*. 1986;44(5):630-634. doi:10.1093/ajcn/44.5.630
- 298. Vila C, Maldonado JE, Wayne RK. Phylogenetic relationships, evolution, and genetic diversity of the domestic dog. *J Hered*. 1999;90(1):71-77. doi:10.1093/jhered/90.1.71
- 299. Perri A. A wolf in dog's clothing: Initial dog domestication and Pleistocene wolf variation. *J Archaeol Sci.* 2016;68:1-4. doi:10.1016/j.jas.2016.02.003
- 300. Axelsson E, Ratnakumar A, Arendt M-L, et al. The genomic signature of dog domestication reveals adaptation to a starch-rich diet. *Nature*. 2013;495(7441):360-364. doi:10.1038/nature11837
- 301. Stahler DR, Smith DW, Guernsey DS. Foraging and Feeding Ecology of the Gray Wolf (Canis lupus): Lessons from Yellowstone National Park, Wyoming, USA. J Nutr. 2006;136(7):1923-1926.
- 302. Hart BL. The behavior of sick animals. *Vet Clin North Am Small Anim Pract*.
   1991;21(2):225-237. doi:10.1016/S0195-5616(91)50028-0
- 303. Adamo SA, Bartlett A, Le J, Spencer N, Sullivan K. Illness-induced anorexia may reduce trade-offs between digestion and immune function. *Anim Behav.* 2010;79(1):3-10.

doi:10.1016/j.anbehav.2009.10.012

- 304. Adamo SA, Fidler TL, Forestell CA. Illness-induced anorexia and its possible function in the caterpillar, Manduca sexta. *Brain Behav Immun*. 2007;21(3):292-300. doi:10.1016/j.bbi.2006.10.006
- 305. Ayres JS, Schneider DS. The role of anorexia in resistance and tolerance to infections in Drosophila. *PLoS Biol.* 2009;7(7). doi:10.1371/journal.pbio.1000150
- 306. Asarian L, Langhans W. A new look on brain mechanisms of acute illness anorexia. *Physiol Behav.* 2010;100(5):464-471. doi:10.1016/j.physbeh.2010.04.009
- 307. Porter MH, Hrupka BJ, Altreuther G, Arnold M, Langhans W. Inhibition of TNF-α production contributes to the attenuation of LPS-induced hypophagia by pentoxifylline. *Am J Physiol Integr Comp Physiol*. 2017;279(6):R2113-R2120. doi:10.1152/ajpregu.2000.279.6.r2113
- 308. Sachot C, Poole S, Luheshi GN. Circulating leptin mediates lipopolysaccharide-induced anorexia and fever in rats. *J Physiol*. 2004;561(1):263-272. doi:10.1113/jphysiol.2004.074351
- 309. Ogimoto K, Harris MK, Wisse BE. MyD88 is a key mediator of anorexia, but not weight loss, induced by lipopolysaccharide and interleukin-1β. *Endocrinology*. 2006;147(9):4445-4453. doi:10.1210/en.2006-0465
- 310. Dantzer R. Cytokine-induced sickness behaviour: A neuroimmune response to activation of innate immunity. *Eur J Pharmacol*. 2004;500(1-3 SPEC. ISS.):399-411. doi:10.1016/j.ejphar.2004.07.040
- 311. Davis LM, Pauly JR, Readnower RD, Rho JM, Sullivan PG. Fasting is neuroprotective following traumatic brain injury. *J Neurosci Res.* 2008;86(8):1812-1822. doi:10.1002/jnr.21628
- 312. Belkacemi L, Selselet-Attou G, Bulur N, Louchami K, Sener A, Malaisse WJ. Intermittent fasting modulation of the diabetic syndrome in sand rats. III. Post-mortem investigations. *Int J Mol Med.* 2011;27(1):95-102. doi:10.3892/ijmm.2010.556
- 313. Mafauzy M, Mohammed WB, Anum MY, Zulkifli A, Ruhani AH. A study of the fasting diabetic patients during the month of Ramadan. *Med J Malaysia*. 1990;45(1):14-17.
- Van Niekerk G, Isaacs AW, Nell T, Engelbrecht AM. Sickness-associated anorexia: Mother Nature's idea of immunonutrition? *Mediators Inflamm*. 2016;2016.

doi:10.1155/2016/8071539

- 315. Exton MS. Infection-induced anorexia: Active host defence strategy. *Appetite*.1997;29(3):369-383. doi:10.1006/appe.1997.0116
- 316. Wang A, Huen SC, Luan HH, et al. Opposing effects of fasting metabolism on tissue tolerance in bacterial and viral inflammation. *Cell*. 2016;166(6):1512-1525.e12. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2016.07.026
- Mattson MP. Hormesis defined. *Ageing Res Rev.* 2008;7(1):1-7.
   doi:10.1016/j.arr.2007.08.007
- Speakman JR, Mitchell SE. Caloric restriction. *Mol Aspects Med*. 2011;32(3):159-221. doi:10.1016/j.mam.2011.07.001
- 319. Horne BD, Muhlestein JB, Anderson JL. Health effects of intermittent fasting: Hormesis or harm? A systematic review. *Am J Clin Nutr*. 2015;102(2):464-470. doi:10.3945/ajcn.115.109553
- 320. Patterson RE, Sears DD. Metabolic effects of intermittent fasting. *Annu Rev Nutr*.
  2017;37(1):371-393. doi:10.1146/annurev-nutr-071816-064634
- 321. Anson RM, Guo Z, de Cabo R, et al. Intermittent fasting dissociates beneficial effects of dietary restriction on glucose metabolism and neuronal resistance to injury from calorie intake. *Proc Natl Acad Sci.* 2003;100(10):6216-6220. doi:10.1073/pnas.1035720100
- 322. Mattson MP, Wan R. Beneficial effects of intermittent fasting and caloric restriction on the cardiovascular and cerebrovascular systems. *J Nutr Biochem*. 2005;16(3):129-137. doi:10.1016/j.jnutbio.2004.12.007
- 323. Martin B, Mattson MP, Maudsley S. Caloric restriction and intermittent fasting: Two potential diets for successful brain aging. *Ageing Res Rev.* 2006;5(3):332-353. doi:10.1016/j.arr.2006.04.002
- 324. Bales CW, Kraus WE. Caloric restriction: Implications for human cardiometabolic health. *J Cardiopulm Rehabil Prev.* 2013;33(4):201-208. doi:10.1097/HCR.0b013e318295019e
- 325. Longo VD, Mattson MP. Fasting: Molecular mechanisms and clinical applications. *Cell Metab.* 2014;19(2):181-192. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2013.12.008
- 326. Mattson MP, Longo VD, Harvie M. Impact of intermittent fasting on health and disease processes. *Ageing Res Rev.* 2017;39:46-58. doi:10.1016/j.arr.2016.10.005

- 327. Kealy RD, Lawler DF, Ballam JM, et al. Five-year longitudinal study on limited food consumption and development of osteoarthritis in coxofemoral joints of dogs. *J Am Vet Med Assoc.* 1997;210(2):222-225.
- 328. Lawler DF, Larson BT, Ballam JM, et al. Diet restriction and ageing in the dog: Major observations over two decades. *Br J Nutr*. 2008;99(4):793-805. doi:10.1017/S0007114507871686
- 329. Pan Y, Fish J, Si X, Xu H, Bhatnagar S, Mougeot I. Effects of continuous and intermittent caloric restriction regimens on body fat loss in obese dogs. *J Vet Intern Med*. 2018;32(6):2144-2309. doi:10.1111/jvim.15319
- 330. Heijboer AC, Donga E, Voshol PJ, et al. Sixteen hours of fasting differentially affects hepatic and muscle insulin sensitivity in mice. *J Lipid Res.* 2005;46(3):582-588. doi:10.1194/jlr.M400440-JLR200
- 331. Cerqueira FM, Da Cunha FM, Caldeira Da Silva CC, et al. Long-term intermittent feeding, but not caloric restriction, leads to redox imbalance, insulin receptor nitration, and glucose intolerance. *Free Radic Biol Med*. 2011;51(7):1454-1460. doi:10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2011.07.006
- 332. Tikoo K, Tripathi DN, Kabra DG, Sharma V, Gaikwad AB. Intermittent fasting prevents the progression of type I diabetic nephropathy in rats and changes the expression of Sir2 and p53. *FEBS Lett*. 2007;581(5):1071-1078. doi:10.1016/j.febslet.2007.02.006
- 333. Vaziri H, Dessain SK, Eaton EN, et al. hSIR2SIRT1 functions as an NAD-dependent p53 deacetylase. *Cell*. 2001;107(2):149-159. doi:10.1016/S0092-8674(01)00527-X
- 334. Alkandari JR, Maughan RJ, Roky R, Aziz AR, Karli U. The implications of Ramadan fasting for human health and well-being. *J Sports Sci.* 2012;30(SUPPL.1). doi:10.1080/02640414.2012.698298
- 335. Gustaviani R, Soewondo P, Semiardji G, Sudoyo AW. The influence of calorie restriction during the Ramadan fast on serum fructosamine and the formation of beta hydroxybutirate in type 2 diabetes mellitus patients. *Acta Med Indones*. 36(3):136-141. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/15557682.
- 336. Shariatpanahi Z, Shariatpanahi M, Shahbazi S, Hossaini A, Abadi A. Effect of Ramadan fasting on some indices of insulin resistance and components of the metabolic syndrome in healthy male adults. *Br J Nutr.* 2008;100(1):147-151. doi:10.1017/S000711450787231X

- Barnosky AR, Hoddy KK, Unterman TG, Varady KA. Intermittent fasting vs daily calorie restriction for type 2 diabetes prevention: A review of human findings. *Transl Res.* 2014;164(4):302-311. doi:10.1016/j.trsl.2014.05.013
- 338. Horne BD, Muhlestein JB, May HT, et al. Relation of routine, periodic fasting to risk of diabetes mellitus, and coronary artery disease in patients undergoing coronary angiography. *Am J Cardiol.* 2012;109(11):1558-1562. doi:10.1016/j.amjcard.2012.01.379
- 339. Schneider CA, Taegtmeyer H. Fasting in vivo delays myocardial cell damage after brief periods of ischemia in the isolated working rat heart. *Circ Res.* 1991;68(4):1045-1050. doi:10.1161/01.RES.68.4.1045
- Brown JE, Mosley M, Aldred S. Intermittent fasting: a dietary intervention for prevention of diabetes and cardiovascular disease? *Br J Diabetes Vasc Dis*. 2013;13(2):68-72. doi:10.1177/1474651413486496
- 341. Faris MAIE, Kacimi S, Al-Kurd RA, et al. Intermittent fasting during Ramadan attenuates proinflammatory cytokines and immune cells in healthy subjects. *Nutr Res.* 2012;32(12):947-955. doi:10.1016/j.nutres.2012.06.021
- 342. German AJ, Hervera M, Hunter L, et al. Improvement in insulin resistance and reduction in plasma inflammatory adipokines after weight loss in obese dogs. *Domest Anim Endocrinol.* 2009;37(4):214-226. doi:10.1016/j.domaniend.2009.07.001
- 343. Eirmann LA, Freeman LM, Laflamme DP, Michel KE, Satyaraj E. Comparison of adipokine concentrations and markers of inflammation in obese versus lean dogs. *Int J Appl Res Vet Med.* 2009;7(4):196-205.
- 344. Chae JS, Paik JK, Kang R, et al. Mild weight loss reduces inflammatory cytokines, leukocyte count, and oxidative stress in overweight and moderately obese participants treated for 3 years with dietary modification. *Nutr Res.* 2013;33(3):195-203. doi:10.1016/j.nutres.2013.01.005
- Yamagishi T, Bessho M, Yanagida S, et al. Severe, short-term food restriction improves cardiac function following ischemia/reperfusion in perfused rat hearts. *Heart Vessels*. 2010;25(5):417-425. doi:10.1007/s00380-009-1222-6
- 346. Ahmet I, Wan R, Mattson MP, Lakatta EG, Talan M. Cardioprotection by intermittent fasting in rats. *Circulation*. 2005;112(20):3115-3121. doi:10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.105.563817

- 347. Katare RG, Kakinuma Y, Arikawa M, Yamasaki F, Sato T. Chronic intermittent fasting improves the survival following large myocardial ischemia by activation of BDNF/VEGF/PI3K signaling pathway. J Mol Cell Cardiol. 2009;46(3):405-412. doi:10.1016/j.yjmcc.2008.10.027
- 348. Roberge MC, Hotte-Bernard J, Messier C, Plamondon H. Food restriction attenuates ischemia-induced spatial learning and memory deficits despite extensive CA1 ischemic injury. *Behav Brain Res.* 2008;187(1):123-132. doi:10.1016/j.bbr.2007.09.002
- 349. Radler ME, Hale MW, Kent S. Calorie restriction attenuates lipopolysaccharide (LPS)induced microglial activation in discrete regions of the hypothalamus and the subfornical organ. *Brain Behav Immun.* 2014;38:13-24. doi:10.1016/j.bbi.2013.11.014
- 350. Plunet WT, Streijger F, Lam CK, Lee JHT, Liu J, Tetzlaff W. Dietary restriction started after spinal cord injury improves functional recovery. *Exp Neurol*. 2008;213(1):28-35. doi:10.1016/j.expneurol.2008.04.011
- 351. Jeong M, Plunet W, Streijger F, et al. Intermittent fasting improves functional recovery after rat thoracic contusion spinal cord injury. *J Neurotrauma*. 2011;28(3):479-492. doi:10.1089/neu.2010.1609
- 352. Fann DYW, Ng GYQ, Poh L, Arumugam T V. Positive effects of intermittent fasting in ischemic stroke. *Exp Gerontol*. 2017;89:93-102. doi:10.1016/j.exger.2017.01.014
- 353. Plunet WT, Lam CK, Lee JHT, Liu J, Tetzlaff W. Prophylactic dietary restriction may promote functional recovery and increase lifespan after spinal cord injury. *Ann N Y Acad Sci.* 2010;1198(SUPPL. 1):1-4. doi:10.1111/j.1749-6632.2010.05564.x
- 354. Singh IN, Sullivan PG, Deng Y, Mbye LH, Hall ED. Time course of post-traumatic mitochondrial oxidative damage and dysfunction in a mouse model of focal traumatic brain injury: Implications for neuroprotective therapy. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab. 2006;26(11):1407-1418. doi:10.1038/sj.jcbfm.9600297
- 355. Manzanero S, Santro T, Arumugam T V. Neuronal oxidative stress in acute ischemic stroke: Sources and contribution to cell injury. *Neurochem Int*. 2013;62(5):712-718. doi:10.1016/j.neuint.2012.11.009
- 356. Pollay M, Alan Stevens F. Starvation-induced changes in transport of ketone bodies across the blood-brain barrier. *J Neurosci Res.* 1980;5(2):163-172. doi:10.1002/jnr.490050208

- 357. Prins ML, Giza CC. Induction of monocarboxylate transporter 2 expression and ketone transport following traumatic brain injury in juvenile and adult rats. *Dev Neurosci*. 2006;28(4-5):447-456. doi:10.1159/000094170
- 358. Moreira TJTP, Pierre K, Maekawa F, et al. Enhanced cerebral expression of MCT1 and MCT2 in a rat ischemia model occurs in activated microglial cells. *J Cereb Blood Flow Metab*. 2009;29(7):1273-1283. doi:10.1038/jcbfm.2009.50
- 359. Maalouf M, Sullivan PG, Davis L, Kim DY, Rho JM. Ketones inhibit mitochondrial production of reactive oxygen species production following glutamate excitotoxicity by increasing NADH oxidation. *Neuroscience*. 2007;145(1):256-264. doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2006.11.065
- Jarrett SG, Milder JB, Liang LP, Patel M. The ketogenic diet increases mitochondrial glutathione levels. *J Neurochem*. 2008;106(3):1044-1051. doi:10.1111/j.1471-4159.2008.05460.x
- 361. Sharma S, Kaur G. Neuroprotective potential of dietary restriction against kainateinduced excitotoxicity in adult male Wistar rats. *Brain Res Bull*. 2005;67(6):482-491. doi:10.1016/j.brainresbull.2005.07.015
- 362. Ziegler DR, Ribeiro LC, Hagenn M, et al. Ketogenic diet increases glutathione peroxidase activity in rat hippocampus. *Neurochem Res.* 2003;28(12):1793-1797. doi:10.1023/A:1026107405399
- 363. Kussmaul L, Hirst J. The mechanism of superoxide production by NADH:ubiquinone oxidoreductase (complex I) from bovine heart mitochondria. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 2006;103(20):7607-7612. doi:10.1073/pnas.0510977103
- 364. Veech RL. The therapeutic implications of ketone bodies: The effects of ketone bodies in pathological conditions: Ketosis, ketogenic diet, redox states, insulin resistance, and mitochondrial metabolism. *Prostaglandins Leukot Essent Fat Acids*. 2004;70(3):309-319. doi:10.1016/j.plefa.2003.09.007
- 365. Elamin M, Ruskin DN, Masino SA, Sacchetti P. Ketone-based metabolic therapy: Is increased NAD+ a primary mechanism? *Front Mol Neurosci*. 2017;10(November):1-9. doi:10.3389/fnmol.2017.00377
- 366. Loncarevic-Vasiljkovic N, Pesic V, Todorovic S, et al. Caloric restriction suppresses microglial activation and prevents neuroapoptosis following cortical injury in rats. *PLoS*

One. 2012;7(5):1-9. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0037215

- 367. Arumugam T V., Phillips TM, Cheng A, Morrell CH, Mattson MP, Wan R. Age and energy intake interact to modify cell stress pathways and stroke outcome. *Ann Neurol*. 2010;67(1):41-52. doi:10.1002/ana.21798
- 368. Moon M, Kim HG, Hwang L, et al. Neuroprotective effect of ghrelin in the 1-methyl-4phenyl-1,2,3,6-tetrahydropyridine mouse model of Parkinson's disease by blocking microglial activation. *Neurotox Res.* 2009;15(4):332-347. doi:10.1007/s12640-009-9037-x
- 369. Lopez NE, Lindsay G, Karina LR, et al. Ghrelin decreases motor deficits after traumatic brain injury. *J Surg Res*. 2014;187(1):230-236. doi:10.1016/j.jss.2013.09.030
- 370. Bansal V, Ryu SY, Lopez N, et al. Vagal stimulation modulates inflammation through a ghrelin mediated mechanism in traumatic brain injury. *Inflammation*. 2012;35(1):214-220. doi:10.1007/s10753-011-9307-7
- Xu Z, Lin S, Wu W, et al. Ghrelin prevents doxorubicin-induced cardiotoxicity through TNF-alpha/NF-κB pathways and mitochondrial protective mechanisms. *Toxicology*. 2008;247(2-3):133-138. doi:10.1016/j.tox.2008.02.018
- 372. Zhang Q, Huang WD, Lv XY, Yang YM. Ghrelin protects H9c2 cells from hydrogen peroxide-induced apoptosis through NF-κB and mitochondria-mediated signaling. *Eur J Pharmacol.* 2011;654(2):142-149. doi:10.1016/j.ejphar.2010.12.011
- 373. Gunst J, Derese I, Aertgeerts A, et al. Insufficient autophagy contributes to mitochondrial dysfunction, organ failure, and adverse outcome in an animal model of critical illness. *Crit Care Med.* 2013;41(1):182-194. doi:10.1097/CCM.0b013e3182676657
- 374. Liu Y, Wang R, Zhao Z, et al. Short-term caloric restriction exerts neuroprotective effects following mild traumatic brain injury by promoting autophagy and inhibiting astrocyte activation. *Behav Brain Res.* 2017;331(April):135-142. doi:10.1016/j.bbr.2017.04.024
- 375. Ferreira-Marques M, Aveleira CA, Carmo-Silva S, Botelho M, de Almeida LP, Cavadas C. Caloric restriction stimulates autophagy in rat cortical neurons through neuropeptide Y and ghrelin receptors activation. *Aging (Albany NY)*. 2016;8(7):1470-1484. doi:10.18632/aging.100996
- 376. Camberos-Luna L, Gerónimo-Olvera C, Montiel T, Rincon-Heredia R, Massieu L. The ketone body, β-hydroxybutyrate stimulates the autophagic flux and prevents neuronal

death induced by glucose deprivation in cortical cultured neurons. *Neurochem Res.* 2016;41(3):600-609. doi:10.1007/s11064-015-1700-4

- 377. Finn PF, Dice JF. Ketone bodies stimulate chaperone-mediated autophagy. J Biol Chem.
  2005;280(27):25864-25870. doi:10.1074/jbc.M502456200
- 378. Chang C, Su H, Zhang D, et al. AMPK-dependent phosphorylation of GAPDH triggers sirt1 activation and is necessary for autophagy upon glucose starvation. *Mol Cell*. 2015;60(6):930-940. doi:10.1016/j.molcel.2015.10.037
- 379. Paoli A, Bosco G, Camporesi EM, Mangar D. Ketosis, ketogenic diet and food intake control: A complex relationship. *Front Psychol*. 2015;6(FEB). doi:10.3389/fpsyg.2015.00027

# Chapter 2

# Body composition changes in long-stay hospitalised canine patients

## 2.1 Introduction

The loss of lean and fat mass during illness have different aetiologies and consequences for hospitalised patients. The loss of muscle can occur due to insufficient caloric/protein intake, cachexia, and disuse atrophy, whereas the loss of fat mass occurs primarily due to inadequate caloric intake, though losses can also be exaggerated in cachexic patients.<sup>1-4</sup> In humans, having a low muscle mass or losing muscle while in the hospital is associated with negative prognoses and poorer outcomes.<sup>5-11</sup> Similarly, in cats and dogs with cancer and cardiac disease, having a low body condition score, a measure of body fat mass, is associated with significantly shorter survival times.<sup>12-14</sup> When fat mass is lost, there is an accompanying drop in the adipose-derived hormone leptin, which plays a vital role in modulating both innate and adaptive immunity.<sup>15-18</sup> Reduced leptin due to a hypocaloric intake increases the susceptibility of mice to E. coli lipopolysaccharide-induced endotoxic shock.<sup>19</sup> In contrast, overweight and obese humans have increased serum leptin, which is associated with a surprisingly reduced mortality rate in those with septicaemia, cardiac disease and renal disease compared with lean individuals.<sup>20-24</sup> Therefore, it appears that preservation of not only lean, but also of fat mass, is of importance for hospitalised patients.

It has been documented that the longer a veterinary patient stays in hospital, the greater the risk of reductions in body weight and BCS.<sup>25</sup> Body weight, muscle condition scoring (MCS), and body condition scoring (BCS) are the most commonly used parameters for assessing malnutrition in veterinary medicine.<sup>26–28</sup> However, the information provided by these frequently used measures are limited. Total body weight change is a crude measure that does not differentiate between lean and fat mass, or changes in hydration. Conversely, BCS and MCS have been developed to specifically assess fat mass and lean mass respectively. Nevertheless, the scoring categories are broad and may be insensitive to subtle changes that may occur during hospitalisation. Further, neither have been validated for use in hospitalized patients.

Thus, we currently lack a clear understanding as to what changes occur in lean and fat mass during hospitalisation in veterinary patients, and whether the current scoring systems accurately measure these changes.

The aims of the studies described in this chapter were to firstly determine the range of the length of stay for hospitalised dogs in a veterinary teaching hospital. From this, the minimum number of days for a dog to qualify as a "long-stay" hospital patient was defined. The second aim was to determine the changes in body composition during hospitalisation using an isotopic dilution technique, and to compare the results with the current standard methods of measuring body composition in veterinary patients. Finally, the severity of the patient's disease, caloric intake, duration of stay, and physical activity were measured and examined as potential risk factors for body composition changes.

## 2.2 Materials and Methods

#### 2.2.1 Historical clinical records collection

In order to define "long-stay" for the prospective study, clinical data was extracted from the records of dogs seen by the internal medicine or surgical department at Massey University Veterinary Teaching Hospital (MUVTH). Records included were for hospital admissions between November 2013 – March 2014, and the data was extracted from the practice's patient management software<sup>a</sup> retrospectively. Exclusion criteria included patients who stayed < 24 hours, patients whose records had either admission and/or discharge body weights missing, and those patients who received intravenous fluid (IVF) therapy, in order to avoid the effect of hydration on body weight. Patients who received IVF only during an anaesthesia period were still included. Each patient's age, final diagnosis, length of hospital stay, and body weight changes between admission and discharge were examined.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>a</sup> Cornerstone Veterinary Software 8.3 NEXT (version 8.3.6), IDEXX Laboratories, Westbrook, ME, USA

#### 2.2.2 Assessment of body composition changes in hospitalised dogs

For the assessment of body composition, dogs were prospectively recruited from MUVTH's internal medicine and surgical departments. The recruitment criteria included patients with any disease process where the expected hospital stay was equal to or greater than the defined length of time for a "long-stay" patient as determined by the retrospective study. The suitability for enrolment of a patient was determined based on the clinic signs at admission and the primary clinician's recommendation as to the likelihood of the duration of stay for the patient. Once the primary clinician's approval was obtained, each patient's owner(s) was contacted for permission to include their dog in the study. Exclusion criteria included dogs with critical illness (American Society of Anaesthesiologists (ASA) status grade 4 - 5), those with disturbances in water balance (e.g. kidney failure, chylothorax, haemoabdomen), or those who received IVF therapy during their hospitalisation except during anaesthesia, any of which could have affected the distribution of the stable isotope used for body composition measurements. An *a priori* power analysis revealed that 34 dogs would have a power of 0.9 to detect a difference of 15% in fat-free mass, with a variance of 30%. The study was approved by Massey University Animal Ethics Committee (MUAEC protocol 15/41).

Body composition for each patient was measured by the author as close as possible to the time of admission and repeated again right before the patient was discharged from the hospital. Isotopic dilution is a sensitive and minimally invasive method of measuring body composition, and the method has been described previously.<sup>29-31</sup> To perform this technique, the dogs were fasted overnight but allowed *ad libitum* water up until the procedure began. The dogs were taken outside for urination and defecation, and afterwards their body weight was measured on a large floor scale located in the hospital. Based on their body weight, an injectate solution was made for each dog using a newly opened and weighed syringe and needle. To make the solution, 0.4 mg/kg body weight of deuterium solution<sup>b</sup> was aspirated and combined with 0.13

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>b</sup> Deuterium Oxide (99.8% purity), Cambridge Isotope Laboratories, Inc., Andover, MA, USA

mg/kg body weight of 3% saline<sup>c</sup>. The syringe and needle were reweighed at each step to determine the exact amount of each compound in the syringe. All syringe weights were measured using the same electronic scales<sup>d</sup> to a milligram accuracy.

A catheter was placed in a peripheral vein of each dog, and a 3 mL blood sample taken to determine the background deuterium concentration. Then, the deuterium mixture was slowly injected through the catheter, the syringe removed, and the catheter flushed with 0.9% saline<sup>e</sup> to ensure complete administration. The syringe and needle were then re-weighed to obtain a post-injection weight to allow for residual deuterium to be accounted for. Deuterium was allowed to evenly distribute throughout the body for two hours, after which a second 3 mL blood sample was taken from a different vein to the one used for injection. Water and food were withheld during the two hours of equilibration. Blood samples were collected into EDTA blood vacutainer tubes<sup>4</sup>. Plasma was obtained from the vacutainers after undergoing centrifugation for 10 minutes at 3,000 rcf at 4 °C, and the plasma stored in vials<sup>g</sup> with crimp caps<sup>h</sup> at –80 °C until analysis.

#### 2.2.2.1 Deuterium analysis

Deuterium was measured in the plasma samples by gas-isotope ratio mass spectrometry<sup>1</sup>. For reference solutions, Vienna Standard Mean Ocean Water, International Atomic Energy Agency enriched water and Aberdeen tap water were used, which have defined concentrations of hydrogen and oxygen isotopes. Additionally, Aberdeen tap water and International Atomic Energy Agency enriched water were used as controls. Abundance of deuterium was expressed as parts per 1,000

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>c</sup> 3% saline, Baxter Healthcare Pty Ltd., Toongabbie, NSW, Australia

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>d</sup> Kern PLJ 600-3NM, Kern & Sohn GmbH, Balingen, Germany

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>e</sup> 0.9% saline, Baxter Healthcare Pty Ltd., Toongabbie, NSW, Australia

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>f</sup> BD Vacutainer®, Becton, Dickson and Company, Plymouth, United Kingdom

 $<sup>{}^{\</sup>rm g}$  Polypropylene vial 250  ${}\mu L$ , catalog #5188-0278, Agilent Technologist Inc., Santa Carla, CA, USA

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>h</sup> Aluminium cap, PFTE/butyl septa, catalog #8010-0051, Agilent Technologist Inc., Santa Carla, CA, USA

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>i</sup> Isotope Ratio Mass Spectrometry Unit, Otago University, Dunedin, NZ

difference from the reference Vienna Standard Mean Ocean Water ( $\delta$ 2H) and was converted to parts per million (ppm) using the equation:

$$\frac{1,000,000}{\left(1 + \frac{1}{\left(\frac{\delta^2 H}{1,000} + 1\right) \times 0.00015576}\right)}$$

where 0.00015576 is the accepted 2H/1H ratio of Vienna Standard Mean Ocean Water.

### 2.2.2.2 Total body water

Total body water was determined using the methods from Speakman *et al.*<sup>29</sup>. For this, the weight of the syringe post-administration was subtracted from the weight of the empty syringe to determine the weight of the residual injectate. This was then multiplied by the percentage concentration of deuterium solution in the residual injectate which was determined for each dog as:

% concentration of deuterium in injectate = 
$$\left(\frac{deuterium \ solution \ (g)}{deuterium \ solution \ (g)+saline \ solution \ (g)}\right)$$

Then, the weight of the deuterium solution administered was calculated by subtracting the residual weight from the initial weight. This was then multiplied by 0.998 to correct for the purity of the deuterium solution.

Once the exact amount of deuterium solution administered was calculated, the volume of distribution (Vd) was determined as the total deuterium solution administered in grams multiplied by 1,000 and then divided by the difference between the deuterium abundance (ppm) in enriched plasma and in baseline plasma. Total body water in kilograms was calculated as Vd divided by 1.04 to account for isotopic exchange of deuterium with the hydrogen present in proteins, carbohydrates and fats.<sup>29</sup>

#### 2.2.2.3 Fat-free mass (FFM) and fat mass (FM)

Lean mass, also known as fat-free mass (FFM), was calculated as total body water divided by 0.713, which is the hydration constant for lean mass in dogs as determined by carcass desiccation.<sup>32</sup> Once FFM was calculated, body fat mass (FM) was determined by subtracting FFM from body weight.

#### 2.2.2.4 Body and muscle condition, caloric intake, disease state and activity

Body condition score (BCS; 1 - 9) and muscle condition score (MCS; normal muscle mass (3), mild muscle loss (2), moderate muscle loss (1) and severe muscle loss (0)) were recorded on the days of body composition assessments.<sup>27,33</sup> To reduce variation, all scorings were performed by the author. If the dog was considered overweight or underweight as assessed by BCS at admission, ideal weight was calculated using the assumption of a 5% change in body fat for every BCS.<sup>27</sup> This ideal weight was then used to calculate resting energy requirement (RER) for the patient.

No specific nutritional intervention occurred in this study, and the nutritional care of the dog was prescribed by the primary clinician assigned to the case. However, all dogs were fed diets formulated to meet the nutrient requirements for adult dogs as defined by the Association of American Feed Control Officials (AAFCO). Body weight and food intake were recorded daily. Daily caloric intake was summed and divided by the number of days of hospitalisation to obtain the mean caloric intake for each patient (kcals/day). Mean caloric intake was then expressed as a percentage of the patient's estimated RER, which was calculated using the following formula<sup>34</sup>:

RER (kcal) = (ideal body weight)<sup>$$0.75$$</sup> x 70

The severity of disease for each patient was determined at admission and scored using the PSS.<sup>25,35–37</sup> In this scoring system, a score of (1) indicates an animal with no disease, (2) mild systemic disease, (3) severe systemic disease limiting activity but not incapacitation, (4) incapacitating systemic disease that is a constant threat to life, and (5) a moribund animal not expected to live 24 hours with or without any type of intervention. In addition, daily activity was measured using a tri-axial accelerometer fitted to the collar of each dog. The daily activity was summed and divided by the number of days of hospitalisation to obtain the mean activity ( $\Delta$ G) per day for each patient.

#### 2.2.3 Statistics

All statistical analyses were performed using the R software<sup>k</sup>. From the hospital records, the median and interquartile range for hospital duration of the dogs were established. The first quartile (Q1) value was then used to define the minimum amount of days for a dog to be considered a "long-stay" hospitalised patient in the second study. Linear regression was used to determine the relationship between body weight change and the duration of stay. The normal distribution of the residuals of the final regression was confirmed by visual appearance and with a Shapiro-Wilks normality test.

Changes in BCS, MCS, FM (expressed as total kg and % body weight), FFM (expressed as total kg and % body weight) for each patient were obtained by subtracting the discharge value from the admission value. Changes in body weight were expressed as the percentage change [(body weight at admission – body weight at discharge)/body weight at admission]. Given that BCS and MCS are ordinal categorical data, Kendall rank correlation was used to compare associations between BCS and FM (expressed as % body weight), and MCS and FFM (expressed as % body weight) at the time of admission and at discharge. Prior to running the correlation test, data exploration was performed, and no outliers were detected.<sup>38</sup>

Models for changes in body weight, FFM and FM during hospitalisation were built using multiple regression analysis in a manual, stepwise technique. Age, sex, disease severity, caloric intake, duration of stay, and activity were treated as independent

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>j</sup> Heyrex<sup>®</sup>, Say Systems, Wellington, New Zealand

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>k</sup> R version 3.1.0; R Development Core Team, 2012; R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria

variables. Model fit was assessed using Akaike information criterion (AIC) and adjusted  $R^2$ . The collinearity of the variables in the final models was checked by variance inflation factor (VIF). The normal distribution of the residuals of the final regression was confirmed by visual appearance and with a Shapiro-Wilks normality test. Results are presented as mean with standard deviation (SD) unless stated otherwise. P-values < 0.001 were considered indicative of very strong evidence, P < 0.01 of strong evidence, P < 0.05 of moderate evidence, P < 0.1 of weak evidence, and P  $\ge$  0.1 of insufficient evidence.<sup>39</sup>

## 2.3 Results

#### 2.3.1 Historical clinical records

Sixty (60) clinical records of dogs seen at the MUVTH referral internal medicine and surgical departments were examined. The mean age of the dogs was 7 (SD 3.5) years. The majority (57%) of these dogs were hospitalised because of spinal disease, including intervertebral disc disease (IVDD) and fibrocartilaginous embolism (FCE) (Table 2-1).

Table 2-1. Final diagnoses of dogs in a retrospective study to investigate the range in hospitalisation duration at Massey University's Veterinary Teaching Hospital's referral service between November 2013 to March 2014.

Diagnosis	Count
Congenital vertebral malformation	1
Discospondylitis	2
Fibrocartilaginous embolism	5
Granulomatous meningoencephalitis	2
Head trauma	1
Inflammatory bowel diseases	1
Immune-mediate polyarthritis	1
Intervertebral disc disease	29
Leg fracture	1
Lumbosacral stenosis	3
Meningitis	1
Myasthenia gravis	1
Neoplasm (all types)	6
Spinal fracture	1
Trauma	3
Not definitive	2
Total	60

The median duration of stay was 5 days, with an inter-quartile range (IQR) of 3 - 7.2 days (Figure 2-1). On that basis, a hospital duration of 3 days or longer was used to define "long-stay" patients for the subsequent prospective study.



Figure 2-1. Bar graph of the length of stay for sixty dogs in a retrospective study to investigate the range of hospitalisation duration in dogs seen at Massey University's Veterinary Teaching Hospital's referral services between November 2013 and March 2014.

The mean percentage (%) body weight change was -3.97 (SD 4.45) %. Percentage body weight change was moderately correlated to the duration of stay for these patients ( $r^2$  = 0.4238, *P* < 0.0001, Figure 2-2).



Figure 2-2. Correlation between body weight change (%) and duration of hospitalisation (days) in sixty dogs seen at Massey University's Veterinary Teaching Hospital's referral services between November 2013 and March 2014 ( $r^2 = 0.4238$ , P < 0.0001).

# 2.3.2 Assessment of body composition changes in hospitalised dogs

A total of 23 dogs were recruited which consisted of seven females and sixteen males and encompassed 16 different breeds including American bulldog (1), Bichon frisé (2), border collie (1), Chihuahua (1), crossbreed (2), dachshund (3), fox terrier (1), greyhound (2), Harrier hound (2), husky (1), Labrador retriever (1), Maltese (1), Pekingese (1), poodle (2), Staffordshire bull terrier (1), and Weimaraner (1). The mean age of the dogs was 7.2 (SD 3.2) years, and the median duration of stay was 5 [(IQR) 4 -9] days. Dogs with spinal disease made up a large majority (18/23) of recruited patients (Table 2-2). One dog seen by the medicine department had multiple comorbidities including hyperadrenocorticism, diabetes and urolithiasis.
Table 2-2. Final diagnoses of dogs recruited for body composition analysis from Massey University's Veterinary Teaching Hospital.

Diagnosis	Count
Medical reason (diabetes, hyperadrenocorticism, urolithiasis, insulinoma)	2
Injury from dog fight	1
Atlantoaxial instability	1
Fibrocartilaginous embolism	1
Orthopaedic fracture	2
Paralumbar abscess requiring a hemilaminectomy	1
Intervertebral disc disease (IVDD)	15
Total	23

Activity, intake, body weight, BCS, MCS, FM and FFM at admission and discharge for each dog are presented in Table 2-3. Median activity was 22,904 (IQR 19,445 – 47,993)  $\Delta$ G. In one dog, activity could not be recorded as the surgical incision site was located where the collar and activity monitor were required to be placed. The dogs ate on average 77.5 (SD 28) % of their estimated RER. Most of the dogs lost weight (78.3%), while 13.0% maintained and 8.7% gained weight. Six dogs lost one BCS (26.1%), and three dogs lost one MCS (13.0%) during their hospitalisation. Of the dogs that lost condition, three lost both BCS and MCS during their stay.

Dog	Activity (∆ G)	Intake (%RER)	PSS	BWa (kg)	BWd (kg)	BCSa	BCSd	MCSa	MCSd	FFMa (kg)	FFMa (%BW)	FFMd (kg)	FFMd (%BW)	FMa (kg)	FMa (%BW)	FMd (kg)	FMd (%BW)
7	22493	61.3	1	7.8	7.7	9	9	ε	с	5.41	69.37	5.13	66.6	2.39	30.63	2.57	33.4
2	187587	106.7	1	23.5	23.8	9	9	ŝ	ß	17.28	73.52	15.38	64.63	6.22	26.48	8.42	35.37
m	98680	117.7	1	5.8	5.8	8	8	£	£	3.73	64.28	2.52	43.39	2.07	35.72	3.28	56.61
4	19344	44.6	1	9.57	9.47	9	9	°	æ	7.16	74.78	7.18	75.86	2.41	25.22	2.29	24.14
ю	9874	69.3	1	6.5	6.14	4	4	£	ε	4.25	65.35	4.14	67.49	2.25	34.65	2	32.51
9	20727	34.1	1	12.5	12.3	5	5	3	З	8.87	70.99	9.37	76.21	3.63	29.01	2.93	23.79
7	37101	59.2	1	7.1	6.5	5	4	ŝ	2	5.61	79	4.48	68.92	1.49	21	2.02	31.08
8	19750	91	1	6.27	6.32	5	5	ŝ	3	4.26	67.94	4.26	67.36	2.01	32.06	2.06	32.64
6	30543	100.6	1	5.14	5	4	4	ŝ	ß	4.45	86.64	4.13	82.64	0.69	13.36	0.87	17.36
10	52661	58.6	1	7.5	6.5	5	4	3	З	5.33	71.01	5.51	84.71	2.17	28.99	0.99	15.29
11	48229	120.4	2	8.6	7.7	4	S	2	0	7.52	87.39	6.86	89.04	1.08	12.61	0.84	10.96
12	9887	34.9	1	24	24	5	S	ŝ	ß	17.63	73.44	13.39	55.78	6.37	26.56	10.61	44.22
13	14015	90.1	1	21.1	19.9	4	4	ŝ	3	17.6	83.41	17.49	87.89	3.5	16.59	2.41	12.11
14	22544	104	2	19.4	19.2	æ	æ	£	ε	18.42	94.96	19.07	99.34	0.98	5.04	0.01	0.05
15	NA	88.2	æ	3.87	3.78	9	9	3	З	2.4	61.95	2.52	66.61	1.47	38.05	1.26	33.39
16	23265	98.2	2	27.4	26.8	ŝ	с	ŝ	ε	27.38	99.92	24.52	91.48	0.02	0.08	2.28	8.52
17	17265	60	S	30.8	30.8	9	9	ŝ	ß	19.75	64.12	22.51	73.08	11.05	35.88	8.29	26.92
18	54260	78.6	1	32.7	30	7	9	ŝ	S	21.69	66.33	22.93	76.42	11.01	33.67	7.07	23.58
19	10917	39	1	28	27	4	4	2	2	19.12	68.3	18.87	69.88	8.88	31.7	8.13	30.12
20	20326	92.6	1	60	54.4	∞	7	ς	ŝ	42.94	71.57	38.78	71.29	17.06	28.43	15.62	28.71
21	47286	56.1	1	37.5	35	S	4	ŝ	2	29.23	77.94	28.5	81.41	8.27	22.06	6.51	18.59
22	31865	54.8	1	28.4	27.6	4	4	ŝ	ß	25.84	90.99	26.99	97.8	2.56	9.01	0.61	2.2
23	61937	122.4	1	6.57	6.18	4	4	ε	ε	4.97	75.6	5.1	82.55	1.6	24.4	1.08	17.45

condition score (BCS), muscle condition score (MCS) and body composition at admission (a) and discharge (d) of 23 long-stay hospitalised dogs. Table 2-3. Average activity and caloric intake per day (resting energy requirement, RER), physical status score (PSS), body weight (BW), body

The dogs lost on average -0.79 (SD 1.3) kg which represented 3.9 (SD 3.9) % of their total body weight during their hospitalisation. The mean FFM difference was -0.49 (SD 1.6) kg, which represented 61.8% of the total body weight loss. For FM, the mean difference was -0.3 (SD 1.7) kg, which was 38.2% of the total body weight loss. Conversely, 39.1% of dogs gained FFM and 34.8% gained FM during their stay (Table 2-3).

There was only a moderate correlation between BCS and percentage FM measured at admission (Kendall's tau = 0.51; P = 0.002, Figure 2-3), and at discharge (Kendall's tau = 0.55; P = 0.001, Figure 2-4). However, there was no correlation between MCS and FFM at either admission or discharge (P > 0.1). Finally, duration of stay was associated with change in overall body weight, but was not associated with changes in either FFM or FM. No other factors including age, sex, duration, PSS, caloric intake or activity were found to be associated with either changes in body weight, FFM or FM. The final models are presented in Table 2-4.



Figure 2-3. Correlation between body fat mass (expressed as % of body weight) and body condition scores at admission to a Veterinary Teaching Hospital in 23 spinal patients (Kendall's tau = 0.51; P = 0.002).



Figure 2-4. Correlation between body fat mass (expressed as % of body weight) and body condition scores at discharge from a Veterinary Teaching Hospital in 23 spinal patients (Kendall's tau = 0.55; P = 0.001).

Table 2-4. Multiple regression models for factors associated with changes in body weight, fat-free mass (FFM), and fat mass (FM) in hospitalised dogs. Difference in body weight, FFM and FM between discharge and admission are expressed as delta ( $\Delta$ ) change in kilograms (kg). Age, sex, disease severity, caloric intake, duration of stay, and activity were treated as independent variables. The best fit models shown here were assessed using Akaike information criterion and adjusted R<sup>2</sup>. The symbol (\*) denotes a P-value of < 0.10.

Outcome	Variable	Estimate	Standard Error	R <sup>2</sup>	P-value
∆Body weight (kg)	Intercept	1.198	0.757		0.130
	Age	-0.086	0.071		0.240
	Sex (male)	-0.621	0.454		0.188
	Days	-0.104	0.026		< 0.001*
	Overall model			0.41	0.005*
$\Delta$ Fat-free mass (kg)	Intercept	2.111	1.830		0.264
	Age	-0.221	0.124		0.101
	Sex (male)	-0.754	0.708		0.301
	% RER	-0.024	0.014		0.107
	Overall model			0.10	0.218
$\Delta$ Fat mass (kg)	Intercept	-1.354	1.893		0.484
	Age	0.140	0.139		0.328
	Days	-0.063	0.044		0.168
	PSS	-0.737	0.622		0.252
	% RER	0.020	0.016		0.213
	Overall model			0.01	0.400

#### 2.4 Discussion

The loss of total body weight, lean mass and fat mass is associated with poorer outcomes in both human and veterinary patients.<sup>7–10,12–14,22</sup> The majority of the dogs in this study lost body weight, which consisted of a much greater proportion of lean mass (61.8%) than fat mass (38.2%). By comparison, in dogs fed 50% of their estimated requirements for three months, 30% of the total weight lost was lean mass.<sup>40</sup> For humans, the percentage lean mass lost when undergoing a purposeful weight loss program is approximately 20% of their total weight loss.<sup>41,42</sup> In this study, a much higher percentage of lean mass lost was found, despite the dogs consuming on average 77.5% of their energy requirements. In addition, intake was not found to be a significant factor in the multiple regression model for lean loss. This is in agreement with a meta-analysis of human hospital intervention studies where there was no clear association between energy and protein intake, and changes in skeletal muscle mass in the patients.<sup>43</sup> Taken together, these findings suggest that the loss of muscle mass in hospitalised patients is not simply due to undereating, and instead, likely to be multifactorial.

Changes in protein metabolism have been documented to occur early on for human patients. Individuals in intensive care have decreased protein synthesis, increased protein catabolism, and significant muscle mass loss that occurs even within the first week of hospitalisation.<sup>44</sup> Non-nutritional factors that can contribute to muscle loss include increased production of cortisol and inflammatory cytokines, development of acidosis, disuse atrophy, and denervation.<sup>45–48</sup> Injury to the muscle itself increases IL-6, TNF- $\alpha$  and cortisol production, leading to muscle catabolism.<sup>47,49–51</sup> The majority of the patient population in this study were spinal patients, and so partial denervation and disuse atrophy were likely significant contributors to the muscle loss.<sup>48,52,53</sup> The patients were also recovering from surgery, which is a process that also induces muscle injury. An elevation in plasma creatine kinase lasting for three days post-surgery has been described in dogs undergoing hemilaminectomy surgery.<sup>54</sup> Likewise, in humans following elective surgery, an increase in cortisol has been documented for three days post-surgery, which reached concentrations that have been shown experimentally to exacerbate muscle loss during

93

bedrest.<sup>55–57</sup> Thus, it is likely that a combination of these factors played a role in the muscle loss of the patients in this study.

When examining for factors associated with changes in body weight and composition, only an association between hospital duration and the loss of body weight was found. This is a similar finding to a study of hospitalised dogs where longer hospitalisation was associated with changes in body weight.<sup>25</sup> Interestingly, no association was found between a longer hospital stay and increased lean mass loss. The reason for this could be due to our small sample size, but may also be due to differences in post-op management, discharge criteria, availability of home care, and the severity of the patients' spinal disease. While systemic disease severity was measured using PSS, this measurement is not specific to grading the severity of spinal disease. Additionally, there may be a non-linear relationship between the loss of muscle and patient recovery, which would not be captured in the multiple regression analysis.

Further, activity was not found to be associated with changes in lean mass. Activity was monitored using a tri-axial accelerometer fitted to the collar of each dog, which measures both the magnitude and direction of acceleration. Spinal patients recovering during hospitalisation undergo cage rest, and therefore experience only limited opportunities for activity. In addition, physical therapy may play a significant role in the recovery of spinal patients and these movements would not be fully captured using a tri-axial accelerometer in this manner. As such, other methods of monitoring activity and movements related to physical therapy may be needed to better understand the relationship between disuse atrophy, activity, and lean mass changes during hospitalisation.

While MCS and BCS are commonly used in veterinary medicine to determine nutritional status, it is unknown how accurately these measures detect changes in lean and fat mass in hospitalised patients. A correlation was found between BCS and FM in this population of hospitalised dogs, whereas there was no correlation between MCS and FFM. However, the strength of the correlation was only modest, and so the utility of BCS for monitoring patients remains questionable. BCS is measured at fixed points on the body and may not

94

detect all changes in fat mass. In a study of human patients with acute pancreatitis, the patients lost 12% of their visceral fat mass, but had no change in their subcutaneous fat mass after nine days of hospitalisation.<sup>58</sup> Thus BCS appears to be insufficiently sensitive to allow for accurate monitoring of changes in the overall fat mass of individual patients.

Another concern is the accuracy of BCS to adequately assess fat mass specifically in lean animals. The BCS system was originally validated based on ideally condition or overweight animals, and its accuracy in lean animals has not been properly assessed.<sup>27,59,60</sup> Given that the BCS system is largely based upon subcutaneous fat stores, it is likely to be inaccurate in animals with little subcutaneous fat. By comparison, the isotopic dilution technique has been validated across dogs of different sizes and body conditions, including lean dogs.<sup>32</sup> Indeed in this study population, three dogs with minimal body fat as measured by isotopic dilution, were still scored a BCS of three. Other studies in greyhounds have also described very low body fat mass as measured by both deuterium isotopic dilution and dual-energy X-ray absorptiometry (DEXA), despite the dogs being considered ideally conditioned.<sup>61,62</sup> In agreement, two of the three leanest dogs in this study were greyhounds. Therefore, in very lean dogs, BCS also appears to be an inaccurate measure of body fat mass.

The main limitation to this study is the small total study population, as well as the limited number of non-spinal patients. Patients from the medicine department were ultimately challenging to recruit due to difficulties in estimating duration of stay, or they had water imbalances and/or needed IVF therapy. As such, the study population was heavily biased towards spinal patients. These patients may have exacerbated muscle loss from inactivity and denervation compared to other patients. Another limitation is that the true energy requirements of patients were not measured, and so food provision was based on an estimated energy requirement. However, other studies using indirect calorimetry have shown that the energy requirements of hospitalised dogs is similar to healthy dogs.<sup>63,64</sup> Thus the RER calculation used in this study is believed to be close to true requirements.

## 2.5 Conclusion

This is the first study to measure body composition changes in hospitalised dogs using isotopic dilution. It was found that long-stay hospitalised dogs tend to lose weight during hospitalisation; also, that the loss of lean mass made up a greater proportion of the total weight lost when compared to obese dogs losing weight on a planned weight loss program. In addition, intake was not significantly associated with either changes in body weight or body condition. The results of this study highlight that the weight lost by hospitalised dogs is not simply due to undereating. However, larger studies containing patients with a wider range of disease are needed to better evaluate other factors, such as inflammation, that may affect lean and fat loss during hospitalisation. In addition, it has been shown that the most common methods of measuring body composition (BCS and MCS) are not suitable for monitoring changes during hospitalisation, especially in lean dogs, and that the development of a simple method to use in lean dogs is needed.

#### 2.6 References

- Evans WJ, Morley JE, Argiles J, et al. Cachexia: A new definition. *Clin Nutr*. 2008;27(6):793-799. doi:10.1016/j.clnu.2008.06.013
- Amitani M, Asakawa A, Amitani H, Inui A. Control of food intake and muscle wasting in cachexia. *Int J Biochem Cell Biol*. 2013;45(10):2179-2185. doi:10.1016/j.biocel.2013.07.016
- Drummond MJ, Dickinson JM, Fry CS, et al. Bed rest impairs skeletal muscle amino acid transporter expression, mTORC1 signaling, and protein synthesis in response to essential amino acids in older adults. *AJP Endocrinol Metab.* 2012;302(9):E1113-E1122. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00603.2011
- Lenk K, Schuler G, Adams V. Skeletal muscle wasting in cachexia and sarcopenia: Molecular pathophysiology and impact of exercise training. *J Cachexia Sarcopenia Muscle*. 2010;1(1):9-21. doi:10.1007/s13539-010-0007-1
- Chan D. Making a difference nutritional support in critically ill patients. *Vet Focus*. 2013;23(1):8-13.
- Thomas DR. Loss of skeletal muscle mass in aging: Examining the relationship of starvation, sarcopenia and cachexia. *Clin Nutr*. 2007;26(4):389-399. doi:10.1016/j.clnu.2007.03.008
- Caporossi FS, Caporossi C, Borges Dock-Nascimento D, de Aguilar-Nascimento JE.
   Measurement of the thickness of the adductor pollicis muscle as a predictor of outcome in critically ill patients. *Nutr Hosp.* 2012;27(2):490-495. doi:10.3305/nh.2012.27.2.5514
- 8. Anker SD, Ponikowski P, Varney S, et al. Wasting as independent risk factor for mortality in chronic heart failure. *Lancet*. 1997;349:1050-1053. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(96)07015-8
- Slinde F, Gro A, Rossander-hulthe L, Larsson S. Body composition by bioelectrical impedance predicts mortality in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease patients. *Respir Med*. 2005;99:1004-1009. doi:10.1016/j.rmed.2004.09.024
- Vestbo J, Prescott E, Almdal T, et al. Body mass, fat-free body mass, and prognosis in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease from a random population sample. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*. 2006;173:79-83. doi:10.1164/rccm.200506-969OC
- 11. Futter JE, Cleland JGF, Clark AL. Body mass indices and outcome in patients with chronic

heart failure. Eur J Heart Fail. 2011;13:207-213. doi:10.1093/eurjhf/hfq218

- Baez JL, Michel KE, Sorenmo K, Shofer FS. A prospective investigation of the prevalence and prognostic significance of weight loss and changes in body condition in feline cancer patients. *J Feline Med Surg.* 2007;9(5):411-417. doi:10.1016/j.jfms.2007.02.005
- Finn E, Freeman LM, Rush JE, Lee Y. The relationship between body weight, body condition, and survival in cats with heart failure. *J Vet Intern Med*. 2010;24(6):1369-1374. doi:10.1111/j.1939-1676.2010.0584.x
- Romano FR, Heinze CR, Barber LG, Mason JB, Freeman LM. Association between body condition score and cancer prognosis in dogs with lymphoma and osteosarcoma. *J Vet Intern Med.* 2016;30(4):1179-1186. doi:10.1111/jvim.13965
- Jeusette IC, Detilleux J, Shibata H, et al. Effects of chronic obesity and weight loss on plasma ghrelin and leptin concentrations in dogs. *Res Vet Sci.* 2005;79(2):169-175. doi:10.1016/j.rvsc.2004.11.012
- Mayo MJ, Grantham JR, Balasekaran G. Exercise-induced weight loss preferentially reduces abdominal fat. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*. 2003;35(2):207-213. doi:10.1249/01.MSS.0000048636.46744.01
- La Cava A, Matarese G. The weight of leptin in immunity. *Nat Rev Immunol*. 2004;4(5):371-379. doi:10.1038/nri1350
- Fernandez-Riejos P, Gonzalez-Yanes C, Najib S, Martin-Romero C, Santos-Alvarez J,
   Sanchez-Margalet V. Role of leptin in the immune system. *Curr Immunol Rev.* 2008;4(4):230-234. doi:10.2174/157339508786447841
- Faggioni R, Moser A, Feingold KR, Grunfeld C. Reduced leptin levels in starvation increase susceptibility to endotoxic shock. *Am J Pathol*. 2000;156(5):1781-1787. doi:10.1016/S0002-9440(10)65049-3
- Bornstein SR, Licinio J, Tauchnitz R, et al. Plasma leptin levels are increased in survivors of acute sepsis: Associated loss of diurnal rhythm in cortisol and leptin secretion. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab.* 1998;83(1):280-283. doi:10.1210/jc.83.1.280
- 21. Fonarow GC, Srikanthan P, Costanzo MR, Cintron GB, Lopatin M. An obesity paradox in

acute heart failure: analysis of body mass index and inhospital mortality for 108,927 patients in the Acute Decompensated Heart Failure National Registry. *Am Heart J.* 2007;153(1):74-81. doi:10.1016/j.ahj.2006.09.007

- 22. Oreopoulos A, Padwal R, Kalantar-Zadeh K, Fonarow GC, Norris CM, McAlister FA. Body mass index and mortality in heart failure: A meta-analysis. *Am Heart J*. 2008;156(1):13-22. doi:10.1016/j.ahj.2008.02.014
- Kuperman EF, Showalter JW, Lehman EB, Leib AE, Kraschnewski JL. The impact of obesity on sepsis mortality: a retrospective review. *BMC Infect Dis.* 2013;13(1):377. doi:1471-2334-13-377 [pii]\r10.1186/1471-2334-13-377
- 24. Park J, Ahmadi SF, Streja E, et al. Obesity paradox in end-stage kidney disease patients. *Prog Cardiovasc Dis*. 2014;56(4):415-425. doi:10.1016/j.pcad.2013.10.005
- Molina J, Hervera M, Manzanilla EG, Torrente C, Villaverde C. Evaluation of the prevalence and risk factors for undernutrition in hospitalized dogs. *Front Vet Sci.* 2018;5(AUG):1-8. doi:10.3389/fvets.2018.00205
- 26. Santarossa A, Parr JM, Verbrugghe A. Assessment of canine and feline body composition by veterinary health care teams in Ontario, Canada. *Can Vet J*. 2018;59(12):1280-1286.
- Laflamme D. Development and validation of a body condition score system for dogs. *Canine Pract.* 1997;22 (4):10-15.
- Freeman LM, Sutherland-Smith J, Cummings C, Rush JE. Evaluation of a quantitatively derived value for assessment of muscle mass in clinically normal cats. *Am J Vet Res*. 2018;79(11):1188-1192. doi:10.2460/ajvr.79.11.1188
- Speakman JR. Body Composition Analysis of Animals: A Handbook of Non-Destructive Methods. Cambridge, United Kingdom: Cambridge University Press; 2001. doi:10.1017/CBO9780511551741
- Cave NJ, Backus RC, Marks SL, Klasing KC. Oestradiol and genistein reduce food intake in male and female overweight cats after gonadectomy. N Z Vet J. 2007;55(3):113-119. doi:10.1080/00480169.2007.36752
- 31. Backus RC, Havel PJ, Gingerich RL, Rogers QR. Relationship between serum leptin

immunoreactivity and body fat mass as estimated by use of a novel gas-phase Fourier transform infrared spectroscopy deuterium dilution method in cats. *Am J Vet Res*. 2000;61(7):796-801. doi:10.2460/ajvr.2000.61.796

- 32. Burkholder WJ, Thatcher CD. Validation of predictive equations for use of deuterium oxide dilution to determine body composition of dogs. *Am J Vet Res.* 1998;59(8):927-937.
- 33. World Small Animal Veterinary Association. Global Nutrition Committee. Nutrition Toolkit [Internet]. Muscle Condition Score Dog. Canada: WSAVA. http://www.wsava.org/WSAVA/media/PDF\_old/Body-condition-score-chart-dogs.pdf. Published 2014.
- Kleiber M. The Fire of Life: An Introduction to Animal Energetics. Revised. New York: John Wiley & Sons, Inc.; 1975. http://pubs.acs.org/doi/abs/10.1021/ed039pA608.
- 35. Lumb W, Jones E. Veterinary Anesthesia. 2nd ed. Philadelphia: Lea & Febiger; 1984.
- 36. Remillard RL, Darden DE, Michel KE, Marks SL, Buffington CA, Bunnell PR. An investigation of the relationship between caloric intake and outcome in hospitalized dogs. *Vet Ther*. 2001;2(4):301-310. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/19746652.
- 37. Brunetto MA, Gomes MOS, Andre MR, et al. Effects of nutritional support on hospital outcome in dogs and cats. J Vet Emerg Crit Care. 2010;20(2):224-231. doi:10.1111/j.1476-4431.2009.00507.x
- 38. Tukey JW. Exploratory Data Analysis. 1st ed. Reading, MA: Addison Wesley; 1977.
- Ganesh S, Cave V. P-values, p-values everywhere! N Z Vet J. 2018;66(2):55-56.
   doi:10.1080/00480169.2018.1415604
- 40. Blanchard GG, Nguyen P, Gayet C, Leriche I, Siliart B, Paragon B-M. Rapid weight loss with a high-protein low-energy diet allows the recovery of ideal body composition and insulin sensitivity in obese dogs. *J Nutr.* 2004;134(8 Suppl):2148S-2150S. doi:134/8/2148S [pii]
- 41. Leibel RL, Rosenbaum M, Hirsch J. Changes in energy expenditure resulting from altered body weight. *N Engl J Med.* 1995;332(10):621-628. doi:10.1056/NEJM199503093321001
- 42. Das SK, Roberts SB, Kehayias JJ, et al. Body composition assessment in extreme obesity and after massive weight loss induced by gastric bypass surgery. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab*.

100

2003;78(1):22-30.

- Lambell KJ, King SJ, Forsyth AK, Tierney AC. Association of energy and protein delivery on skeletal muscle mass changes in critically ill adults: A systematic review. *J Parenter Enter Nutr.* 2018;42(7):1112-1122. doi:10.1002/jpen.1151
- Puthucheary ZA, Rawal J, McPhail M, et al. Acute skeletal muscle wasting in critical illness.
   JAMA J Am Med Assoc. 2013;310(15):1591-1600. doi:10.1001/jama.2013.278481
- 45. Williams B, Layward E, Walls J. Skeletal muscle degradation and nitrogen wasting in rats with chronic metabolic acidosis. *Clin Sci.* 1991;80(5):457-462. doi:10.1042/cs0800457
- May RC, Kelly RA, Mitch WE. Metabolic acidosis stimulates protein degradation in rat muscle by a glucocorticoid-dependent mechanism. *J Clin Invest*. 1986;77(2):614-621. doi:10.1172/JCI112344
- Paddon-Jones D, Sheffield-Moore M, Cree MG, et al. Atrophy and impaired muscle protein synthesis during prolonged inactivity and stress. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab*. 2006;91(12):4836-4841. doi:10.1210/jc.2006-0651
- Gordon T, Mao J. Muscle atrophy and procedures for training after spinal cord injury. *Phys Ther*. 1994;74(1):50-60. doi:10.1093/ptj/74.1.50
- 49. Ferrando AA. Effects of inactivity and hormonal mediators on skeletal muscle during recovery from trauma. *Curr Opin Clin Nutr Metab Care*. 2000;3(3):171-175.
- Pillon NJ, Bilan PJ, Fink LN, Klip A. Cross-talk between skeletal muscle and immune cells: muscle-derived mediators and metabolic implications. *Am J Physiol Metab.* 2013;304(5):E453-E465. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00553.2012
- 51. Wei Y, Chen K, Whaley-Connell AT, Stump CS, Ibdah JA, Sowers JR. Skeletal muscle insulin resistance: role of inflammatory cytokines and reactive oxygen species. *Am J Physiol Integr Comp Physiol*. 2008;294(3):R673-R680. doi:10.1152/ajpregu.00561.2007
- 52. Gorgey AS, Dudley GA. Skeletal muscle atrophy and increased intramuscular fat after incomplete spinal cord injury. *Spinal Cord.* 2007;45(4):304-309. doi:10.1038/sj.sc.3101968
- 53. Castro MJ, Apple DF, Rogers S, Dudley GA. Influence of complete spinal cord injury on skeletal muscle mechanics within the first 6 months of injury. *Eur J Appl Physiol Occup*

Physiol. 2000;81(1-2):128-131. doi:10.1007/PL00013785

- 54. Wilson IJ, Burchell RK, Worth AJ, et al. Kinetics of plasma cell-free DNA and creatine kinase in a canine model of tissue injury. *J Vet Intern Med.* 2018;32(1):157-164. doi:10.1111/jvim.14901
- Ferrando AA, Stuart CA, Sheffield-Moore M, Wolfe RR. Inactivity amplifies the catabolic response of skeletal muscle to cortisol. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab*. 1999;84(10):3515-3521. doi:10.1210/jc.84.10.3515
- 56. Paddon-Jones D. Interplay of stress and physical inactivity on muscle loss: Nutritional countermeasures. *J Nutr.* 2006;136(8):2123-2126. doi:10.1093/jn/136.8.2123
- 57. Padova F, Pozzi C, Tondre MJ, Tritapepe R. Selective and early increase of IL-1 inhibitors,
  IL-6 and cortisol after elective surgery. *Clin Exp Immunol*. 2008;85(1):137-142.
  doi:10.1111/j.1365-2249.1991.tb05694.x
- 58. Brewster DJ, Strauss BJG, Crozier TM. Measuring visceral fat, subcutaneous fat and skeletal muscle area changes by computed tomography in acute pancreatitis: A retrospective, single-centre study. *Crit Care Resusc.* 2014;16(1):42-47.
- Mawby DI, Bartges JW, D'Avignon A, Laflamme DP, Moyers TD, Cottrell T. Comparison of various methods for estimating body fat in dogs. J Am Anim Hosp Assoc. 2004;40(2):109-114. doi:40/2/109 [pii]
- 60. Laflamme DP. Development and validation of a body condition score system for cats: a clinical tool. *Feline Pract*. 1997;25:13-18.
- 61. Hill RC, Lewis DD, Randell SC, et al. Effect of mild restriction of food intake on the speed of racing Greyhounds. *Am J Vet Res.* 2005;66(6):1065-1070. doi:10.2460/ajvr.2005.66.1065
- Hill RC, Lewis DD, Scott KC, et al. Effect of increased dietary protein and decreased dietary carbohydrate on performance and body composition in racing Greyhounds. *Am J Vet Res*. 2001;62(3):440-447. doi:10.2460/ajvr.2001.62.440
- 63. O'Toole E, Miller CW, Wilson BA, Mathews KA, Davis C, Sears W. Comparison of the standard predictive equation for calculation of resting energy expenditure with indirect calorimetry in hospitalized and healthy dogs. J Am Vet Med Assoc. 2004;225(1):58-64. doi:10.2460/javma.2004.225.58

 64. Walton RS, Wingfield WE, Ogilvie GK, Fettman MJ, Matteson VL. Energy expenditure in 104 postoperative and traumatically injured dogs with indirect calorimetry. *J Vet Emerg Crit Care*. 1996;6(2):71-79. doi:10.1111/j.1476-4431.1996.tb00035.x

# Chapter 3

# Creation of predictive equations of body composition in lean dogs

# 3.1 Chapter introduction

In the previous chapter, it was demonstrated that the most common methods of measuring body composition in dogs (body condition scoring and muscle condition scoring) do not accurately detect changes in composition during hospitalisation when compared to an isotopic dilution technique. Isotopic dilution is generally considered one of the gold standards of body composition measurement, however it is impractical to use outside a research setting. In addition, while body condition score was moderately correlated to body fat mass in the previous study, the BCS system has only been validated using ideally condition or overweight animals, and its accuracy in lean animals has not been properly assessed.<sup>1–3</sup> Therefore, an accurate, minimally invasive, and more practical method of measuring composition, particularly in lean dogs, is required.

This chapter describes the creation of equations to predict the body composition of lean dogs using morphometry. Working farm dogs were used in this study because they represent a population of lean dogs in New Zealand. In addition, if the method proved accurate, then it could also provide a means for in-field assessments of composition in working dogs, a population where very low body conditions is commonplace.

This study has been published in the New Zealand Veterinary Journal and a reproduction is included in Appendix I.

#### 3.2 Study Introduction

Farm dogs provide a significant service to the agricultural industry in Australasia. In New Zealand certain aspects of pastoral farming on hill and high-country properties would be virtually impossible without the assistance of working dogs. Mustering requires athleticism, which is incompatible with obesity, and thus, most working farm dogs are kept in a lean condition with little to moderate body fat. Despite this, it is not known what the ideal body composition is for working farm dogs.

In humans, there is a J-shaped association between body mass index and all-cause mortality in epidemiological studies, although the risk of disease is moderated with exercise.<sup>4–6</sup> In addition, a low body mass index increases the risk of fractures in humans.<sup>7,8</sup> Therefore, there appears to be an increased risk of morbidity and injury in both lean and obese individuals. In dogs, obesity is also known to increase risk of disease and injury.<sup>9–11</sup> However, it is currently unknown if low body condition in dogs may also be detrimental.

A survey of visits to veterinary clinics by New Zealand farm dogs found that 38% of visits were a result of traumatic musculoskeletal injury.<sup>12</sup> In humans, low muscle mass increases the risk of traumatic injury during strenuous activity.<sup>13-15</sup> During exercise, stress energy is dissipated by muscle. Consequently with low muscle mass, unalleviated forces can cause micro-damage to the bone that over time may lead to stress fractures.<sup>16</sup> Muscle fatigue can also cause gait changes and strain redistribution to areas of bone less capable of withstanding an increased stress loading, which has been shown as changes in strain distribution in the tibia of Foxhounds exercised to the point of fatigue.<sup>17</sup> In addition, there is a positive association between muscle mass and bone strength.<sup>18,19</sup> Therefore, a reduction in skeletal muscle mass involved in locomotion may play a role in increasing the risk of injury in dogs, and may be especially relevant to lean working farm dogs.

As the prevalence of obesity increases in the human population, perception of what is considered a healthy weight has changed, and there has been a normalisation of a larger fat mass.<sup>20,21</sup> Owners of obese pets frequently underestimate their pets' body condition and perceive them to be in a healthy condition when they are actually overweight.<sup>22–24</sup> The

106

acceptance by the public of a higher body condition being normal may result in the perception that healthy lean working dogs are in poor condition. A recent survey of New Zealand farmers concerning their working dogs revealed that low body weight was the single most common health concern, affecting nearly 20% of dogs.<sup>25</sup> Yet despite this, there remains a lack of understanding as to what the ideal body condition may be for working dogs, and what may truly be unhealthy. In addition, it may not be the total muscle mass that is of greatest importance, but rather the ratio of muscle to skeletal mass. However, this needs to be investigated. In addition, further research is required to determine the relationship between body composition and overall health, performance and welfare in a large population of working farm dogs.

Before this research can be conducted, a simple tool is necessary that can be used in the field to estimate body composition. Non-invasive methods of measuring body composition in dogs include dual-energy x-ray absorptiometry (DEXA), isotope dilution, assessment of body condition score (BCS) and morphometry. Despite the variety of options there are significant limitations to each of these approaches. DEXA and isotope dilution require specialised equipment for analysis and are therefore of limited practical use outside a research setting. Assessment of BCS is a quick and practical subjective measure of body composition, which has been validated using DEXA and isotope dilution in dogs.<sup>1,3</sup> However the BCS system was designed primarily to quantify obesity, and has been validated for predicting body fat mass, rather than fat-free mass (FFM). In addition, the studies validating the scoring system did not include a significant proportion of very lean dogs, and none that were judged to have a BCS of one.<sup>1,3</sup> Morphometric equations have been created for dogs that correlate skeletal measurements with body weight in order to predict body composition.<sup>1,26,27</sup> However the studies validating the morphometric equations also did not include dogs with low BCS. Therefore, there is currently no validated method to estimate the muscle mass of lean dogs that is simple and noninvasive.

The principal aims of the present study were to develop an equation that accurately estimated FFM, and the ratio of FFM to skeletal size or mass, using morphometric measurements in lean working farm dogs, and to examine the association between FFM derived from BCS and FFM measured using isotope dilution. A secondary aim was to determine which other variables might influence the ratio of FFM to skeletal size or mass. It was hypothesised that there would be a correlation between morphometric measurements and measured lean tissue, and the ratio of lean tissue to skeletal measures, that would be sufficient to create accurate, predictive equations.

## 3.3 Materials and methods

# 3.3.1 Dogs

Working dogs from sheep and beef farms located in the Waikato region of New Zealand were recruited between December 2016 to March 2017, based on BCS categorisation and owner willingness to participate. Only dogs of the two principal working dog breeds in New Zealand, Huntaway and heading dogs, were used. Each candidate dog had its BCS assessed by one examiner (an attending veterinarian, and co-author of the published manuscript), using a validated nine-point scale.<sup>3</sup> Dogs were recruited to ensure an even distribution of BCS in three condensed categories: < 3, 3 - 4 and > 4. The dogs were considered healthy based on being in work during the study period, having no history of illness or injury in the preceding 6 months, and having no significant abnormalities on physical examination that may have interfered with an accurate assessment of body composition using an isotope dilution technique. Dogs that were skeletally immature, that were not currently in work, or that did not fit the inclusion criteria stated above were excluded from the study. An *a priori* power analysis revealed that 20 dogs would have a power of 0.9 to detect an association ( $\alpha = 0.05$ ) between morphometric measurements and FFM with a correlation coefficient  $\geq$  0.6. This study was approved by Massey University Animal Ethics Committee (MUAEC 16/108).

108

## 3.3.2 Body weight and morphometry

Thirteen working Huntaway and seven heading dogs were initially assessed, either at a veterinary clinic (VetEnt, Te Awamutu or VetEnt, Te Kuiti, New Zealand) or on site at the farm. On the day of the study, each dog was brought in to the veterinary clinic, weighed on the same calibrated electronic scales and its BCS was confirmed. Measurements of head length, head circumference, foreleg, hindleg, body length and thoracic girth were taken of all dogs by the same clinician using a flexible tailor's measuring tape, as described in Table 3-1. The measurement points were chosen as fixed bony locations least affected by joint flexion and extension that delineated aspects of skeletal size, and were similar to those used in other morphometric studies in dogs.<sup>26,27</sup>

Table 3-1. Morphometric measurements taken from working farm dogs. Each measurement represents static bony locations least affected by joint flexion and extension that delineated aspects of skeletal size.

Measurement	Description
Head length measurement	Distance from the level of the medial canthi, equidistant between the eyes, to the external occipital protuberance
Head circumference	Circumference at the widest point, equidistant between the eyes and ears
Foreleg measurement	Distance from the proximal edge of the central foot pad to the olecranon process
Hindleg measurement	Distance from the proximal edge of the central foot pad to the dorsal tip of the calcaneal process with the tarsus in extension
Body length	Distance from the dorsal process of thoracic vertebra 1 (T1) to the dorsal process of sacral vertebrae 1 (S1)
Thoracic girth	Chest circumference at the level of the xiphoid process

#### 3.3.3 Body composition estimation

The dogs were fasted overnight but allowed *ad libitum* water up until the point when their first blood sample was taken. Total body water content of each dog was estimated by isotope dilution using the method described by Speakman *et al.*<sup>28</sup>.

A 20-gauge catheter was placed in a peripheral vein of each enrolled dog. A single baseline blood sample was taken directly from the catheter in order to determine the concentration of naturally occurring deuterium in the dog. Then, using a weighed syringe, 0.4 mg/kg body weight of deuterium solution (D<sub>2</sub>O<sup>1</sup>) and 0.13 mg/kg body weight of 3% saline<sup>m</sup> was administered through the catheter slowly. The catheter was then flushed with 0.9% saline<sup>n</sup>, to ensure complete injection, and removed. The empty syringe used to inject the D<sub>2</sub>O was re-weighed to determine the residual injectate. All syringe weights were measured using the same electronic scales<sup>o</sup> to milligram accuracy.

The D<sub>2</sub>O was allowed to evenly distribute throughout the body water compartment for two hours, then a second blood sample was taken from the other cephalic vein or the jugular vein. Water and food were withheld during the two hours of equilibration. Blood samples were collected into EDTA blood tubes<sup>p</sup> and plasma was harvested, and then stored in polypropylene vials<sup>q</sup> with aluminium crimp caps<sup>r</sup> at –80 °C until analysis.

# 3.3.3.1 Deuterium analysis

Deuterium was measured in the serum samples by gas-isotope ratio mass spectrometry<sup>s</sup>. The standard reference waters used were Vienna Standard Mean Ocean Water, International Atomic Energy Agency enriched water, and Aberdeen tap water, which have

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Deuterium Oxide (99.8% purity), Cambridge Isotope Laboratories, Inc., Andover, MA, USA

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>m</sup> Baxter Healthcare Pty Ltd., Toongabbie, NSW, Australia

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>n</sup> Baxter Healthcare Pty Ltd., Toongabbie, NSW, Australia

<sup>°</sup> Kern PLJ 600-3NM, Kern & Sohn GmbH, Balingen, Germany

P BD Vacutainer®, Becton, Dickson and Company, Plymouth, United Kingdom

 $<sup>\</sup>ensuremath{^{\text{q}}}$  Polypropylene vial 250  $\mu\text{L}$ , Agilent Technologist Incorporated, Santa Clara, CA, USA

r Aluminium cap, PFTE/butyl septa, Agilent Technologist Incorporated, Santa Carla, CA, USA

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>s</sup> Isotope Ratio Mass Spectrometry Unit, Otago University, Dunedin, NZ

defined concentrations of hydrogen and oxygen isotopes. Aberdeen tap water and International Atomic Energy Agency enriched water were used as controls. Abundance of deuterium was expressed as parts per 1,000 difference from the reference Vienna Standard Mean Ocean Water (δ<sup>2</sup>H) and was converted to parts per million (ppm) using the equation:



where 0.00015576 is the accepted <sup>2</sup>H/<sup>1</sup>H ratio of Vienna Standard Mean Ocean Water.

#### 3.3.3.2 Total body water

Total body water was determined using the methods from Speakman *et al.*<sup>28</sup>. Firstly the total amount of  $D_2O$  (g) administered to each dog was calculated as the difference between the  $D_2O$  initially in the syringe and the residual  $D_2O$ , multiplied by 0.998; where 0.998 is the correction for the purity of the  $D_2O$  solution.

Then the volume of distribution ( $V_d$ ) was calculated as the total  $D_2O$  (g) administered multiplied by 1,000, divided by the difference between the deuterium abundance (ppm) in enriched plasma and in baseline plasma.

Total body water (kg) was calculated as V<sub>d</sub> divided by 1.04, to account for isotopic exchange of deuterium with non-water hydrogen in proteins, carbohydrates and fats.<sup>29</sup>

## 3.3.3.3 Fat-free mass and fat mass

Fat-free mass (kg) was calculated as total body water divided by 0.713, allowing for the hydration of non-fat mass as determined by carcass desiccation in dogs.<sup>30</sup> Finally, body fat mass was calculated by subtracting FFM from body weight.

#### 3.3.4 Statistical analysis

Statistical analysis was performed using R software<sup>t</sup>. Normal distribution of data was confirmed by visual assessment of a scatterplot and the Anderson-Darling test. A twosample *t*-test was used to compare variables between breeds and sexes. Results are presented as mean and standard deviation (SD) unless stated otherwise.

#### 3.3.4.1 Morphometry

Principal component analysis was utilised to create a new variable that defined skeletal size based on the morphometric measurements.<sup>31</sup> This statistical technique accounts for collinearity in the morphometric measurements and applies orthogonal linear transformation to the morphometric measurements of the study dogs in order to create a new set of values to describe the greatest source of variation within the data set. This is termed the first principal component. The second greatest variance (second principal component) is described on a second orthogonal coordinate. To perform the principal component analysis, each morphometric measurement was centred and standardised in order to give equal weighting to each variable in the analysis<sup>32</sup> using the equation:

$$rac{(m_{a-f})-(ar{x}_{a-f})}{\sigma_{a-f}}$$

where  $m_{a-f}$  represents the value of the measurements a – f (head length, circumference, etc) of the dog,  $\bar{x}_{a-f}$  represents the mean of the measurements a – f, and  $\sigma_{a-f}$  represents the SD of the measurements a – f. Eigenvalues for each morphometric measurement were then derived from the centred and standardised measurements and principal component

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>t</sup> R version 3.1.0; R Development Core Team, 2012; R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria

scores were calculated by multiplying each centred, standardised measurement by its respective eigenvalue, and summed.

In order to create accurate ratios of lean tissue to skeletal size, it was necessary to ensure that the principal component scores were > 1, therefore a value of six was added to the first principal component score for each dog, and this was defined as the skeletal size for each dog.

### 3.3.4.2 Estimated skeletal mass and lean soft tissue mass

To assess the muscle component independently of skeletal mass, we wished to create a new variable for each dog, termed lean soft tissue mass (leanST), which was defined as the measured FFM minus the estimated skeletal mass for each dog. In a previous study, skeletal mass was reported to be 8% of total body weight following carcass analysis in laboratory beagles, assumed to be in ideal body condition.<sup>33</sup> The dogs included in the present study were, by definition, not all in ideal body condition, and thus the skeletal mass of dogs with low muscle mass were assumed to contribute a larger proportion of their body weight. Thus, to estimate the skeletal mass of the dogs in this study, a general linear model was created that described the relationship between 8% of body weight and skeletal size of only dogs with a BCS of 4 - 6, where skeletal mass was treated as a fixed factor and skeletal size was treated as a random effect. From the regression equation, the skeletal mass of all dogs, including those with a BCS < 4, was estimated using their skeletal size. LeanST (kg) was then estimated as FFM (kg) minus skeletal mass (kg).

3.3.4.3 Predicted fat-free mass and lean soft tissue mass and associations with measured variables Multiple regression analyses with a stepwise elimination technique were used to determine which categorical variables (sex, breed, and age) and continuous variables (skeletal mass, skeletal size, body weight) provided the best predictive equations for measured FFM and estimated leanST. A predictor variable was kept in the model if  $P \le$ 0.05. Predicted FFM and predicted leanST were then calculated for each dog using the final models. The association between predicted FFM and measured FMM was examined using a linear regression model, and between estimated leanST and predicted leanST using a Passing Bablok regression model, as estimated Lean ST was expected to contain a degree of error.<sup>34</sup>

Ratios were then calculated of measured FFM, estimated leanST, predicted FFM and predicted leanST, to skeletal size and estimated skeletal mass. Regression models were used to describe the association between the ratios using predicted values, and the ratios using measured values. Simple linear regression was used for ratios containing FFM, and Passing Bablok regression was used for ratios containing estimated leanST. Bland-Altman plots were also generated to assess agreement between the ratios for measured or estimated values, and their respective predicted values.<sup>35</sup>

Regression analysis was used to determine variables associated with the ratio of measured FFM, or estimated leanST, to skeletal size, as described above.

## 3.3.4.4 Body condition score derived variables

Assessment of BCS is commonly used to predict fat mass in dogs and, if accurate, FFM should be able to be estimated by subtracting fat mass from the dog's body weight. In order to compare the validity of using BCS to estimate FFM, BCS-derived FFM (kg) was calculated for each dog, and as a percentage of total body weight, using the sex-specific regression equations provided by a previous study.<sup>3</sup> The calculated body fat mass was subtracted from body weight to determine FFM. Linear regression was used to assess the correlation between BCS and measured body fat percentage, between BCS-derived FFM and measured FFM, and between BCS-derived FFM expressed as a percentage of body weight and measured FFM expressed as a percentage of body weight. BCS, BCS-derived FFM, or BCS-derived FFM percentages were used as the response variables in the analysis.

# 3.4 Results

## 3.4.1 Body condition scores, fat-free mass and fat mass

The working dogs consisted of 10 males (eight Huntaway and two heading dogs) and 10 females (five Huntaway and five heading dogs). The dogs had a mean age of 5.3 (SD 2.7) years. Females had a mean body weight of 22.8 (SD 4.41) kg, and males a mean body weight of 27.9 (SD 3.19) kg. Five dogs had BCS < 3, seven BCS 3 – 4, and eight BCS > 4.

Median BCS was 3.0 (min 1, max 6). Mean FFM, as measured by isotope dilution, was 22.1 (SD 4.4) kg and the percentage FFM of body weight was 87.0 (SD 5.0) %. Males had a higher mean FFM than females (24.4 (SD 2.5) *vs.* 19.8 (SD 4.5) kg, P = 0.019), however there was no difference between the FFM as a percentage of body weight (males 87.7 (SD 3.82) *vs.* females 86.2 (SD 5.80) %, P = 0.531). Mean total body fat percentage was 13.0 (SD 5.09) %. There was a positive correlation between BCS and measured fat mass percentage ( $r^2 = 0.62$ , P < 0.001, Figure 3-1).



Figure 3-1. Association between body condition score and body fat, calculated from measured fat-free mass, as a percentage of body weight in 20 working farm dogs ( $r^2 = 0.62$ , P < 0.001).

#### 3.4.2 Estimated skeletal size, skeletal mass and lean soft tissue

Mean values for the six morphometric measurements and results of the principal component analysis are presented in Table 3-2. The first principal component accounted for 77% of the variation seen, and the second 9.8%. In the first principal component, all eigenvalues were of the same sign and of similar value, indicating that all morphometric

measurements contributed similarly to the overall variation in skeletal size. The two breeds of dogs were clearly distinguishable by plotting the first principal and second principal component scores (Figure 3-2). Mean skeletal size, derived from the principal component scores, differed between Huntaway and heading dogs (7.27 (SD 0.82) *vs.* 3.63 (SD 1.64) respectively, P = 0.01). In addition, males had a higher mean skeletal size compared to females (7.20 (SD 1.30) *vs.* 4.80 (SD 2.06), P = 0.01).

Table 3-2. Mean ( $\pm$  SD) morphometric measurements for 20 working farm dogs, and eigenvalues for each measurement obtained from principal component analysis for the first and second principal components (PC).

Measurement	Mean ± SD (cm)	1 <sup>st</sup> PC	2 <sup>nd</sup> PC
Head length measurement	$14.3 \pm 1.35$	0.44	-0.034
Head circumference	$41.9\pm3.77$	0.40	0.395
Foreleg measurement	$31.3 \pm 2.94$	0.42	-0.174
Hindleg measurement	$16.2 \pm 1.55$	0.43	-0.303
Body length	$44.5\pm4.46$	0.39	-0.493
Thoracic girth	$66.2 \pm 5.19$	0.36	0.691



Figure 3-2. Principal component score plot derived from analysis of six morphometric measurements from seven heading (open circles) and 13 Huntaway (closed squares) dogs.

In dogs with a BCS of 4–6 the relationship between skeletal mass, based on 8% of body weight, and skeletal size was described using the following equation ( $r^2 = 0.93$ ):

Skeletal mass (kg) = 
$$(0.18793 \text{ x skeletal size}) + 0.9953$$

This equation was used to estimate skeletal mass and thus leanST (FFM minus skeletal mass) for all dogs. Mean Lean ST was 20.0 (SD 3.93) kg and mean leanST as a percentage of total body weight was 78.6 (SD 4.51) %.

## 3.4.3 Predicted FFM and leanST

The final regression models used for the prediction of FFM and lean ST are presented in Table 3-3. Body weight, breed, age and measures of skeletal size or skeletal mass were

associated with measured FFM, and body weight, breed and age were associated with estimated leanST. Body weight contributed 92% of the variation associated with measured FFM and 92% of the variation associated with estimated leanST.

There was a good correlation between predicted FFM and measured FFM ( $r^2 = 0.96$ , P < 0.001), and predicted leanST and estimated leanST (Pearson's r = 0.98) (Figure 3-3).



Figure 3-3. Associations between (A) measured and predicted fat-free mass (r2 = 0.96, P < 0.001) and (B) estimated and predicted lean soft tissue (Pearson's r = 0.98) in 20 working farm dogs.

Table 3-3. Final linear regression models for factors associated with measured fat-free mass (FFM) and estimated lean soft tissue (leanST) in 20 working farm dogs. Regression models were generated using either skeletal size or estimated skeletal mass.

Outcome	Variable	Coefficient	95% CI	R <sup>2</sup>	P-value <sup>a</sup>
FFM	Intercept	6.40		0.96	< 0.001
	Skeletal size	0.60	0.03 – 1.16		
	Body weight	0.47	0.22 - 0.71		
	Breed (Huntaway)	1.91	0.19-3.62		
	Age	-0.18	-0.350.00		
FFM	Intercept	3.24		0.96	< 0.001
	Skeletal mass	3.18	0.18 - 6.17		
	Body weight	0.47	0.22 - 0.71		
	Breed (Huntaway)	1.91	0.19 – 3.62		
	Age	-0.18	-0.350.00		
LeanST	Intercept	4.30		0.94	< 0.001
	Body weight	0.60	0.42 - 0.77		
	Breed (Huntaway)	2.39	0.75 - 4.03		
	Age	-0.18	-0.360.01		

 $^{\rm a}Significance \ of \ R^2$ 

# 3.4.4 Ratios of FFM and leanST to skeletal size and skeletal mass

The mean ratio of measured FFM to skeletal size for the study population was 4.17 (SD 1.69). The Bland-Altman plots showed good agreement and minimal bias between the ratios of measured and predicted FFM to skeletal size or skeletal and estimated and predicted lean ST to skeletal size or mass. The plots are presented as supplementary figures in Appendix II. The mean ratio of measured FFM to skeletal size tended to differ between breeds (P = 0.057, Figure 3-4) and between male and female dogs (4.9 (SD 2.0) *vs*. 3.5 (SD 0.5), P = 0.075).



Figure 3-4. Boxplots of the ratio of fat-free mass to skeletal size measured in seven heading and 13 Huntaway dogs. The box represents the first and third quartiles, the solid line represents the median, and the whiskers represent the minimum and maximum values excluding outliers, which are dogs with values more than 1.5 times the interquartile range, represented by dots.

The regression models for associations between ratios of predicted FFM to skeletal size and FFM to skeletal mass and measured values, and predicted leanST to skeletal size and leanST to skeletal mass and estimated values are presented in Table 3-4. Correlation coefficients were higher for both FFM to skeletal size and leanST to skeletal size than for ratios using skeletal mass.

Only body weight was associated with the ratio of FFM to skeletal size or leanST to skeletal size (Table 3-5). Body weight accounted for 55% of the variation in the ratio of FFM to skeletal size and 54% of the variation in leanST to skeletal size.

Table 3-4. Regression models for association between ratios of predicted fat-free mass (FFM)<sup>a</sup> or lean soft tissue mass (leanST)<sup>b</sup> to skeletal size or mass and ratios of measured FFM or estimated leanST to skeletal size or mass in 20 working farm dogs.

Predicted variable	Variable	Coefficient	95% CI	$r^2$
FFM : skeletal size	Measured FFM : skeletal size	0.94	0.90, 0.98	0.99
	Intercept	0.25		
FFM : skeletal mass	Measured FFM : skeletal mass	1.02	0.68 – 1.36	0.67
	Intercept	-0.23		
				Pearson's r
LeanST : skeletal size	Estimated LeanST : skeletal size	1.06	0.92 – 1.14	0.99
	Intercept	-0.25	-0.51 - 0.29	
LeanST : skeletal mass	Estimated LeanST : skeletal mass	0.99	0.49 – 1.24	0.81
	Intercept	0.03	-2.47 - 5.03	

<sup>a</sup> Determined using linear regression analysis

<sup>b</sup> Determined using Passing Bablok regression analysis

Table 3-5. Final regression models for	variables associated with the	e ratio of measured fat-free mass
(FFM) or estimated lean soft tissue (	eanST) to skeletal size in 20	working farm dogs.

Predicted variable	Variable	Coefficient	95% CI	<b>r</b> <sup>2</sup>	P-value <sup>a</sup>
FFM : skeletal size	Body weight	-0.27	-0.390.15	0.55	< 0.001
	Intercept	11.02			
LeanST : skeletal size	Body weight	-0.242	-0.350.14	0.54	< 0.001
	Intercept	9.89			

<sup>a</sup> Significance of r<sup>2</sup>

#### 3.4.5 BCS-derived variables

There was a positive correlation between BCS-derived fat mass as a percentage of body weight and fat mass percentage determined using isotope dilution ( $r^2 = 0.65$ , P < 0.001), and BCS-derived FFM percentage and measured FFM percentage ( $r^2 = 0.65$ , P < 0.001), however the BCS-derived FFM percentage in the dog with BCS 1 was >100%. Also, there was a stronger correlation between BCS-derived FFM and measured FFM ( $r^2 = 0.95$ ).

## 3.5 Discussion

The principal result of this study was the development of equations to accurately predict FFM, and the ratio of FFM to skeletal size in two breeds of New Zealand farm dogs using morphometric measurements. Previously published measures of body composition for dogs (BCS and morphometry) have only been validated using normally conditioned and obese dogs, but none have been developed for use in lean dogs. The equations produced in this study can be used to estimate the FFM and the ratio of FFM to skeletal size of individual lean Huntaway and heading dogs.

It was elected to use principal component analysis to create a new variable that defined skeletal size. The first principal component from the data explained 77% of the variation in skeletal measurements. Also, upon plotting the first principal component against the second principal component, a clear differentiation between the two breeds was seen within the first principal component. All measurements had similar eigenvalues of the same sign and provided similar weighting to the overall variation in skeletal size. This indicated that no individual skeletal measurement was distinctly different to the others with regards to the overall definition of skeletal size for these two breeds. The same is unlikely to be true of other breeds with different phenotypes.

A strong correlation was found between measured FFM, estimated leanST and their respective predicted values. Skeletal size or skeletal mass, breed, age and body weight were associated with measured FFM, but only breed, age and body weight were associated with estimated leanST. Body weight alone explained the majority of the
variation for both of the predicted measures. This finding is consistent with the narrow range of fat mass in the study population, and therefore variation in body weight contributed the most to the variation in lean tissue.

In addition, body weight was the only variable associated with the ratio of FFM to skeletal size, accounting for approximately 54% of the variation. This finding is interesting because it is hypothesised that this ratio may better predict the risk of disease and injury in working dogs compared with total muscle mass. Therefore, other factors besides body weight, breed, age, and sex that may be associated with this ratio may warrant further investigation. Although age was associated with measured FFM, it was not associated with the ratio of FFM to skeletal size. Sarcopenia is common in elderly people, and is likely to be as common in older dogs.<sup>36</sup> The dogs in this study were aged between 1–10 years. In non-obese Labrador retrievers, lean mass may not decline until 12 years of age, therefore this study population may not have included dogs that were old enough to demonstrate an association with the ratio of FFM to skeletal size.<sup>36</sup> Heading dogs tended to have a higher ratio than Huntaway dogs, indicating a breed difference.

The absence of a sex difference in the FFM as a percentage of body weight was surprising as males have been shown to have a greater percentage muscle mass than females in other studies.<sup>37,38</sup> Females in the study had a smaller skeletal size compared to males which aligns to the common notion that sexual size dimorphism is present in many species, including dogs, where females are smaller in stature than their male counterparts.<sup>39,40</sup>

The proportion of FFM mass contributed by the skeleton increases as dogs become leaner, therefore it was believed it might be important to assess the lean component separately in order to evaluate the ratio of FFM minus the skeleton to the skeletal mass. So a new variable, leanST, was created by subtracting estimated skeletal mass from FFM for each dog. However, the correlation coefficients for the regression models describing the association between predicted and measured values for the ratios FFM to skeletal size and leanST to skeletal size were higher than for FFM to skeletal mass and leanST to skeletal

mass. Thus, it appears that there was no benefit from calculating the variable skeletal mass.

Currently, assessment of BCS is the most commonly used method in practice to describe body composition in dogs. However, BCS was developed to predict fat mass and not to describe the muscle mass of very lean dogs. An association between BCS-derived FFM percentage and measured FFM percentage was examined to determine its accuracy in the lean study population. Under the two-compartment system, the percentage of a dog's fat mass and FFM should equal 100%. Therefore, if BCS is accurate there should be an association between BCS-derived FFM and measured FFM percentage. There was a poor correlation between these two variables when FFM was expressed as a percentage of body weight, but a strong correlation when comparing the absolute values. This was probably due to the majority of variation of body weight in the study population coming from lean mass differences, rather than fat mass. Thus, whilst estimating the small percentage of fat mass in a lean dog using BCS might be inaccurate, the subtraction of that small percentage from body weight introduces little error. In addition, the accuracy of BCS is dependent on the scorer and in this study, using BCS to determine FFM resulted in a FFM percentage >100% in the leanest dogs. Nonetheless, it will be interesting to see if the small increase in accuracy of estimating FFM in lean dogs attained using this approach is substantively superior in predicting clinical outcome measures.

There are several important limitations to this study. Firstly, it included a small population of dogs made up of only two breeds. The skeletal size of the two breeds was clearly different; therefore, it is assumed that these equations will not be accurate if used on other breeds, especially those with very different skeletal proportions. Further, while isotopic dilution is one of the gold standards when measuring body composition in dogs, the technique may overestimate total body water by 15–16% in dogs.<sup>30</sup> This could have had a significant effect when measuring lean mass. However other commonly used methods, including DEXA, have been shown to also overestimate and underestimate total body water in individual dogs.<sup>41</sup> Currently there is no other validated, non-invasive method of

measuring body composition better than isotopic dilution in dogs. When compared to another study assessing body composition in lean dogs using isotopic dilution, the results of this study are similar for percentage FFM (87% compared with 93 – 96%) and slightly higher for percentage body fat (13.03% compared with 3 – 7%), indicating good agreement.<sup>42</sup>

There are also several important assumptions made in the analysis. Firstly, skeletal mass was estimated to be 8% of the total body weight in ideally conditioned dogs, which was extrapolated from carcass dissection in beagles. It is likely that this percentage would be different for various breeds, for instance heavily muscled greyhounds compared with dachshunds. In this case, the two breeds included in the analysis are of similar size, so the effect of breed differences would be less. Nonetheless, additional methods such as DEXA, or carcass dissection would be needed to determine the accuracy of the regression equation created for skeletal mass. In addition, a pan-species hydration constant of 73.2% is traditionally used when calculating FFM from total body water.<sup>43</sup> However there are known variations to this constant with animals of different ages and species.<sup>44</sup> A study analysing the cadavers of 75 mature dogs of various skeletal sizes and body conditions found a study population hydration constant of 71.3%.<sup>30</sup> This is less than the conventional 73.2% hydration constant. It is thought that the leaner a dog is, the greater the contribution of skeletal mass as a percentage of total FFM, and thus producing a smaller hydration constant. Therefore, it was opted in this study to utilise the species-specific hydration constant, which is theoretically more appropriate for lean dogs. Despite this attempt to more precisely define the lean tissue in the study population, it is possible that the 71.3% hydration constant for FFM, and the 4% correction for deuterium exchange with nonwater hydrogen may be different for very lean dogs with minimal musculature. Unfortunately, there are no published data to support the use of different factors in this study.

Despite these limitations, this study established a strongly predictive equation for calculating lean mass and the ratio of lean muscle mass to skeletal size in a small

126

population of lean Huntaway and heading dogs using morphometric measurements. Future studies could utilise the methods and equations outlined in this study on a large population of working Huntaway and heading dogs to determine the utility of their predicted measures (FFM and the ratio of FFM to skeletal size) on a large scale. Such studies could determine if there is a ratio of lean mass to skeletal size below which the risk of injury or disease increases. Extrapolation of this approach on a population of dogs would require calculation of the skeletal size of each dog using the equation

$$\left(\sum_{a-f}\frac{\left(m_{a-f}\right)-\left(\bar{x}_{a-f}\right)}{\left(\sigma_{a-f}\right)}\times\lambda_{a-f}\right)+6$$

where  $m_{a-f}$  represents the values of the morphometric measurements a – f (head length, circumference etc) of the dog,  $\bar{x}_{a-f}$  represents the mean of the measurements (from the population dataset, or the values in Table 3-2),  $\sigma_{a-f}$  represents the SD of the measurements (from the population dataset, or the values in Table 3-2), and  $\lambda_{a-f}$  represents the eigenvalues of the measurements (from the population dataset, or the values in Table 3-2).

Each dog's FFM could then be estimated using the regression coefficients in Table 3-3. It is hypothesised that there will be a threshold for the ratio of FFM to skeletal size below which health or performance will be compromised. If these measures prove useful, then these equations would provide an objective, non-invasive and simple measure to determine when welfare in individual dogs is compromised by underfeeding. In addition, further studies may determine the factors that affect the ratio of lean mass to skeletal size, which may include nutrition, neutering, training, and genetics.

# 3.6 Chapter Conclusions

The findings of this study suggest that it is possible to create an accurate and practical method of assessing body composition in lean dogs. However, there is a strong breed effect, indicating that breed-specific equations need to be generated. Therefore, the equations created here cannot be applied to other dogs outside of the two breeds used in this study. In addition, the study highlights that in lean dogs, body weight is already a good predictor of fat-free mass and lean soft tissue mass. This finding was thought to be reasonable because lean dogs have minimal body fat mass. Thus, in a hospital setting, it appears that the practical use of morphometry to estimate muscle mass in lean dogs may be superseded by the simpler method of measuring body weight.

### 3.7 References

- Mawby DI, Bartges JW, D'Avignon A, Laflamme DP, Moyers TD, Cottrell T. Comparison of various methods for estimating body fat in dogs. *J Am Anim Hosp Assoc.* 2004;40(2):109-114. doi:40/2/109 [pii]
- Laflamme DP. Development and validation of a body condition score system for cats: a clinical tool. *Feline Pract*. 1997;25:13-18.
- Laflamme D. Development and validation of a body condition score system for dogs. *Canine Pract.* 1997;22 (4):10-15.
- 4. Ajani UA, Lotufo PA, Gaziano JM, et al. Body mass index and mortality among US male physicians. *Ann Epidemiol*. 2004;14(10):731-739. doi:10.1016/j.annepidem.2003.10.008
- Stommel M, Schoenborn C. Variations in BMI and prevalence of health risks in diverse racial and ethnic populations. *Obesity (Silver Spring)*. 2010;18(9):1821-1826. doi:10.1038/oby.2009.472
- Aune D, Sen A, Prasad M, et al. BMI and all cause mortality: systematic review and nonlinear dose-response meta-analysis of 230 cohort studies with 3.74 million deaths among 30.3 million participants. *BMJ*. 2016;353:i2156. doi:10.1136/bmj.i2156
- De Laet C, Kanis JA, Odén A, et al. Body mass index as a predictor of fracture risk: a metaanalysis. *Osteoporos Int.* 2005;16(11):1330-1338. doi:10.1007/s00198-005-1863-y
- 8. Johansson H, Kanis JA, Odén A, et al. A meta-analysis of the association of fracture risk and body mass index in women. *J Bone Miner Res.* 2014;29(1):223-233. doi:10.1002/jbmr.2017
- Edney AT, Smith PM. Study of obesity in dogs visiting veterinary practices in the United Kingdom. *Vet Rec.* 1986;118(14):391 LP 396.
  http://veterinaryrecord.bmj.com/content/118/14/391.abstract.
- Duval JM, Budsberg SC, Flo GL, Sammarco JL. Breed, sex, and body weight as risk factors for rupture of the cranial cruciate ligament in young dogs. *J Am Vet Med Assoc*. 1999;215(6):811-814.
- 11. Adams P, Bolus R, Middleton S, Moores a. P, Grierson J. Influence of signalment on developing cranial cruciate rupture in dogs in the UK. *J Small Anim Pract*. 2011;52(7):347-352.

doi:10.1111/j.1748-5827.2011.01073.x

- Cave NJ, Bridges JP, Cogger N, Farman RS. A survey of diseases of working farm dogs in New Zealand. N Z Vet J. 2009;57(6):305-312. doi:10.1080/00480169.2009.60926
- Jones BH, Bovee MW, Harris JM, Cowan DN. Intrinsic risk factors for exercise-related injuries among male and female army trainees. *Am J Sports Med.* 1993;21(5):705-710. doi:10.1177/036354659302100512
- 14. Knapik J, Montain SJ, McGraw S, Grier T, Ely M, Jones BH. Stress fracture risk factors in basic combat training. *Int J Sports Med*. 2012;33(11):940-946. doi:10.1055/s-0032-1311583
- Hruby A, Bulathsinhala L, McKinnon CJ, et al. BMI and Lower Extremity Injury in U.S. Army Soldiers, 2001-2011. *Am J Prev Med*. 2016;50(6):e163-e171. doi:10.1016/j.amepre.2015.10.015
- Burr DB. Why bones bend but don't break. J Musculoskelet Neuronal Interact. 2011;11(4):270-285.
- 17. Yoshikawa T, Mori S, Santiesteban AJ, et al. The effects of muscle fatigue on bone strain. *J Exp Biol*. 1994;188:217-233.
- Ahedi H, Aitken D, Scott D, Blizzard L, Cicuttini F, Jones G. The association between hip muscle cross-sectional area, muscle strength, and bone mineral density. *Calcif Tissue Int*. 2014;95(1):64-72. doi:10.1007/s00223-014-9863-6
- Janz KF, Letuchy EM, Burns TL, Francis SL, Levy SM. Muscle power predicts adolescent bone strength: Iowa bone development study. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*. 2015;47(10):2201-2206. doi:10.1249/MSS.00000000000648
- Johnson-Taylor WL, Fisher RA, Hubbard VS, Starke-Reed P, Eggers PS. The change in weight perception of weight status among the overweight: comparison of NHANES III (1988-1994) and 1999-2004 NHANES. *Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act.* 2008;5(1):9. doi:10.1186/1479-5868-5-9
- Salcedo V, Gutiérrez-Fisac JL, Guallar-Castillón P, Rodríguez-Artalejo F. Trends in overweight and misperceived overweight in Spain from 1987 to 2007. *Int J Obes*. 2010;34(12):1759-1765. doi:10.1038/ijo.2010.96

- Bland IM, Guthrie-Jones A, Taylor RD, Hill J. Dog obesity: Owner attitudes and behaviour. Prev Vet Med. 2009;92(4):333-340. doi:10.1016/j.prevetmed.2009.08.016
- 23. Rohlf VI, Toukhsati S, Coleman GJ, Bennett PC. Dog obesity: can dog caregivers' (owners') feeding and exercise intentions and behaviors be predicted from attitudes? J Appl Anim Welf Sci. 2010;13(3):213-236. doi:10.1080/10888705.2010.483871
- White GA, Hobson-West P, Cobb K, Craigon J, Hammond R, Millar KM. Canine obesity: is there a difference between veterinarian and owner perception? *J Small Anim Pract*. 2011;52(12):622-626. doi:10.1111/j.1748-5827.2011.01138.x
- 25. Sheard H. Demographics and health of New Zealand working farm dogs: a survey of dogs on sheep and beef farms in New Zealand in 2009. *Master thesis*. 2014;Massey Uni(Palmerston North):New Zealand.
- Jeusette I, Greco D, Aquino F, et al. Effect of breed on body composition and comparison between various methods to estimate body composition in dogs. *Res Vet Sci.* 2010;88(2):227-232. doi:10.1016/j.rvsc.2009.07.009
- 27. Witzel AL, Kirk CA, Henry GA, Toll PW, Brejda JJ, Paetau-Robinson I. Use of a novel morphometric method and body fat index system for estimation of body composition in overweight and obese dogs. *J Am Vet Med Assoc*. 2014;244(11):1279-1284. doi:10.2460/javma.244.11.1279
- Speakman JR. Body Composition Analysis of Animals: A Handbook of Non-Destructive Methods. Cambridge, United Kingdom: Cambridge University Press; 2001. doi:10.1017/CBO9780511551741
- Speakman, J R NK, Goran MI, Speakman JR, Nair KS, Goran MI. Revised equations for calculating CO2 production from doubly labeled water in humans. *Am J Physiol*. 1993;264(1):912-917.
- 30. Burkholder WJ, Thatcher CD. Validation of predictive equations for use of deuterium oxide dilution to determine body composition of dogs. *Am J Vet Res.* 1998;59(8):927-937.
- 31. Shields BM, Knight B a., Powell RJ, Hattersley AT, Wright DE. Assessing newborn body composition using principal components analysis: differences in the determinants of fat and

skeletal size. BMC Pediatr. 2006;6:1-11. doi:10.1186/1471-2431-6-24

- Abdi H, Williams LJ. Principal component analysis. Wiley Interdiscip Rev Comput Stat.
  2010;2(4):433-459. doi:10.1002/wics.101
- Andersen AC, Good LS. Skeletal Mineralization. In: The Beagle as an Experimental Dog. Ames, Iowa: Iowa State University Press; 1970.
- 34. Passing H, Bablok W. A new biometrical procedure for testing the equality of measurements from two different analytical methods: application of linear regression procedures for method comparison studies in clinical chemistry, part I. *Clin Chem Lab Med*. 1983;21(11):709-720. doi:10.1515/cclm.1983.21.11.709
- Bland JM, Altman DG. Agreement between methods of measurement with multiple observations per individual. *J Biopharm Stat.* 2007;17(4):571-582. doi:10.1080/10543400701329422
- Lawler DF, Larson BT, Ballam JM, et al. Diet restriction and ageing in the dog: Major observations over two decades. *Br J Nutr*. 2008;99(4):793-805. doi:10.1017/S0007114507871686
- Lauten SD, Cox NR, Brawner WR, Baker HJ. Use of dual energy x-ray absorptiometry for noninvasive body composition measurements in clinically normal dogs. *Am J Vet Res*. 2001;62(8):1295-1301. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/11497454.
- Hall JA., Yerramilli M, Obare E, Yerramilli M, Melendez LD, Jewell DE. Relationship between lean body mass and serum renal biomarkers in healthy dogs. J Vet Intern Med. 2015;29(3):808-814. doi:10.1111/jvim.12607
- 39. Lark KG, Chase K, Sutter NB. Genetic architecture of the dog: sexual size dimorphism and functional morphology. *Trends Genet*. 2006;22(10):537-544. doi:10.1016/j.tig.2006.08.009
- 40. Thuller M, Jangarelli M, Couto D, Araújo A. Sexual dimorphism of Labrador retriever dogs by morphometry. *Biosci J.* 2015;31(5)(2007):1475-1487.
- 41. Speakman JR, Booles D, Butterwick R. Validation of dual energy X-ray absorptiometry (DXA) by comparison with chemical analysis of dogs and cats. *Int J Obes*. 2001;25(3):439-447. doi:10.1038/sj.ijo.0801544
- 42. Hill RC, Lewis DD, Scott KC, et al. Effect of increased dietary protein and decreased dietary

carbohydrate on performance and body composition in racing Greyhounds. *Am J Vet Res.* 2001;62(3):440-447. doi:10.2460/ajvr.2001.62.440

- 43. Pace N, Rathbun E. Studies on body composition III: the body water and chemically combined nitrogen content in relation to fat content. *J Biol Chem.* 1945;158(January):685-691.
- 44. Sheng HP, Huggins RA. A review of body composition studies with emphasis on total body water and fat. *Am J Cinical Nutr*. 1979;32(3):630-647.

# Chapter 4

# The metabolic and hormonal effects of intermittent fasting in healthy dogs

The following two chapters describe a study examining the effects of intermittent fasting in healthy dogs. The first chapter (Chapter 4) describes the metabolic and hormonal effects, while the second chapter (Chapter 5) describes the immunological effects. The experimental design and results from these two chapters have been published in the Frontiers of Veterinary Science Journal, a copy of which may be found in Appendix III. Included in the dissertation are the descriptions of the optimisation of the assays, which were not included in the published manuscript.

### 4.1 Introduction

Optimal feeding regimens for both veterinary and human hospitalized patients have not yet been established. Underfeeding is common during hospitalization and is associated with depressed immunity, increased readmission rates, and increased mortality.<sup>1-4</sup> However, overfeeding critically ill patients has also been shown to have deleterious effects, including hyperglycaemia, hypertriglyceridaemia, gastrointestinal side effects, and aspiration pneumonia.<sup>5-7</sup> Iatrogenic hyperglycaemia is particularly problematic, because it can lead to impaired wound healing, neuronal dysfunction, increased production of the inflammatory cytokines interleukin-6 (IL-6) and tumour necrosis factor- $\alpha$  (TNF- $\alpha$ ), inhibition of leukocyte function, vasculitis, and ultimately a poorer clinical outcome.<sup>8-13</sup> Some of these effects can be abrogated when blood glucose is normalized, but may require a continuous infusion of insulin to do so.<sup>9,14</sup> So whereas clinicians want to provide appropriate nutrition for hospital patients, they need to establish the best means of doing so, while also avoiding hyperglycaemia.

A potentially effective feeding regimen to achieve these apparently antagonistic goals is intermittent fasting. Intermittent fasting is the process of reducing meal frequency in order to prolong the period of fasting between meals, but without necessarily restricting total caloric intake when expressed over a longer period of time. Extending the period of fasting between meals has been found to increase insulin sensitivity, reduce serum fructosamine, reduce cancer cell proliferation, reduce concentrations of pro-inflammatory cytokines IL-6, IL-1 $\beta$ , and TNF- $\alpha$  in circulation, delay aging, and improve neuronal repair following injury when compared to continuous feeding.<sup>15-25</sup> In healthy mice, blood glucose and insulin concentrations were reduced following a period of intermittent fasting compared to those fed daily.<sup>22</sup> Several mechanisms have been proposed for these diverse effects, including the reduction of mitochondrial-derived reactive oxygen species, activation of Sirtuins and the associated promotion of autophagy and cell cleansing, and decreased expression of p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase, an upstream mediator of apoptosis.<sup>19,26-28</sup> These potential mechanisms would allow for a reduction in oxidative stress and a more tailored repair in response to injury.

An intermittent fasting regimen is of particular interest in patients with spinal disease, as it has been shown to reduce lesion size and improve recovery in rodent models of spinal injury compared with daily feeding.<sup>22–24</sup> Ketones, which increase during the fasting period, upregulate nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide (NAD)+-dependent Sirtuin 3, which in turn increases the expression of superoxide dismutase 2 and autophagy mediator protein forkhead box O3a (Foxo3a), and has been shown to reduce neuronal injury in the cerebral cortex of rats following experimentally induced hypoglycaemia.<sup>29,30</sup> This ketogenic effect can be enhanced by feeding a high-fat diet or one enriched in medium-chain triglycerides, both of which have been shown to promote the formation of ketones during the postprandial and fasting state in several species.<sup>31–34</sup> In addition, ghrelin, an orexigenic peptide secreted by the stomach in a fasted state, protects neurons from ischemia and reperfusion injury *in vivo*, and decreases the expression of the TNF- $\alpha$  and IL-1 $\beta$  from microglial cells in Parkinson-modelled mesencephalic neuronal cell cultures.<sup>35,36</sup>

While intermittent fasting on a high-fat diet may be a beneficial feeding regimen for hospitalized spinal patients, fasting is also known to reduce the adipokine leptin.<sup>18,36–39</sup> Leptin plays a key role in regulating immune function by increasing neutrophil

chemotaxis, macrophage phagocytosis, and the maturation of T-cells.<sup>40,41</sup> A reduction in leptin from fasting is associated with a higher mortality rate in mice with endotoxic shock, whereas fasted mice replenished with leptin had a lower mortality rate.<sup>42</sup> To combat this, feeding mice a high-fat diet attenuates the drop in leptin during fasting, although this effect has not been tested in dogs.<sup>43</sup> In addition, preventing caloric malnutrition in a hospital setting may be easier when feeding a calorically-dense diet. So intermittent fasting on a high-fat diet enriched with medium-chain triglycerides may be the ideal feeding strategy that increases caloric intake, promotes neuronal recovery, reduces the risk of iatrogenic hyperglycaemia and preserves leptin concentrations in hospitalised spinal patients. However, as the effects of an intermittent fasting regimen on the metabolism of dogs is not known, it needs to be first described in healthy dogs before it can be considered for application in hospitalised dogs.

The principal aims of the work presented in this chapter were to determine the metabolic and hormonal effects of an intermittent fasting regimen using a high-fat and low-fat diet in healthy dogs. To do so, a protocol was developed and optimised for canine plasma metabolomics using nuclear magnetic resonance (NMR), which is a powerful method that can be used to assess plasma metabolites in an untargeted manner. Our primary hypotheses were that dogs undergoing intermittent fasting would have higher plasma concentrations of  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate and ghrelin, and lower concentrations of glucose, insulin, and leptin compared with dogs fed daily. Our secondary hypotheses were that dogs undergoing an intermittent fasting regimen on a high-fat diet enriched with medium-chain triglycerides would have greater blood  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate and leptin concentrations compared with dogs intermittently fasted on a low-fat diet.

# 4.2 Materials and methods

4.2.1 Development and optimisation of a canine plasma NMR-based metabolomics assay The technique used for the optimisation process of canine plasma was based on the protocol described in a previous study using human plasma.<sup>44</sup> For this study, blood was collected into heparin vacutainers<sup>u</sup> from three healthy donor dogs housed at Massey University Canine Nutrition Unit (Palmerston North, New Zealand). The optimisation study was approved by the Massey University Animal Ethics Committee (MUAEC 16/38). Within 1 hour of collection, plasma was harvested from the vacutainers by centrifugation for 10 minutes at 3,000 rcf at 4 °C and used immediately. Two solutions, methanol<sup>v</sup> and acetonitrile<sup>w</sup>, were evaluated for their efficiency at precipitating protein from canine plasma. For the optimisation protocol, 300 µL of plasma sample from each dog were aliquoted into each of six vials. Then 600 µL of methanol was added into three of the vials, and  $600 \,\mu\text{L}$  of acetonitrile was added to the remaining three vials, creating triplicates of each solution. All vials were then vortexed for one minute and incubated at -20 °C for 30 minutes. Following this, the samples were then centrifuged at 13,400 rcf for 30 minutes to pellet the precipitated proteins, and the supernatant was removed and placed into fresh vials. An attempt was made to dry the supernatants under nitrogen gas but was unsuccessful as it was inefficient and required too large a quantity of nitrogen gas and considerable time. A second attempt was made to dry the samples by placing the vials in a rotary vacuum evaporator for 3.5 hours at 20 °C. This process dried the majority of the supernatant, leaving only a small volume of liquid behind. The remaining supernatant was then dried completely by lyophilisation (freeze drying).

A buffer solution was prepared by dissolving 928.6 mg of anhydrous NaH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub> and 320.9 mg of anhydrous Na<sub>2</sub>HPO<sub>4</sub> in 100 g of deuterium solution (D<sub>2</sub>O) and used without pH modification. Following this, the dried plasma samples were reconstituted using 600  $\mu$ L of phosphate buffered deuterium oxide solution containing two standards (0.5 mM of 2,2-dimethyl-2-silapentane-5-sulfonate sodium salt (DSS)<sup>×</sup> and 5 mM imidazole<sup>y</sup>) to provide a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>u</sup> BD Vacutainer®, Becton, Dickson and Company, Plymouth, United Kingdom

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>v</sup> Methanol, catalog #322415, Sigma-Aldrich Limited, St. Louis, Missouri, United States

w Acetonitrile, catalog #271004, Sigma-Aldrich Limited, St. Louis, Missouri, United States

<sup>×</sup> DSS, catalog #178837, Sigma-Aldrich Limited, St. Louis, Missouri, United States

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>y</sup> Imidazole, catalog #15513, Sigma-Aldrich Limited, St. Louis, Missouri, United States

reference chemical and an internal pH indicator. The samples were then transferred to 5 mm NMR tubes<sup>z</sup> and analysed using a cyroprobe-equipped spectrometer<sup>aa</sup> operating at 700.13 MHz. The samples were read at 25 °C using a standard 1D NOSEY pulse sequence with presaturation of the residual water signal. Spectra were recorded using 58k points and an acquisition time of 3.5 s followed by a relaxation delay of 1.5 s. The TopSpin<sup>bb</sup> program was used to process the <sup>1</sup>H NMR spectra. Phasing and baseline correction of all NMR spectra were checked manually.

#### 4.2.2 Metabolic and hormonal effects of intermittent fasting in healthy dogs

Following a complete physical examination, ten healthy, adult dogs from Massey University Canine Nutrition Unit were used in this study. Two breeds of dogs were used: harrier hounds and New Zealand Huntaways. The study protocol was approved by the Massey University Animal Ethics Committee (MUAEC 16/130).

A week before the commencement of the study, all dogs were transitioned onto a highcarbohydrate, low-fat commercial dry diet (Table 4-1). The dogs were fed to meet their maintenance energy requirements based on historical colony data. After an acclimation period of seven days on the commercial low-fat (LF) dry diet<sup>ec</sup>, the dogs were randomized into one of three groups which underwent each feeding trial regimen in a 3 x 3 Latinsquare design, with a weeklong 'wash out' duration in-between on the LF diet. The three feeding regimens were as follows: 1) daily feeding on a high-carbohydrate, low-fat diet (BID LF), 2) intermittent fasting (feeding once every 48 hours) on the same LF diet (IF LF), and 3) intermittent fasting (feeding once every 48 hours) on a high-fat (HF) diet (IF HF). Both diets used in this study were formulated to meet the nutrient requirements for adult dogs defined by the Association of American Feed Control Officials (AAFCO). The high-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>z</sup> 5 mm NMR Sample Tubes, Wilmad-LabGlass, Vineland, New Jersey, USA

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>aa</sup> Bruker Avance 700 MHz, Bruker Biospin, Rheinstetten, Germany

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>bb</sup> TopSpin<sup>™</sup> v3.0, Bruker Biospin, Rheinstetten, Germany

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>cc</sup> Eukanuba Large Breed Weight Control dry, Mars Incorporate, McLean, Virginia, United States

fat diet was created using the LF diet with the addition of powdered whey protein, beef tallow, sunflower oil, coconut oil and a multivitamin/mineral mix<sup>dd</sup> to ensure nutritional adequacy of the total diet. The total amount of medium-chain triglycerides (C8, C10, C12) from the coconut oil and beef tallow amounted to 14.7% of the total calories in the diet when using an energy of 6.8 kcals/gram for the medium-chain triglycerides.<sup>45</sup> The nutrient profiles of both diets are presented in Table 4-1.

dd Balance IT® Canine, DVM Consulting Incorporated, Davis, California, USA

Table 4-1. The nutrient profile of the low-fat commercial diet and the modified high-fat diet. The high-fat diet was created using the commercial low-fat diet with the addition of whey protein isolate, beef tallow, sunflower oil, coconut oil and a multivitamin/mineral mix. Both diets were formulated to meet the nutrient requirements for adult dogs as defined by the Association of American Feed Control Officials (AAFCO).

	Commercial low-fat diet	Modified high-fat diet
Protein energy (%ME)	22	22
Fat energy (%ME)	23	68
Carbohydrate energy (% ME)	55	10
Protein (g/Mcal)	62.79	62.95
Total lipid (g/Mcal)	26.91	79.41
Linoleic acid (18:2 n-6) (g/Mcal)	8.16	9.37
Carbohydrate (g/Mcal)	157.57	29.92
Choline (mg/Mcal)	717.60	670.54
Folate (mcg DFE/Mcal)	209.30	388.12
Niacin (mg/Mcal)	14.35	21.99
Pantothenic acid (mg/Mcal)	7.41	7.30
Riboflavin (mg/Mcal)	2.03	2.34
Thiamin (mg/Mcal)	1.11	0.70
Vitamin A (mcg RAE/Mcal)	4041.86	1301.85
Vitamin B-12 (mg/Mcal)	0.018	0.017
Vitamin B-6 (mg/Mcal)	2.09	1.17
Vitamin E ( $\alpha$ -tocopherol) (IU/Mcal)	74.75	88.18
Calcium (g/Mcal)	2.84	3.13
Copper (mg/Mcal)	4.34	3.15
Iodine (mg/Mcal)	0.94	0.71
Iron (mg/Mcal)	45.71	34.39
Magnesium (g/Mcal)	0.32	0.27
Manganese (mg/Mcal)	15.03	4.55
Phosphorus (g/Mcal)	2.39	1.79
Potassium (g/Mcal)	2.21	2.59
Selenium (mg/Mcal)	0.14	0.10
Sodium (g/Mcal)	1.20	0.50
Zinc (mg/Mcal)	63.39	52.99
Vitamin D (IU/Mcal)	447.00	275.92

When dogs were in the daily feeding regimen, they were offered their maintenance energy requirement divided equally into two meals that were provided in the morning and the afternoon, approximately 10 hours apart. When the dogs were in the intermittent fasting regimen, they were offered twice their daily maintenance energy requirement in the morning every other day. The dogs were allowed up to three hours to consume their meal, after which the remaining food was removed and weighed. During the wash out period between feeding regimens, all dogs were placed on the commercial high-carbohydrate, low-fat dry diet and fed twice a day for one week.

On days 1, 3, 5 and 7 of a trial period, a fasted blood sample (12 mL in total) was collected into lithium heparin and plain red-top vacutainers<sup>ee</sup> from all dogs by jugular venepuncture before food was offered. Day 1 represented an overnight-fasted, baseline sample, while the samples collected on days 3, 5, and 7 represented either a 9 to 12-hour postprandial sample when the dogs were eating daily, or a 45 to 48-hour postprandial sample when the dogs were fasted intermittently. Immediately following blood collection, a protease inhibitor<sup>ff</sup> was added to the sample in the plain red-top vacutainer to prevent ghrelin degradation. All samples were placed on ice until they were centrifuged, and serum and plasma removed. Daily food intake, weekly body weight and body condition score were recorded for all dogs. To compare the caloric intake of the dogs on the different feeding regimens, the total calories eaten every two days (i.e., days 1 and 2, days 3 and 4, days 5 and 6) were divided by the weekly starting weight of each dog to the power of 0.75 in order to express intake as kcal per 48 hours/kgBWT<sup>0.75</sup>. In addition, the activity of the dogs during the day (5am to 8pm) and night (8pm to 5am) was measured using a tri-axial accelerometer<sup>88</sup> fitted to their collar.

ee BD Vacutainer®, Becton, Dickson and Company, Plymouth, United Kingdom

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>ff</sup> Millipore® DPP-IV Inhibitor, Merck Millipore, Darmstadt, Germany

gg Heyrex®, Say Systems, Wellington, New Zealand

After blood sampling on day 7, all dogs were placed onto the 'wash out' feeding regimen. Following a wash out, each group was fed according to their next assigned feeding regimen, and blood samples taken as described above. This was repeated once more so that all groups underwent each of the three different feeding regimens with a washout period in between.

### 4.2.2.1 β-hydroxybutyrate, glucose, and metabolomics

Within one hour of collection, plasma was harvested from the heparin vacutainers by centrifugation for 10 minutes at 3,000 rcf at 4 °C. Plasma glucose was analysed using a handheld glucometer<sup>hh</sup> which has been previously validated for use in dogs.<sup>46</sup> The remaining plasma was stored at -80 °C until further analysis. For NMR spectroscopy, plasma samples were prepared as described previously using the best protein precipitation solution during the optimisation protocol. The dried samples were stored in screw top vials<sup>ii</sup> at -80 °C until analysis.

β-hydroxybutyrate was assayed in plasma samples from days 3, 5 and 7 using a colorimetric assay<sup>ij</sup> according to the manufacturer's instructions. The thawed plasma samples were initially de-proteinated using 10 kD spin columns<sup>kk</sup> and centrifuged at 10,000 rcf for 10 minutes. The samples were then prepared and absorbance at 450 nm was measured using a microplate reader<sup>il</sup>.

# 4.2.2.2 Endocrinology

The plain red-top vacutainer was centrifuged for 10 minutes at 3000 rcf at 4 °C, and serum removed within one hour of collection. The serum was stored at -80 °C until analysis. Leptin, ghrelin and insulin were assayed using a commercial immunoassay<sup>mm</sup>. Samples

hh Accu-check® Performa, Roche Diagnostics Limited, Mannheim, Germany

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>ii</sup> Cryo.S<sup>TM</sup>, Greiner Bio-One, Frickenhausen, Germany

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>ii</sup> beta HB Assay Kit, catalogue #ab83390, Abcam, Cambridge, United Kingdom

kk 10kD spin column, catalogue #ab93349, Abcam, Cambridge, United Kingdom

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> VersaMax<sup>TM</sup> Microplate Reader, Molecular Devices LLC, San Jose, California, USA

mm Milliplex® MAP Canine Gut Hormone Magnetic Bead Panel, Millipore, Burlington, MA, USA

were prepared following the manufacturer's instruction. Briefly, 50 µL of serum was added to a 96-well plate to which a buffer and antibody-conjugated beads were added. The plates were gently agitated overnight at 4 °C. Following this, the plates were washed, detection antibodies and beads added, and analysed using a multiplex reader<sup>nn</sup>.

To estimate insulin sensitivity, homeostasis model assessment (HOMA) scores were calculated as the product of glucose and insulin concentrations divided by 22.5.<sup>47</sup>

# 4.2.3 Statistical analysis

An *a priori* power analysis was performed using a desired mean difference and previously published standard deviations for key metabolites and hormones. The mean difference and standard deviation (SD) used in the power analysis were:  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate 0.05 (SD 0.01) mmol/L, ghrelin 75 (SD 53) pg/mL, leptin 3,000 (SD 3,000) pg/mL, and insulin 220 (SD 150) pg/mL. This indicated that a sample size of 10 dogs would be necessary for significance level ( $\alpha$ ) of 0.5 and a power of 80% to detect a difference in  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate, ghrelin, leptin, and insulin.

#### 4.2.3.1 Metabolomics

For analysis of the final plasma samples, the NMR spectra were divided into 0.04 ppm spectral buckets, where the regions corresponding to water and DSS (4.68 to 4.88, - 0.1 to 0.1 ppm respectively) were excluded, along with the following additional regions 5.51 to 5.84, 5.92 to 6.07, 6.11 to 6.31. All spectra were normalized by total intensity.

The relationship between the diet groups and the metabolome was explored using principal component analysis (PCA), partial least squares discriminant analysis (PLS-DA) and orthogonal partial least squares discriminant analysis (OPLS-DA), which were performed using the SIMCA<sup>®</sup> program<sup>∞</sup>. These statistical methods can reveal clustering of samples into different groupings based on differences of metabolite concentrations across

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>nn</sup> Luminex 200<sup>TM</sup>, Luminex Corporation, Austin, Texas, United States

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>oo</sup> SIMCA® v13.0, Umetrics, Sartorius Stedim Data Analytics AB, Umeå, Sweden

the sample population. PCA is an unsupervised method whereas PLS-DA and OPLS-DA are so-called supervised methods and use *a priori* knowledge of the group membership to fit the data and maximize separation of data from these groups. Pareto scaling was used for the supervised models and the PLS models were validated by permutation testing to rule out overfitting. The spectral buckets that contributed to the greatest variance in the samples were identified from loading plots and subsequently assigned to their associated metabolites using the Chenomx<sup>®</sup> metabolite library. The metabolite concentrations were then quantified using manual fitting of the spectral peaks in the Chenomx<sup>®</sup> NMR Suite<sup>pp</sup>. Concentrations of plasma  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate measured by the colorimetric assay was compared to the concentrations obtained from the fitted spectra using the 'BlandAltmanLeh' v0.3.1 package (Lehnert, 2015) in the R software<sup>qq,48</sup>

# 4.2.3.2 Modeling

The 'lme4' package (Bates, Mäechler, Bolker & Walker, 2012) was used to perform a linear mixed effects analysis of the relationship between the outcome variables (change in weight, intake, activity, glucose,  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate, leptin, ghrelin, insulin, HOMA, and NMR metabolites), and the fixed variables (time, diet, age, sex, and BCS). Separate models were fitted for each outcome variable. Dog was included as a random effect to account for repeated measures. Interactions between the fixed variables, and between diet and day, and diet and diet sequence, were not significant, and so were not included in the final models.

If the visual inspection of the residual quantile-quantile plots and the Shapiro-Wilk test of the residuals indicated a deviation from normality or homoscedasticity, then transformations of the dependent variable were performed in attempts to improve consistency on the assumptions of the linear model. However, transformation did not lead

PP Chenomx v8.3, Chenomx Incorporated, Alberta, Canada

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>qq</sup> R version 3.1.0; R Development Core Team, 2012; R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria

to a change in the interpretation of the models or our conclusions. Therefore, for simplicity, the graphs and final model are reported with the untransformed data.

A *post-hoc* pairwise comparison of the estimated marginal means with Tukey's correction was performed when diet was significant in the final model. Results are presented as mean  $\pm$  standard deviation unless stated otherwise. The results of the mixed effects models are presented as the means and standard error of means. P-values < 0.001 were considered indicative of very strong evidence, P < 0.01 of strong evidence, P < 0.05 of moderate evidence, P < 0.1 of weak evidence, and P ≥ 0.1 of insufficient evidence.<sup>49</sup>

# 4.3 Results

4.3.1 Development and optimisation of a canine plasma NMR-based metabolomics assay Both methanol and acetonitrile protein precipitation resulted in spectra with well-defined peaks and minimal interference. The <sup>1</sup>H NMR spectra of the methanol and acetonitrile protein precipitated serums are presented in Figure 4-1. Upon closer inspection of the spectra location where  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate was expected, there were some differences in the quality of spectra seen (Figure 4-2). Comparison of the spectra revealed that samples whose proteins were precipitated using methanol (green and blue coloured traces) produced the least amount of protein interference, and the best quality readings. Thus, methanol was used in the subsequent protocol in the intermittent fasting study.



Figure 4-1. Comparison of <sup>1</sup>H NMR spectra of the same canine plasma sample obtained by protein precipitation using acetonitrile (red, orange and pink) and methanol (green, light blue, dark blue). Spectra tracings closest to the baseline indicate samples with the least amount of protein interference.



Figure 4-2. Comparison of the region of <sup>1</sup>H NMR spectra associated with  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate in the same canine plasma sample after protein precipitation using acetonitrile (red, orange and pink lines) and methanol (green, light blue, and dark blue lines). Spectra tracings closest to the baseline indicate the samples with the least amount of protein interference.

#### 4.3.2 Metabolic and hormonal effects of intermittent fasting in healthy dogs

The dogs used were of two breeds: harrier hounds (n = 7) and New Zealand Huntaways (n = 3), of which four were neutered males and six were speyed females. The dogs had a mean age of 7.1 (SD 2.1) years, mean body weight of 27.8 (SD 3.1) kilograms, and a mean body condition score (BCS) of 4.2 (SD 0.4).

#### 4.3.2.1 Intake, body weight and activity

There were no differences in any of the baseline parameters before the groups began their assigned feeding regimen in any of the treatment weeks (P > 0.5). All dogs remained at a BCS of 4 or 5 out of 9 throughout the study. When expressed over a 48-hour period, dogs fed daily had a higher food intake compared to when they were intermittently fasted (P < 0.001), however, there was no difference in intake between dogs when intermittently fed on the LF or the HF diets (P = 0.395, Table 4-2). Male dogs consumed more food per kgBWT<sup>0.75</sup> than female dogs over the 48-hour period (mean 277 ± 67 versus 226 ± 50 kcals/kgBWT<sup>0.75</sup>). The dogs lost more weight when intermittently fasted on a low-fat diet, but there was no difference in the percentage of body weight change when the dogs were daily fed compared to when they were intermittently fasted on a high-fat diet regimen (Table 4-2). In addition, when the dogs were fed daily, they were more active at night compared to when they were intermittently fasted on the LF diet (P = 0.028) and HF diet regimens (P = 0.012).

Table 4-2. The means and standard deviations (SD) of food intake, change in body weight, and activity in 10 dogs fed daily (BID), and intermittently fasted on a low-fat (IF LF) and a high-fat diet (IF HF) in a Latin Square design. Also included are the results of the linear mixed effect models, including estimates and standard error (SE). Only independent variables with a P-value  $\leq$  0.1 are shown.

Outcome	Diet	Mean	SD	Fixed Effect	Estimate	SE	P-value
Intake	BID	295	40	(Intercept)	270	77	
(kcals/BWT <sup>0.75</sup> )	IF LF	230	49	Diet IF LF	-66	13	< 0.0001
	IF HF	214	73	Diet IF HF	-81	12	< 0.0001
				Sex male	51	17	0.027
Body weight	BID	-1.7	1.6	(Intercept)	-1.72	0.65	
(% change)	IF LF	-3.3	2.6	Diet IF LF	-1.56	0.85	0.067
	IF HF	-1.6	1.8				
Total activity ( $\Delta G$ )	BID	254,058	78,988	(Intercept)	199712	25811	
	IF LF	227,637	77,512	Week	13451	4126	0.005
	IF HF	242,923	79,130				
Day activity ( $\Delta G$ )	BID	212,251	69,033	(Intercept)	175004	23164	
	IF LF	200,763	72,634	Week	11652	3378	0.004
	IF HF	219,528	72,006				
Night activity ( $\Delta G$ )	BID	39,458	15,615	(Intercept)	39458	3829	
	IF LF	28,261	8,872	Diet IF LF	-11197	4599	0.028
	IF HF	26,319	8,017	Diet IF HF	-13665	4771	0.012

#### 4.3.2.2 Metabolomics

Principal component analysis indicated some separation between the diet groups, with the first two principal components accounting for 45.6% and 9.1% of the variance, respectively. Further analyses with a supervised orthogonal partial least squares discriminant model showed a complete separation of the daily fed group and the intermittently fasted groups, and clustering of the two intermittently fasted groups (Figure

4-3). The metabolites associated with the spectral buckets that separated the different feeding regimes the greatest were  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate, lactate, alanine and glucose.



Figure 4-3. Orthogonal partial least square with discriminant analysis (OPLS-DA) plot illustrating the effect of three feeding regimen on the plasma metabolome of 10 dogs. Each point represents a single sample with the blue circles representing a dog intermittently fasted on a high-fat diet, the red triangles representing a dog intermittently fasted on a low-fat diet, and the orange squares representing a dog fed daily on a low-fat diet.

#### 4.3.2.3 $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate assayed via kit and NMR

The concentrations of plasma  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate on day 3, 5 and 7 were highest when the dogs were intermittently fasted on the HF diet, and lowest when the dogs were fed daily (Figure 4-4). There was no overall effect of day. Intermittent fasting increased plasma  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate concentrations regardless of the diet fed, and a higher BCS was associated with a decrease in plasma  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate (Table 4-3). There was no association between weight loss and plasma  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate concentrations (P = 0.198). There was reasonable agreement between the  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate concentrations obtained from the colorimetric kit and from NMR (Figure 4-5).



Figure 4-4. Mean concentrations ( $\pm$ SE) of fasted plasma  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate in 10 dogs fed daily (orange line), and intermittently fasted on a low-fat (red line) and a high-fat diet (blue line) in a Latin Square design.

Table 4-3. The means and standard deviations for  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate, lactate alanine and glucose, and the results of the linear mixed effect models, of 10 dogs fed daily (BID), and intermittently fasted on a low-fat (IF LF) and a high-fat diet (IF HF) in a Latin Square design. Only independent variables with a  $P \le 0.1$  are shown.

Outcome	Diet	Mean	Standard Deviation	Fixed Effect	Estimate	Standard Error	P - value
β-hydroxybutyrate	BID	0.018	0.004	(Intercept)	0.115	0.026	
(mmol/L)	IF LF	0.043	0.013	Diet IF LF	0.028	0.003	< 0.0001
	IF HF	0.061	0.024	Diet IF HF	0.043	0.003	< 0.0001
				BCS	-0.020	0.004	< 0.0001
Lactate	BID	0.652	0.150	(Intercept)	0.597	0.244	
(mmol/L)	IF LF	0.619	0.161	Day	-0.018	0.005	< 0.001
	IF HF	0.571	0.163	Diet IF HF	-0.078	0.029	0.009
Alanine	BID	0.222	0.047	(Intercept)	0.246	0.057	
(mmol/L)	IF LF	0.221	0.036	Diet IF HF	-0.003	0.009	< 0.001
	IF HF	0.191	0.042				
Glucose	BID	5.7	0.4	(Intercept)	5.9	0.5	
(mmol/L)	IF LF	5.6	0.3	Day	0.01	0.01	0.06
、	IF HF	5.6	0.3	Diet IF LF	-0.12	0.06	0.03
				Diet IF HF	-0.13	0.06	0.02



Figure 4-5. A Bland Altman comparison plot of  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate concentrations as assayed by the colorimetric kit and by nuclear magnetic resonance (NMR). Perfect agreement is at y = 0 and with the middle, dashed line as the actual agreement. The solid lines represent the 95% limits of agreement of the data.

# 4.3.2.4 Lactate and alanine via NMR

Both lactate and alanine concentrations were lowest when the dogs were intermittently fasted on a high-fat diet (Figure 4-6). In addition, lactate concentrations decreased over time (P = 0.009, Table 4-3).



Figure 4-6. Mean concentrations ( $\pm$ SE) of fasted plasma lactate **(A)** and alanine **(B)** in 10 dogs fed daily (orange line), and intermittently fasted on a low-fat (red line) and a high-fat diet (blue line) in a Latin Square design.

# 4.3.2.5 Glucose

Blood glucose concentrations increased over time from day 3 to day 7 on all diet regimens and were highest in the dogs fed daily (Figure 4-7). There was no difference in glucose concentrations between when the dogs were intermittently fasted on the LF, and the HF diets (P = 0.98). There was also no effect of BCS on blood glucose (P = 0.24, Table 4-3).



Figure 4-7. Mean concentrations ( $\pm$ SE) of fasted plasma glucose in 10 dogs fed daily (orange line), and intermittently fasted on a low-fat (red line) and a high-fat diet (blue line) in a Latin Square design.

# 4.3.2.6 Endocrinology: Insulin, HOMA, leptin and ghrelin

Both insulin concentrations and HOMA scores were lowest when dogs were intermittently fasted on a high-fat diet (Figure 4-8). A higher body condition was associated with lower insulin concentrations and HOMA scores (Table 4-4).



Figure 4-8. Mean concentrations ( $\pm$ SE) of fasted serum insulin **(A)** and HOMA score **(B)** in 10 dogs fed daily (orange line), and intermittently fasted on a low-fat (red line) and a high-fat diet (blue line) in a Latin Square design.

Table 4-4. The means and standard deviations (SD) for insulin, Homeostatic Model Assessment (HOMA), leptin and ghrelin, and the results of the linear mixed effect models, of 10 dogs fed daily (BID), and intermittently fasted on a low-fat (IF LF) and a high-fat diet (IF HF) in a Latin Square design. Only independent variables with a  $P \le 0.1$  are shown.

Outcome	Diet	Mean	SD	Fixed Effect	Estimate	Standard Error	P-value
Insulin	BID	198	78	(Intercept)	449	123	
(pg/mL)	IF LF	200	101	Diet IF HF	-31.5	13.2	0.02
	IF HF	169	87	BCS	-44.1	19.6	0.03
Homeostatic	BID	1.46	0.63	(Intercept)	3.22	0.99	
Assessment	IF LF	1.45	0.76	Diet IF HF	-0.26	0.011	0.01
(HOMA)	IF HF	1.23	0.66	BCS	-0.32	0.15	0.04
Leptin	BID	2451	2217	(Intercept)	3247	2887	
(pg/mL)	IF LF	1794	1683	Day	-111	32	< 0.001
	IF HF	1729	1433	Diet IF LF	-637	179	< 0.001
				Diet IF HF	-743	179	< 0.0001
Ghrelin	BID	85	78	(Intercept)	8.3	115	
(pg/mL)	IF LF	88	73	Day	6.6	1.4	< 0.0001
	IF HF	67	60	Diet IF HF	-17.6	7.9	0.03

Serum leptin concentration was highest when dogs were fed daily (Figure 4-9). In addition, there was a decrease in leptin concentrations over time (Table 4-4). For ghrelin, dogs fasted intermittently on a HF diet had lower serum concentrations (Figure 4-9).



Figure 4-9. Mean concentrations ( $\pm$ SE) of fasted serum leptin **(A)** and ghrelin **(B)** in 10 dogs fed daily (orange line), and intermittently fasted on a low-fat (red line) and a high-fat diet (blue line) in a Latin Square design.
#### 4.4 Discussion

Intermittent fasting and the promotion of ketone formation may be beneficial feeding strategies for hospitalized dogs, especially spinal patients. The primary hypothesis was that healthy, intermittently fasted dogs would have lower fasting blood glucose, insulin and leptin concentrations, and greater fasting  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate and ghrelin concentrations compared to when they were eating daily. Our secondary hypothesis was that intermittently fasted dogs eating a HF diet enriched with medium-chain triglycerides will have higher blood  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate and leptin concentrations compared with intermittently fasted dogs eating a LF diet. It was found that dogs intermittently fasted on a HF diet enriched in medium-chain triglycerides had higher blood β-hydroxybutyrate concentrations, and lower insulin concentrations than when they were fed daily or fasted on a LF diet. In contrast, leptin was not maintained during intermittent fasting by using a HF diet. In addition, fasted ghrelin concentrations were lowest when the dogs were intermittently fasted on a HF diet. Overall, these findings indicate that an intermittent fasting regimen on a high-fat diet enriched in medium-chain triglycerides increases plasma β-hydroxybutyrate concentrations, however it did not abrogate the drop in leptin or increase ghrelin concentrations during fasting.

Ketones provide an alternative source of energy for neurons and have been shown to reduce neuronal degeneration and improve recovery in rodent models of brain and spinal injury.<sup>30,50–52</sup> While β-hydroxybutyrate concentrations were highest in the dogs when they were intermittently fasted on the HF diet, the concentrations obtained (mean 0.061 (SD 0.024) mmol/L) were much lower compared to rodents (0.8 - 2 mmol/L) and humans (1.67 mmol/L) fasted for a similar amount of time.<sup>23,53,54</sup> This finding is consistent with other published studies that have found that ketones do not reach the same blood concentration in dogs as other species after comparable fasts.<sup>55–57</sup> However, it has been shown that the rate of total ketone production is similar between dogs and men following an approximate 48-hour fast.<sup>58,59</sup> Further, De Bruijne and Van den Brom<sup>55</sup> established that dogs have a higher rate of clearance of plasma ketones than man. Thus, the seemingly low concentration of β-hydroxybutyrate in dogs is probably not from reduced production of

ketones, but rather from higher rates of peripheral utilization compared with rodents and humans, though this needs to be tested especially in dogs consuming a high-fat diet. In addition, although a single blood sample is indicative of the concentration of a metabolite at that moment, it does not describe its flux (production and utilization).<sup>59</sup> It has been shown in humans and dogs that the concentration of  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate in the brain and cerebral spinal fluid (CSF) is proportional to the concentration found in plasma, and increases as the duration of fasting continues.<sup>53,60,61</sup> When available,  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate is utilized preferentially over glucose, lactate and pyruvate by neurons as an energy substrate.<sup>62</sup> So even a small increase in plasma concentrations of ketones could still significantly increase the utilization of ketones by the brain and peripheral neurons.

In our study, all dogs had fasting blood glucose concentrations within the normal reference range. Lower concentrations of blood glucose were seen when they were fasted for longer on either diet, whereas the lowest insulin concentrations were seen when the dogs were intermittently fasted on the HF diet. Feeding a high-fat diet to increase adiposity decreases insulin sensitivity, which is improved with caloric restriction and weight loss.<sup>63–68</sup> In this study, feeding a high fat diet intermittently resulted in lower HOMA insulin resistance scores. In addition, glucose concentrations were not significantly different between the intermittent fasting regimens, thus indicating that the resulting lower HOMA score reflects an increase in insulin sensitivity, rather than a decrease in insulin production.

Alanine and lactate were two gluconeogenic metabolites identified by OPLS as being different between the feeding regimens. During the early stage of fasting, transamination of pyruvate from glycolysis and branch-chain amino acid oxidation in the muscle leads to an increase of plasma alanine, providing a substrate for gluconeogenesis in hepatocytes and other gluconeogenic tissues.<sup>69–72</sup> In a study of dogs eating a carbohydrate-free diet, the turnover rate of alanine and conversion of alanine to plasma glucose were increased after a 48-hour fast compared to pre-fasting.<sup>73</sup> Lactate is also produced from glycolysis during fasting, and is transported by the same monocarboxylate transporters as ketones to serve

as an energy source for cells, including neurons, in a fasted state.<sup>74,75</sup> Feeding a high-fat diet to rats increased the expression of monocarboxylate transporter 1 by brain endothelial cells.<sup>76</sup> Also, lactate concentrations are increased in the brain of humans fasted for two days.<sup>53</sup> Thus, the reduction of both alanine and lactate in the dogs when intermittently fasted on a HF diet may be due to an increase in uptake by the liver, brain and kidneys, and/or from a decrease in glycogen availability for glycolysis.

When dogs were eating the LF diet intermittently, they consumed fewer calories and lost more weight compared to when they were eating the HF diet. There are numerous studies in several species which have also shown this phenomenon.<sup>77</sup> In one study, dogs fed a high-fat diet (51% energy from fat) *ad libitum*, gained more weight than dogs on a low-fat diet (23% energy from fat) *ad libitum*.<sup>78</sup> Therefore, to prevent weight loss in an intermittent fasting regimen, it is likely that a high-fat, energy dense food is required to ensure that a dog will consume its full requirements.

#### Limitations

When the dogs were intermittently fasted on the LF diet, they lost more weight than in the other feeding regimens, indicating the dogs were in a greater catabolic state. However, an increase in proteolysis and fatty acid oxidation was not reflected by an increase in plasma alanine and  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate concentrations of the dogs during the LF diet intermittent fasting regimen. In addition, plasma  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate concentration was not associated with weight loss in this study. A washout week using the control feeding regimen was performed in between each study period, and none of the outcome parameters were significantly different in the dogs at the start of each study period. In addition, both diets used in this study were formulated to meet AAFCO requirements, and while all attempts were made to create similar nutrient profiles excluding the fat and carbohydrate content, the diets did differ from one another in some micronutrients. However, the relative diet differences were not expected to drastically change the parameters studied. Diet order was examined in the multivariate model which did not show an effect. These results suggest that the differences in diet nutrient profiles and greater weight loss during the LF diet

intermittent fasting regimen likely had a minimal effect, however, a more thorough study would be required to determine if that is indeed the case.

In this study, no ill effects were seen when the dogs were intermittently fasted on the highfat diet. To promote ketone formation, coconut oil was used in the HF diet as a rich source of medium-chain triglycerides. However, the main medium-chain triglyceride constituent in coconut oil is dodecanoic acid (lauric acid, C12), while decanoic acid (capric acid, C10) and octanoic acid (caprylic acid, C8) make up the remainder.<sup>79</sup> When given in equal amounts, intake of decanoic acid and octanoic acid leads to a greater ketone production postprandially then dodecanoic acid.<sup>80,81</sup> Thus, to increase the effect of medium-chain triglycerides on postprandial ketogenesis, a concentrated oil with a higher quantity of decanoic and octanoic acid could be used.

The homeostasis model assessment (HOMA) of insulin resistance was developed to provide a measure of peripheral insulin resistance from fasting glucose and insulin. The scores correlate well with a euglycemic clamp model in humans, and have been used to detect improvements in insulin sensitivity with weight loss and fasting in humans.<sup>47,82,83</sup> In our study, dogs intermittently fasted on a HF diet had the lowest HOMA score compared to when they were fed daily or intermittently fasted on the LF diet. HOMA has been found to be reliable in cats in detecting insulin resistance.<sup>84,85</sup> In overweight dogs, HOMA correlated with the insulin response following an intravenous glucose tolerance test, and was accurate in predicting dogs with a hypersecretory pancreatic response.<sup>63</sup> However, HOMA scoring was not reliable in detecting insulin resistance when there was a less robust pancreatic secretory effect, and so its overall usefulness is still uncertain. Therefore, while a difference with HOMA scores was found between the different feeding regimens, any interpretation of a difference in peripheral insulin sensitivity should be confirmed using a euglycemic clamp.

### 4.5 Conclusion

In this study, it was found that intermittent fasting on a high-fat diet enriched with medium-chain triglycerides in healthy dogs promoted a greater plasma  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate concentration than when the dogs were fasted after eating a low-fat diet. However, the concentrations obtained in the dogs were significantly less than what is reported in other species fasted for a similar period of time. Therefore, a ketone kinetics study is required to gain a more comprehensive understanding of the flux of ketones in dogs fasting for varying durations and fed different diets. It was also found that leptin concentrations were not preserved in the dogs during the fasting period, regardless of the fat content of the diet. The suppressive effects of fasting on immune function is a well-documented phenomenon that is present in many species, and believed to be the result of a drop in leptin.<sup>36,86–88</sup> As such, whether the dogs' immunity was affected during the intermittent fasting regimen, and whether there is a relationship with leptin concentrations, are important topics to be explored and is done so in the following chapter.

#### 4.6 References

- Remillard RL, Darden DE, Michel KE, Marks SL, Buffington CA, Bunnell PR. An investigation of the relationship between caloric intake and outcome in hospitalized dogs. *Vet Ther*. 2001;2(4):301-310. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/19746652.
- Hiesmayr M, Schindler K, Pernicka E, et al. Decreased food intake is a risk factor for mortality in hospitalised patients: The NutritionDay survey 2006. *Clin Nutr*. 2009;28(5):484-491. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.clnu.2009.05.013
- Lim SL, Ong KCB, Chan YH, Loke WC, Ferguson M, Daniels L. Malnutrition and its impact on cost of hospitalization, length of stay, readmission and 3-year mortality. *Clin Nutr*. 2012;31(3):345-350. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.clnu.2011.11.001
- Agarwal E, Ferguson M, Banks M, et al. Malnutrition and poor food intake are associated with prolonged hospital stay, frequent readmissions, and greater in-hospital mortality: Results from the Nutrition Care Day Survey 2010. *Clin Nutr*. 2013;32(5):737-745. doi:10.1016/j.clnu.2012.11.021
- Klein CJ, Stanek GS, Wiles CE. Overfeeding macronutrients to critically ill adults: metabolic complications. J Am Diet Assoc. 1998;98(7):795-806. doi:10.1016/S0002-8223(98)00179-5
- Alaedeen DI, Walsh MC, Chwals WJ. Total parenteral nutrition-associated hyperglycemia correlates with prolonged mechanical ventilation and hospital stay in septic infants. *J Pediatr Surg*. 2006;41(1):239-244. doi:10.1016/j.jpedsurg.2005.10.045
- Reid C. Frequency of under- and overfeeding in mechanically ventilated ICU patients: causes and possible consequences. *J Hum Nutr Diet*. 2006;19(1):13-22. doi:10.1111/j.1365-277X.2006.00661.x
- Nishikawa T, Edelstein D, Du XL, et al. Normalizing mitochondrial superoxide production blocks three pathways of hyperglycaemic damage. *Nature*. 2000;404(6779):787-790. doi:10.1038/35008121
- Diabetes Control and Complications Trial Research Group. The effect of intensive treatment of diabetes on the development and progression of long-term complications in insulindependent diabetes mellitus. *N Engl J Med.* 1993;329(14):997-986. doi:10.1097/00132586-199406000-00052

- 10. Gore DC, Chinkes D, Heggers J, Herndon DN, Wolf SE. Association of hyperglycemia with increased mortality after severe burn injury. *J Trauma Acute Care Surg*. 2001;51(3):540-544.
- Esposito K, Nappo F, Marfella R, et al. Inflammatory cytokine concentrations are acutely increased by hyperglycemia in humans: Role of oxidative stress. *Circulation*. 2002;106(16):2067-2072. doi:10.1161/01.CIR.0000034509.14906.AE
- Ceriello A, Quagliaro L, Piconi L, et al. Effect of postprandial hypertriglyceridemia and hyperglycemia on circulating adhesion molecules and oxidative stress generation and the possible role of simvastatin treatment. *Diabetes*. 2004;53(3):701-710. doi:10.2337/diabetes.53.3.701
- Jellinger PS. Metabolic consequences of hyperglycemia and insulin resistance. *Insulin*. 2009;4(1):2-14. doi:10.1016/S1557-0843(09)80003-1
- 14. Van den Berghe G, Wouters P, Weekers F, et al. Intensive insulin therapy in critically ill patients. *N Engl J Med*. 2001;345(19):1359-1367. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa011300
- Rogozina OP, Bonorden MJL, Seppanen CN, Grande JP, Cleary MP. Effect of chronic and intermittent calorie restriction on serum adiponectin and leptin and mammary tumorigenesis. *Cancer Prev Res (Phila)*. 2011;4(4):568-581. doi:10.1158/1940-6207.CAPR-10-0140
- Horne BD, Muhlestein JB, Anderson JL. Health effects of intermittent fasting: Hormesis or harm? A systematic review. *Am J Clin Nutr*. 2015;102(2):464-470. doi:10.3945/ajcn.115.109553
- 17. Mafauzy M, Mohammed WB, Anum MY, Zulkifli A, Ruhani AH. A study of the fasting diabetic patients during the month of Ramadan. *Med J Malaysia*. 1990;45(1):14-17.
- Faris MAIE, Kacimi S, Al-Kurd RA, et al. Intermittent fasting during Ramadan attenuates proinflammatory cytokines and immune cells in healthy subjects. *Nutr Res.* 2012;32(12):947-955. doi:10.1016/j.nutres.2012.06.021
- Tikoo K, Tripathi DN, Kabra DG, Sharma V, Gaikwad AB. Intermittent fasting prevents the progression of type I diabetic nephropathy in rats and changes the expression of Sir2 and p53. *FEBS Lett*. 2007;581(5):1071-1078. doi:10.1016/j.febslet.2007.02.006
- 20. Ahmet I, Wan R, Mattson MP, Lakatta EG, Talan M. Cardioprotection by intermittent fasting

in rats. Circulation. 2005;112(20):3115-3121. doi:10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.105.563817

- Katare RG, Kakinuma Y, Arikawa M, Yamasaki F, Sato T. Chronic intermittent fasting improves the survival following large myocardial ischemia by activation of BDNF/VEGF/PI3K signaling pathway. J Mol Cell Cardiol. 2009;46(3):405-412. doi:10.1016/j.yjmcc.2008.10.027
- 22. Anson RM, Guo Z, de Cabo R, et al. Intermittent fasting dissociates beneficial effects of dietary restriction on glucose metabolism and neuronal resistance to injury from calorie intake. *Proc Natl Acad Sci.* 2003;100(10):6216-6220. doi:10.1073/pnas.1035720100
- Plunet WT, Streijger F, Lam CK, Lee JHT, Liu J, Tetzlaff W. Dietary restriction started after spinal cord injury improves functional recovery. *Exp Neurol*. 2008;213(1):28-35. doi:10.1016/j.expneurol.2008.04.011
- Jeong M, Plunet W, Streijger F, et al. Intermittent fasting improves functional recovery after rat thoracic contusion spinal cord injury. *J Neurotrauma*. 2011;28(3):479-492. doi:10.1089/neu.2010.1609
- 25. Arum O, Saleh JK, Boparai RK, Kopchick JJ, Khardori RK, Bartke A. Preservation of blood glucose homeostasis in slow-senescing somatotrophism-deficient mice subjected to intermittent fasting begun at middle or old age. *Age (Omaha)*. 2014;36(3):1263-1290. doi:10.1007/s11357-014-9651-2
- Derde S, Vanhorebeek I, Güiza F, et al. Early parenteral nutrition evokes a phenotype of autophagy deficiency in liver and skeletal muscle of critically ill rabbits. *Endocrinology*. 2012;153(5):2267-2276. doi:10.1210/en.2011-2068
- Alirezaei M, Kemball CC, Flynn CT, Wood MR, Whitton JL, Kiosses WB. Short-term fasting induces profound neuronal autophagy. *Autophagy*. 2010;6(6):702-710. doi:10.4161/auto.6.6.12376
- Descamps O, Riondel J, Ducros V, Roussel AM. Mitochondrial production of reactive oxygen species and incidence of age-associated lymphoma in OF1 mice: Effect of alternateday fasting. *Mech Ageing Dev.* 2005;126(11):1185-1191. doi:10.1016/j.mad.2005.06.007
- 29. Yin J, Han P, Tang Z, Liu Q, Shi J. Sirtuin 3 mediates neuroprotection of ketones against

ischemic stroke. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab. 2015;35(11):1783-1789. doi:10.1038/jcbfm.2015.123

- Julio-Amilpas A, Montiel T, Soto-Tinoco E, Gerónimo-Olvera C, Massieu L. Protection of hypoglycemia-induced neuronal death by β-hydroxybutyrate involves the preservation of energy levels and decreased production of reactive oxygen species. *J Cereb Blood Flow Metab*. 2015;35(5):851-860. doi:10.1038/jcbfm.2015.1
- Grancher D, Jean-Blain C, Frey A, Schirardin H, Bach A. Studies on the Tolerance of Medium Chain Triglycerides in Dogs. J Parenter Enter Nutr. 1987;11(3):280-286. doi:10.1177/0148607187011003280
- 32. Cotter R, Taylor CA, Johnson R, Rowe WB. A metabolic comparison of a pure long-chain triglyceride lipid emulsion (LCT) and various medium-chain triglyceride (MCT)-LCT combination emulsions in dogs. *Am J Clin Nutr*. 1987;45(5):927-939. doi:10.1093/ajcn/45.5.927
- Surina DM, Langhans W, Pauli R, Wenk C. Meal composition affects postprandial fatty acid oxidation. *Am J Physiol Integr Comp Physiol*. 2017;265(3):714-R714. doi:10.1152/ajpregu.1993.265.3.714-r
- 34. Bielohuby M, Menhofer D, Kirchner H, et al. Induction of ketosis in rats fed lowcarbohydrate, high-fat diets depends on the relative abundance of dietary fat and protein. *Am J Physiol - Endocrinol Metab.* 2011;300(1):65-76. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00478.2010
- 35. Moon M, Kim HG, Hwang L, et al. Neuroprotective effect of ghrelin in the 1-methyl-4phenyl-1,2,3,6-tetrahydropyridine mouse model of Parkinson's disease by blocking microglial activation. *Neurotox Res.* 2009;15(4):332-347. doi:10.1007/s12640-009-9037-x
- 36. Briet F, Twomey C, Jeejeebhoy KN. Effect of malnutrition and short-term refeeding on peripheral blood mononuclear cell mitochondrial complex I activity in humans. *Am J Clin Nutr.* 2003;77(5):1304-1311.
- Xu D-L, Wang D-H. Fasting suppresses T cell-mediated immunity in female Mongolian gerbils (Meriones unguiculatus). *Comp Biochem Physiol A Mol Integr Physiol*. 2010;155(1):25-33. doi:10.1016/j.cbpa.2009.09.003
- Ben-Nathan B, Drabkin N, Heller D. The effect of starvation on the immune response of chickens. *Avian Dis.* 1980;25(1):214-217.

- 39. Fujita Y, Yanagida H, Mimori T, et al. Prevention of fasting-mediated bone marrow atrophy by leptin administration. *Cell Immunol*. 2012;273(1):52-58. doi:10.1016/j.cellimm.2011.11.007
- 40. La Cava A, Matarese G. The weight of leptin in immunity. *Nat Rev Immunol*. 2004;4(5):371379. doi:10.1038/nri1350
- 41. Lord G. Role of leptin in immunology. *Nutr Rev.* 2002;60(10 Pt 2):S35-S38; discussion S68-S84, 85-87.
- Faggioni R, Moser A, Feingold KR, Grunfeld C. Reduced leptin levels in starvation increase susceptibility to endotoxic shock. *Am J Pathol*. 2000;156(5):1781-1787. doi:10.1016/S0002-9440(10)65049-3
- Ahren B, Mansson S, Gingerich RL, et al. Regulation of plasma leptin in mice: Influence of age, high-fat diet, and fasting. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol*. 1997;273(1 42-1):R113-20. doi:10.1152/ajpregu.1997.273.1.r113
- Nagana Gowda GA, Raftery D. Quantitating metabolites in protein precipitated serum using NMR spectroscopy. *Anal Chem.* 2014;86(11):5433-5440. doi:10.1021/ac5005103
- 45. Ingle DL, Driedger A, Traul KA, Nakhasi DK. Dietary energy value of medium-chain triglycerides. *J Food Sci*. 1999;64(6):960-963. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2621.1999.tb12259.x
- Kang MH, Kim DH, Jeong IS, Choi GC, Park HM. Evaluation of four portable blood glucose meters in diabetic and non-diabetic dogs and cats. *Vet Q.* 2016;36(1):2-9. doi:10.1080/01652176.2015.1092617
- 47. Matthews DR, Hosker JP, Rudenski AS, Naylor BA, Treacher DF, Turner RC. Homeostasis model assessment: insulin resistance and β-cell function from fasting plasma glucose and insulin concentrations in man. *Diabetologia*. 1985;28(7):412-419. doi:10.1007/BF00280883
- Bland JM, Altman DG. Agreement between methods of measurement with multiple observations per individual. *J Biopharm Stat*. 2007;17(4):571-582. doi:10.1080/10543400701329422
- 49. Ganesh S, Cave V. P-values, p-values everywhere! N Z Vet J. 2018;66(2):55-56.
  doi:10.1080/00480169.2018.1415604
- 50. Suzuki M, Suzuki M, Kitamura Y, et al. Beta-hydroxybutyrate, a cerebral function improving

agent, protects rat brain against ischemic damage caused by permanent and transient focal cerebral ischemia. *Jpn J Pharmacol*. 2002;89(1):36-43. doi:10.1254/jjp.89.36

- 51. Massieu L, Haces ML, Montiel T, Hernández-Fonseca K. Acetoacetate protects hippocampal neurons against glutamate-mediated neuronal damage during glycolysis inhibition. *Neuroscience*. 2003;120(2):365-378. doi:10.1016/S0306-4522(03)00266-5
- 52. Haces ML, Hernández-Fonseca K, Medina-Campos ON, Montiel T, Pedraza-Chaverri J, Massieu L. Antioxidant capacity contributes to protection of ketone bodies against oxidative damage induced during hypoglycemic conditions. *Exp Neurol.* 2008;211(1):85-96. doi:10.1016/j.expneurol.2007.12.029
- 53. Pan JW, Rothman TL, Behar KL, Stein DT, Hetherington HP. Human brain betahydroxybutyrate and lactate increase in fasting-induced ketosis. *J Cereb blood flow Metab*. 2000;20(10):1502-1507. doi:10.1097/00004647-200010000-00012
- 54. Hawkins R, Williamson D, Krebs H. Ketone-body utilization by adult and suckling rat brain in vivo. *Biochem J.* 1971;122:13-18. doi:10.1042/bj1220013
- 55. De Bruijne JJ, Van den Brom WE. The effect of long-term fasting on ketone body metabolism in the dog. *Comp Biochem Physiol*. 1986;83(2):391-395. doi:10.1016/0305-0491(86)90386-X
- Keller U, Shulman G. Effect of glucagon on hepatic fatty acid oxidation and ketogenesis in conscious dogs. *Am J Physiol*. 1979;237(2):E121-9.
  http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/464090.
- 57. Crandall LA. A comparison of ketosis in man and dog. J Biol Chem. 1940;138(3):123-129.
- 58. Keller U, Cherrington A, Liljenquist J. Ketone body turnover and net hepatic ketone production in fasted and diabetic dogs. *Am J Physiol*. 1978;235(2):E238-47. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/686170.
- Reichard Jr GA, Paul P, Bortz WM. Ketone-body production and oxidation in fasting obese humans. J Clin Invest. 1974;53(2):508-515.
- 60. Wiener R, Hirsch HJ, Spitzer JJ. Cerebral extraction of ketones and their penetration into CSF in the dog. *Am J Physiol*. 1971;220(5):1542-1546. doi:1971.220.5.1542
- 61. Lamers KJB, Doesburg WH, Gabreëls FJM, et al. CSF concentration and CSF/blood ratio of

fuel related components in children after prolonged fasting. *Clin Chim Acta*. 1987;167(2):135-145. doi:10.1016/0009-8981(87)90366-4

- Valente-Silva P, Lemos C, Köfalvi A, Cunha RA, Jones JG. Ketone bodies effectively compete with glucose for neuronal acetyl-CoA generation in rat hippocampal slices. *NMR Biomed*. 2015;28(9):1111-1116. doi:10.1002/nbm.3355
- Ader M, Stefanovski D, Richey JM, et al. Failure of homeostatic model assessment of insulin resistance to detect marked diet-induced insulin resistance in dogs. *Diabetes*. 2014;63(6):1914-1919. doi:10.2337/db13-1215
- Gayet C, Bailhache E, Dumon H, Martin L, Siliart B, Nguyen P. Insulin resistance and changes in plasma concentration of TNFα, IGF1, and NEFA in dogs during weight gain and obesity. *J Anim Physiol Anim Nutr (Berl)*. 2004;88(3-4):157-165. doi:10.1111/j.1439-0396.2003.00473.x
- German AJ, Hervera M, Hunter L, et al. Improvement in insulin resistance and reduction in plasma inflammatory adipokines after weight loss in obese dogs. *Domest Anim Endocrinol*. 2009;37(4):214-226. doi:10.1016/j.domaniend.2009.07.001
- 66. Blanchard GG, Nguyen P, Gayet C, Leriche I, Siliart B, Paragon B-M. Rapid weight loss with a high-protein low-energy diet allows the recovery of ideal body composition and insulin sensitivity in obese dogs. *J Nutr*. 2004;134(8 Suppl):2148S-2150S. doi:134/8/2148S [pii]
- 67. Kahn SE, Hull RL, Utzschneider KM. Mechanisms linking obesity to insulin resistance and type 2 diabetes. *Nature*. 2006;444(7121):840-846. doi:10.1038/nature05482
- 68. Adolphe JL, Silver TI, Childs H, Drew MD, Weber LP. Short-term obesity results in detrimental metabolic and cardiovascular changes that may not be reversed with weight loss in an obese dog model. *Br J Nutr*. 2014;112(4):647-656. doi:10.1017/S0007114514001214
- Blackshear PJ, Holloway PAH, Alberti KGMM. The effects of starvation and insulin on the release of gluconeogenic substrates from the extra-splanchnic tissues in vivo. *FEBS Lett*. 1974;48(2):310-313. doi:10.1016/0014-5793(74)80493-X
- Saudek CD, Felig P. The metabolic events of starvation. *Am J Med.* 1976;60(1):117-126. doi:10.1016/0002-9343(76)90540-4

- Jungas RL, Halperin ML, Brosnan JT. Quantitative analysis of amino acid oxidation and related gluconeogenesis in humans. *Physiol Rev.* 1992;72(2):419-448. doi:10.1152/physrev.1992.72.2.419
- Meyer C, Stumvoll M, Dostou J, Welle S, Haymond M, Gerich J. Renal substrate exchange and gluconeogenesis in normal postabsorptive humans. *Am J Physiol - Endocrinol Metab*. 2002;282(2 45-2):428-434. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00116.2001
- 73. Belo PS, Romsos DR, Leveille G a. Influence of diet on lactate, alanine and serine turnover and incorporation into glucose in the dog. J Nutr. 1977;107(3):397-403. doi:10.1093/jn/107.3.397
- 74. Gjedde A, Crone C. Induction processes in blood-brain transfer of ketone bodies during starvation. *Am J Physiol.* 1975;229(5):1165-1169. doi:10.1152/ajplegacy.1975.229.5.1165
- Bouzier-Sore AK, Voisin P, Canioni P, Magistretti PJ, Pellerin L. Lactate is a preferential oxidative energy substrate over glucose for neurons in culture. *J Cereb Blood Flow Metab*. 2003;23(11):1298-1306. doi:10.1097/01.WCB.0000091761.61714.25
- 76. Leino RL, Gerhart DZ, Duelli R, Enerson BE, Drewes LR. Diet-induced ketosis increases monocarboxylate transporter (MCT1) levels in rat brain. *Neurochem Int*. 2001;38(6):519-527. doi:10.1016/S0197-0186(00)00102-9
- 77. West D, York B. Dietary fat, genetic predisposition, and obesity: Lessons from animal models. *Am J Clin Nutr*. 1998;67(3 SUPPL.):505S-512S.
- 78. Romsos DR, Hornshuh MJ, Leveille GA. Influence of dietary fat and carbohydrate on food intake, body weight and body fat of adult dogs. *Proc Soc Exp Biol Med.* 1978;157(2):278-281. doi:10.3181/00379727-157-40037
- 79. Bhatnagar AS, Prasanth Kumar PK, Hemavathy J, Gopala Krishna AG. Fatty acid composition, oxidative stability, and radical scavenging activity of vegetable oil blends with coconut oil. *J Am Oil Chem Soc.* 2009;86(10):991-999. doi:10.1007/s11746-009-1435-y
- 80. Castellano C-A, Pierotti T, St-Pierre V, et al. Tricaprylin alone increases plasma ketone response more than coconut oil or other medium-chain triglycerides: An acute crossover study in healthy adults. *Curr Dev Nutr*. 2017;1(4):e000257. doi:10.3945/cdn.116.000257

- St-Pierre V, Vandenberghe C, Lowry C-M, et al. Plasma ketone and medium chain fatty acid response in humans consuming different medium chain triglycerides during a Metabolic Study Day. *Front Nutr.* 2019;6(April):1-8. doi:10.3389/fnut.2019.00046
- 82. Harvie MN, Pegington M, Mattson MP, et al. The effects of intermittent or continuous energy restriction on weight loss and metabolic disease risk markers: A randomized trial in young overweight women. *Int J Obes*. 2011;35(5):714-727. doi:10.1038/ijo.2010.171
- 83. Klempel MC, Kroeger CM, Bhutani S, Trepanowski JF, Varady KA. Intermittent fasting combined with calorie restriction is effective for weight loss and cardio-protection in obese women. *Nutr J.* 2012;11(1):1-9. doi:10.1186/1475-2891-11-98
- Appleton DJ, Rand JS, Sunvold GD. Basal plasma insulin and homeostasis model assessment (HOMA) are indicators of insulin sensitivity in cats. *J Feline Med Surg*. 2005;7(3):183-193. doi:10.1016/j.jfms.2004.12.002
- 85. Slingerland LI, Robben JH, Van Haeften TW, Kooistra HS, Rijnberk A. Insulin sensitivity and β-cell function in healthy cats: Assessment with the use of the hyperglycemic glucose clamp. *Horm Metab Res.* 2007;39(5):341-346. doi:10.1055/s-2007-976541
- Ben-Nathan D, Heller ED, Perek M. The effect of starvation on antibody production of chicks. *Poult Sci.* 1977;56(5):1468-1471. doi:10.3382/ps.0561468
- Howard JK, Lord GM, Matarese G, et al. Leptin protects mice from starvation-induced lymphoid atrophy and increases thymic cellularity in ob/ob mice. *J Clin Invest*. 1999;104(8):1051-1059. doi:10.1172/JCI6762
- Lord GM, Matarese G, Howard JK, Baker RJ, Bloom SR, Lechler RI. Leptin modulates the Tcell immune response and reverses starvation-induced immunosuppression. *Nature*. 1998;394(6696):897-901. doi:10.1038/29795

# Chapter 5

# The immunological effects of intermittent fasting in healthy dogs

The following chapter describes a study examining the effects of intermittent fasting on the immune function of healthy dogs. The condensed version of this and the previous chapter (Chapter 4) has been published in the Frontiers of Veterinary Science Journal. The published manuscript is included in Appendix III. Included in this chapter is a description of the optimisation of the assays, which was not included in the published manuscript.

### 5.1 Introduction

As discussed in the previous chapter, intermittent fasting on a high-fat diet may be a beneficial feeding regimen for hospitalized spinal patients. However, some effects of fasting could be deleterious for patients as well, particularly the effect of fasting on humoral and cellular immunity. The link between energy intake and immune function is believed to be the adipokine leptin. Although best known as a key player in the regulation of energy expenditure and body weight, leptin also plays numerous roles in regulating immune function including increasing neutrophil chemotaxis, oxygen species generation, macrophage phagocytosis, and the maturation of T cells.<sup>1,2</sup> Acute fasting for 24 to 48 hours in several species have been shown to supress blood leptin concentrations.<sup>3–5</sup> This effect, however, appears to be reversible. In rodents, the suppression of lymphocyte differentiation, macrophage phagocytosis, and delayed-type hypersensitivity responses caused by leptin deficiency is reversed with supplementation.<sup>3,6–9</sup>

It has been demonstrated in several species that short-term fasting decreases peripheral leucocyte numbers, antibody response in B cells, and inflammatory cytokine production in T cells.<sup>10-13</sup> Conversely, there is less known about the effects of fasting on immune function in companion veterinary species, and most studies have examined the effect of longer periods of fasting. In a study of healthy cats, four days of food deprivation reduced peripheral leucocyte numbers and lymphocyte proliferation following mitogen

stimulation, which were partially reversed when the cats were refed.<sup>14</sup> In dogs, a steady reduction of food intake for 21 days (50% of requirements for 5 days, then 30% for 5 days, then 20% for 5 days, then complete food withholding for 6 days) led to a reduction in circulating neutrophil and lymphocyte counts, reduced lymphocyte proliferation *in vitro*, and lower serum concentrations of IgG, IgM and complement C3.<sup>15</sup> However, there remains little known about the effects of short-term fasting on immunity in companion veterinary species.

It was found as described in the previous chapter that leptin concentrations are decreased in an intermittent fasting regimen in healthy dogs. Still, the relationship between leptin, immunity and intermittent fasting in dogs is not yet well described. The work presented in this chapter was principally aimed at examining the effects of an intermittent fasting regimen using a high-fat and low-fat diet on immune parameters in healthy dogs. The primary hypothesis was that dogs undergoing intermittent fasting on a low-fat diet would have supressed parameters of immunity that would be commensurate with their decrease in plasma leptin, compared to when they are intermittently fasted on a high-fat diet, or when they are fed daily.

## 5.2 Materials and methods

### 5.2.1 Development and optimisation of a canine flow-cytometric immune assay

The development and optimisation of a flow cytometry technique using canine blood was based on the protocol described in a previous study using bovine blood.<sup>16</sup> For this, whole blood was collected into heparin vacutainers<sup>17</sup> from three healthy donor dogs housed at Massey University Canine Nutrition Unit (Palmerston North, New Zealand). The samples were utilized within an hour of collection. This study was approved by the Massey University Animal Ethics Committee (MUAEC 16/38).

rr BD Vacutainer®, Becton, Dickson and Company, Plymouth, United Kingdom

For flow cytometry, two markers were used to detect and measure phagocytosis and oxidative burst in leukocytes. The first was pHrodo<sup>™</sup> *Staphylococcus aureus* Bioparticles<sup>™</sup> conjugates<sup>ss</sup>, which once ingested by phagocytes, increases in red fluorescence as the environmental pH decreases. The second marker was Invitrogen<sup>™</sup> dihydrorhodamine (DHR) 123<sup>tt</sup>, a non-fluorescent reactive oxygen species (ROS) indicator that oxidises to green fluorescent rhodamine 123 intracellularly following activation of the NADPH-oxidase system in the cell. To determine the effect of different concentrations of the fluorescent markers, samples were tested using varying concentrations (Table 5-1).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>ss</sup> pHrodo<sup>™</sup> *Staphylococcus Aureus* Bioparticles<sup>™</sup> conjugates, Thermofisher, CAT#A10010, Waltham, MA, USA

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>tt</sup> Invitrogen<sup>™</sup> dihydrorhodamine (DHR) 123, Thermofisher, CAT#D23806, Waltham, MA, USA

Table 5-1. Concentrations of pHrodo<sup>™</sup> Staphylococcus aureus Bioparticles<sup>™</sup> conjugates and dihydrorhodamine (DHR)123 markers used for the optimisation of a flow cytometry assay. Optimisation was performed on whole blood from each dog.

Dog	Description	Whole blood	143 uM DHR	pHodo™ red S. aureus
1	Solo	100 µL	-	-
1	S.aur.50	100 µL	-	50 μL
1	S.aur.100	100 µL	-	100 µL
1	DHR10	100 µL	10 µL	-
1	DHR20	100 µL	20 µL	-
1	DHR10 + S.aur.50	100 µL	10 µL	50 µL
1	DHR10 + S.aur.100	100 µL	10 µL	100 µL
1	DHR20 + S.aur.50	100 µL	20 µL	50 μL
1	DHR20 + S.aur.100	100 µL	20 µL	100 µL
2	Solo	100 µL	-	-
2	S.aur.50	100 µL	-	50 μL
2	S.aur.100	100 µL	-	100 µL
2	DHR10	100 µL	10 µL	-
2	DHR20	100 µL	20 µL	-
2	DHR10 + S.aur.50	100 µL	10 µL	50 µL
2	DHR10 + S.aur.100	100 µL	10 µL	100 µL
2	DHR20 + S.aur.50	100 µL	20 µL	50 µL
2	DHR20 + S.aur.100	100 µL	20 µL	100 µL
3	Solo	100 µL	-	-
3	S.aur.50	100 µL	-	50 µL
3	S.aur.100	100 µL	-	100 µL
3	DHR10	100 µL	10 µL	-
3	DHR20	100 µL	20 µL	-
3	DHR10 + S.aur.50	100 µL	10 µL	50 µL
3	DHR10 + S.aur.100	100 µL	10 µL	100 µL
3	DHR20 + S.aur.50	100 µL	20 µL	50 µL
3	DHR20 + S.aur.100	100 µL	20 µL	100 µL

Nine 5 mL polystyrene round bottomed flow cytometry tubes<sup>uu</sup> were prepared for each sample. In each tube, 100 µL of whole blood was incubated at 37 °C for 30 minutes after adding 143 µM DHR solution, pHrodo<sup>™</sup> *Staphylococcus Aureus*, both compounds, or

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>uu</sup> BD Flacon<sup>™</sup> tubes, BD Biosciences, San Jose, California, USA

nothing. After incubation, 2.7 mL of deionized water was added to lyse erythrocytes. Within two minutes of adding the deionized water, 300  $\mu$ L of 10X PBS was added and samples centrifuged at 600 rcf for 7 minutes. The supernatant was decanted, and the process repeated with 3 mL of PBS. Then, 3% formaldehyde in PBS was added and samples incubated at room temperature for 5 minutes for fixation. Finally, 2 mL of PBS was added, and samples were centrifuged at 350 rcf for 7 minutes. The supernatant was removed, and the pellet was suspended in 200  $\mu$ L PBS with 2% foetal calf serum (FCS).

Flow cytometry was performed on a cell analyservy. To account for emission spectra overlap and spillover in florescence channels, compensation was based on the control samples. To do so, forward scatter and side scatter detector settings were adjusted on solo, unstained samples until cell populations were clearly delineated in a forward and side scatter plot. Lymphocyte, monocyte, and neutrophil populations were then identified based on size and granularity. Following this, fluorescent channels (FL1 and FL2) detector settings were adjusted so that background autofluorescence was within  $10^{0}$  and  $10^{1}\log$ scale in all FL plots. Compensation was set for each fluorochrome based on running the stained control samples and adjusting the compensation setting so that positively stained cells were in line with unstained cells, and parallel with the correct axis. The final compensation settings were checked using the double-stained cell populations to ensure the signals were adequately adjusted. Once compensation settings were in place, samples were run until at least 10,000 events were collected. Quadrants for single and double positive cells were demarcated using the set of control samples. The results of the gated populations were expressed as the percentage and the mean fluorescence intensity of positive cells undergoing phagocytosis and/or respiratory burst.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>vv</sup> BD FASCSCalibur<sup>TM</sup>, BD Biosciences, San Jose, California, USA

#### 5.2.2 Development and optimisation of a [<sup>3</sup>H]-thymidine incorporation assay

Bloods samples were obtained using the same dogs as above for the flow cytometry optimisation assay (MUAEC 16/38). The development and optimisation of a [<sup>3</sup>H]-thymidine incorporation assay using canine whole blood was based on the protocols described in previous studies.<sup>17,18</sup> For the optimisation process, 100  $\mu$ L of blood was transferred into each of fifteen wells on 96 U-well plates. To determine which mitogen(s) produced the greatest stimulation, four solutions were tested: 100 ng/mL of Staphylococcus enterotoxin B (SEB), 200 ng/mL of SEB combined with lipopolysaccharides from *E. coli* (LPS), 5 µg/mL phytohaemagglutinin (PHA), and 20 µg/mL concanavalin A (ConA). Each mitogen was trialled in triplicate. The remaining wells served as controls with the addition of only PBS. The plates were then incubated at 37 °C in 5% CO<sub>2</sub> humidified atmosphere for three days. Following this, 50 µL of [<sup>3</sup>H]-thymidine of a 10 µCi/mL stock solution was added to each well. The plates were incubated for four hours at 37 °C in 5% CO<sub>2</sub> humidified atmosphere and then stored at -80 °C until analysis. On the day of analysis, the cells were harvested using an automated cell harvester, and the betaradiations emissions were counted using liquid scintillation.

### 5.2.3 Immune effects of intermittent fasting in healthy dogs

The samples were obtained during the intermittent fasting study as described in Chapter 4. The experimental design and dietary regimens were as described previously, and the study protocol was approved by the Massey University Animal Ethics Committee (MUAEC 16/130).

On days 1, 3, 5 and 7 of a trial period, a fasted blood sample (6 mL in total) was collected into lithium heparin vacutainers<sup>ww</sup> from all dogs by jugular venipuncture before food was offered. Day 1 represented an overnight-fasted, baseline sample, while the samples collected on days 3, 5, and 7 represented either a 9 to 12-hour postprandial sample when

ww BD Vacutainer®, Becton, Dickson and Company, Plymouth, United Kingdom

the dogs were eating daily, or a 45 to 48-hour postprandial sample when the dogs were fasted intermittently. All samples were placed on ice for up to two hours until they were utilised for flow cytometry and [<sup>3</sup>H]-thymidine incorporation assays.

#### 5.2.4 Statistical analysis

The normality of the data obtained during the optimisation study was confirmed using an Anderson Darling test. The results from the optimisation experiments were assessed using a general linear model of ANOVA. 'Dog' was treated as a random effect. The variables assessed during flow cytometry were the percentage and the mean florescence intensity (MFI) of negative and positive cells. For lymphocyte proliferation, the mean cell count per minute (ccpm) for each mitogen treatment was normalised by subtracting the mean ccpm from unstimulated samples. In addition, the stimulation index (SI) was calculated for each dog as the ratio of mean ccpm of the stimulated wells, and the mean ccpm of the unstimulated wells.

For the intermittent fasting study, the 'lme4' package (Bates, Mäechler, Bolker & Walker, 2012) was used with R software<sup>xx</sup> to perform a linear mixed effects analysis of the relationship between the outcome variables (lymphocyte proliferation and flow cytometry results), and the fixed variables (time, diet, age, sex, BCS, and leptin). Separate models were fitted for each outcome variable. Dog was included as a random effect to account for repeated measures. Interactions between the fixed variables, and between diet and diet sequence, were not significant, and so were not included in the final models.

If the visual inspection of the residual quantile-quantile plots and the Shapiro-Wilk test of the residuals indicated a deviation from normality or homoscedasticity, then transformations of the dependent variable were performed in attempts to improve consistency on the assumptions of the linear model. However, transformation did not lead

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>xx</sup> R version 3.1.0, R Development Core Team, 2012, R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria

to a change in the interpretation of the models or our conclusions. Therefore, for simplicity, the graphs and final model are reported with the untransformed data.

A post-hoc pairwise comparison of the estimated marginal means with Tukey's correction was performed when diet was significant in the final model. The results of the mixed effects models are presented as the means and standard error of means. P-values < 0.001 were considered indicative of very strong evidence, P < 0.01 of strong evidence, P < 0.05 of moderate evidence, P < 0.1 of weak evidence, and  $P \ge 0.1$  of insufficient evidence.<sup>19</sup>

## 5.3 Results

#### 5.3.1 Development and optimisation of a canine flow-cytometric immune assay

The procedure used resulted in good separation of leucocytes from canine whole blood, and distinct cell populations were identifiable on flow cytometry. Compensation settings were set accordingly and resulted in minimal overlap of fluorescent channels (Figure 5-1). There was no difference in the percentage of phagocytosis and oxidative burst in any of the cell populations between the different concentrations of the double positive samples (*P* > 0.1). As such, the lowest concentration of 143 µM DHR solution (10 µL) and pHrodo<sup>TM</sup> *Staphylococcus Aureus* (50 µL) was used during the subsequent study.



sample. Forward and side scatter plots showed clear separation of cell populations, which were identified based on expected granularity (yaxis) and cell size (x-axis). The numbers within the gated graphs indicate the percentage of cells that are not positive, single positive or Figure 5-1. Representative uncompensated (A and C) and compensated (B and D) flow cytometry graphs of leucocyte separation from double positive. The uncompensated graphs show an overlap of emission spectra resulting in a tight and linear cluster of cells, which is canine whole blood during the optimisation procedure. Graphs A and B are from the same sample, and graphs C and D are the same improved with compensation.

### 5.3.2 Development and optimisation of a [<sup>3</sup>H]-thymidine incorporation assay

The results from the [<sup>3</sup>H]-thymidine incorporate assays showed that the combination of SEB and LPS created the best lymphocyte stimulation results as assessed by mean ccpm (P < 0.001, Figure 5-2). The same results were obtained when SI was assessed (P < 0.001). Thus, a concentration of 200 ng/mL of SEB combined with lipopolysaccharides (LPS) was used in the subsequent study.



Figure 5-2. The mean cell counts per minute obtained for each mitogen stimulant during the [<sup>3</sup>H]thymidine incorporate optimisation assay. The mitogens were tested in triplicates: 100 ng/mL of Staphylococcus enterotoxin B (SEB), 5 µg/mL phytohaemagglutinin (PHA), 20 µg/mL concanavalin A (ConA), and 200 ng/mL of SEB combined with lipopolysaccharides from *E. coli* (LPS).

# 5.3.3 Immune effects of intermittent fasting in healthy dogs

All dogs completed the study. There were no differences in any of the baseline immune parameters before the groups began their assigned feeding regimen in any of the treatment weeks (P > 0.1). The resulting flow cytometry graphs from samples obtained during the intermittent fasting study were of similar quality to the optimisation study (Figure 5-3).



of cells corresponding to the expected locations for lymphocytes, monocytes and neutrophils. Quadrants for single and double positive cells axis) corresponds to size of the cells and the side scatter (y-axis) corresponds to the cells' granularity. Regions were gated around clusters Figure 5-3. (A) A representative plot displaying the flow cytometry scatter properties of leukocytes in one sample. The forward scatter (xwere established using a set of control samples. Plots B - E show a representative sample of gated monocytes from one sample. The dihydrorhodamine (DHR) 123 added. (D) Monocytes with only pHrodo<sup>TM</sup> Red S. aureus added. (E) Monocytes with both DHR and number in each quadrant is the percentage of cells. (B) Monocytes without a fluorochrome added. (C) Monocytes with only pHrodo<sup>TM</sup> Red S. *aureus* added.

The phagocytic and oxidative activity of the leucocytes are presented in Table 5-2 and Figure 5-4. When the dogs were intermittently fasted on a low-fat (IF LF) diet, they had a lower percentage of neutrophils (P = 0.02), and a lower MFI in those macrophages that underwent both phagocytosis and oxidation (P = 0.06, Figure 5-4). In addition, these dogs also had a lower percentage of lymphocytes that underwent respiratory oxidative burst (P = 0.008, Figure 5-4). There was no association between leptin concentrations and any immune parameter (P > 0.1, Figure 5-5). In addition, there were no significant differences in lymphocyte proliferation during any of the feeding regimens (P > 0.1).

Table 5-2. The mean, standard deviation and results of the linear mixed effect models of the activity of phagocytic cells in 10 dogs fed daily (BID), intermittently fasted on a low-fat (IF LF) and intermittently fasted on a high-fat diet (IF HF) in a Latin Square design. Only independent variables with a  $P \le 0.1$  are shown. The percentage is the number of cells that have undergone either phagocytosis and/or oxidative burst. Mean florescence intensity (MFI) of oxidation is proportional to the degree in which oxidation has occurred.

Outcome	Diet	Mean	Standard Deviation	Fixed Effect	Estimate	Standard Error	P- value
Lymphocyte	BID	45.3	18.4	(Intercept)	30.6	25.3	
oxidation (%)	IF LF	35.0	19.3	Diet IF LF	-10.7	3.9	0.008
	IF HF	43.1	17.1				
Monocyte	BID	64.9	20.0	(Intercept)	72.3	28.6	
phag+/ox+	IF LF	57.9	25.8	Diet IF LF	-7.6	4.0	0.06
MFI for oxidation	IF HF	66.0	23.5				
Neutrophil	BID	75.8	17.6	(Intercept)	73.6	23.3	
oxidation (%)	IF LF	71.0	17.6	Diet IF LF	-4.9	2.2	0.02
	IF HF	75.9	16.8				
Neutrophil	BID	74.7	18.1	(Intercept)	67.9	23.2	
phag+/ox+ (%)	IF LF	69.9	17.6	Day	-0.8	0.4	0.04
	IF HF	74.4	16.4	Diet IF LF	-5.0	2.2	0.03



മ

65

∢

Figure 5-4. Differences in immune parameters in 10 dogs fed daily (orange line), intermittently fasted on a low-fat (red line) and intermittently fasted on a = 0.008). (B) The mean florescence intensity of oxidative burst in monocytes which underwent both phagocytosis and oxidative burst (P = 0.06). This is high-fat diet (blue line) in a Latin Square design as assessed by flow cytometry. (A) Total percentage of lymphocytes which underwent oxidative burst (P a method of quantifying the degree of oxidation. (C) Total percentage of neutrophils which underwent oxidative burst (P = 0.02). (D) The percentage of neutrophils which underwent both phagocytosis and oxidative burst (P= 0.03).



Figure 5-5. Reproduced from Chapter 4. Mean concentrations ( $\pm$ SE) of fasted serum leptin in 10 dogs fed daily (orange line), intermittently fasted on a low-fat (red line) and intermittently fasted on a high-fat diet (blue line) in a Latin Square design.

### 5.4 Discussion

Short-term fasting has been shown to have beneficial health effects in multiple species.<sup>12,20-</sup><sup>23</sup> However, a reduction in immunity during fasting has also been documented.<sup>3,10,11,14,24</sup> To assess the immune function in intermittently fasted dogs, phagocytosis and oxidative respiratory burst in leucocytes, and lymphocyte proliferation were measured. It was found that when the dogs were intermittently fasted on a LF diet, they had a lower percentage of neutrophils and a lower MFI in the macrophages that underwent both phagocytosis and oxidation. They also had a lower percentage of lymphocytes that underwent respiratory oxidative burst. However, suppression of immunity due to fasting was abrogated when the dogs were fed a high-fat diet prior to the fast.

The suppression in immune function during fasting is thought to be due to a reduction in leptin concentrations. Although serum leptin concentrations are typically related to adipose mass, fasting leads to a significant reduction in leptin concentration that is disproportional to changes in adiposity.<sup>25</sup> For instance, a significant reduction in leptin occurred after just after 6 - 12 hours of fasting in mice.<sup>26,27</sup> As described in the previous chapter, serum leptin concentrations were lower when the dogs were fasted for longer, which were not associated with body weight changes. Additionally, it was found that feeding healthy dogs a high-fat diet did not maintain leptin plasma concentrations during the fasting period. This is in contrast to rodents, where a study of mice consuming a high-fat diet (58% energy from fat) prior to a 48-hour fast had a reduced drop in leptin compared to mice consuming a standard diet (11% energy from fat).<sup>28</sup>

Further in contrast to rodents, leptin concentrations were not associated with immune function in this study. Rodents have an evident reduction in immunity after 48 hours of fasting, which is reversed with leptin supplementation.<sup>67</sup> In this study, there was an approximately 25% reduction in mean leptin concentrations in the dogs when they were intermittent fasted compared to when they were daily fed. In comparison, a 50 - 60% reduction in serum leptin concentrations in mice are seen after a 48-hour fast compared to those *ad libitum* fed.<sup>28,29</sup> Therefore, the drop in leptin concentrations in this study may have be insufficient to cause a significant difference in immune function in the dogs. Further, rodents have a high metabolic rate and typically consume multiple small meals a day, so fasting for 12 - 16 hours is considered a significant duration.<sup>30,31</sup> Therefore, feeding once every 48 hours is not the same metabolically for a rodent as it is for a dog, and a greater effect on immune function may be seen with a longer fasting period in the dog.

Immunity in the fasted dogs was measured by phagocytosis and oxidative respiratory burst in leucocytes, and lymphocyte proliferation. These established assays were selected to represent immune functions related to a decrease in leptin, which plays an important role in increasing monocytes phagocytosis, regulatory T cell proliferation, and neutrophils oxidative radical generation.<sup>1,32–34</sup> A reduction in some immune function was seen when

the dogs were intermittently fasted on the LF diet including a lower percentage of neutrophils and a lower MFI in the macrophages that underwent both phagocytosis and oxidation, and a lower percentage of lymphocytes that underwent respiratory oxidative burst. However, this trend was not consistent, and there were no differences in the other immune parameters examined. As such, the clinical significance of these findings is not known, although it can be speculated that it would be minimally impactful in a healthy dog. However, these immunosuppressive effects may be more significant in critically ill patients.

Another important finding was that the negative effects of fasting on immune function was not seen when the dogs were eating a HF diet, despite leptin not being conserved. In addition, when the dogs were intermittent fasted on the HF diet, they lost less weight than when eating a LF diet. Therefore, the effect on the preservation of immune function may be related to maintaining body condition, rather than leptin concentrations. Further, there are studies in rodents that examined the effect of refeeding particular macronutrients after a period of fasting on immunity, although the results of these studies are not always consistent. In a study of gerbils fasted for three days, refeeding with glucose restored the drop in leptin and cellular immune function.<sup>35</sup> Whereas in another study with rats, mitochondrial activity of mononuclear cells, used as a marker of cell function, was restored with protein refeeding, but not when glucose was given.<sup>36</sup> The results of this study in dogs does indicate that macronutrients may differentially affect immune function during a fasting period. However, the reduction in immunity was only present in select parameters and were not consistent between leucocyte types. Therefore, the significance of these immune changes are unknown, and further studies are required to confirm the repeatability of these findings.

#### Limitations

The use of flow cytometry is well recognised as a sensitive method for detecting phagocytosis and oxidative bursts in phagocytes.<sup>37,38</sup> However, the method can be indiscriminate in nature. Use of size and granularity to distinguish between cell types

during flow cytometry relies on the assumption that all cells contained in the field with the same characteristics are indeed of a single cell type. In reality, the wide region used may have included doublets, clumped cells, or debris, which could have artificially elevated the MFI for each group. Using scatter parameters and comparing pulse height vs pulse width plots can be used in future to better isolate single cells in gates.<sup>39,40</sup> In addition, the use of cell-specific surface markers would have provided clearer identification of cell subsets. During fasting, the percentage of circulating CD4<sup>+</sup> and ratio of CD4<sup>+</sup>: CD8<sup>+</sup> lymphocytes are reduced, whereas circulating mature B cells are increased.<sup>8,41,42</sup> Additionally, acute feeding of a HF diet in other species leads to an increase in circulating pro-inflammatory cytokines such as interleukin-1 $\beta$  and tumour necrosis factor- $\alpha$ , although this has not been shown consistently.<sup>43</sup> Interestingly, an intermittent fasting regimen has been shown to ameliorate the expression of proinflammation-related genes in hepatocytes during long-term HF feeding in mice.<sup>44</sup> As the effects of HF feeding and intermittent fasting on circulating lymphocyte subsets and cytokine production could be important in critically ill patients, this requires further study.

Modification of dietary micronutrients (vitamins and minerals) can also influence immune function.<sup>45</sup> While the micronutrient content of the HF and the LF diets in this study were not identical, the differences were not great, and both diets met or exceeded the essential nutrients requirements for an adult dog as established by AAFCO. In addition, all feeding regimens were preceded with either an acclimation period or wash out period with the LF diet. Therefore, it is unlikely that a significant effect on immune function from differences in micronutrients would have manifested during the week-long feeding period.

## 5.5 Conclusion

Ultimately, it was found that healthy dogs undergoing an intermittent fasting regimen on a low-fat diet had a reduced percentage of neutrophils and MFI in the macrophages that underwent both phagocytosis and oxidation, and percentage of lymphocytes that underwent respiratory oxidative burst. In addition, the changes in the immune parameters found were not associated with the decline in leptin concentrations associated with

fasting, in contrast to what has been reported in other species. The clinical significance of these immune changes is unknown, but may be speculated to be important during critical illness. Intriguingly, undergoing intermittent fasting while eating a high-fat diet did not cause the same changes in immunity in the dogs. This suggests that using a high-fat diet during an intermittent fasting regimen may be preferential to avoid immunosuppressive effects.

### 5.6 References

- La Cava A, Matarese G. The weight of leptin in immunity. *Nat Rev Immunol*. 2004;4(5):371-379. doi:10.1038/nri1350
- Lord G. Role of leptin in immunology. *Nutr Rev.* 2002;60(10 Pt 2):S35-S38; discussion S68-S84, 85-87.
- Saucillo DC, Gerriets VA, Sheng J, Rathmell JC, MacIver NJ. Leptin metabolically licenses T cells for activation to link nutrition and immunity. *J Immunol*. 2014;192(1):136-144. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1301158
- Ishioka K, Hosoya K, Kitagawa H, et al. Plasma leptin concentration in dogs: Effects of body condition score, age, gender and breeds. *Res Vet Sci*. 2007;82(1):11-15. doi:10.1016/j.rvsc.2006.06.002
- Boden G, Chen X, Mozzoli M, Ryan I. Effect of fasting on serum leptin in normal human subjects. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 1996;81(9):3419-3423. doi:10.1210/jcem.81.9.8784108
- Howard JK, Lord GM, Matarese G, et al. Leptin protects mice from starvation-induced lymphoid atrophy and increases thymic cellularity in ob/ob mice. *J Clin Invest*. 1999;104(8):1051-1059. doi:10.1172/JCI6762
- Lord GM, Matarese G, Howard JK, Baker RJ, Bloom SR, Lechler RI. Leptin modulates the Tcell immune response and reverses starvation-induced immunosuppression. *Nature*. 1998;394(6696):897-901. doi:10.1038/29795
- 8. Fujita Y, Yanagida H, Mimori T, et al. Prevention of fasting-mediated bone marrow atrophy by leptin administration. *Cell Immunol*. 2012;273(1):52-58. doi:10.1016/j.cellimm.2011.11.007
- Loffreda S, Yang SQ, Lin HZ, et al. Leptin regulates proinflammatory immune responses. FASEB J. 1998;12(1):57-65. doi:10.1086/428746
- Xu D-L, Wang D-H. Fasting suppresses T cell-mediated immunity in female Mongolian gerbils (Meriones unguiculatus). *Comp Biochem Physiol A Mol Integr Physiol*. 2010;155(1):25-33. doi:10.1016/j.cbpa.2009.09.003
- 11. Ben-Nathan B, Drabkin N, Heller D. The effect of starvation on the immune response of chickens. *Avian Dis.* 1980;25(1):214-217.
- Faris M, Kacimi S, Al-Kurd RA, et al. Intermittent fasting during Ramadan attenuates proinflammatory cytokines and immune cells in healthy subjects. *Nutr Res.* 2012;32(12):947-955. doi:10.1016/j.nutres.2012.06.021
- Ben-Nathan D, Heller ED, Perek M. The effect of starvation on antibody production of chicks. *Poult Sci.* 1977;56(5):1468-1471. doi:10.3382/ps.0561468
- Freitag KA, Saker KE, Thomas E, Kalnitsky J. Acute starvation and subsequent refeeding affect lymphocyte subsets and proliferation in cats. *J Nutr*. 2000;130(10):2444-2449. doi:10.1093/jn/130.10.2444
- 15. Dionigi R, Ariszonta, Dominioni L, Gnes F, Ballabio A. The effects of total parenteral nutrition on immunodepression due to malnutrition. *Ann Surg.* 1977;185(4):467-474. http://www.pubmedcentral.nih.gov/articlerender.fcgi?artid=1396127&tool=pmcentrez&rend ertype=abstract.
- Kampen AH, Tollersrud T, Lund A. Flow cytometric measurement of neutrophil respiratory burst in whole bovine blood using live Staphylococcus aureus. *J Immunol Methods*. 2004;289(1-2):47-55. doi:10.1016/j.jim.2004.03.008
- Wagner U, Burkhardt E, Failing K. Evaluation of canine lymphocyte proliferation: Comparison of three different colorimetric methods with the 3H-thymidine incorporation assay. *Vet Immunol Immunopathol*. 1999;70(3-4):151-159. doi:10.1016/S0165-2427(99)00041-0
- Sottong PR, Rosebrock JA, Britz JA, Kramer TR. Measurement of T-lymphocyte responses in whole-blood cultures using newly synthesized DNA and ATP. *Clin Diagn Lab Immunol*. 2000;7(2):307-311. doi:10.1128/CDLI.7.2.307-311.2000
- Ganesh S, Cave V. P-values, p-values everywhere! N Z Vet J. 2018;66(2):55-56.
   doi:10.1080/00480169.2018.1415604
- 20. Horne BD, Muhlestein JB, Anderson JL. Health effects of intermittent fasting: Hormesis or harm? A systematic review. *Am J Clin Nutr*. 2015;102(2):464-470. doi:10.3945/ajcn.115.109553
- 21. Tikoo K, Tripathi DN, Kabra DG, Sharma V, Gaikwad AB. Intermittent fasting prevents the progression of type I diabetic nephropathy in rats and changes the expression of Sir2 and p53. *FEBS Lett*. 2007;581(5):1071-1078. doi:10.1016/j.febslet.2007.02.006

- Jeong M, Plunet W, Streijger F, et al. Intermittent fasting improves functional recovery after rat thoracic contusion spinal cord injury. *J Neurotrauma*. 2011;28(3):479-492. doi:10.1089/neu.2010.1609
- Plunet WT, Streijger F, Lam CK, Lee JHT, Liu J, Tetzlaff W. Dietary restriction started after spinal cord injury improves functional recovery. *Exp Neurol*. 2008;213(1):28-35. doi:10.1016/j.expneurol.2008.04.011
- 24. Briet F, Twomey C, Jeejeebhoy KN. Effect of malnutrition and short-term refeeding on peripheral blood mononuclear cell mitochondrial complex I activity in humans. *Am J Clin Nutr*. 2003;77(5):1304-1311.
- 25. Sagawa MM, Nakadomo F, Honjoh T, Ishioka K, Saito M. Correlation between plasma leptin concentration and body fat content in dogs. *Am J Vet Res.* 2002;63(1):7-10. doi:10.2460/AJVR.2002.63.7
- Jensen TL, Kiersgaard MK, Sørensen DB, Mikkelsen LF. Fasting of mice: A review. *Lab Anim*. 2013;47(4):225-240. doi:10.1177/0023677213501659
- Champy MF, Selloum M, Piard L, et al. Mouse functional genomics requires standardization of mouse handling and housing conditions. *Mamm Genome*. 2004;15(10):768-783. doi:10.1007/s00335-004-2393-1
- Ahren B, Mansson S, Gingerich RL, et al. Regulation of plasma leptin in mice: Influence of age, high-fat diet, and fasting. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol*. 1997;273(1 42-1):R113-20. doi:10.1152/ajpregu.1997.273.1.r113
- 29. Ahlma RS, Prabakaran D, Mantzoros C, et al. Role of leptin in the neuroendocrine response to fasting. *Nature*. 1996;382(6588):250-252. doi:10.1038/382250a0
- Ellacott KLJ, Morton GJ, Woods SC, Tso P, Schwartz MW. Assessment of feeding behavior in laboratory mice. *Cell Metab.* 2010;12(1):10-17. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2010.06.001
- 31. Heinrichs SC. Mouse feeding behavior: Ethology, regulatory mechanisms and utility for mutant phenotyping. *Behav Brain Res.* 2001;125(1-2):81-88. doi:10.1016/S0166-4328(01)00287-X
- Caldefie-Chezet F, Poulin A, Vasson MP. Leptin regulates functional capacities of polymorphonuclear neutrophils. *Free Radic Res.* 2003;37(8):809-814.

doi:10.1080/1071576031000097526

- Santos-Alvarez J, Goberna R, Sánchez-Margalet V. Human leptin stimulates proliferation and activation of human circulating monocytes. *Cell Immunol*. 1999;194(1):6-11. doi:10.1006/cimm.1999.1490
- 34. De Rosa V, Procaccini C, Calì G, et al. A key role of leptin in the control of regulatory T cell proliferation. *Immunity*. 2007;26(2):241-255. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2007.01.011
- Xu D-L, Wang D-H. Glucose supplement reverses the fasting-induced suppression of cellular immunity in Mongolian gerbils (Meriones unguiculatus). *Zoology (Jena)*.
   2011;114(5):306-312. doi:10.1016/j.zool.2011.04.002
- 36. Briet F, Jeejeebhoy KN. Effect of hypoenergetic feeding and refeeding on muscle and mononuclear cell activities of mitochondrial complexes I-IV in enterally fed rats. *Am J Clin Nutr.* 2001;73(5):975-983.
- 37. Walrand S, Valeix S, Rodriguez C, Ligot P, Chassagne J, Vasson MP. Flow cytometry study of polymorphonuclear neutrophil oxidative burst: A comparison of three fluorescent probes. *Clin Chim Acta*. 2003;331(1-2):103-110. doi:10.1016/S0009-8981(03)00086-X
- 38. Perticarari S, Presani G, Banfi E. A new flow cytometric assay for the evaluation of phagocytosis and the oxidative burst in whole blood. *J Immunol Methods*. 1994;170(1):117-124. doi:10.1016/0022-1759(94)90251-8
- Wersto RP, Chrest FJ, Leary JF, Morris C, Stetler-Stevenson MA, Gabrielson E. Doublet discrimination in DNA cell-cycle analysis. *Commun Clin Cytom*. 2001;46(5):296-306. doi:10.1002/cyto.1171
- 40. Chapman G V. Instrumentation for flow cytometry. *J Immunol Methods*. 2000;243(1-2):3-12. doi:10.1016/S0022-1759(00)00224-6
- Shushimita S, De Bruijn MJW, De Bruin RWF, IJzermans JNM, Hendriks RW, Dor FJMF.
  Dietary restriction and fasting arrest B and T cell development and increase mature B and T cell numbers in bone marrow. *PLoS One*. 2014;9(2):1-11. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0087772
- 42. Walrand S, Moreau K, Caldefie F, et al. Specific and nonspecific immune responses to fasting and refeeding differ in healthy young adult and elderly persons. *Am J Clin Nutr*.

2001;74(5):670-678. doi:10.1093/ajcn/74.5.670

- 43. Herieka M, Erridge C. High-fat meal induced postprandial inflammation. *Mol Nutr Food Res.*2014;58(1):136-146. doi:10.1002/mnfr.201300104
- Yang W, Cao M, Mao X, et al. Alternate-day fasting protects the livers of mice against high-fat diet-induced inflammation associated with the suppression of Toll-like receptor
  4/nuclear factor κB signaling. *Nutr Res.* 2016;36(6):586-593. doi:10.1016/j.nutres.2016.02.001
- 45. Maggini S, Wintergerst ES, Beveridge S, Hornig DH. Selected vitamins and trace elements support immune function by strengthening epithelial barriers and cellular and humoral immune responses. In: *British Journal of Nutrition*. Vol 98. ; 2007:29-35. doi:10.1017/S0007114507832971

# Chapter 6

# Ketone kinetics in healthy dogs fed once-daily or every-other-day

#### 6.1 Introduction

During fasting, it is well known that dogs do not reach the same concentrations of circulating ketones as some other species fasted for the same period of time, including rodents and humans.<sup>1-4</sup> Consistent with this, it is described in Chapter 4 how healthy dogs had a much lower fasted mean plasma concentration of β-hydroxybutyrate of 40 - 60  $\mu$ mol/L, compared with rodents (800 – 2,000  $\mu$ mol/L) and humans (790 – 1,670  $\mu$ mol/L) when fed once every 48 hours.<sup>5-8</sup> One hypothesis of the mechanism for the lower concentration of circulating ketones is that dogs may have a lower rate of fatty acid oxidation and conversion into ketones than other species. However, a study that isolated hepatic mitochondria of both fed and fasted dogs and rats determined that there was no difference in the rate of oxidation of palmitate to ketones between the two species.<sup>3</sup> In addition, kinetics studies have shown that while ketone turnover in humans is two to three times higher than that of dogs fasted for a similar period of time, humans have a tento forty-fold difference in plasma ketones concentrations.<sup>4,8,9</sup> Together, these findings suggest that the lower concentration of circulating ketones in fasted dogs is not due to reduced hepatic production, but rather due to a more efficient peripheral utilisation by dogs.

What is not known, however, from these early ketone kinetics studies is the effect of diet, particularly high-fat feeding, on fasting rates of ketone production and utilisation. As described earlier, there may be beneficial health effects of intermittent fasting using a high-fat diet in dogs, especially in those recovering from spinal disease. However, the practicality of implementing an intermittent fasting regimen in hospitalised animals may be a challenge. In Chapter 4, it is described that fasted plasma ketone concentrations in dogs were greater in those intermittent fasted (fed once every 48 hours) than when fed daily on a low-fat diet, suggesting that a longer fasting duration might have some benefits.

201

However, it is unknown if hospitalised dogs will be able to maintain sufficient intake to meet their energy requirements if fed only once every 48 hours. It is also unknown whether feeding every 24 hours may also induce a similar rate of ketogenesis if the dog is eating a high-fat diet.

The aim of this study, therefore, was to determine the rate of ketone production and metabolic clearance in healthy dogs eating a high-fat diet enriched with medium-chain triglycerides once-daily (fed once every 24 hours) or every-other-day (fed once every 48 hours). It was hypothesised that when the dogs are fasted for longer, they will have a greater rate of ketone synthesis and clearance. A secondary aim was to compare the rates of ketone synthesis and clearance of dogs to those previously published in other species fasted for a similar period of time.

#### 6.2 Material and Methods

The study protocol was approved by the Massey University Animal Ethics Committee (MUAEC 18/55). Eight healthy colony dogs were used from Massey University's Canine Nutrition Unit (Palmerston North, New Zealand). A high-fat diet containing medium-chain triglycerides was produced from a commercial kibble<sup>a</sup> to which was added whey protein isolate powder, coconut oil, lard, sunflower oil and a vitamin/mineral mix<sup>b</sup>. The recipe is provided in Appendix IV. The diet was formulated to meet the Association of American Feed Control Officials (AAFCO) nutrient requirements for the maintenance of adult dogs. The macronutrients (protein, fat and carbohydrate) energy contents of the diet were estimated based on modified Atwater values (Table 6-1). The content of coconut oil and lard were set to ensure that the concentration of medium-chain triglycerides (C8 - C12) equalled to 14.9 grams per Mcal, which equated to 10.1% of energy.<sup>10</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>a</sup> Blackhawk™ Working Dog Lamb & Beef, dry, Masterpet Australia Pty Limited, Smeaton Grange, Australia

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>b</sup> Balance IT® Canine, DVM Consulting Incorporated, Davis, California, USA

Table 6-1. The macronutrient content of a high-fat diet containing medium-chain triglycer	ides fed to
eight healthy dogs in a crossover designed trial.	

	% metabolizable energy
Protein	20.0
Fat	68.5
Carbohydrate	11.5

Before the start of the study, all dogs were transitioned onto the high-fat diet, fed oncedaily, to allow for a one-week acclimation period. After one week, the dogs were randomised into two feeding regimens in a crossover design trial. The first group's regimen consisted of once-daily feeding where the dogs received their allotted estimated daily maintenance energy requirement (MER) at 7 am every day. The second group's regimen was every-other-day feeding, where the dogs were fed twice their MER at 7 am every second day. All food was offered for up to 5 hours, at which time remaining food was removed and weighed using a bench scale. The MER for each dog was based on historical colony data. Body weights were taken at the start of every week for the duration of the study.

On day eight, before their next meal, the four dogs on the once-daily feeding regimen underwent a ketone kinetics study using a stable isotopes infusion of  $[2,4-^{13}C_2]$ acetoacetate<sup>c</sup> and  $[1,2,3,4-^{13}C_4]$   $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate<sup>d</sup>. This represented a 19- to 24-hour postprandial period. The dogs were unrestrained but housed in cages watched by assistants to limit movement during the infusion period. On the day of the kinetics study,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>c</sup> Ethyl acetoacetate (2,4-13C<sub>2</sub>, 99% purity), catalog number CLM-523-0, Cambridge Isotope Laboratories, Inc., Andover, MA, USA

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>d</sup> Sodium D-3 hydroxybutyrate (13C<sub>4</sub>, >97% purity), catalog number CLM-3853-0, Cambridge Isotope Laboratories, Inc., Andover, MA, USA

two peripheral catheters were placed in either the cephalic and/or saphenous veins of each dog. One catheter was used for blood sampling, and the other for isotope administration. A single 3 mL blood sample was collected into a heparinised blood tube<sup>e</sup> to measure baseline concentrations of the isotopes. Then, before the start of infusion, an intravenous bolus of labelled isotope (7.5  $\mu$ mol/kg of [2,4-1<sup>3</sup>C<sub>2</sub>] acetoacetate and 9  $\mu$ mol/kg of [1,2,3,4-1<sup>3</sup>C<sub>4</sub>] beta-hydroxybutyrate) was given to each dog. This equated to 0.32 mL/kg body weight of infusate for each dog. Following this, a continuous infusion of [2,4-1<sup>3</sup>C<sub>2</sub>] acetoacetate (0.25  $\mu$ mol/kg/min) and [1,2,3,4-1<sup>3</sup>C<sub>4</sub>]  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate (0.3  $\mu$ mol/kg/min) was given over a total of 100 minutes, which equated to 0.6 mL/kg body weight/hr for each dog. At 70, 80, and 90 minutes into the infusion, successive blood samples (3 mL into heparinised tubes) were taken to determine whether the labelled isotopes had reached a steady state.

This procedure was then performed on day nine with the four dogs in the every-other-day feeding group before their next meal. This represented a 43- to 48-hour postprandial period. Once a group finished their kinetics study, the dogs were then placed immediately onto the alternate feeding regimen. After the dogs were on the new regimen for a period of a week, the kinetics study was repeated using the same protocol as described.

#### 6.2.1 Infusion and bolus solution preparation

Preparation of the infusion solution was performed using a previously published procedure.<sup>11,12</sup> The infusion and bolus solutions were made each morning approximately two hours before the ketone kinetics study was performed. The quantity of isotopes required for each day's infusion were calculated as follows:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>e</sup> BD Vacutainer®, Becton, Dickson and Company, Plymouth, United Kingdom

## <u>Infusion</u>

[2,4-<sup>13</sup>C<sub>2</sub>] ethyl acetoacetate: 0.25 µmol x total weight of dogs (kg) x 100 minutes [1,2,3,4-<sup>13</sup>C<sub>4</sub>]  $\beta$  -hydroxybutyrate: 0.3 µmol x total weight of dogs (kg) x 100 minutes **Bolus** [2,4-<sup>13</sup>C<sub>2</sub>] ethyl acetoacetate: 9 µmol x total weight of dogs (kg)

 $[1,2,3,4-{}^{13}C_4]\beta$  -hydroxybutyrate: 7 µmol x total weight of dogs (kg)

To prepare the infusate, the required amount of  $[2,4^{-13}C_2]$  ethyl acetoacetate was measured using an analytical scale, dissolved in a 0.08 M sodium hydroxide (NaOH) solution, vortexed and incubated at 38 °C for 75 minutes to allow for the hydrolysis of the ethyl acetoacetate ester. The solution was then neutralised to a pH of 7 - 7.5 using 0.08 M hydrogen chloride, which was checked with pH strips<sup>*f*</sup>, and then placed on ice. Following this, the required amount of  $[1,2,3,4^{-13}C_4]\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate was weighed and added to the acetoacetate solution and used without further pH adjustments. The same procedure was used to create the bolus solution.

# 6.2.2 Sample preparation

Plasma was harvested from blood samples within 30 minutes of collection. Heparinised blood samples were centrifuged at 1,500 rcf for 15 minutes at 4 °C. Following this, 0.5 mL of plasma was removed and transferred into a microcentrifuge tube. Then, the plasma was de-proteinated by adding 0.5 mL of 5% perchloric acids and vortexing. After, the centrifuge tube was spun at 2,000 rcf for 15 minutes at 4 °C. The supernatant was removed, placed in a screw-top vial, and stored at -80 °C until analysis.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>f</sup> pH test strips range 0-14, catalog no P4786, Sigma Aldrich Pty. Ltd., Sydney, Australia <sup>g</sup> Perchloric acid, catalog no 244252, Sigma Aldrich Pty. Ltd., Sydney, Australia

#### 6.2.3 Analysis

Isotopic distribution of labelled acetoacetate and β-hydroxybutyrate was measured by gas chromatography-mass spectrometry (GC-MS) in a commercial laboratory<sup>h</sup> using a previously published method.<sup>13</sup> For this, plasma (200 µL) was pipetted into a 2 mL microcentrifuge tube and 20 µL of 6 M hydrochloric acid<sup>i</sup> was added. An internal standard (40 µL of d5-benzoic acidi, 2.5 µg/mL) was added to each tube, and the samples vortexed for 10 seconds. The samples were then extracted twice using a shaker and 800 µL ethyl acetate<sup>k</sup>. Samples were mixed for 5 minutes at 30 Hz and centrifuged at 10,000 rcf for 10 minutes. The ethyl acetate layer was transferred to a new microcentrifuge tube, and the extraction steps repeated. The ethyl acetate extracts were pooled and dried in a vacuum centrifuge evaporator<sup>1</sup> at 25 °C for 1.5 hours. Then, the dried extracts were resuspended in 100 µL ethyl acetate and transferred to amber GC vials with 100 µL inserts and dried again (vacuum centrifuge evaporator at 25 °C, 30 minutes). The samples were then derivatised with N-tert-butyldimethylsilyl-N-methyltrifluoroacetamide<sup>m</sup>, vortexed for 10 seconds, and left for at least one hour before injection. In addition to the canine plasma samples, human plasma samples were included as quality controls to ensure consistent instrument performance. The human samples were expired donor plasma obtained from a local blood bank<sup>n</sup>, which were originally collected using citrate as the anticoagulant. The human samples were processed in the same manner as the canine samples.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>h</sup> AgResearch, Lincoln Research Centre, Canterbury, New Zealand

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>i</sup> Hydrochloric acid, catalog no 320331, Sigma Aldrich Pty. Ltd., Sydney, Australia

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>j</sup> Benzoic acid, Cambridge Isotopes, Tewksbury, MA, USA

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>k</sup> Ethyl acetate, catalog no 270989, Sigma Aldrich Pty. Ltd., Sydney, Australia

<sup>1</sup> RVC 2-18 CD plus, Martin Christ GmbH, Osterode am Harz, Germany

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>m</sup> N-ter-Butyldimethylsily-N-methyltrifluroacetamide, catalog no 394882, Sigma Aldrich Pty. Ltd., Sydney, Australia

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>n</sup> New Zealand Blood Service, Lincoln, New Zealand

Analysis was carried out on a benchtop GC-MS° with a BP-5 column° (30 m x 0.25 mm i.d., 25  $\mu$ m film thickness). Injection were done in splitless mode, with 2  $\mu$ L of sample injected into an inlet set at 250 °C. The interface and ion source temperatures were 250 and 280 °C respectively. The GC oven programme was started at 40 °C, and held for 0.1 minute before ramping at 5 °C/min to 70 °C, then held a further 3.5 minutes, ramping at 20 °C/min to 160 °C, and then finally ramping at 35 °C to 280 °C and held for 3 minutes. The final ramp was 35 °C to 320 °C, which was held for 4 minutes, leading to a total run time of 25.67 minutes. Ions were monitored between 15 and 18 minutes, with m/z 273, 274, 275, 276 and 277 monitored for acetoacetate and m/z 275, 276, 277, 278, 279 monitored for  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate. The ds-benzoic acid internal standard was monitored at m/z 184.

Finally, the standard curve for acetoacetate and  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate was prepared using Milli-Q<sup>®</sup> water and human plasma, and measured at concentrations 0, 3.125, 6.25, 12.5, 25, 50 and 100 µmol/L.

#### 6.2.4 Calculations

To describe isotopic enrichment of the samples, the tracer-to-tracee ratio (TTR) was calculated for each acetoacetate and  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate isotopomer after accounting for baseline isotope natural abundance.<sup>14</sup> From this, mole percent excess (MPE) was calculated using the following formula:

Mole percent excess (%) = 
$$\frac{TTR}{1 + TTR} \times 100$$

A two-accessible pools model (Figure 6-1) was used to calculate the ketone kinetics to determine each ketone's rate of synthesis (Ra), irreversible disappearance (R0) and

<sup>°</sup> Shimadzu GCMS TQ8040, Shimadzu corporation, Kyoto, Japan

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>p</sup> BP-5 column, SGE Lid, Melbourne, Australia

interconversion (Ri).<sup>15,16</sup> The total ketone rate of synthesis was calculated as the sum of R<sub>a</sub> for acetoacetate and R<sub>a</sub> for  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate. The metabolic clearance rate for each individual ketone was calculated by dividing R<sub>0</sub> by their concentration at steady state. These values were then summed to determine the total ketone metabolic clearance rate. For interspecies comparisons, kinetic rates were expressed on a metabolic body weight basis (body weight<sup>0.75</sup>).

Figure 6-1. Two-accessible-pool model of acetoacetate and  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate turnover. Adapted from Bougneres and Ferre<sup>16</sup>.



The following equations were used<sup>16</sup>:

$$R_{a1s} = P_1 x (D - C) / (D x A - B x C)$$

$$R_{a2s} = P_2 x (A - B) / (D x A - B x C)$$

$$R_{a2i} = P_2 x B / (D x A - B x C)$$

$$R_{a1i} = P_1 x C / (D x A - B x C)$$

$$R_{01} = (P_1 x D - P_2 x B) / (D x A - B x C)$$

$$R_{02} = (P_2 x A - P_1 x C) / (D x A - B x C)$$

Where P1 is the infusion rate of <sup>13</sup>C<sub>2</sub> acetoacetate (µmol/kg/min)

P2 is the infusion rate of  ${}^{13}C_4 \beta$ -hydroxybutyrate (µmol/kg/min)

A is the enrichment of <sup>13</sup>C<sub>2</sub> acetoacetate at steady state

B is the enrichment of  ${}^{13}C_2 \beta$ -hydroxybutyrate at steady state

C is the enrichment of <sup>13</sup>C<sub>4</sub> acetoacetate at steady state

and D is the enrichment of  ${}^{\rm 13}\text{C}_4$   $\beta\text{-hydroxybutyrate}$  at steady state

#### 6.2.5 Statistics

All statistical analyses were performed using R software<sup>4</sup>. An *a priori* power analysis was performed using previously published mean difference and standard deviations for  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate, namely a production of 5.9 µmols/kg/min in 48-hour fasted dogs and 1.03 µmols/kg/min in 18-hour fasted dogs, and a standard deviation of 4.<sup>17,18</sup> Thus, it was determined that eight dogs would be required to detect that same difference of 4.87 µmols/kg/min, assuming a standard deviation of 4, at 80% power.

Results are provided as mean and standard deviation (SD) unless otherwise indicated. Normal distribution of the data was determined by visual inspection and the Shapiro-Wilk test. Carryover effects from one trial period to the other were examined using the method described by Wellek and Blettner<sup>19</sup>. To test for a carryover effect, the sum of the values from both feeding regimens were calculated for each parameter and compared across the two sequence groups by the means of a test of independent samples.<sup>19</sup> Once the carryover effect was found to be negligible, the presence of a treatment effect was analysed using a paired t-test. Hypothesis testing was also performed using Bayes factor analysis with the 'BayesFactor' package (Richard D. Morey and Jeffrey N. Rouder, 2018). This type of testing allows for further analyses of non-significant findings to determine whether there is evidence that the data supports the null hypothesis or whether there is an absence of evidence.<sup>20,21</sup>

Further exploration of parameters associated with the rate of total ketone synthesis was done using the 'lme4' package (Bates, Mäechler, Bolker & Walker, 2012). For this, a linear mixed effects analysis using dog as the random effect was performed in a manual stepwise selection process to determine which of the fixed variables (age, sex, weight, and BCS) were associated with the rate of total ketone synthesis. The best fit model was determined by Akike information criterion (AIC) and adjusted  $R^2$ . Normality of the residuals of the

<sup>9</sup> R version 3.1.0; R Development Core Team, 2012; R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria

final model were checked visually and with the Shapiro-Wilk test. P-values < 0.001 were considered indicative of very strong evidence, P < 0.01 of strong evidence, P < 0.05 of moderate evidence, P < 0.1 of weak evidence, and P  $\ge$  0.1 of insufficient evidence.<sup>22</sup>

#### 6.3 Results

Eight dogs were used in the study, which consisted of five spayed females and three castrated males. They had a mean age of 8.9 (SD 1.6) years, body weight of 25.5 (SD 3.8) kilograms, and body condition score (BCS) of 4.4 (SD 0.5). The mean changes in body weight were 0.09 (SD 0.40) kilograms when the dogs were fed once-daily and -0.02 (SD 0.50) kilograms when the dogs were fed every-other-day. On average, the dogs ate 98.3% of their food when fed once-daily, and 94.9% of their food when fed every-other-day. The differences in body weight changes and food intake between the feeding regimens were not significant (P = 0.228 and P = 0.359 respectively). The mean fasted plasma acetoacetate concentration was 32.67 (SD 26.11) µmol/L when the dogs were fed once-daily, and 31.23 (SD 22.61) µmol/L when the dogs were fed every-other-day, which was not statistically different (P = 0.945). The mean fasted plasma concentration of  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate was 40.95 (SD 2.36) µmol/L in dogs when fed every-other-day fed dogs, compared with 38.58 (SD 2.21) µmol/L when they were fed once-daily (P = 0.067).

Steady state of both plasma  ${}^{13}C_2$  acetoacetate and  ${}^{13}C_4$   $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate were achieved by 70 minutes after the start of the infusion (Figure 6-2).



Figure 6-2. The mean ( $\pm$ SE) plasma enrichment of  ${}^{13}C_2$  acetoacetate (M+2) and  ${}^{13}C_4$   $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate (M+4) in eight healthy dogs in a crossover study design. Minute "O" represents the start of the tracer infusion, and minutes "70", "80", and "90" were the time points at which blood samples were taken.

The rates of acetoacetate and  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate synthesis, interconversion and metabolic clearance are presented in Table 6-2. The fasted rate of total ketone synthesis was 29.70 (SD 12.79) µmol/kg/min when the dogs were on the every-other-day feeding regimen, and 20.80 (SD 7.57) when the dogs were fed once-daily (*P* = 0.110, Figure 6-3). The rate of total ketone synthesis was positively correlated with total plasma ketone concentrations (R<sup>2</sup> = 0.361, *P* = 0.023, Figure 6-4). For the multivariable regression analysis, both fasting duration and sex were positively associated with the rate of total ketone synthesis (Table 6-3). Body condition score, although not significant, was left in the model as it improved both the adjusted R<sup>2</sup> and AIC score for the final model.

Table 6-2. The mean and standard deviation (SD) of fasted ketone kinetics in a two-accessible pool model with eight healthy dogs undergoing a once-daily and every-other-day feeding regimen on a high-fat diet in a crossover study design. Samples were taken 19 to 24 hours postprandially for dogs fed once-daily, and 43 to 48 hours postprandially for dogs fed every-other-day. Results from the paired t-test analyses (P - value) and Bayes factors are also presented in the table.

Rate (µmol/kg/min)	Once-daily feeding	Every-other-day feeding	<i>P</i> - value	Bayes factor
Ra1s (AcAc synthesis)	13.55 (SD 11.37)	19.51 (SD 18.02)	0.296	0.50
Ra2s (β-HOB synthesis)	7.25 (SD 4.77)	10.19 (SD 10.17)	0.469	0.42
Ra1s + Ra2s				
(Total ketone synthesis)	20.80 (SD 7.57)	29.70 (SD 12.79)	0.110	0.79
Ra1i (Interconversion of				
AcAc $\rightarrow \beta$ -HOB)	2.88 (SD 1.91)	4.43 (SD 4.20)	0.687	0.38
Ra2i (Interconversion of				
β-HOB → AcAc)	3.86 (SD 3.15)	3.19 (SD 4.84)	0.270	0.38
R01 (AcAc utilisation)	12.57 (SD 7.91)	20.76 (SD 13.16)	0.157	0.64
R02 (β-HOB utilisation)	8.23 (SD 1.71)	8.95 (SD 5.97)	0.781	0.42
Rate (ml/kg/min)	Once-daily feeding	Every-other-day feeding	<i>P</i> - value	Bayes factor
Metabolic clearance AcAc	421 (SD 177)	726 (SD 411)	0.151	0.61
Metabolic clearance	216 (SD 42 8)	220 (SD 145)	0.942	0.39
β-НОВ	210 (30 42.0)	220 (30 143)	0.742	0.07
Metabolic clearance total	637 (SD 179)	946 (SD 430)	0 297	0.58
ketone	007 (00 177)	010 (00+ 00)	0.277	0.00

*Abbreviations: AcAc (acetoacetate), β-HOB (beta-hydroxybutyrate)* 



Figure 6-3. Rates of total ketone synthesis in eight healthy dogs undergoing a once-daily and everyother-day feeding on a high-fat diet in a crossover study design (P = 0.110). Samples were taken 19 to 24 hours postprandially for dogs fed once-daily, and 43 to 48 hours postprandially for dogs fed every-other-day.



Figure 6-4. Correlation between the rate of total ketone synthesis and plasma ketone concentrations in eight healthy dogs undergoing once-daily and every-other-day feeding on a high-fat diet in a crossover study design ( $R^2 = 0.361$ , P = 0.023).

Table 6-3. The final linear mixed effect model for factors associated with the rate of total ketone synthesis in eight healthy dogs undergoing once-daily and every-other-day feeding on a high-fat diet in a crossover study design. The best fit model shown here was assessed using Akaike information criterion (AIC) and adjusted R<sup>2</sup>. Body condition score, although not significant, was left in the model as it improved both the AIC score and adjusted R<sup>2</sup> for the final model.

Outcome	Fixed Effect	Estimate	Standard Error	$R^2$	<i>P</i> - value
Rate of total ketone synthesis (µmol/kg/min)	(Intercept)	54.12	22.45		0.037
	Every-other- day feeding	8.91	4.68		0.086
	Sex male	13.58	5.20		0.026
	BCS	-8.84	5.20		0.120
	Overall model			0.52	0.053

#### 6.4 Discussion

In this study, ketone kinetics were measured using a stable-isotope tracer infusion technique in healthy adult dogs eating a high-fat diet that was fed once-daily and everyother-day in a crossover design. Feeding once every 48-hours resulted in an increase in fasted plasma β-hydroxybutyrate concentrations, compared to when the dogs were fed once every 24-hours. Remarkably though, the degree of increase was small, despite the dogs being fasted for approximately twice the time. When examining the kinetics of the ketones, most parameters, including β-hydroxybutyrate and acetoacetate synthesis and clearance, and acetoacetate interconversion, had higher mean values when the dogs were fasted for longer, which was consistent with the study hypothesis. However, none of the parameters were found to be statistically different between the two feeding regimens, with P > 0.1, and so the null hypothesis was not able to be rejected. A non-statistically significant *P*-value does not, however, provide evidence for the null hypothesis.<sup>20,23</sup> Thus, an additional statistical analysis was performed using Bayesian statistics. This analysis compared the likelihood of observing the data under the null and alternative models indicating the strength of the evidence for the two theories. The results showed that there was negligible evidence in support of the null hypothesis (Bayes factor 0.33 < x < 1).<sup>20,24</sup>

These statistical analyses indicated that the study results did not support either the null or alternative hypothesis. It remains possible that there are no differences in the ketone kinetics of healthy dogs fed once-daily and every-other-day. Alternatively, another reason why a difference was not detected may be due to the small sample size and large variation in the kinetics found. In this study, some dogs had a large increase in kinetics with the longer fasting period, whereas some dogs did not. This has been previously reported where dogs fasted for ten days had greater variation in their rates of ketone turnover and clearance compared to when they were fasted for one day.<sup>9</sup> These findings suggest that the rates of ketone synthesis and utilisation in response to increasing fasting duration can vary considerably between individuals. However, in those dogs which did respond, the effect size may be substantial. The average ketone synthesis and clearance rates increased by nearly 50% when the dogs were fasted for longer, which could significantly increase

216

substrate availability for neurons. In a study of dogs fasted for eight days, the concentration of ketones in cerebral spinal fluid increased proportionally to the rise in plasma ketones.<sup>25</sup> Therefore, taking into consideration the effect size found in this study, which may be biologically meaningful, and the insufficient evidence to prove or disprove the null hypothesis, further investigations of the effect of fasting duration on ketone kinetics in dogs is warranted.

In the mixed model, the rate of total ketone synthesis was positively associated with fasting duration and the male sex. This sex-difference appears to contrast with what is known in other species. In mice, higher concentrations of plasma  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate and gene expression of fibroblast growth factor 21, a regulator of lipolysis, is found in fasting females compared to males.<sup>26–28</sup> In humans, men have lower postprandial fatty acid oxidation and ketone synthesis compared to females.<sup>29</sup> However a key difference in this study is that the dogs were neutered, which would not have been the case for the mice and human studies. It is currently unknown what effect sex and neutering have on ketogenesis in dogs. In addition, while the rate of ketone synthesis was higher in male dogs in this study, only three male dogs were included, therefore caution must be taken in drawing strong conclusions. Further studies are required to better understand the potential sex-differences and effect of neutering on ketogenesis in dogs.

Kinetic rates are typically reported based on body weight. However, expressing on a metabolic body weight-basis (body weight<sup>0.75</sup>) is more accurate when comparing the metabolism of different species.<sup>9,30</sup> Ketone kinetics obtained in this study were compared to tracer-obtained ketone kinetics in dog studies and other species after converting on a metabolic body weight-basis (Table 6-4).

Table 6-4. Comparison of ketone kinetics between species based on this study and previously published literature. Rates were converted on a metabolic body weight-basis.

	Hours fasted*	Reported body weight (kg)	Total ketone synthesis (μmol/kg <sup>0.75</sup> /min)	Total ketone clearance (ml/kg <sup>0.75</sup> /min)	
Dog					
	12 - 18	12 – 22.7	2.25 <sup>18</sup> , 5.23 <sup>31</sup>	268.01 9	
	24	25.5	46.74^	1,431^	
	48	18.5	23.48 <sup>32</sup> , 22.55 <sup>17</sup> , 66.74 <sup>^</sup>	241.82 32, 2,126^	
	96	14 - 15.7	18.71 <sup>33</sup> , 15.67 <sup>34</sup>	77.96 <sup>33</sup> , 46.08 <sup>34</sup>	
Rat					
	24	0.25	45.54 <sup>15</sup> , 28.28 <sup>11</sup>	31.50+ 15	
	48	0.25	<b>42.99</b> <sup>35</sup>	28.43 <sup>35</sup>	
Mice					
	24	0.02	66.52 <sup>11</sup>	48.73 11	
Adult human					
	12	76.0	20.37 <sup>36</sup>	64.96 <sup>36</sup>	
Children					
	14	15.8	25.80 16	426.62 16	
* approximate fasting duration; ^ (result from this study); <sup>+</sup> clearance of only beta-hydroxybutyrate					

The interspecies comparison indicates that despite the large differences in fasting plasma ketone concentrations between dogs, rodents and humans, their rates of ketone synthesis are not vastly different. Instead, the difference lies with the rate of metabolic clearance. Dogs and children have a greater ability to clear ketones from circulation compared to adult humans and rodents. It is known that human neonates and infants have a greater capacity to utilise ketones compared to adults.<sup>37</sup> In addition, a high rate of systemic ketone production and utilisation is also seen in neonatal rodents, which declines with age.<sup>38,39</sup> For

adult dogs, a higher rate of clearance would account for their propensity to have lower plasma ketone concentrations during fasting compared to other species. While some clearance will be due to urinary excretion, the vast majority will be from ketone entry into extrahepatic tissues for oxidation.<sup>31,40</sup> Thus, dogs appear to be better capable of utilising ketones compared with either adult rodents or humans during a fasted state.

Interestingly, the rates of clearance obtained in this study are substantially higher than other published studies in dogs. This may be due to variations in study methodology, including sample handling and processing, assaying techniques, the model used for calculations (one-pool, two-pools, etc) and whether the authors accounted for the interconversion of ketones. Another possible reason for the difference is the effect of diet on the metabolic response to fasting. In this study, the dogs were maintained on a high-fat, low-carbohydrate diet enriched in medium-chain triglycerides, which enhances ketogenesis and ketolysis.<sup>41-43</sup> For the other dog studies, the diets fed prior to fasting were either not described or were inadequately explained in the publication for macronutrient and nutritional adequacy to be assessed. In rodents, differing combinations of dietary carbohydrate, protein and fat content has been shown to influence ketogenesis and the concentration of ketones found in circulation in both the fed and fasted state.<sup>44-46</sup> In addition, for longer-term fasting studies, nutritional imbalances and/or deficiencies in the diet, such as with carnitine and choline, could also affect fatty acid metabolism.<sup>47,48</sup> Despite these limitations, exclusion of these studies was not possible as there are only a few canine studies available that have examined ketone kinetics. So, while the findings in the literature and this study indicate that dogs have a higher rate of ketone clearance compared to other species, caution in interpreting between the various dog studies must be exercised.

## Limitations

The main limitation to this study is the small number of dogs utilised. Although a crossover study design was chosen to reduce the overall variation and increase the statistical power, the effect size of some of the parameters and large individual variations

limited the conclusions that can be drawn from this study. A post-hoc power analysis was not performed because it was not deemed appropriate to power on observed data.<sup>49–51</sup>

Another potential limitation to this study is that no wash-out period was implemented between the feeding regimens. A wash-out period was not believed to be necessary as the dogs were eating the same diet, and any carryover effect of once-daily and every-otherday feeding was believed to be diminished after a week on their feeding regimens, before the kinetics were measured. To ensure there was not a carryover effect, this was checked as described in the statistics section, and was found to be negligible.

## 6.5 Conclusions

There were no significant differences in the ketone kinetics of dogs eating a high-fat diet once-daily and every-other-day. However, the dogs' ability to utilise ketones more efficiently than rodents and humans was shown, consistent with previous studies. In addition, large individual variations in synthesis and clearance were apparent, particularly when the dogs were fasted for a longer period of time, which may have prevented the detection of a true difference. Ultimately, the results of this study indicate that a once-daily feeding regimen may result in similar ketone plasma concentrations and kinetics to an every-other-day feeding regimen. This has significant implications since feeding every 24 hours is likely to be more acceptable, and less likely to result in weight loss during hospitalisation than feeding every 48 hours. Thus, the shorter period can be used to test the practical application of an intermittent fasting regimen in hospitalised patients. However, individual responses to fasting may be very different, as might the benefits of an intermittent fasting regimen.

220

#### 6.6 References

- De Bruijne JJ. Biochemical observations during total starvation in dogs. *Int J Obes*. 1979;3(3):239-247. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/536104.
- De Bruijne JJ, Altszuler N, Hampshire J, Visser TJ, Hackeng WHL. Fat mobilization and plasma hormone levels in fasted dogs. *Metabolism*. 1981;30(2):190-194. doi:10.1016/0026-0495(81)90171-2
- De Bruijne JJ, Lopes-Cardozo M. Ketogenesis in mitochondria isolated from liver biopsies of normal and starved dogs: Comparison with rat-liver mitochondria. *Comp Biochem Physiol --Part B Biochem*. 1983;75(4):557-562. doi:10.1016/0305-0491(83)90095-0
- 4. Crandall LA. A comparison of ketosis in man and dog. J Biol Chem. 1940;138(3):123-129.
- Plunet WT, Streijger F, Lam CK, Lee JHT, Liu J, Tetzlaff W. Dietary restriction started after spinal cord injury improves functional recovery. *Exp Neurol*. 2008;213(1):28-35. doi:10.1016/j.expneurol.2008.04.011
- Pan JW, Rothman TL, Behar KL, Stein DT, Hetherington HP. Human brain betahydroxybutyrate and lactate increase in fasting-induced ketosis. *J Cereb blood flow Metab*. 2000;20(10):1502-1507. doi:10.1097/00004647-200010000-00012
- Hawkins R, Williamson D, Krebs H. Ketone-body utilization by adult and suckling rat brain in vivo. *Biochem J.* 1971;122:13-18. doi:10.1042/bj1220013
- Balasse EO. Kinetics of ketone body metabolism in fasting humans. *Metabolism*. 1979;28(1):41-50. doi:10.1016/0026-0495(79)90166-5
- 9. De Bruijne JJ, Van den Brom WE. The effect of long-term fasting on ketone body metabolism in the dog. *Comp Biochem Physiol*. 1986;83(2):391-395. doi:10.1016/0305-0491(86)90386-X
- 10. Ingle DL, Driedger A, Traul KA, Nakhasi DK. Dietary energy value of medium-chain triglycerides. *J Food Sci*. 1999;64(6):960-963. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2621.1999.tb12259.x
- 11. Sunny NE, Satapati S, Fu X, et al. Progressive adaptation of hepatic ketogenesis in mice fed a high-fat diet. *Am J Physiol Metab.* 2010;298(6):E1226-E1235. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00033.2010
- 12. Satapati S, He T, Inagaki T, et al. Partial resistance to peroxisome proliferator activated

receptor-alpha agonists in ZDF rats associated with defective hepatic mitochondrial metabolism. *Diabetes*. 2008;57:2012-2021. doi:10.2337/db08-0226.

- Moreau NM, Goupry SM, Antignac JP, et al. Simultaneous measurement of plasma concentrations and 13C-enrichment of short-chain fatty acids, lactic acid and ketone bodies by gas chromatography coupled to mass spectrometry. *J Chromatogr B Anal Technol Biomed Life Sci.* 2003;784(2):395-403. doi:10.1016/S1570-0232(02)00827-9
- 14. Kim IY, Suh SH, Lee IK, Wolfe RR. Applications of stable, nonradioactive isotope tracers in in vivo human metabolic research. *Exp Mol Med*. 2016;48(1):e203-10. doi:10.1038/emm.2015.97
- Fletcher JM, Pitt JJ. Pitfalls in the use of 2-octynoic acid as an in vivo model of mediumchain acyl-coenzyme A dehydrogenase deficiency: Ketone turnover and metabolite studies in the rat. *Metabolism*. 1999;48(6):685-688. doi:10.1016/S0026-0495(99)90165-8
- Bougneres PF, Ferre P. Study of ketone body kinetics in children by a combined perfusion of 13C and 2H3 tracers. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab.* 1987;253(5).
  doi:10.1152/ajpendo.1987.253.5.e496
- Keller U, Shulman G. Effect of glucagon on hepatic fatty acid oxidation and ketogenesis in conscious dogs. *Am J Physiol*. 1979;237(2):E121-9. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/464090.
- Basso L V, Havel R. Hepatic metabolism of FFA in normal and diabetic dogs. J Clin Invest. 1970;49:537-547.
- Wellek S, Blettner M. On the proper use of the crossover design in clinical trials: Part 18 of a series on evaluation of scientific publications. *Dtsch Arztebl Int*. 2012;109(15):276-281. doi:10.3238/arztebl.2012.0276
- Dienes Z. Using Bayes to get the most out of non-significant results. *Front Psychol*. 2014;5(July):1-17. doi:10.3389/fpsyg.2014.00781
- Keysers C, Gazzola V, Wagenmakers E-J. Using Bayes factor hypothesis testing in neuroscience to establish evidence of absence. *Nat Neurosci*. 2020;23(July):788-799. doi:10.1038/s41593-020-0660-4

- 22. Ganesh S, Cave V. P-values, p-values everywhere! *N Z Vet J*. 2018;66(2):55-56. doi:10.1080/00480169.2018.1415604
- 23. Rouder JN, Speckman PL, Sun D, Morey RD, Iverson G. Bayesian t tests for accepting and rejecting the null hypothesis. *Psychon Bull Rev.* 2009;16(2):225-237. doi:10.3758/PBR.16.2.225
- Kass RE, Raftery AE. Bayes factors. J Am Stat Assoc. 1995;90(430):773-795.
   doi:10.1080/01621459.1995.10476572
- 25. Wiener R, Hirsch HJ, Spitzer JJ. Cerebral extraction of ketones and their penetration into CSF in the dog. *Am J Physiol*. 1971;220(5):1542-1546. doi:1971.220.5.1542
- Cochran J, Taufalel P, Lin K, Zhang Y, Dale Abel E. Sex differences in the response of C57BL/6 Mice to ketogenic diets. *Diabetes*. 2018;67(Supplement 1):1884-P. doi:10.2337/db18-1884-P
- Bazhan N, Jakovleva T, Feofanova N, et al. Sex differences in liver, adipose tissue, and muscle transcriptional response to fasting and refeeding in mice. *Cells*. 2019;8(12):1529. doi:10.3390/cells8121529
- Hotta Y, Nakamura H, Konishi M, et al. Fibroblast growth factor 21 regulates lipolysis in white adipose tissue but is not required for ketogenesis and triglyceride clearance in liver. *Endocrinology*. 2009;150(10):4625-4633. doi:10.1210/en.2009-0119
- Pramfalk C, Pavlides M, Banerjee R, et al. Sex-specific differences in hepatic fat oxidation and synthesis may explain the higher propensity for NAFLD in men. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab*. 2015;100(12):4425-4433. doi:10.1210/jc.2015-2649
- Kleiber M. The Fire of Life: An Introduction to Animal Energetics. Revised. New York: John Wiley & Sons, Inc.; 1975. http://pubs.acs.org/doi/abs/10.1021/ed039pA608.
- Balasse EO, Havel RJ. Evidence for an effect of insulin on the peripheral utilization of ketone bodies in dogs. J Clin Invest. 1971;50(4):801-813. doi:10.1172/JCI106551
- 32. Keller U, Cherrington A, Liljenquist J. Ketone body turnover and net hepatic ketone production in fasted and diabetic dogs. *Am J Physiol*. 1978;235(2):E238-47. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/686170.
- 33. Bailey JW, Haymond MW, Miles JM. Metabolism of ketone bodies by skeletal muscle in

starvation and uncontrolled diabetes. *Metabolism*. 1990;39(10):1039-1043. doi:10.1016/0026-0495(90)90163-7

- 34. Bailey JW, Haymond MW, Miles JM. Validation of two-pool model for in vivo ketone body kinetics. *Am J Physiol*. 1990;258(5 Pt 1):E850-5. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.1990.258.5.E850
- 35. Bates MW. Kinetics of ketone body metabolism in fasted and diabetic rats. *Am J Physiol*. 1971;221(4):984-991.
- 36. Keller U, Sonnenberg GE, Stauffacher W. Validation of a tracer technique to determine nonsteady-state ketone body turnover rates in man. *Am J Physiol Metab.* 1981;240(3):E253-E262. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.1981.240.3.e253
- 37. Bougneres PF, Lemmel C, Ferré P, Bier DM. Ketone body transport in the human neonate and infant. *Nutr Clin Pract*. 1986;1(3):159-160. doi:10.1177/088453368600100324
- 38. Daniel PM, Love ER, Moorhouse SR, Pratt OE. The transport of ketone bodies into the brain of the rat (in vivo). *J Neurol Sci.* 1977;34(1):1-13. doi:10.1016/0022-510X(77)90086-7
- Drahota Z, Hahn P, Honová E. Acetoacetate formation by livers of young and adult rats.
   *Development of Metabolism as Related to Nutrition*. Prague; 1966:124-131. doi:10.1159/000389872
- 40. Sapir DG, Owen OE. Renal conservation of ketone bodies during starvation. *Metabolism*.
   1975;24(1):23-33. doi:10.1016/0026-0495(75)90004-9
- Reed DR, Tordoff MG, Friedman MI. Enhanced acceptance and metabolism of fats by rats fed a high-fat diet. *Am J Physiol - Regul Integr Comp Physiol*. 1991;261(5 30-5):0-4. doi:10.1152/ajpregu.1991.261.5.r1084
- 42. Burnol AF, Leturque A, De Saintaurin MA, Penicaud L, Girard J. Glucose turnover rate in the lactating rat: Effect of feeding a high fat diet. *J Nutr*. 1987;117(7):1275-1279. doi:10.1093/jn/117.7.1275
- 43. Lecocq FR, McPhaul JJ. The effects of starvation, high fat diets, and ketone infusions on uric acid balance. *Metabolism*. 1965;14(2):186-197. doi:10.1016/S0026-0495(65)80039-7
- 44. Tepperman HM, Tepperman J. Ketogenesis in rats on high carbohydrate and high fat diets. *Am J Physiol Content*. 1955;180(3):511-518. doi:10.1152/ajplegacy.1955.180.3.511

- Bielohuby M, Menhofer D, Kirchner H, et al. Induction of ketosis in rats fed lowcarbohydrate, high-fat diets depends on the relative abundance of dietary fat and protein. *Am J Physiol - Endocrinol Metab.* 2011;300(1):65-76. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00478.2010
- Kennedy AR, Pissios P, Otu H, et al. A high-fat, ketogenic diet induces a unique metabolic state in mice. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab*. 2007;292(6):1724-1739.
   doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00717.2006
- 47. Fritz IB. Effects of choline deficiency and carnitine on palmitic acid oxidation by rat liver homogenates. *Am J Physiol*. 1957;190(3):449-452. doi:10.1152/ajplegacy.1957.190.3.449
- Schugar RC, Huang X, Moll AR, Brunt EM, Crawford PA. Role of choline deficiency in the fatty liver phenotype of mice fed a low protein, very low carbohydrate ketogenic diet. *PLoS One*. 2013;8(8):18-21. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0074806
- 49. O'Keefe DJ. Brief report: Post hoc power, observed power, a priori power, retrospective power, prospective power, achieved power: Sorting out appropriate uses of statistical power analyses. *Commun Methods Meas*. 2007;1(4):291-299. doi:10.1080/19312450701641375
- 50. Hoenig JM, Heisey DM. The abuse of power: The pervasive fallacy of power calculations for data analysis. *Am Stat.* 2001;55(1):19-24. doi:10.1198/000313001300339897
- 51. Zhang Y, Hedo R, Rivera A, Rull R, Richardson S, Tu XM. Post hoc power analysis: Is it an informative and meaningful analysis? *Gen Psychiatry*. 2019;32(4):3-6. doi:10.1136/gpsych-2019-100069

# Chapter 7

# Intermittent fasting using a ketogenic diet in recovering canine spinal patients

# 7.1 Introduction

Spinal cord injury due to trauma or disc degeneration is a debilitating condition that often requires many days to weeks of hospitalisation.<sup>1,2</sup> Long hospitalisation increases the risk of malnutrition and loss of body weight in patients.<sup>3–5</sup> It was shown in Chapter 2 that longstay hospitalised canine patients lost on average 3.9% of their total body weight, most of which was lean mass. To improve recovery time in patients with spinal cord injury, intermittent fasting has been proposed as a therapeutic feeding regimen that reduces the extent of the lesion and subsequent functional losses.<sup>67</sup> Fasting promotes ketone formation, which is believed to improve neuronal recovery by reducing oxidative damage through the upregulation of superoxide dismutase 2, and reducing the loss of neurons by upregulating autophagy mediator protein forkhead box O3a (Foxo3a).<sup>8–11</sup> As such, intermittent fasting may provide benefits to patients recovering from spinal disease by increasing ketone availability, leading to improved recovery rates and decreasing the amount of hospitalisation time required.

In the previous chapter, it was discovered that feeding a high-fat diet once-daily or everyother-day produced similar rates of total ketone synthesis and ketone clearance in healthy dogs. In hospitalised patients, feeding once-daily may be more suitable to ensure better intake and maintenance of body weight and muscle mass. Although intermittent fasting may provide benefits to patients, it is currently unknown whether this type of feeding regimen can be successfully implemented without causing adverse effects of high-fat feeding such as gastrointestinal disturbances or pancreatitis. Therefore, the aims of this study were multifold; the first was to determine whether hospitalised patients were willing to eat a high-fat diet enriched in medium-chain triglycerides, and to document the effects on body weight and body composition. The second aim was to determine whether a similar concentration of plasma ketones in healthy dogs (0.04 mmol/L) as found previously could be achieved in hospitalised dogs. The third aim was to document any adverse events as the result of the feeding regimen and high-fat diet. The final aim was to determine if a reduction in the hospitalisation duration occurs in dogs undergoing an intermittent fasting regimen on the high-fat diet.

## 7.2 Materials and Methods

Dogs with spinal disease were prospectively recruited from Massey University Veterinary Teaching Hospital's referral surgical department. The inclusion criteria were that the dog was expected to stay three days or longer in the hospital. Exclusion criteria included dogs with critical illness (American Society of Anesthesiologists (ASA) status grade 4-5), disturbances in water balance (e.g. kidney failure, chylothorax, haemoabdomen) or those who required intravenous fluid (IVF) therapy. The severity of the neurological disease at presentation to the hospital was made using a 1 - 5 scoring system as follows: grade 1 = spinal pain present, no motor deficits, grade 2 = ambulatory monoparesis or paraparesis, grade 3 = non-ambulatory paraparesis or monoplegia, grade 4 = paraplegia with nociception present, and grade 5 = paraplegia with absent nociception.<sup>12-15</sup> Body composition for each patient was measured as close as possible to the time of admission and repeated right before being discharged from the hospital. The deuterium protocol used was the same as described in Chapter 2, and deuterium was measured in plasma samples by gas-isotope ratio mass spectrometry<sup>r</sup>. This study was approved by Massey University Animal Ethics Committee (MUAEC protocol 18/69).

The dogs were randomly assigned to one of two feeding regimens: once-daily feeding on a high-fat, ketogenic diet, or the standard hospital feeding regimen consisting of twice-daily feeding on a diet that contained less fat and more carbohydrates. For dogs on the ketogenic diet, a short period of acclimation was performed as follows: on day one of the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>r</sup> Isotope Ratio Mass Spectrometry Unit, Otago University, Dunedin, New Zealand

study, these dogs were offered 50% of their resting energy requirement<sup>6</sup> (RER) as the ketogenic diet, and 50% of their RER as the standard hospital diet. From the second day onwards, the dogs were fed 100% of their RER as the ketogenic diet once a day at 8am in the morning. Dogs on the standard hospitalised diet did not undergo an acclimation phase and were offered 50% of their RER every day at 8am and 6pm. All dogs were allowed up to three hours to finish their meal, after which time any remaining food was removed and weighed using the hospital's feed room bench scale<sup>4</sup>. The dogs were fed their assigned feeding regimens until the final body composition was measured.

Two forms of the ketogenic diet were available, either a modified commercial diet or a home-made diet. This was done to allow for a second choice if the dog did not adequately consume the modified commercial diet. The home-made diet was offered if the dog did not consume >70% of the modified commercial diet by the second day. The diets used in this study were formulated to meet the nutrient requirements for adult dogs defined by the Association of American Feed Control Officials (AAFCO). The recipes are provided in Appendix V. The macronutrient (protein, fat and carbohydrate) energy contents of the two high-fat diets were calculated to be similar based on Atwater and Modified Atwater values (Table 7-1). For both ketogenic recipes, medium-chain triglycerides (C8 - C12) were provided by the coconut oil and butter to give a total of 14.91 grams per Mcal, which equated to 10.1% of energy.<sup>16</sup> The standard hospitalised diet was composed of a mixture of a commercial kibble<sup>10</sup> and canned food<sup>10</sup>, each of which provided 50% of caloric requirements. If this diet was not accepted by the patient, the attending clinician could choose to feed other standard commercial pet food and human foods available from the hospital's feed room. Dogs on the ketogenic diet were also allowed a small amount of

t Wedderburn DIGI®, model DS-581, W.W. Wedderburn Pty Limited, Ingleburn, Australia

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>s</sup> Resting energy requirement per day (kcals) = 70 x (ideal body weight)<sup>0.75</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>u</sup> Hill's<sup>®</sup> Science Diet<sup>®</sup> Adult Advance Fitness, Hill's Pet Nutrition Inc, Topeka, Kansas, United States

v Hill's<sup>®</sup> Science Diet<sup>®</sup> Adult Savory Stew (beef and chicken flavours), Hill's Pet Nutrition Inc, Topeka, Kansas, United States

cooked chicken to assist with oral pill administration outside of the main meal. However, this was limited as much as possible. All food eaten (type and weight) and body weight were recorded daily for each dog. In addition, a tri-axial accelerometer<sup>w</sup> was fitted to the dog's collar in order to quantify physical activity while in the hospital.

Table 7-1. The macronutrient energy contents of the high-fat diets and standard hospital diet on a metabolisable energy-basis (ME). The energy densities of the diets (kcal/gram) are presented on an as-fed basis.

	Standard	Ketogenic diet	Ketogenic diet
	Hospital diet	commercial	home-made
Protein energy (%ME)	22	22	21
Fat energy (%ME)	23	66	70
Carbohydrate energy (% ME)	55	12	10
Energy (kcal/gram)	2.28^	1.85*	3.03*

^Calculated using modified Atwater values

\*Calculated using Atwater values

On the morning of day three, a two-hour postprandial blood sample (2 mL) was collected by venepuncture into an EDTA purple-top vacutainer<sup>x</sup> to measure  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate and triglycerides. For fasted  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate, an additional blood sample (1 mL) was taken the same morning as body composition measurements, which represented a 9 to 12-hour postprandial period for dogs on hospital diet and a 21 to 24-hour post-prandial period for the dogs eating the ketogenic diet. Plasma was harvested from the vacutainers within 30

w Heyrex®, Say Systems, Wellington, New Zealand

<sup>×</sup> BD Vacutainer®, Becton, Dickson and Company, Plymouth, United Kingdom

minutes of collection by centrifugation for 10 minutes at 3,000 rcf at 4 °C, and stored at -80 °C until later use.

Plasma  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate was measured using a colorimetric assay<sup>y</sup> in duplicates according to the manufacturer's instructions. Briefly, the thawed plasma samples were deproteinated using 10 kilodalton (kD) spin columns<sup>z</sup> and centrifuged at 10,000 rcf for 10 minutes. Then a  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate dehydrogenase and substrate mixture was added and absorbance measured at 450 nm using a microplate reader<sup>a</sup>.

Triglycerides were measured at a commercial laboratory<sup>bb</sup> using a colorimetric assay<sup>cc</sup> according to manufacturer's instructions. For this, plasma samples underwent a series of coupled enzymatic reactions. Firstly, samples were combined with microbial lipases to produce glycerol and fatty acids. The glycerol was then phosphorylated by adenosine triphosphate in the presence of glycerol kinase to produce glycerol-3-phosphate. This was then oxidised by molecular oxygen in the presence of glycerol phosphate oxidase to produce hydrogen peroxide and dihydroxyacetone phosphate. Hydrogen peroxide then underwent a reaction with 4-aminophenazone and N,N-bis(4-sulfobutyl)-3,5-dimethylaniline disodium salt in the presence of peroxidase to produce a chromophore which was read at 660/800nm using an analyser<sup>d</sup>.

#### 7.2.1 Statistics

All statistical analyses were performed using the R software<sup>ee</sup>. An *a priori* power analysis was conducted to determine the required sample size. Fasted ketone concentration was

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>y</sup> beta HB Assay Kit, catalogue #ab83390, Abcam, Cambridge, United Kingdom

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>z</sup> 10kD spin column, catalogue #ab93349, Abcam, Cambridge, United Kingdom

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>aa</sup> VersaMax<sup>TM</sup> Microplate Reader, Molecular Devices LLC, San Jose, California, USA

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>bb</sup> New Zealand Veterinary Pathology IDEXX, Palmerston North, New Zealand

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>cc</sup> Triglycerides, catalogue #OSR60118/OSR601118, Beckamn Coulter Incorporated, Brea, California, United States

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>dd</sup> Beckman Coulter AU analyzer, Beckamn Coulter Incorporated, Brea, California, United States <sup>ee</sup> R version 3.1.0; R Development Core Team, 2012; R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria
considered one of the key outcome measures and was used for the power analysis calculation. Using the previous findings as described in Chapter 4, dogs eating a high-fat diet had a fasting  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate plasma concentration of 0.06 mmol/L, while those eating a high carbohydrate diet had a concentration of 0.02 mmol/L. Therefore, to detect a difference of 0.4 mmol/L, assuming a standard deviation of 0.04, with a power of 0.80 and a significance level of 0.05, it was determined that 16 dogs per group were needed.

Changes in body weight were expressed as the percentage change [(body weight at discharge (kg) – body weight at admission (kg)) / body weight at admission (kg)]. Changes in body condition scores (BCS), fat mass (FM) expressed as % body weight, and fat-free mass (FFM) expressed as % body weight for each patient were obtained by subtracting the value at the time of discharge from the value at time of admission. In addition, the changes in body weight, BCS, FM and FFM were normalised by dividing their values by the number of days of hospitalisation. Kendall rank correlation was used to compare associations between BCS and FM at the time of admission and at discharge. Prior to running the correlation test, the data was inspected and no outliers were dectected.<sup>17</sup>

One dog assigned to the ketogenic diet was removed from the study as he was intolerant of being handled for blood draws, and his data was not included in the analyses. Another dog assigned to the ketogenic diet did not undergo a second deuterium body composition or fasted ketone measurement due to an early discharge from the hospital. In this case, the clients requested for the dog to be transferred to their local veterinary clinic for recovery care shortly after surgery. In addition, only five dogs on the ketogenic diet and four dogs on the hospital diet had activity monitor readings due to an unexpected discontinuation of services by the manufacturer midway into the study. The missing data were considered to be "missing at random" (early discharge) and "missing completely at random" (activity monitoring), and so dogs with missing data for these parameters were excluded in their respective analysis (duration of stay, body composition, fasted ketone, and activity) in a complete-case approach, which was expected to cause minimal bias.<sup>18-20</sup>

A 2-sample t-test for normally distributed data and Wilcoxon rank-sum test for nonnormally distributed data were used to compare food intake, triglycerides, post-prandial and fasted ketones, changes in body weight, BCS, FM, and FFM, and hospital duration between the dogs fed the ketogenic diet with the dogs fed the standard hospital diet. Equality of variances between the two groups were checked prior to running the analyses and Welch's correction used in the t-tests if they were unequal. Hypothesis testing was also performed using Bayes factor analysis with the 'BayesFactor' package (Richard D. Morey and Jeffrey N. Rouder, 2018). This type of testing allows for further analyses of nonsignificant findings to determine whether there is evidence that the data supports the null hypothesis or whether there is an absence of evidence.<sup>21,22</sup>

Further, a linear regression between body weight loss (%) and hospital duration was created. In addition, models for ketone concentrations (post-prandial and fasted) and hospital duration were built using multivariable regression analysis with a manual, stepwise selection procedure. Age, sex, disease severity (neurological grade), changes in BCS, body weight, FFM and FM, percentage RER consumed (total kcals eaten during hospital stay / [RER in kcals x days of hospitalisation]), and feeding regimen were treated as independent variables. For hospital duration, ketone concentrations were also tested as independent variables in the model. Activity was not assessed in the models due to the large amount of missing data. Two-way interactions between significant variables in the multivariable models were tested. Model fit was assessed using Akaike information criterion (AIC) and adjusted  $R^2$ . The collinearity of the variables in the final models was checked by variance inflation factor (VIF). In addition, the normal distribution of the residuals of the final regression was confirmed by visual appearance and with a Shapiro-Wilks normality test. Results are presented as mean with standard deviation (SD) unless stated otherwise. P-values < 0.001 were considered indicative of very strong evidence, P < 0.01 of strong evidence, P < 0.05 of moderate evidence, P < 0.1 of weak evidence, and P  $\geq$ 0.1 of insufficient evidence.23

#### 7.3 Results

Dogs were recruited to the study from October 2018 to March 2020. Only 18 dogs out of the 32 dogs required based on the *a priori* power analysis were able to be recruited. Of these, eleven were female (nine speyed, two intact) and seven were male (five neutered, two intact). There were 11 breeds, namely: dachshund (4), crossbreed (3), Maltese (2), French bulldog (2), Welsh corgi (1), Huntaway (1), New Zealand heading dog (1), border collie (1), cocker spaniel (1), whippet (1), and Staffordshire bull terrier (1). The majority of the dogs had a final diagnosis of intervertebral disc disease (IVDD) (Table 7-2). There was no difference between the neurological grades at admission between the two groups (control 3.9 (SD 0.74) *vs* ketogenic 3.6 (SD 1.2), *P* = 0.742). In addition, in the dogs with available activity monitoring (four dogs fed the standard hospital diet and five dogs fed the ketogenic diet), there was no difference in activity between those fed the hospital diet (22,314 (SD 7,423)  $\Delta$ G) and those fed the ketogenic diet (19,575 (SD 6,680)  $\Delta$ G) (*P* = 0.578).

Table 7-2. Final diagnoses in 18 dogs with spinal disease seen at Massey University's Veterinary Teaching Hospital.

Diagnosis	Count
Intravertebral disc disease type 1	10
Intervertebral disc disease type 2	1
Intervertebral disc disease type 3	2
Fibrocartilaginous embolism	1
Neoplasia	1
Traumatic	2
Lesion of unknown origin	1
Total	18

The dogs had a mean age of 6.6 (SD 3.2) years, admission body weight of 15.3 (SD 10.51) kg, and admission BCS of 5.1 (SD 1.3), which were not statistically different between the two groups (P > 0.1). Overall, there were eight dogs assigned to the ketogenic diet and ten dogs assigned to the standard hospital diet. No adverse events (including gastrointestinal disturbances or pancreatitis) occurred during the study. Most of the dogs on the ketogenic diet readily accepted the modified commercial diet (n = 5) whereas the remaining accepted the home-made diet (n = 3). The majority of the dogs on the standard hospital diet (n = 7) would not eat the mixture of the commercial kibble and canned diet, and were fed additional foods including other standard kibbles and canned diets, convalescence canned diets, dog roll, cooked chicken, and canned salmon. As there was a large variety of foods provided to the dogs on the standard hospital diet, the macronutrient contents of the diets were calculated to confirm the differences consumed by the two groups (Table 7-3). On average, the dogs ate 78.8 (SD 22.1) % of their RER when on the hospital diet, and 92.4 (SD 24.5) % of their RER when fed the ketogenic diet, which were not statistically different to each other (P = 0.234).

Table 7-3. Macronutrient intakes (protein, fat and carbohydrate) expressed as a percentage of metabolisable energy in dogs recovering from spinal disease fed a standard diet or a ketogenic diet.

	Hospital diet		Ketogeni	c diet	
	Mean	SD	Mean	SD	P - value
Protein energy (%ME)	25.4	6.2	18.4	2.1	0.006
Fat energy (%ME)	38.3	7.7	71.9	5.5	< 0.0001
Carbohydrate energy (% ME)	28.3	9.8	9.7	4.6	< 0.001

Changes in body weight, FFM, FM and BCS during hospitalisation are presented in Table 7-4. The correlation between change in body weight (%) and hospital duration is presented in Figure 7-1 ( $r^2 = 0.33$ , P = 0.009). Dogs fed the standard hospital diet lost more overall body weight during hospitalisation than dogs fed the ketogenic diet (8.82 (SD 3.54) % vs

# 3.69 (SD 4.27) % respectively (P = 0.016, Table 7-4). However, there were no significant differences in the changes of FFM and FM between the two feeding regimens (P > 0.1, Table 7-4).

Table 7-4. The mean and standard deviation (SD) of changes ( $\Delta$ ) in body condition score, body weight, and body composition during hospitalisation in dogs recovering from spinal disease fed a standard diet or a ketogenic diet. Values for each parameter are presented as the overall total change during the hospital stay, as well as per day of hospitalisation. Results from the t-test and Wilcoxon rank-sum analyses (P-value) and Bayes factors are also presented in the table.

	Hospital diet		Ketogenic diet			Bayes
Change ( $\Delta$ )	Mean	SD	Mean	SD	P - value	factor
Body condition score	-0.55	0.68	-0.07	0.19	0.108	1.17
Body condition score per day	-0.06	0.07	-0.004	0.01	0.098	1.82
Body weight (%)	-8.82	3.54	-3.69	4.27	0.016	3.68
Body weight (%) per day	-1.13	1.00	-0.57	0.91	0.087	0.67
Fat-free mass (%)	0.04	0.05	0.006	0.05	0.166	0.85
Fat-free mass (%) per day	0.008	0.013	0.001	0.014	0.591	0.79
Fat mass (%)	-0.04	0.05	-0.008	0.05	0.204	0.76
Fat mass (%) per day	-0.008	0.013	-0.0008	0.014	0.740	0.74

For BCS, dogs on the ketogenic diet lost an overall BCS of -0.07 (SD 0.19), whereas the dogs on the standard hospital diet lost a BCS of -0.55 (SD 0.68) (P = 0.108). There was moderate correlation between BCS and the % FM measured at admission (Kendall's tau = 0.58, P = 0.001) and at discharge (Kendall's tau = 0.59, P = 0.002). However, there was poor correlation between the changes in BCS and % FM in patients during hospitalisation (Kendall's tau = 0.30, P = 0.130).



Figure 7-1. Correlation between body weight change (%) and duration of hospitalisation (days) in 18 dogs recovering from spinal disease ( $r^2 = 0.33$ , P = 0.009).

Dogs fed the ketogenic diet had an average post-prandial triglyceride concentration of 1.1 (SD 0.2) mmol/L, whereas dogs fed the standard hospital diet had an average concentration of 1.0 (SD 0.8) mmol/L (P = 0.146). For ketones, dogs fed the ketogenic diet had post-prandial and fasted plasma  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate of 0.07 (SD 0.11) and 0.05 (SD 0.03) mmol/L respectively, whereas dogs fed the hospital diet had concentrations of 0.02 (SD 0.01) mmol/L post-prandially and 0.03 (SD 0.03) mmol/L after fasting (Figure 7-2). Neither post-prandial nor fasted plasma  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate were significantly different between the two groups (P = 0.594 (post-prandial) and P = 0.281 (fasted)). Also, Bayes factors for post-prandial and fasted  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate were 0.86 and 0.55 respectively, indicating that there was negligible evidence in support of the null hypothesis (Bayes factor 0.33 < x < 1).<sup>21,24</sup>



Figure 7-2, Means and standard errors of  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate concentrations in spinal dogs fed a standard hospital diet fed twice-daily (n = 10) or a high-fat ketogenic diet fed once-daily (n = 8). For post-prandial ketones, samples from all dogs were taken two hours after a meal. For fasted ketones, samples were taken either 9 to 12 hours after a meal for the dogs eating the standard hospital diet or 21 to 24 hours after a meal for the dogs eating the ketogenic diet. A comparison of the means indicated that there were no statistical differences between the two feeding regimens (P = 0.594 (post-prandial  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate) and P = 0.281 (fasted  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate)).

The overall range of hospital stay was 3 - 25 days (mean 9, SD 6). When comparing outcomes, the dogs fed the ketogenic diet had a mean duration of stay of 6.4 (SD 5.5) days, whereas the dogs fed the standard hospital diet had a mean duration of stay of 10.7 (SD 6.4) days (P = 0.152, Figure 7-3). There was negligible evidence in support of the null hypothesis for hospital duration (Bayes factor 0.80).



Figure 7-3. Duration of hospitalisation in spinal dogs fed the standard hospital diet fed twice-daily (n=10) or a high-fat ketogenic diet fed once-daily (n=8) (P=0.152).

Multivariable regression analysis was performed to determine which factors (age, sex, neurological grade, changes in BCS, body weight, FFM and FM, percentage RER consumed, and feeding regimen) were associated with ketone concentrations and patient outcome (hospital duration). For hospital duration, ketone concentrations were also tested as independent variables in the model. The final models are presented in Table 7-5. Although the association between % body weight loss and post-prandial  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate concentrations was not significant, it was retained in the final model because it improved the overall Akaike information criterion (AIC) and adjusted  $R^2$ . The results of the analyses showed that having a higher neurological grade at admission and eating the standard hospital diet were negatively associated with post-prandial  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate concentrations. For fasted  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate concentrations, having a higher neurological grade at admission and eating the standard hospital diet were

negatively associated, whereas a greater % body weight loss and age were positively associated with fasted  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate concentrations. Finally, the variables associated with hospital duration were fasted ketone concentrations and % body weight loss. A significant interaction between these two variables specified that higher fasted ketone concentrations were associated with improved outcome (less days in the hospital) but only when there was greater weight loss. Table 7-5. Multivariable regression models for factors associated with post-prandial and fasted  $\beta$ hydroxybutyrate, and duration of hospitalisation in dogs recovering from spinal injury. The best fit models as shown were assessed using Akaike information criterion and adjusted R<sup>2</sup>. For post-prandial  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate, change in body weight was not significant, however, it was retained as it improved both the AIC score and adjusted R<sup>2</sup> for the final model.

Outcome	Variable	Estimate	Standard Error	R <sup>2</sup>	P - value
β-hydroxybutyrate post- prandial (mmol/L)	Intercept	0.183	0.081		0.042
	Neuro grade	-0.049	0.022		0.042
	Control diet	-0.050	0.021		0.038
	% body weight loss	0.008	0.005		0.110
	Overall model			0.40	0.074
β-hydroxybutyrate fasted (mmol/L)	Intercept	0.070	0.020		0.005
	Neuro grade	-0.022	0.005		< 0.001
	Control diet	-0.016	0.004		0.004
	Age	0.005	0.001		0.003
	% body weight loss	0.004	0.001		0.004
	Overall model			0.82	0.001
Hospital duration (days)	Intercept	2.11	2.92		0.485
	Fasted ketones	13.43	59.85		0.837
	% body weight loss	1.843	0.400		< 0.001
	Fasted ketones x % body weight loss	-21.08	7.70		0.019
	Overall model			0.70	< 0.001

#### 7.4 Discussion

The aims of this study were to determine the effects of implementing an intermittent fasting regimen using a high-fat, ketogenic diet in hospitalised dogs recovering from spinal cord injury. It was found that the dogs were able to adequately consume the diet without adverse events and lost less body weight than the dogs fed the standard hospital diet. A positive association between the amount of weight loss and length of hospitalisation between the amount of weight loss and length of hospitalisation is well established in human medicine, although the directional causality of this relationship is uncertain.<sup>25-27</sup> While less is known in veterinary medicine, a previous study of hospitalised dogs found a similar association, where longer hospitalisation was associated with greater losses in body weight.<sup>3</sup> The results of this study provide further evidence that like human medicine, the same association between body weight loss and hospitalisation length exists in veterinary medicine.

The beneficial effects of intermittent fasting on neuronal recovery is believed to be in part from increased ketone utilisation.<sup>28,29</sup>A key finding in this study is that higher fasted βhydroxybutyrate concentrations were associated with shorter hospital stays, but only in dogs that lost a greater amount of body weight. Interestingly, there were negligible effects of ketones on hospital stay when the dogs lost less weight. It was hypothesised that greater weight loss could be related to increased lipolysis and ketogenesis. Indeed, weight loss was found to be positively associated with fasted  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate concentrations in the multivariable model for fasted  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate. However, collinearity of the significant variables was checked in the final models and was not found to be present. Other considerations included whether the weight loss was from a loss of lean mass and whether the rate at which weight loss occurred (% weight loss per day of hospitalisation) were related to the association between ketones concentrations and hospital duration. However, these too were not found to be significant. Therefore, the exact mechanism of the association between greater weight loss, higher fasted ketones and shorter hospital stays is not clear from this study. However, although not statistically significant, there was also a tendency for dogs eating the ketogenic diet to have a shorter length of

hospitalisation compared to the dogs eating the standard hospital diet, lending further evidence of a potential effect. Taken together, the results of this study support an association between fasted ketones, weight loss and outcomes in hospitalised spinal patients, but further research is needed to confirm this novel finding.

Regression analyses were used to better understand which variables affected plasma ketone concentrations. Consuming the hospital diet and having a higher neurological grade were associated with lower post-prandial and fasted ketone concentrations. The dogs eating the standard hospital diet consumed less fat and a greater amount of carbohydrates. The effect of increasing dietary digestible carbohydrates is that it will increase circulating insulin and decrease lipolysis and ketogenesis.<sup>30</sup> Further, having a higher neurological grade was also found to be negatively associated with plasma ketone concentrations, which could be due to decreased synthesis and/or increased clearance. In humans, the concentration of catecholamines in blood decreases as the severity of spinal injury increases, due to a greater disruption of sympathetic pathways.<sup>33,34</sup> Also, in an experimental model of spinal cord injury, dogs had an initial rise in concentrations of plasma norepinephrine immediately following surgery, which then decreased significantly below baseline two hours post-operatively.<sup>35</sup> A decrease in systemic catecholamines could reduce lipolysis and ketogenesis, leading to a decrease in circulating ketone concentrations.<sup>36</sup> In addition, injury to the spinal cord in rodents has been shown to increase the expression of ketone transporter, monocarboxylate transporter 1, in grey matter.<sup>37</sup> It is currently unknown if an increase in spinal cord injury severity leads to a greater expression of monocarboxylate transporters.

Furthermore, age was found to be positively associated with fasted β-hydroxybutyrate concentrations. In humans, older individuals had higher fasted blood ketone concentrations compared to younger individuals fasted for a similar period of time.<sup>38,39</sup> In older rats, there was a reduction in the expression of monocarboxylate transporters 2 in cerebral neuronal tissues following injury compared to younger rats.<sup>40</sup> A reduction in the clearance of ketones could account for an increase in plasma concentrations. As such,

further research on the effects of spinal cord injury severity and age on transporter expression, ketone synthesis and ketone clearance in dogs is warranted.

The concentrations of  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate achieved in the hospitalised dogs eating the ketogenic diet were similar to those found in healthy dogs as described in Chapters 4 and 6. However, although the dogs fed the ketogenic diet were eating a greater amount of dietary fat, and were fasted for longer than the dogs fed the standard hospital diet, there was no statistical difference between the two groups. This was not an unexpected finding as the number of recruited patients were less than what was deemed necessary in the *a priori* power analysis, ultimately affecting the ability to detect a difference in this study. Although there was insufficient evidence to detect a difference, the effect size seen in this study could be biologically significant, particularly taking into consideration the findings from the multivariable model for hospital duration. Ultimately, the data generated here supports the need for further study to determine whether intermittent fasting regimen on a high-fat diet can increase ketone concentrations in hospitalised dogs above that of hospitalised dogs eating conventional hospital diets.

Changes in FM and FFM were measured in this study and despite a difference in the amount of body weight loss in the dogs eating the ketogenic diet compared to the dogs eating the standard hospital diet, there was no significant effect on either FM or FFM. This finding was unexpected as body weight loss should be related to losses in FM and/or FFM. It is believed that the most likely reason for this was from imprecision in the isotopic dilution technique as a result of human error; any loss or incomplete injection of the labelled isotope would significantly affect the final composition values. Another possibility is the difference in hydration of the patients. A pan-species hydration constant of 73.2% was used to calculate FFM from total body water, however, there are known variations to this constant with animals of different ages and species.<sup>41,42</sup> The hydration status many vary in hospitalised dogs recovering from spinal disease, affecting the accuracy of the calculations. Therefore, future studies may wish to measure hydration

status in patients and correct for over- and underhydration before using the isotopic dilution technique to measure body composition.

No adverse events occurred during the study including gastrointestinal disturbances or pancreatitis. There is a commonly held belief amongst veterinarians of a causation between dietary fat and pancreatitis in dogs. This belief stems from old experimental studies and epidemiological associations between high dietary fat consumption and a sudden change in diet with pancreatitis in dogs.<sup>43</sup> However, there are challenges in the interpretation of the results of these studies. In early experimental models, dogs fed a high-fat versus a high- protein/high-carbohydrate diet led to more severe clinical signs and pathological changes in the pancreas.<sup>44,45</sup> However, the diets were unlikely to have been complete and balanced rations, and so other nutrient deficiencies may have confounded the results. In addition, giving table scraps and consuming food discarded in the trash have also been identified as risk factors for the development of pancreatitis in dogs.<sup>46</sup> However, it is difficult to speculate what the fat contents of those items were. James et al. (2009) found no difference in serum canine trypsin-like immunoreactivity, pancreaticlipase immunoactivity or gastrin concentrations when healthy dogs were fed diets with low and medium-fat contents (approximately 40% fat on an energy basis).<sup>47</sup> There are also numerous studies and reports of sled dog diets where the dogs were fed a diet with a similar fat content to our HF diet (~70% metabolisable energy from fat) without causing pancreatitis.48-53

Despite the paucity of direct evidence that a high dietary fat intake causes pancreatitis, it is unknown how an animal with illness may react to a sudden change to a high-fat diet. Thus, as a precaution, a short acclimation period was implemented in dogs consuming the high-fat diet. In addition, post-prandial plasma triglycerides were measured on all dogs. There was no difference in plasma triglycerides between dogs consuming the high-fat diet compared to dogs consuming the standard hospital diet. In addition, all dogs had values well below 11.3 mmol/L, which is believed to increase the risk of pancreatitis.<sup>54</sup> Therefore, intermittent fasting on a high-fat diets appears to be well tolerated in recovering spinal canine patients.

The main limitation to the study was the small sample size recruited. Over the 17 months of the study, only a portion of patients needed as calculated in the *a priori* power analysis was able to be recruited. This was due to many challenges including a low number of spinal cases seen at the hospital, low suitability of patients, difficulties obtaining timely client consent, and the early end of recruitment due to the COVID-19 pandemic. This would have decreased the power of the study to detect a difference in many of the parameters studied.

# 7.5 Conclusions

It was found that implementation of an intermittent fasting regimen using a high-fat diet was feasible in hospitalised dogs recovering from spinal cord injury. In addition, the dogs lost less weight compared to those eating the standard hospital diet. Further, there was also an association between higher fasted ketone concentrations and shorter hospitalisation that was present only when the dogs lost more weight. Despite the low number of patients in this study, the findings provide initial evidence of a benefit of ketogenic diets in some hospitalised spinal patients, supporting the need for further studies. As the ability to recruit patients in a timely manner will remain a challenge, a larger, possibly multicentric, long-term study is required to determine whether the results found here continue to hold true.

### 7.6 References

- Olby N, Levine J, Harris T, Muñana K, Skeen T, Sharp N. Long-term functional outcome of dogs with severe injuries of the thoracolumbar spinal cord: 87 cases (1996-2001). J Am Vet Med Assoc. 2003;222(6):762-769. doi:10.2460/javma.2003.222.762
- Bruce CW, Brisson BA, Gyselinck K. Spinal fracture and luxation in dogs and cats: A retrospective evaluation of 95 cases. *Vet Comp Orthop Traumatol.* 2008;21(3):280-284. doi:08030280 [pii]
- Molina J, Hervera M, Manzanilla EG, Torrente C, Villaverde C. Evaluation of the prevalence and risk factors for undernutrition in hospitalized dogs. *Front Vet Sci.* 2018;5(AUG):1-8. doi:10.3389/fvets.2018.00205
- Lim SL, Ong KCB, Chan YH, Loke WC, Ferguson M, Daniels L. Malnutrition and its impact on cost of hospitalization, length of stay, readmission and 3-year mortality. *Clin Nutr*. 2012;31(3):345-350. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.clnu.2011.11.001
- Correia MITD, Waitzberg DL. The impact of malnutrition on morbidity, mortality, length of hospital stay and costs evaluated through a multivariate model analysis. *Clin Nutr*. 2003;22(3):235-239. doi:10.1016/S0261-5614(02)00215-7
- Roberge MC, Hotte-Bernard J, Messier C, Plamondon H. Food restriction attenuates ischemia-induced spatial learning and memory deficits despite extensive CA1 ischemic injury. *Behav Brain Res.* 2008;187(1):123-132. doi:10.1016/j.bbr.2007.09.002
- Radler ME, Hale MW, Kent S. Calorie restriction attenuates lipopolysaccharide (LPS)induced microglial activation in discrete regions of the hypothalamus and the subfornical organ. *Brain Behav Immun.* 2014;38:13-24. doi:10.1016/j.bbi.2013.11.014
- Ziegler DR, Ribeiro LC, Hagenn M, et al. Ketogenic diet increases glutathione peroxidase activity in rat hippocampus. *Neurochem Res.* 2003;28(12):1793-1797. doi:10.1023/A:1026107405399
- Mejía-Toiber J, Montiel T, Massieu L. D-β-hydroxybutyrate prevents glutamate-mediated lipoperoxidation and neuronal damage elicited during glycolysis inhibition in vivo. *Neurochem Res.* 2006;31(12):1399-1408. doi:10.1007/s11064-006-9189-5

- Julio-Amilpas A, Montiel T, Soto-Tinoco E, Gerónimo-Olvera C, Massieu L. Protection of hypoglycemia-induced neuronal death by β-hydroxybutyrate involves the preservation of energy levels and decreased production of reactive oxygen species. *J Cereb Blood Flow Metab*. 2015;35(5):851-860. doi:10.1038/jcbfm.2015.1
- 11. Yin J, Han P, Tang Z, Liu Q, Shi J. Sirtuin 3 mediates neuroprotection of ketones against ischemic stroke. *J Cereb Blood Flow Metab.* 2015;35(11):1783-1789. doi:10.1038/jcbfm.2015.123
- 12. Mari L, Behr S, Shea A, et al. Outcome comparison in dogs with a presumptive diagnosis of thoracolumbar fibrocartilaginous embolic myelopathy and acute non-compressive nucleus pulposus extrusion. *Vet Rec.* 2017;181(11):293. doi:10.1136/vr.104090
- Rusbridge C, Wheeler SJ, Torrington AM, Pead MJ, Carmichael S. Comparison of two surgical techniques for the management of cervical spondylomyelopathy in dobermanns. J Small Anim Pract. 1998;39(9):425-431. doi:10.1111/j.1748-5827.1998.tb03749.x
- Besalti O, Pekcan Z, Sirin YS, Erbas G. Magnetic resonance imaging findings in dogs with thoracolumbar intervertebral disk disease: 69 cases (1997–2005). J Am Vet Med Assoc. 2006;228(6):902-908. doi:10.2460/javma.228.6.902
- Sharp N, Wheeler S. Small Animal Spinal Disorders: Diagnosis and Surgery. 2nd editio. Elsevier Ltd.; 2005. doi:10.1016/B978-0-7234-3209-8.X5001-8
- Ingle DL, Driedger A, Traul KA, Nakhasi DK. Dietary energy value of medium-chain triglycerides. *J Food Sci.* 1999;64(6):960-963. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2621.1999.tb12259.x
- 17. Tukey JW. Exploratory Data Analysis. 1st ed. Reading, MA: Addison Wesley; 1977.
- Karahalios A, Baglietto L, Carlin JB, English DR, Simpson JA. A review of the reporting and handling of missing data in cohort studies with repeated assessment of exposure measures. *BMC Med Res Methodol*. 2012;12:1-10. doi:10.1186/1471-2288-12-96
- 19. Kang H. The prevention and handling of the missing data. *Korean J Anesthesiol*.2013;64(5):402-406. doi:10.4097/kjae.2013.64.5.402
- 20. Bennett DA. How can I deal with missing data in my study? *Aust N Z J Public Health*.
  2001;25(5):464-469. doi:10.1111/j.1467-842X.2001.tb00294.x
- 21. Dienes Z. Using Bayes to get the most out of non-significant results. *Front Psychol*.

2014;5(July):1-17. doi:10.3389/fpsyg.2014.00781

- Keysers C, Gazzola V, Wagenmakers E-J. Using Bayes factor hypothesis testing in neuroscience to establish evidence of absence. *Nat Neurosci*. 2020;23(July):788-799. doi:10.1038/s41593-020-0660-4
- 23. Ganesh S, Cave V. P-values, p-values everywhere! *N Z Vet J*. 2018;66(2):55-56. doi:10.1080/00480169.2018.1415604
- Kass RE, Raftery AE. Bayes factors. J Am Stat Assoc. 1995;90(430):773-795. doi:10.1080/01621459.1995.10476572
- 25. Hudson L, Chittams J, Griffith C, Compher C. Malnutrition identified by Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics/American Society for Parenteral and Enteral Nutrition is associated with more 30-day readmissions, greater hospital mortality, and longer hospital stays: A retrospective analysis of nutrition a. *J Parenter Enter Nutr*. 2018;42(5):892-897. doi:10.1002/jpen.1021
- Allard JP, Keller H, Jeejeebhoy KN, et al. Malnutrition at hospital admission contributors and effect on length of stay: A prospective cohort study from the Canadian Malnutrition Task Force. J Parenter Enter Nutr. 2014;40(4):487-497. doi:10.1177/0148607114567902
- Ringel JB, Jannat-Khah D, Chambers R, Russo E, Merriman L, Gupta R. Impact of gaps in care for malnourished patients on length of stay and hospital readmission. *BMC Health Serv Res.* 2019;19(1):4-9. doi:10.1186/s12913-019-3918-3
- Elamin M, Ruskin DN, Masino SA, Sacchetti P. Ketone-based metabolic therapy: Is increased NAD+ a primary mechanism? *Front Mol Neurosci*. 2017;10(November):1-9. doi:10.3389/fnmol.2017.00377
- Yang H, Shan W, Zhu F, Wu J, Wang Q. Ketone Bodies in Neurological Diseases: Focus on Neuroprotection and Underlying Mechanisms. *Front Neurol*. 2019;10(June):1-11. doi:10.3389/fneur.2019.00585
- 30. McGarry JD, Foster DW. Regulation of hepatic fatty acid oxidation and ketone body production. *Annu Rev Biochem*. 1980;49(1):395-420. doi:10.1146/annurev.bi.49.070180.002143
- 31. Grimsrud PA, Carson JJ, Hebert AS, et al. A quantitative map of the liver mitochondrial

phosphoproteome reveals posttranslational control of ketogenesis. *Cell Metab*. 2012;16(5):672-683. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2012.10.004

- Grabacka M, Pierzchalska M, Dean M, Reiss K. Regulation of ketone body metabolism and the role of PPARα. *Int J Mol Sci.* 2016;17(12). doi:10.3390/ijms17122093
- Schmid A, Huonker M, Stahl F, et al. Free plasma catecholamines in spinal cord injured persons with different injury levels at rest and during exercise. *J Auton Nerv Syst.* 1998;68(1-2):96-100. doi:10.1016/S0165-1838(97)00127-6
- 34. Schmid A, Halle M, Stützle C, et al. Lipoproteins and free plasma catecholamines in spinal cord injured men with different injury levels. *Clin Physiol*. 2000;20(4):304-310. doi:10.1046/j.1365-2281.2000.00263.x
- 35. Tibbs PA, Young B, Ziegler MG, McAllister RG. Studies of experimental cervical spinal cord transection. *J Neurosurg*. 1979;50(5):629-632. doi:10.3171/jns.1979.50.5.0629
- Connolly CC, Steiner KE, Stevenson RW, et al. Regulation of lipolysis and ketogenesis by norepinephrine in conscious dogs. *Am J Physiol - Endocrinol Metab.* 1991;261(4 24-4):466-472. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.1991.261.4.e466
- 37. Streijger F, Plunet WT, Lee JHT, et al. Ketogenic diet improves forelimb motor function after spinal cord injury in rodents. *PLoS One*. 2013;8(11):1-19. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0078765
- London ED, Margolin RA, Duara R, et al. Effects of fasting on ketone body concentrations in healthy men of different ages. *Journals Gerontol*. 1986;41(5):599-604. doi:10.1093/geronj/41.5.599
- 39. Foster KJ, Alberti KGMM, Binder C, et al. Lipid metabolites and nitrogen balance after abdominal surgery in man. *Br J Surg*. 1979;66(4):242-245. doi:10.1002/bjs.1800660407
- 40. Prins ML, Giza CC. Induction of monocarboxylate transporter 2 expression and ketone transport following traumatic brain injury in juvenile and adult rats. *Dev Neurosci*. 2006;28(4-5):447-456. doi:10.1159/000094170
- 41. Pace N, Rathbun E. Studies on body composition III: the body water and chemically combined nitrogen content in relation to fat content. *J Biol Chem*. 1945;158(January):685-691.
- 42. Sheng HP, Huggins RA. A review of body composition studies with emphasis on total body 250

water and fat. Am J Cinical Nutr. 1979;32(3):630-647.

- Hess RS, Saunders HM, Van Winkle TJ, Shofer FS, Washabau RJ. Clinical, clinicopathologic, radiographic, and ultrasonographic abnormalities in dogs with fatal acute pancreatitis: 70 cases (1986-1995). J Am Vet Med Assoc. 1998;213(5):665-670.
- 44. Haig T. Experimental pancreatitis intensified by a high fat diet. *Surg Gynecol Obstet*.
  1970;131(5):914-918. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/5471544.
- 45. Lindsay S, Entenman C, Chaikoff IL. Pancreatitis accompanying hepatic disease in dogs fed a high fat, low protein diet. *Arch Pathol*. 1948;45:635-638.
- 46. Lem KY, Fosgate GT, Norby B, Steiner JM. Associations between dietary factors and pancreatitis in dogs. *J Am Vet Med Assoc.* 2008;233(9):1425-1431. doi:10.2460/javma.233.9.1425
- James FE, Mansfield CS, Steiner JM, Williams DA, Robertson ID. Pancreatic response in healthy dogs fed diets of various fat compositions. *Am J Vet Res*. 2009;70(5):614-618. doi:10.2460/ajvr.70.5.614
- 48. Orr NWM. The feeding of sledge dogs on Antarctic expeditions. *Br J Nutr*. 1966;20:1-12. doi:10.1079/bjn19660003
- Downey RL, Kronfeld DS, Banta CA. Diet of beagles affects stamina. J Am Anim Hosp Assoc. 1980;16:273-277.
- Reynolds AJ, Fuhrer L, Dunlap HL, Finke MD, Kallfelz FA. Lipid metabolite responses to diet and training in sled dogs. *J Nutr*. 1994;124:2754S-2759S. doi:10.1093/jn/124.suppl\_12.2754s
- Falecka-Wieczorek I, Kaciuba-UŚciłko H. Metabolic and hormonal responses to prolonged physical exercise in dogs after a single fat-enriched meal. *Eur J Appl Physiol Occup Physiol*. 1984;53(3):267-273. doi:10.1007/BF00776601
- Wyatt HT. Further experiments on the nutrition of sledge dogs. *Br J Nutr*. 1963;17:273-279. doi:10.1079/bjn19630030
- Reynolds AJ, Dunlap HL, Finke M, Kallfelz FA, Fuhrer L. Effect of diet and training on muscle glycogen storage and utilization in sled dogs. J Appl Physiol. 1995;79(5):1601-1607. doi:10.1152/jappl.1995.79.5.1601

54. Xenoulis PG, Steiner JM. Lipid metabolism and hyperlipidemia in dogs. *Vet J.* 2010;183(1):1221. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.tvjl.2008.10.011

# Overview and concluding remarks

"If I have seen further, it is by standing on the shoulders of Giants." – Sir Isaac Newton to Robert Hooke (February 5, 1675)

Despite the incredible advances in medicine over the past century, we are still searching for the answer to the fundamental question of how best to feed our patients. Malnutrition remains commonplace in human hospitals globally and has clear negative consequences associated with it. In veterinary medicine comparatively, there is still little known about the nutritional status of hospitalised patients with only a few published studies to date. This PhD thesis sought to provide substantial contribution to this important, and still often overlooked area of veterinary medicine.

#### 8.1 Thesis overview

To begin, Chapter 1 provided a distillation of what is known about the prevalence and consequences of malnutrition during hospitalisation in human and veterinary species. Numerous studies from different regions of the world have described the prevalence of malnutrition in human hospital patients to be 20% to 60%, indicating that a substantial proportion of patients are not being adequately nourished during their hospitalisation.<sup>1–3</sup> In addition, the negative consequences associated with malnutrition are also well established in human medicine. One of these is a decline in immunity, which is believed to be due in part to a drop in the adipokine leptin following a reduction in caloric intake. A fall in leptin concentration has been shown to decrease chemotaxis of granulocytes and monocytes/macrophages, decrease macrophage phagocytosis and cytokine production, and reduce T and B lymphocytes proliferation *in vitro*.<sup>4–10</sup> This reduction in immunity may put a patient at risk of developing infections and poor wound healing.<sup>11–13</sup> Another

negative effect of malnutrition is the loss of muscle mass and strength. Having low muscle mass at admission and losing muscle during hospitalisation are both associated with negative prognoses and outcomes in human patients.<sup>14–16</sup>

By comparison, there have been only a handful of studies published in veterinary medicine that have looked for the prevalence of malnutrition and its associations with negative outcomes in hospitalised patients. These publications have found a similar association between malnutrition and an increased length of hospitalisation and risk of mortality.<sup>17–19</sup> However, the significance of muscle loss during hospitalisation in veterinary patients is largely unknown. Indeed, veterinary patients may actually be at greater risk of mortality from euthanasia if the loss of muscle and function causes an increased length of hospital stay, which can be costly to owners, and/or a perceived poor quality of life.<sup>20</sup> However, studies which have examined the effect of malnutrition on outcomes in hospitalised veterinary patients remain few, and far more research is needed.

The review in Chapter 1 goes on to explore the dichotomy between underfeeding and overfeeding. While underfeeding has clearly been shown to be detrimental to patients, excessive intake has negative consequences as well. Hyperglycaemia occurs commonly in critically ill patients from a combination of overfeeding and the release of catecholamines and inflammatory cytokines during disease.<sup>21-24</sup> The excess blood glucose leads to increased reactive oxygen species (ROS) generation and glycation of cellular proteins causing impaired wound healing, neuronal dysfunction, vasculitis, and an increased risk of systemic infections.<sup>21-23,25-30</sup> Because of this, the concept of a 'Goldilocks' range of restricted caloric intake has been proposed, which would prevent the immunosuppression and minimise the muscle loss from undernutrition. Expanding on this concept, the health benefits of caloric restriction (below maintenance requirements) and intermittent fasting in specific diseases were next explored. There have been numerous studies in humans and in experimental models that have shown therapeutic benefits of caloric restriction and intermittent fasting in diabetes, cardiac ischemia and neuronal injury.<sup>31-37</sup> It is believed that

the utilisation of ketones and the effects of circulating ghrelin, both of which increases during fasting, are the key mechanisms behind these benefits.<sup>38–45</sup> For veterinary medicine, improving recovery following neuronal injury would be of particular interest as these tend to be our longest stay patients, and so are potentially more at risk of developing malnutrition during hospitalisation. However, despite the growing evidence in other species of a beneficial effect of caloric restriction and intermittent fasting, this area is virtually unexplored in the veterinary literature.

The aim of the work presented in Chapter 2 was to investigate the prevalence of weight loss and to quantify changes in body composition of long-stay hospitalised canine patients in a teaching hospital. In addition, I compared commonly used composition measurement techniques (body condition scoring and muscle condition scoring) to the gold standard of isotopic dilution to determine how accurately these methods captured changes in composition in that population. This was the first study to measure body composition changes in hospitalised dogs using isotopic dilution. I found that the large majority of dogs (78.3%) lost weight during hospitalisation, which was proportionally composed mostly (61.8%) of lean mass (fat-free mass). It was also discovered that intake was not significantly associated with either changes in body weight or body condition. This highlighted that the weight loss seen in hospitalised dogs was not simply due to undereating. This agrees with a recent human meta-analysis that showed no clear association between energy or protein intake, and changes in skeletal muscle mass in patients.<sup>46</sup> The cause of the loss of muscle during hospitalisation is instead likely to be multifactorial, where disease and inactivity also contribute to the decline. It was also shown in the study that body condition scoring and muscle condition scoring are not suitable for monitoring changes during hospitalisation, particularly in lean dogs. However, more accurate techniques such as isotopic dilution or dual-energy x-ray absorptiometry (DEXA) are expensive, time consuming and invasive, and are thus not suitable for regular clinical use in veterinary patients. Therefore, it was determined that the development of a simple method of measuring composition in lean dogs was required that was more accurate than the widely used BCS system.

The aim of the work presented in Chapter 3 was to create equations to predict the body composition in lean dogs using morphometry that could provide a simple bedside measure of lean and fat mass. Working dogs were used as the study population because they represented a readily available population of lean dogs in New Zealand. Body composition was measured by isotopic dilution, and principal component analysis was used to create a new variable that defined skeletal size based on morphometric measurements. In addition, another novel variable, termed leanST, was created by subtracting estimated skeletal mass from fat-free mass for each dog to assess skeletal mass and muscle mass separately. The findings of this study indicated that while it was possible to create accurate equations of composition in lean dogs, there was a strong breed effect; consequently, breed-specific equations would need to be generated. In addition, calculating leanST did not increase accuracy, as the correlation coefficients for the regression models describing the association between the measured and predicted values for the ratios of fat-free mass to skeletal size and leanST to skeletal size were higher than for fat-free mass to skeletal mass and leanST to skeletal mass. Therefore, there was no additional gain from calculating fat-free mass and skeletal mass separately. Finally, the study also found that in lean dogs, body weight was already a good predictor of fat-free mass and lean soft tissue mass. Thus, it was determined that in a hospital setting, the practical use of morphometry to estimate muscle mass in lean dogs would not supersede the simpler method of measuring and monitoring body weight.

Chapters 4 and 5 explored the novel concept of intermittent fasting in dogs. This was the first published study that examined the immune and metabolic effects of intermittent fasting in healthy dogs. For this study, development and optimisation of immunoassays (flow cytometry and [<sup>3</sup>H]-thymidine incorporation) and an NMR-based metabolomics assay for canine samples was required. The dogs were fed a low-fat diet twice-daily, a low-fat diet every-other-day or a high-fat diet enriched with medium-chain triglycerides every-other-day in a crossover design. It was discovered that leptin was not maintained during the fasting period by using a high-fat diet, in contrast to what has been shown in

mice.<sup>47</sup> In addition, it was found that fasting for approximately 48 hours after eating a lowfat diet blunted some immune responses. In particular, after leucocytes were activated by *Staphylococcus aureus*, there was a reduction in the percentage of neutrophils and mean fluorescent intensity in the macrophages that underwent both phagocytosis and oxidation, as well as a reduction in the percentage of lymphocytes that underwent respiratory oxidative burst. The clinical significance of these immune changes is unknown, but may be important during illness and hospitalisation.

Interestingly, the changes in the immune parameters studied were not associated with leptin concentrations, contrary to what has been reported in other species.<sup>8-10,48-50</sup> There was an approximately 25% reduction in mean leptin concentrations between the dogs when they were fed daily compared to when they were intermittent fasted. In comparison, a 50 - 60% reduction in serum leptin concentrations in mice is seen after a 48-hour fast compared to those *ad libitum* fed.<sup>47,51</sup> Therefore, the drop in leptin concentrations in this study may have been insufficient to cause a significant difference in the immune function of the dogs. In addition, rodents have a high metabolic rate and typically consume multiple small meals a day, so fasting for 12 - 16 hours is already considered a significant duration.<sup>52,53</sup> Therefore, feeding once every 48 hours is not the same metabolically for a rodent as it is for a dog, and a greater effect on immune function may be seen with a longer fasting period in the dog. Importantly however, it was also found that intermittent fasting for up to 48 hours while eating a high-fat diet did not cause the same immunosuppression in the dogs. This indicates that consuming a high-fat diet prior to fasting may be advantageous to avoid the immunosuppressive effects of fasting.

Another key finding in the study was that there was no difference in fasted ghrelin concentrations when the dogs were fed daily or intermittently fasted on a low-fat diet. Additionally, ghrelin was lowest when the dogs were intermittently fasted on a high-fat diet. These findings indicate that any beneficial effects intermittent fasting may have in dogs would be unlikely due to an increase in ghrelin. It was also found that dogs fasted for 48 hours on a high-fat diet had higher blood β-hydroxybutyrate concentrations than when

they were fed daily or fasted on a low-fat diet. However, the concentrations obtained (mean 0.06 (SD 0.02) mmol/L) were much lower compared to what has been reported in rodents (0.8-2 mmol/L) and humans (1.67 mmol/L) fasted for a similar amount of time.<sup>54–56</sup> This finding was consistent with other published studies that have described a lower concentration of blood ketones in dogs compared to other species after comparable fasting lengths.<sup>57–59</sup> However, a single blood sample only describes the concentration of a metabolite at that moment, and does not describe its flux (synthesis and utilization).<sup>60</sup> Therefore, to gain to a more comprehensive understanding of the flux of ketones in dogs while fasting, a ketone kinetics study was required.

Chapter 6 describes the ketone kinetics study performed to measure rates of ketone synthesis and clearance. For this, labelled  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate and acetoacetate were used in a two-accessible pools model to calculate ketone kinetics.<sup>61-63</sup> Healthy dogs were fed a high-fat diet enriched with medium-chain triglycerides either once-a-day or every-other-day in a crossover design. I showed that dogs utilise ketones more efficiently than rodents and humans, which was consistent with previous studies.<sup>57,64-66</sup> This provided additional evidence that dogs are a species well adapted to undergo periods of fasting and the low blood ketone concentrations are simply reflective of this increased utilisation.

Another finding of this study was that fasting for approximately 48 hours resulted in higher plasma β-hydroxybutyrate concentrations compared to fasting for approximately 24 hours. However, the degree of increase was relatively small despite dogs having been fasted for twice the amount of time. In addition, there were no significant differences in the ketone kinetics of the dogs fasted for approximately 24 and 48 hours. This was likely due to the large variations in the kinetics, particularly when the dogs were fasted for longer than 24 hours. A larger variation in ketone turnover rates has been reported previously in dogs fasted for ten days compared to when they were fasted for one day.<sup>57</sup> The findings from Chapter 6 are important since feeding hospital patients every 24 hours is likely to be more acceptable, and less likely to result in weight loss, than feeding every 48 hours. It was decided that a shorter period of fasting can be used in future studies to

test the practical application of an intermittent fasting regimen in hospitalised patients. However, it was also determined that the rates of ketone synthesis and utilisation in response to increasing fasting duration can vary considerably between individuals, and therefore, so might the benefits of an intermittent fasting regimen in recovering spinal patients.

Finally, Chapter 7 described a study that investigated the feasibility and effect of an intermittent fasting regimen using a high-fat diet on ketone concentrations and outcome in hospitalised dogs recovering from spinal injury. It was discovered that the dogs were able to adequately consume the high-fat diet without adverse effects and lost less body weight compared to dogs eating the standard hospital diet. In addition, having higher fasted plasma ketone concentrations was found to be associated with improved outcome (less days of hospitalisation), but this was only present when the dogs lost more body weight. This was a significant finding as the beneficial effects of intermittent fasting on neuronal recovery is believed to be in part from increased ketone utilisation.<sup>41,67</sup> This study is the first to show an association between ketones, weight loss and outcome in canine spinal patients, warranting further research.

# 8.2 Concluding remarks

Overall, the research presented in this thesis provides evidence that a large proportion of long-stay hospitalised canine patients are at risk of malnutrition and have inadequate caloric intake to maintain body weight. In addition, the portion of weight lost derived from muscle mass loss was greater than what has been previously reported in healthy dogs undergoing purposeful caloric restriction for weight loss. This indicates that muscle loss during hospitalisation is not simply from undernutrition. A decrease in muscle mass and the development of weakness have been shown to be independently associated with in-hospital mortality in human medicine.<sup>68-70</sup> In the final study, greater body weight loss was associated with a longer hospitalisation in dogs recovering from spinal cord injury. Therefore, the findings in this thesis support the need to further examine the causes of body weight and muscle loss during hospitalisation in veterinary medicine. Future

research should consider the effects of diet, inflammation, inactivity and disuse atrophy on muscle mass.

Intermittent fasting using a high-fat diet has been shown for the first time to be a practical feeding regimen for both healthy and hospitalised dogs recovering from spinal cord injury. Future studies could consider optimising the ketogenic effect by decreasing the amount of digestible carbohydrates in the diet to below 10% on a metabolisable energy-basis. This will further reduce the post-prandial rise in blood glucose, which will limit the insulin response, increase glucagon and subsequently, ketogenesis.<sup>71,72</sup> Another consideration is to give more ketogenic medium-chain triglycerides (i.e. octanoic acid (C8) and decanoic acid (C10)), which may increase post-prandial ketone production and raise concentrations higher than what was achieved here.<sup>73,74</sup> This too could potentially enhance the benefits of an intermittent fasting regimen in those dogs who are slow to upregulate ketone production and utilisation during fasting. The last consideration is to provide ketones directly as a supplement. Typical forms include ketone esters or ketone salts, which have been shown to significantly increase plasma ketone concentrations in both the fed and fasted state in humans and rodents.<sup>75,76</sup> However, the safety and tolerance of exogenous ketones supplements will need to be first established in dogs.

In the intermittent fasting studies, plasma ketone did not reach the same concentrations as seen in other species, which was determined to be simply reflective of the dog's ability to utilise ketones more effectively. It is difficult to speculate a target plasma  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate concentration that would be sufficient to have a therapeutic effect in dogs, however it is likely to be much lower than what has been described in rodents (0.8 – 1.5 mmol/L).<sup>54,77</sup> In the hospital study where fasted ketones and body weight loss were associated with hospital length, the concentrations of  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate ranged from 0.01 – 0.09 mmol/L. In addition, although dogs have a high rate of plasma ketone clearance, it was not determined which tissues utilise the ketones. Skeletal muscle, particularly cardiac muscle, nervous tissue, and the kidneys all have a high capacity for ketolysis.<sup>78</sup> The concentration of ketones in cerebral spinal fluid (CSF) has been shown to correlate with

concentrations of ketones in plasma in both fasted dogs and humans.<sup>55,79</sup> As such, future studies wishing to better understand the utilisation of ketones may consider measuring labelled and/or endogenous ketones in the CSF or measure cerebral arteriovenous differences. However, these procedures would be considerably more complex and invasive.

Another question that remains is whether all dogs can benefit from an intermittent fasting regimen, as large individual responses in ketone production and clearance were seen, particularly with increasing fasting duration. Results also showed a potential effect of sex, neutering, age, and the extent of neurological injury on ketone kinetics, which would be interesting for future studies to examine. If, for instance, monocarboxylate transporter expression increases proportionally to injury severity, then this would suggest that a dog with more severe neuronal injuries may be well placed to benefit from a ketogenic diet, whereas a dog with less severe injury may not benefit as much. Therefore, identifying the variables that affect ketogenesis and utilisation would be key to better understand which dogs may benefit more from a ketogenic, intermittent fasting regimen.

In closing, it is hoped that the research presented in this thesis will provide the foundation and inspiration for further work in this area. There is still much to learn and understand about hospital nutrition in veterinary medicine and the effect of intermittent fasting in dogs, with ultimately, only the very tip of the iceberg having been explored here.

### 8.3 References

- Norman K, Pichard C, Lochs H, Pirlich M. Prognostic impact of disease-related malnutrition. *Clin Nutr.* 2008;27(1):5-15. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.clnu.2007.10.007
- Agarwal E, Ferguson M, Banks M, et al. Malnutrition and poor food intake are associated with prolonged hospital stay, frequent readmissions, and greater in-hospital mortality: Results from the Nutrition Care Day Survey 2010. *Clin Nutr*. 2013;32(5):737-745. doi:10.1016/j.clnu.2012.11.021
- 3. Correia MITD, Perman MI, Waitzberg DL. Hospital malnutrition in Latin America: A systematic review. *Clin Nutr.* 2017;36(4):958-967. doi:10.1016/j.clnu.2016.06.025
- Caldefie-Chezet F, Poulin A, Vasson MP. Leptin regulates functional capacities of polymorphonuclear neutrophils. *Free Radic Res.* 2003;37(8):809-814. doi:10.1080/1071576031000097526
- 5. Kato H, Ueki S, Kamada R, et al. Leptin has a priming effect on eotaxin-induced human eosinophil chemotaxis. *Int Arch Allergy Immunol.* 2011;155(4):335-344. doi:10.1159/000321195
- Santos-Alvarez J, Goberna R, Sánchez-Margalet V. Human leptin stimulates proliferation and activation of human circulating monocytes. *Cell Immunol*. 1999;194(1):6-11. doi:10.1006/cimm.1999.1490
- Jitprasertwong P, Jaedicke KM, Nile CJ, Preshaw PM, Taylor JJ. Leptin enhances the secretion of interleukin (IL)-18, but not IL-1β, from human monocytes via activation of caspase-1. *Cytokine*. 2014;65(2):222-230. doi:10.1016/j.cyto.2013.10.008
- 8. De Rosa V, Procaccini C, Calì G, et al. A key role of leptin in the control of regulatory T cell proliferation. *Immunity*. 2007;26(2):241-255. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2007.01.011
- 9. Claycombe K, King LE, Fraker PJ. A role for leptin in sustaining lymphopoiesis and myelopoiesis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 2008;105(6):2017-2021. doi:10.1073/pnas.0712053105
- Palmer G, Aurrand-Lions M, Contassot E, et al. Indirect effects of leptin receptor deficiency on lymphocyte populations and immune response in db/db mice. *J Immunol*. 2006;177(5):2899-2907. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.177.5.2899
- 11. Villet S, Chiolero RL, Bollmann MD, et al. Negative impact of hypocaloric feeding and

energy balance on clinical outcome in ICU patients. *Clin Nutr*. 2005;24(4):502-509. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.clnu.2005.03.006

- 12. Haydock DA, Hill GL. Impaired wound healing in surgical patients with varying degrees of malnutrition. *J Parenter Enter Nutr*. 1986;10(6):550-554. doi:10.1177/0148607186010006550
- Rubinson L, Diette GB, Song X, Brower RG, Krishnan JA. Low caloric intake is associated with nosocomial bloodstream infections in patients in the medical intensive care unit. *Crit Care Med.* 2004;32(2):350-357 10.1097/01.CCM.0000089641.06306.68.
- 14. Chan D. Making a difference nutritional support in critically ill patients. *Vet Focus*. 2013;23(1):8-13.
- 15. Thomas DR. Loss of skeletal muscle mass in aging: Examining the relationship of starvation, sarcopenia and cachexia. *Clin Nutr*. 2007;26(4):389-399. doi:10.1016/j.clnu.2007.03.008
- Caporossi FS, Caporossi C, Borges Dock-Nascimento D, de Aguilar-Nascimento JE.
   Measurement of the thickness of the adductor pollicis muscle as a predictor of outcome in critically ill patients. *Nutr Hosp.* 2012;27(2):490-495. doi:10.3305/nh.2012.27.2.5514
- Remillard RL, Darden DE, Michel KE, Marks SL, Buffington CA, Bunnell PR. An investigation of the relationship between caloric intake and outcome in hospitalized dogs. *Vet Ther*. 2001;2(4):301-310. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/19746652.
- Brunetto MA, Gomes MOS, Andre MR, et al. Effects of nutritional support on hospital outcome in dogs and cats. J Vet Emerg Crit Care. 2010;20(2):224-231. doi:10.1111/j.1476-4431.2009.00507.x
- Molina J, Hervera M, Manzanilla EG, Torrente C, Villaverde C. Evaluation of the prevalence and risk factors for undernutrition in hospitalized dogs. *Front Vet Sci.* 2018;5(AUG):1-8. doi:10.3389/fvets.2018.00205
- 20. Freeman LMM. Cachexia and sarcopenia: Emerging syndromes of importance in dogs and cats. *J Vet Intern Med*. 2012;26(1):3-17. doi:10.1111/j.1939-1676.2011.00838.x
- Faustino EV, Apkon M. Persistent hyperglycemia in critically ill children. *J Pediatr*. 2005;146(1):30-34. doi:10.1016/j.jpeds.2004.08.076
- 22. Zelihic E, Poneleit B, Siegmund T, Haller B, Sayk F, Dodt C. Hyperglycemia in emergency

patients – prevalence and consequences. *Eur J Emerg Med*. 2015;22(3):181-187. doi:10.1097/MEJ.00000000000199

- 23. Gore DC, Chinkes D, Heggers J, Herndon DN, Wolf SE. Association of hyperglycemia with increased mortality after severe burn injury. *J Trauma Acute Care Surg*. 2001;51(3):540-544.
- Revelly J-P, Tappy L, Martinez A, et al. Lactate and glucose metabolism in severe sepsis and cardiogenic shock. *Crit Care Med*. 2005;33(10):2235-2240. doi:10.1097/01.CCM.0000181525.99295.8F
- Jellinger PS. Metabolic consequences of hyperglycemia and insulin resistance. *Insulin*.
   2009;4(1):2-14. doi:10.1016/S1557-0843(09)80003-1
- Boitano M. Hypocaloric feeding of the critically ill. Nutr Clin Pract. 2006;21(6):617-622. doi:10.1177/0115426506021006617
- 27. Kruse CR, Singh M, Sørensen JA, Eriksson E, Nuutila K. The effect of local hyperglycemia on skin cells in vitro and on wound healing in euglycemic rats. *J Surg Res.* 2016;206(2):418-426. doi:10.1016/j.jss.2016.08.060
- 28. Stentz FB, Umpierrez GE, Cuervo R, Kitabchi AE. Proinflammatory cytokines, markers of cardiovascular risks, oxidative stress, and lipid peroxidation in patients with hyperglycemic crises. *Diabetes*. 2004;53(8):2079-2086. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/15277389.
- Giacco F, Brownlee M. Oxidative stress and diabetic complications. *Circ Res.* 2010;107(9):1058-1070. doi:10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.110.223545
- Brownlee M. The pathobiology of diabetic complications: A unifying mechanism. *Diabetes*.
   2005;54(6):1615-1625. doi:10.2337/diabetes.54.6.1615
- 31. Cerqueira FM, Da Cunha FM, Caldeira Da Silva CC, et al. Long-term intermittent feeding, but not caloric restriction, leads to redox imbalance, insulin receptor nitration, and glucose intolerance. *Free Radic Biol Med*. 2011;51(7):1454-1460. doi:10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2011.07.006
- 32. Gustaviani R, Soewondo P, Semiardji G, Sudoyo AW. The influence of calorie restriction during the Ramadan fast on serum fructosamine and the formation of beta hydroxybutirate in type 2 diabetes mellitus patients. *Acta Med Indones*. 36(3):136-141.

http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/15557682.

- 33. Mafauzy M, Mohammed WB, Anum MY, Zulkifli A, Ruhani AH. A study of the fasting diabetic patients during the month of Ramadan. *Med J Malaysia*. 1990;45(1):14-17.
- 34. Shariatpanahi Z, Shariatpanahi M, Shahbazi S, Hossaini A, Abadi A. Effect of Ramadan fasting on some indices of insulin resistance and components of the metabolic syndrome in healthy male adults. *Br J Nutr*. 2008;100(1):147-151. doi:10.1017/S000711450787231X
- 35. Ahmet I, Wan R, Mattson MP, Lakatta EG, Talan M. Cardioprotection by intermittent fasting in rats. *Circulation*. 2005;112(20):3115-3121. doi:10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.105.563817
- Roberge MC, Hotte-Bernard J, Messier C, Plamondon H. Food restriction attenuates ischemia-induced spatial learning and memory deficits despite extensive CA1 ischemic injury. *Behav Brain Res.* 2008;187(1):123-132. doi:10.1016/j.bbr.2007.09.002
- 37. Radler ME, Hale MW, Kent S. Calorie restriction attenuates lipopolysaccharide (LPS)induced microglial activation in discrete regions of the hypothalamus and the subfornical organ. *Brain Behav Immun.* 2014;38:13-24. doi:10.1016/j.bbi.2013.11.014
- 38. Maalouf M, Sullivan PG, Davis L, Kim DY, Rho JM. Ketones inhibit mitochondrial production of reactive oxygen species production following glutamate excitotoxicity by increasing NADH oxidation. *Neuroscience*. 2007;145(1):256-264. doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2006.11.065
- Kussmaul L, Hirst J. The mechanism of superoxide production by NADH:ubiquinone oxidoreductase (complex I) from bovine heart mitochondria. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 2006;103(20):7607-7612. doi:10.1073/pnas.0510977103
- 40. Veech RL. The therapeutic implications of ketone bodies: The effects of ketone bodies in pathological conditions: Ketosis, ketogenic diet, redox states, insulin resistance, and mitochondrial metabolism. *Prostaglandins Leukot Essent Fat Acids*. 2004;70(3):309-319. doi:10.1016/j.plefa.2003.09.007
- Elamin M, Ruskin DN, Masino SA, Sacchetti P. Ketone-based metabolic therapy: Is increased NAD+ a primary mechanism? *Front Mol Neurosci*. 2017;10(November):1-9. doi:10.3389/fnmol.2017.00377

- Xu Z, Lin S, Wu W, et al. Ghrelin prevents doxorubicin-induced cardiotoxicity through TNFalpha/NF-кВ pathways and mitochondrial protective mechanisms. *Toxicology*. 2008;247(2-3):133-138. doi:10.1016/j.tox.2008.02.018
- 43. Moon M, Kim HG, Hwang L, et al. Neuroprotective effect of ghrelin in the 1-methyl-4phenyl-1,2,3,6-tetrahydropyridine mouse model of Parkinson's disease by blocking microglial activation. *Neurotox Res.* 2009;15(4):332-347. doi:10.1007/s12640-009-9037-x
- Zhang Q, Huang WD, Lv XY, Yang YM. Ghrelin protects H9c2 cells from hydrogen peroxide-induced apoptosis through NF-κB and mitochondria-mediated signaling. *Eur J Pharmacol.* 2011;654(2):142-149. doi:10.1016/j.ejphar.2010.12.011
- Bansal V, Ryu SY, Lopez N, et al. Vagal stimulation modulates inflammation through a ghrelin mediated mechanism in traumatic brain injury. *Inflammation*. 2012;35(1):214-220. doi:10.1007/s10753-011-9307-7
- Lambell KJ, King SJ, Forsyth AK, Tierney AC. Association of energy and protein delivery on skeletal muscle mass changes in critically ill adults: A systematic review. *J Parenter Enter Nutr.* 2018;42(7):1112-1122. doi:10.1002/jpen.1151
- 47. Ahren B, Mansson S, Gingerich RL, et al. Regulation of plasma leptin in mice: Influence of age, high-fat diet, and fasting. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol*. 1997;273(1 42-1):R113-20. doi:10.1152/ajpregu.1997.273.1.r113
- 48. Fujita Y, Yanagida H, Mimori T, et al. Prevention of fasting-mediated bone marrow atrophy by leptin administration. *Cell Immunol*. 2012;273(1):52-58. doi:10.1016/j.cellimm.2011.11.007
- Howard JK, Lord GM, Matarese G, et al. Leptin protects mice from starvation-induced lymphoid atrophy and increases thymic cellularity in ob/ob mice. *J Clin Invest*. 1999;104(8):1051-1059. doi:10.1172/JCI6762
- Lord GM, Matarese G, Howard JK, Baker RJ, Bloom SR, Lechler RI. Leptin modulates the Tcell immune response and reverses starvation-induced immunosuppression. *Nature*. 1998;394(6696):897-901. doi:10.1038/29795
- Ahlma RS, Prabakaran D, Mantzoros C, et al. Role of leptin in the neuroendocrine response to fasting. *Nature*. 1996;382(6588):250-252. doi:10.1038/382250a0

- 52. Ellacott KLJ, Morton GJ, Woods SC, Tso P, Schwartz MW. Assessment of feeding behavior in laboratory mice. *Cell Metab*. 2010;12(1):10-17. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2010.06.001
- 53. Heinrichs SC. Mouse feeding behavior: Ethology, regulatory mechanisms and utility for mutant phenotyping. *Behav Brain Res.* 2001;125(1-2):81-88. doi:10.1016/S0166-4328(01)00287-X
- 54. Plunet WT, Streijger F, Lam CK, Lee JHT, Liu J, Tetzlaff W. Dietary restriction started after spinal cord injury improves functional recovery. *Exp Neurol*. 2008;213(1):28-35. doi:10.1016/j.expneurol.2008.04.011
- 55. Pan JW, Rothman TL, Behar KL, Stein DT, Hetherington HP. Human brain betahydroxybutyrate and lactate increase in fasting-induced ketosis. *J Cereb blood flow Metab*. 2000;20(10):1502-1507. doi:10.1097/00004647-200010000-00012
- Hawkins R, Williamson D, Krebs H. Ketone-body utilization by adult and suckling rat brain in vivo. *Biochem J.* 1971;122:13-18. doi:10.1042/bj1220013
- 57. De Bruijne JJ, Van den Brom WE. The effect of long-term fasting on ketone body metabolism in the dog. *Comp Biochem Physiol*. 1986;83(2):391-395. doi:10.1016/0305-0491(86)90386-X
- Keller U, Shulman G. Effect of glucagon on hepatic fatty acid oxidation and ketogenesis in conscious dogs. *Am J Physiol*. 1979;237(2):E121-9. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/464090.
- 59. Crandall LA. A comparison of ketosis in man and dog. J Biol Chem. 1940;138(3):123-129.
- 60. Reichard Jr GA, Paul P, Bortz WM. Ketone-body production and oxidation in fasting obese humans. *J Clin Invest*. 1974;53(2):508-515.
- 61. Bailey JW, Haymond MW, Miles JM. Validation of two-pool model for in vivo ketone body kinetics. *Am J Physiol*. 1990;258(5 Pt 1):E850-5. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.1990.258.5.E850
- Bougneres PF, Ferre P. Study of ketone body kinetics in children by a combined perfusion of 13C and 2H3 tracers. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab.* 1987;253(5).
   doi:10.1152/ajpendo.1987.253.5.e496
- 63. Shipley R., Clark R. *Tracer Methods for in Vivo Kinetics: Theory and Application*. New York, NY: Elsevier Inc.; 1972. doi:10.1016/B978-0-12-640250-6.X5001-7
- 64. Sunny NE, Satapati S, Fu X, et al. Progressive adaptation of hepatic ketogenesis in mice fed a high-fat diet. *Am J Physiol Metab.* 2010;298(6):E1226-E1235. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00033.2010
- Keller U, Cherrington A, Liljenquist J. Ketone body turnover and net hepatic ketone production in fasted and diabetic dogs. *Am J Physiol*. 1978;235(2):E238-47.
   http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/686170.
- Keller U, Sonnenberg GE, Stauffacher W. Validation of a tracer technique to determine nonsteady-state ketone body turnover rates in man. *Am J Physiol Metab.* 1981;240(3):E253-E262. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.1981.240.3.e253
- Yang H, Shan W, Zhu F, Wu J, Wang Q. Ketone Bodies in Neurological Diseases: Focus on Neuroprotection and Underlying Mechanisms. *Front Neurol*. 2019;10(June):1-11. doi:10.3389/fneur.2019.00585
- Weijs PJM, Looijaard WGPM, Dekker IM, et al. Low skeletal muscle area is a risk factor for mortality in mechanically ventilated critically ill patients. *Crit Care*. 2014;18(1):1-7. doi:10.1186/cc13189
- Moisey LL, Mourtzakis M, Cotton BA, et al. Skeletal muscle predicts ventilator-free days, ICU-free days, and mortality in elderly ICU patients. *Crit Care*. 2013;17(5). doi:10.1186/cc12901
- 70. Volaklis KA, Halle M, Meisinger C. Muscular strength as a strong predictor of mortality: A narrative review. *Eur J Intern Med.* 2015;26(5):303-310. doi:10.1016/j.ejim.2015.04.013
- Keller U, Chiasson J-L, Liljenquist JE, Cherrington AD, Jennings AS, Crofford OB. The roles of insulin, glucagon, and free fatty acids in the regulation of ketogenesis in dogs. *Diabetes*. 1977;26(11):1040-1051. doi:10.2337/diab.26.11.1040
- 72. Beylot M, Picard S, Chambrier C, et al. Effect of physiological concentrations of insulin and glucagon on the relationship between nonesterified fatty acids availability and ketone body production in humans. *Metabolism*. 1991;40(11):1138-1146. doi:10.1016/0026-0495(91)90207-D
- 73. Castellano C-A, Pierotti T, St-Pierre V, et al. Tricaprylin alone increases plasma ketone response more than coconut oil or other medium-chain triglycerides: An acute crossover study in healthy adults. *Curr Dev Nutr*. 2017;1(4):e000257. doi:10.3945/cdn.116.000257

- 74. St-Pierre V, Vandenberghe C, Lowry C-M, et al. Plasma ketone and medium chain fatty acid response in humans consuming different medium chain triglycerides during a Metabolic Study Day. *Front Nutr.* 2019;6(April):1-8. doi:10.3389/fnut.2019.00046
- Margolis LM, O'Fallon KS. Utility of ketone supplementation to enhance physical performance: A systematic review. *Adv Nutr*. 2020;11(2):412-419.
   doi:10.1093/advances/nmz104
- Kesl SL, Poff AM, Ward NP, et al. Effects of exogenous ketone supplementation on blood ketone, glucose, triglyceride, and lipoprotein levels in Sprague-Dawley rats. *Nutr Metab*. 2016;13(1):1-15. doi:10.1186/s12986-016-0069-y
- 77. Streijger F, Plunet WT, Lee JHT, et al. Ketogenic diet improves forelimb motor function after spinal cord injury in rodents. *PLoS One*. 2013;8(11):1-19. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0078765
- 78. Fukao T, Song XQ, Mitchell GA, et al. Enzymes of ketone body utilization in human tissues: Protein and messenger RNA levels of succinyl-coenzyme A (CoA):3-ketoacid CoA transferase and mitochondrial and cytosolic acetoacetyl-CoA thiolases. *Pediatr Res*. 1997;42(4):498-502. doi:10.1203/00006450-199710000-00013
- 79. Wiener R, Hirsch HJ, Spitzer JJ. Cerebral extraction of ketones and their penetration into CSF in the dog. *Am J Physiol*. 1971;220(5):1542-1546. doi:1971.220.5.1542

# Appendix I: Statement of contribution and reproduction of published

# article (Chapter 3)

YOF NEW ZEALAND       SCHOOL         MENT OF CONTRIBUTION ITH PUBLICATIONS/MANUSCRIPTS         SPrimary Supervisor, certify that all co-authors have consented to and they have accepted the candidate's contribution as indicated         Yuet-Ming (Becca) Leung         Or. Nick Cave         lished work:       3         antions:		
MENT OF CONTRIBUTION ITH PUBLICATIONS/MANUSCRIPTS		
ITH PUBLICATIONS/MANUSCRIPTS  Primary Supervisor, certify that all co-authors have consented t and they have accepted the candidate's contribution as indicate  /uet-Ming (Becca) Leung Or. Nick Cave lished work: 3 ontions:		
: Primary Supervisor, certify that all co-authors have consented t and they have accepted the candidate's contribution as indicate 'uet-Ming (Becca) Leung Dr. Nick Cave lished work: 3		
/uet-Ming (Becca) Leung Dr. Nick Cave lished work: 3 options:		
Dr. Nick Cave		
lished work: 3		
ontions		
options.		
is published or in press		
rence of the Research Output:		
AS. Creation of a predictive equation to estimate fat-free mass and tal size using morphometry in lean working farm dogs. N. Z. Vet. J.		
O The manuscript is currently under review for publication – please indicate:		
uscript/published work that didate:		
hat the candidate has made to the manuscript/published work:		
ot will be published, but it has not yet been submitted to a journal		
eungbec Signature ruméricaie de leungade: Date : 2020.06.002 09:00 29:00:023 +027007		
2-Sep-2020		
Jick Cave Date: 2020.09.23 07:40:55		
+12'00'		





Scientific Article

Check for updates

# Creation of a predictive equation to estimate fat-free mass and the ratio of fat-free mass to skeletal size using morphometry in lean working farm dogs

YM Leung <sup>®\*</sup>, NJ Cave <sup>®\*§</sup> and BAS Hodgson<sup>+</sup>

\*School of Veterinary Science, Massey University, Palmerston North, New Zealand <sup>+</sup>VetEnt Te Kuiti, Te Kuiti, New Zealand § Author for correspondence. Email: n.j.cave@massey.ac.nz

# Abstract

AIMS: To develop an equation that accurately estimates fat-free mass (FFM) and the ratio of FFM to skeletal size or mass, using morphometric measurements in lean working farm dogs, and to examine the association between FFM derived from body condition score (BCS) and FFM measured using isotope dilution.

METHODS: Thirteen Huntaway and seven Heading working dogs from sheep and beef farms in the Waikato region of New Zealand were recruited based on BCS (BCS < 3, 3-4, > 4) using a nine-point scale. Bodyweight, BCS, and morphometric measurements (head length and circumference, body length, thoracic girth, and fore and hind limb length) were recorded for each dog, and body composition was measured using an isotopic dilution technique. A new variable using morphometric measurements, termed skeletal size, was created using principal component analysis. Models for predicting FFM, leanST (FFM minus skeletal mass) and ratios of FFM and leanST to skeletal size or mass were generated using multiple linear regression analysis.

RESULTS: Mean FFM of the 20 dogs, measured by isotope dilution, was 22.1 (SD 4.4) kg and the percentage FFM of bodyweight was 87.0 (SD 5.0)%. Median BCS was 3.0 (min 1, max 6). Bodyweight, breed, age and skeletal size or mass were associated with measured FFM (p<0.001). There was a good correlation between predicted FFM and measured FFM (R<sup>2</sup>=0.96), and for the ratio of predicted FFM to skeletal size and measured values (R<sup>2</sup>=0.99). Correlation coefficients were higher for the ratio FFM and leanST to skeletal size than for ratios using skeletal mass. There was a positive correlation between BCS-derived fat mass as a percentage of bodyweight and fat mass percentage determined using isotope dilution (R<sup>2</sup>=0.65).

CONCLUSIONS AND CLINICAL RELEVANCE: As expected, the predictive equation was accurate in estimating FFM when tested on the same group of dogs used to develop the equation. The significance of breed, independent of skeletal size, in predicting FFM indicates that individual breed formulae may be required. Future studies that apply these equations on a greater population of working Huntaway and Heading dogs are needed to establish the utility of these equations on a large scale. Such studies could ascertain if there is a ratio for lean mass to skeletal size below which the risk of injury or disease increases. If these equations prove useful they would provide an objective and non-invasive measure to determine when welfare in individual dogs is compromised by underfeeding.

KEY WORDS: Farm dog, body composition, lean, muscle mass, skeletal mass, morphometry

# Introduction

Farm dogs provide a significant service to the agricultural industry in Australasia. In New Zealand certain aspects of pastoral farming on hill and high country properties would be virtually impossible without the assistance of working dogs. Mustering requires athleticism, which is incompatible with obesity, and thus, in the authors' experience, most working farm dogs are kept in a lean condition with little to moderate body fat. Despite this, it is unknown what the ideal body composition is for working farm dogs.

In humans there is a J-shaped association between body mass index and all-cause mortality in epidemiological studies, although the risk of disease is moderated with exercise (Ajani et al. 2004; Stommel and Schoenborn 2010; Aune et al. 2016). A low body mass index increases the risk of fractures in humans (De Laet et al. 2005; Johansson et al. 2014). Therefore there appears to be an increased risk of morbidity and injury in both lean and obese individuals. In dogs, obesity is also known to increase risk of disease and injury (Edney and Smith 1986; Duval et al. 1999; Adams et al. 2011). However it is currently unknown if low body condition in dogs may also be detrimental.

A survey of visits to veterinary clinics by New Zealand farm dogs found that 38% of visits were a result of traumatic musculoskeletal injury (Cave et al. 2009). In humans low muscle mass increases the risk of traumatic injury during strenuous activity (Jones et al. 1993; Knapik et al. 2012; Hruby et al. 2016). During exercise stress energy is dissipated by muscle, consequently with low muscle mass, unalleviated forces can cause micro-damage to the bone that over time may lead to stress fractures (Burr 2011). Muscle fatigue can also cause gait changes and strain redistribution to areas of

bone less capable of withstanding an increased stress loading, which was seen with changes in strain distribution in the tibia of Foxhounds exercised to the point of fatigue (Yoshikawa et al. 1994). In addition there is a positive association between muscle mass and bone strength (Ahedi et al. 2014; Janz et al. 2015). Therefore a reduction in skeletal muscle mass involved in locomotion may play a role in increasing the risk of injury in dogs. This may be especially relevant to lean working farm dogs.

As the prevalence of obesity increases in the human population, perception of what is considered a healthy weight has changed, and there has been a normalisation of a larger fat mass (Johnson-Taylor et al. 2008; Salcedo et al. 2010). Owners of obese pets frequently underestimate their pets' body condition and perceive them to be in a healthy condition when they are actually overweight (Bland et al. 2009; Rohlf et al. 2010; White et al. 2011). The acceptance by the public of a high body condition score as being normal may result in the perception that healthy lean working dogs are in poor condition. A recent survey of New Zealand farmers concerning their working dogs revealed that low bodyweight was the single most common health concern, affecting nearly 20% of dogs (Sheard 2014). Yet despite this there remains a lack of understanding as to what the ideal body condition may be for working dogs, and what may truly be unhealthy. In addition it may not be the total muscle mass that is of greatest importance, but rather the ratio of muscle to skeleton mass, and so requires investigation. To answer these questions further research is required to determine the relationship between body composition and overall health, performance and welfare in a large population of working farm dogs.

Before this research can be conducted a simple tool is necessary that can be used in the field to estimate body composition. Non-invasive methods of measuring body composition in dogs include dual-energy x-ray absorptiometry (DEXA), isotope dilution, assessment of body condition score (BCS) and morphometry. Despite the variety of options there are significant limitations to each of these approaches. DEXA and isotope dilution require specialised equipment for analysis and are therefore of limited practical use outside a research setting. Assessment of BCS is a quick and practical subjective measure of condition, which has been validated using DEXA and isotope dilution in dogs (Laflamme 1997; Mawby et al. 2004). However the BCS system was designed primarily to quantify obesity, and has been validated for predicting body fat mass, rather than fatfree mass (FFM). In addition the studies validating the scoring system did not include a significant proportion of very lean dogs, and none that were judged to have a BCS of 1 (Laflamme 1997; Mawby et al. 2004). Morphometric equations have been created for dogs that correlate skeletal measurements with bodyweight in order to predict body composition (Mawby et al. 2004; Jeusette et al. 2010; Witzel et al. 2014). However the studies validating the morphometric equations also did not include dogs with low BCS. Therefore there is currently no validated method to estimate the muscle mass of lean dogs that is simple and non-invasive.

The principal aim of the present study was to develop an equation that accurately estimated FFM, and the ratio of FFM to skeletal size or mass, using morphometric measurements in lean working farm dogs, and to examine the association between FFM derived from BCS and FFM measured using isotope dilution. A secondary aim was to determine which other variables might influence

the ratio of FFM to skeletal size or mass. We hypothesised that there would be a correlation between morphometric measurements and measured lean tissue, and the ratio of lean tissue to skeletal measures, that would be sufficient to create accurate, predictive equations.

# Materials and methods

#### Dogs

Working dogs from sheep and beef farms located in the Waikato region were recruited between December 2016 to March 2017, based on BCS categorisation and owner willingness to participate. Only dogs of the two principle working dog breeds in New Zealand, Huntaway and Heading dogs, were used. Each candidate dog had its BCS assessed by one examiner (BH), using a validated ninepoint scale (Laflamme 1997). Dogs were recruited to ensure an even distribution of BCS in three condensed categories: <3, 3–4 and >4. The dogs were considered healthy based on being in work during the study period, having no history of illness or injury in the preceding 6 months, and having no significant abnormalities on physical examination that may have interfered with an accurate assessment of body composition using an isotope dilution technique. Dogs that were skeletally immature, that were not currently in work, or that did not fit the inclusion criteria stated above were excluded from the study. An a priori power analysis revealed that 20 dogs would have a power of 0.9 to detect an association ( $\alpha$ =0.05) between morphometric measurements and FFM with a correlation coefficient ≥0.6. This study was approved by Massey University Animal Ethics Committee (Palmerston North, NZ).

## Bodyweight and morphometry

Thirteen working Huntaway and seven Heading dogs were initially assessed, either at a veterinary clinic (VetEnt, Te Awamutu or VetEnt, Te Kuiti, NZ) or on site at the farm. On the day of the study, each dog was brought in to the veterinary clinic, weighed on the same calibrated electronic scales and its BCS was confirmed. Measurements of head length, head circumference, foreleg, hindleg, body length and thoracic girth were taken of all dogs by the same clinician using a flexible tailor's measuring tape, as described in Table 1. The measurement points were chosen as fixed bony locations least affected by joint flexion and extension that delineated aspects of skeletal size, and were similar to those used in other morphometric studies in dogs (Jeusette et al. 2010; Witzel et al. 2014).

#### **Body composition estimation**

The dogs were fasted overnight but allowed ad libitum water up until the point when their first blood sample was taken. Total body water content of each dog was estimated by isotope (deuterium oxide, D<sub>2</sub>O) dilution using the method described by Speakman et al. (2001b).

Table 1. Morphometric measurements taken from working farm dogs. Each measurement represents static bony locations least affected by joint flexion and extension, that delineated aspects of skeletal size.

Measurement	Description
Head length	Distance from the level of the medial canthi, equidistant between the eyes, to
measurement	the external occipital protuberance
Head	Circumference at the widest point, equidistant between the eyes and ears
circumference	
Foreleg	Distance from the proximal edge of the central foot pad to the olecranon
measurement	process
Hindleg	Distance from the proximal edge of the central foot pad to the dorsal tip of the
measurement	calcaneal process with the tarsus in extension
Body length	Distance from the dorsal process of thoracic vertebra 1 (T1) to the dorsal
	process of sacral vertebrae 1 (S1)
Thoracic girth	Chest circumference at the level of the xiphoid process

A 20-gauge catheter was placed in a peripheral vein of each enrolled dog. A single baseline blood sample was taken directly from the catheter in order to determine the concentration of naturally occurring deuterium in the dog. Then, using a weighed syringe, 0.4 mg/kg bodyweight of D<sub>2</sub>O (99.8%; Cambridge Isotope Laboratories, Inc., Andover, MA, USA) and 0.13 mg/ kg bodyweight of 3% saline (Baxter Healthcare Pty Ltd., Toongabbie, NSW, Australia) was administered through the catheter slowly. The catheter was then flushed with 0.9% saline (Baxter Healthcare Pty Ltd), to ensure complete injection, and removed. The empty syringe used to inject the D<sub>2</sub>O was reweighed to determine the residual injectate. All syringe weights were measured using the same electronic scales to mg accuracy (Kern PLJ 600-3NM, Kern & Sohn GmbH, Balingen,Germany).

The D<sub>2</sub>O was allowed to evenly distribute throughout the body water compartment for 2 hours then a second blood sample was taken from the other cephalic vein or the jugular vein. Water and food were withheld during the 2 hours of equilibration. Blood samples were collected into EDTA blood tubes (BD Vacutainer, Becton, Dickson and Company, Franklin Lakes, NJ, USA) and plasma was harvested then stored in screw-top vials at -80°C until analysis.

# Deuterium analysis

Deuterium was measured in the plasma samples by gas-isotope ratio mass spectrometry (Isotope Ratio Mass Spectrometry Unit, Otago University, Dunedin, NZ). The standard reference waters used were Vienna Standard Mean Ocean Water, International Atomic Energy Agency enriched water, and Aberdeen tap water, which have defined concentrations of hydrogen and oxygen isotopes. Aberdeen tap water and International Atomic Energy Agency enriched water were used as controls. Abundance of deuterium was expressed as parts per 1,000 difference from the reference Vienna Standard Mean Ocean Water ( $\delta^2$ H) and was converted to parts per million (ppm) using the equation



where 0.00015576 is the accepted <sup>2</sup>H/<sup>1</sup>H ratio of Vienna Standard Mean Ocean Water.

# Total body water

Total body water was determined using the methods from Speakman et al. (2001b). Firstly the total amount of D<sub>2</sub>O (g) administered to each dog was calculated as the difference between the D<sub>2</sub>O initially in the syringe and the residual D<sub>2</sub>O, multiplied by 0.998; where 0.998 is the correction for the purity of the D<sub>2</sub>O solution.

Then the volume of distribution (V<sub>d</sub>) was calculated as the total D<sub>2</sub>O (g) administered multiplied by 1,000, divided by the difference between the deuterium abundance (ppm) in enriched plasma and in baseline plasma.

Total body water (kg) was calculated as V<sub>d</sub> divided by 1.04, to account for isotopic exchange of deuterium with non-water hydrogen in proteins, carbohydrates and fats (Speakman et al. 1993).

## Fat-free mass and fat mass

Fat-free mass (kg) was calculated as total body water divided by 0.713, allowing for the hydration of non-fat mass as determined by carcass desiccation in dogs (Burkholder and Thatcher 1998). Finally, body fat mass was calculated by subtracting FFM from bodyweight.

## Statistical analysis

Statistical analysis was performed using R software (R v 3.1.0; R Development Core Team 2012; R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria). Normal distribution of data was

confirmed by visual assessment of a scatterplot and the Anderson-Darling test. A two sample *t*-test was used to compare variables between breeds and sexes.

## Morphometry

Principal component analysis was utilised to create a new variable that defined skeletal size based on the morphometric measurements (Shields et al. 2006). This statistical technique accounts for collinearity in the morphometric measurements and applies orthogonal linear transformation to the morphometric measurements of the study dogs in order to create a new set of values to describe the greatest source of variation within the data set. This is termed the first principal component. The second greatest variance (second principal component) is described on a second orthogonal coordinate. To perform the principal component analysis, each morphometric measurement was centred and standardised in order to give equal weighting to each variable in the analysis (Abdi and Williams 2010), using the equation

$$rac{\left(m_{a-f}
ight)-\left(\overline{x}_{a-f}
ight)}{\sigma_{a-f}}$$

where  $m_{a-f}$  represents the value of the measurements a–f (head length, circumference, etc) of the dog,  $\bar{x}_{a-f}$  represents the mean of the measurements a–f, and  $\sigma_{a-f}$  represents the SD of the measurements a–f. Eigenvalues for each morphometric measurement were then derived from the centred and standardised measurements and principal component scores were calculated by multiplying each centred, standardised measurement by its respective eigenvalue, and summed.

In order to create accurate ratios of lean tissue to skeletal size, it was necessary to ensure that the principal component scores were >1, therefore a value of six was added to the first principal component score for each dog, and this was defined as the skeletal size for each dog.

#### Estimated skeletal mass and lean soft tissue mass

To assess the muscle component independently of skeletal mass, we wished to create a new variable for each dog, termed lean soft tissue mass (leanST), which was defined as the measured FFM minus the estimated skeletal mass for each dog. In a previous study skeletal mass was reported to be 8% of total bodyweight following carcass analysis in laboratory Beagles, assumed to be in ideal body condition (Andersen and Good 1970). The dogs included in the present study were, by definition, not all in ideal body condition, and thus the skeletal mass of dogs with low muscle mass were assumed to contribute a larger proportion of their bodyweight.

To estimate the skeletal mass of the dogs in this study, a general linear model was created that described the relationship between 8% of bodyweight and skeletal size of only dogs with a BCS of

4– 6, where skeletal mass was treated as a fixed factor and skeletal size was treated as a random effect. From the regression equation, the skeletal mass of all dogs, including those with a BCS < 4, was estimated using their skeletal size. LeanST (kg) was then estimated as FFM (kg) minus skeletal mass (kg).

## Predicted fat-free mass and lean soft tissue mass and associations with measured variables

Multiple regression analyses with a stepwise elimination technique were used to determine which categorical variables (sex, breed, and age) and continuous variables (skeletal mass, skeletal size, bodyweight) provided the best predictive equations for measured FFM and estimated leanST. A predictor variable was kept in the model if  $p \le 0.05$ . Predicted FFM and predicted leanST were then calculated for each dog using the final models. The association between predicted FFM and measured FFM was examined using a linear regression model, and between estimated leanST and predicted leanST using a Passing Bablok regression model (Passing and Bablok 1983), as estimated Lean ST was expected to contain a degree of error.

Ratios were then calculated of measured FFM, estimated leanST, predicted FFM and predicted leanST, to skeletal size and estimated skeletal mass. Regression models were used to describe the association between the ratios using predicted values, and the ratios using measured values. Simple linear regression was used for ratios containing FFM, and Passing Bablok regression was used for ratios containing estimated leanST. Bland-Altman plots (Bland and Altman 2007) were also generated to assess agreement between the ratios for measured or estimated values, and their respective predicted values.

Regression analysis was used to determine variables associated with the ratio of measured FFM, or estimated leanST, to skeletal size, as described above.

## Body condition score-derived variables

Assessment of BCS is commonly used to predict fat mass in dogs and, if accurate, FFM should be able to be estimated by subtracting fat mass from the dog's bodyweight. In order to compare the validity of using BCS to estimate FFM, BCSderived FFM (kg) was calculated for each dog, and as a percentage of total bodyweight, using the sex-specific regression equations provided by Laflamme (1997). The calculated body fat mass was subtracted from bodyweight to determine FFM. Linear regression was used to assess the correlation between BCS and measured body fat percentage, between BCS-derived FFM and measured FFM, and between BCS-derived FFM expressed as a percentage of bodyweight and measured FFM expressed as a percentage of bodyweight. BCS, BCS-derived FFM, or BCS-derived FFM percentages were used as the response variables in the analysis.

# Results

#### Body condition scores, fat-free mass and fat mass

The working dogs consisted of 10 males (eight Huntaway and two Heading dogs) and 10 females (five Huntaway and five Heading dogs). The dogs had a mean age of 5.3 (SD 2.7) years. Females

had a mean bodyweight of 22.8 (SD 4.41) kg, and males a mean bodyweight of 27.9 (SD 3.19) kg. Five dogs had BCS < 3, seven BCS 3–4, and eight BCS >4. Median BCS was 3.0 (min 1, max 6). Mean FFM, as measured by isotope dilution, was 22.1 (SD 4.4) kg and the percentage FFM of bodyweight was 87.0 (SD 5.0)%. Males had a higher mean FFM than females (24.4 (SD 2.5) vs. 19.8 (SD 4.5) kg, p=0.019), however there was no difference between the FFM as a percentage of bodyweight (males 87.7 (SD 3.82) vs. females 86.2 (SD 5.80)%, p=0.531). Mean total body fat percentage was 13.0 (SD 5.09)%. There was a positive correlation between BCS and measured fat mass percentage ( $R^2$ =0.62, p<0.001, Figure 1).

Estimated skeletal size, skeletal mass and lean soft tissue Mean values for the six morphometric measurements and results of the principal component analysis are presented in Table 2. The first principal component accounted for 77% of the variation seen, and the second 9.8%. In the first principal component, all eigenvalues were of the same sign and of similar value, indicating that all morphometric measurements contributed similarly to the overall variation in skeletal size. The two breeds of dogs were clearly distinguishable by plotting the first principal and second principal component scores (Figure 2). Mean skeletal size, derived from the principal component scores, differed between Huntaway and Heading dogs (7.27 (SD 0.82) vs. 3.63 (SD 1.64); p=0.01). In addition, males had a higher mean skeletal size compared to females (7.20 (SD 1.30) vs. 4.80 (SD 2.06); p=0.01).



Figure 1. Association between body condition score and body fat, calculated from measured fat-free mass, as a percentage of bodyweight, in 20 working farm dogs ( $R^2=0.62$ , p<0.001).

Table 2. Mean (± SD) morphometric measurements for 20 working farm dogs, and eigenvalues for
each measurement obtained from principal component analysis for the first and second principal
components (PC).

Measurement	Mean (cm)	1 <sup>st</sup> PC	2 <sup>nd</sup> PC
Head length			
measurement	$14.3 \pm 1.35$	0.44	-0.034
Head circumference	$41.9\pm3.77$	0.40	0.395
Foreleg measurement	31.3 ± 2.94	0.42	-0.174
Hindleg	16.2 ± 1.55	0.43	-0.303
measurement			
Body length	$44.5\pm4.46$	0.39	-0.493
Thoracic girth	66.2 ± 5.19	0.36	0.691



Figure 2. Principal component score plot derived from analysis of six morphometric measurements from seven Heading (open circles) and 13 Huntaway (closed squares) dogs.

In dogs with a BCS of 4–6 the relationship between skeletal mass, based on 8% of bodyweight, and skeletal size was described using the following equation ( $R^2=0.93$ ).

Skeletal mass (kg) =  $(0.18793 \times \text{skeletal size}) + 0.9953$ 

This equation was used to estimate skeletal mass and thus leanST (FFM minus skeletal mass) for all dogs. Mean Lean ST was 20.0 (SD 3.93) kg and mean leanST as a percentage of total bodyweight was 78.6 (SD 4.51)%.

# Predicted FFM and leanST

The final regression models used for the prediction of FFM and lean ST are presented in Table 3. Bodyweight, breed, age and measures of skeletal size or skeletal mass were associated with measured FFM, and bodyweight, breed and age were associated with estimated leanST. Bodyweight contributed 92% of the variation associated with measured FFM and 92% of the variation associated with estimated leanST.

There was a good correlation between predicted FFM and measured FFM (R<sup>2</sup>=0.96, p<0.001), and predicted leanST and estimated leanST (Pearson's r=0.98) (Figure 3).

# Ratios of FFM and leanST to skeletal size and skeletal mass

The mean ratio of measured FFM to skeletal size for the study population was 4.17 (SD 1.69). The Bland-Altman plots showed good agreement and minimal bias between the ratios of measured and predicted FFM to skeletal size or mass and estimated and predicted lean ST to skeletal size or mass. The plots are presented in Supplementary Figures 1–4. The mean ratio of measured FFM to skeletal size tended to differ between breeds (p=0.057, Figure 4) and between male and female dogs (4.9 (SD 2.0) vs. 3.5 (SD 0.5); p=0.075).

Table 3. Final linear regression models for factors associated with measured fat-free mass (FFM) and estimated lean soft tissue (leanST) in 20 working farm dogs. Regression models were generated using either skeletal size or estimated skeletal mass.

Outcome	Variable	Coefficient	95% CI	<b>R</b> <sup>2</sup>	P-value <sup>a</sup>
FFM	Intercept	6.40		0.96	< 0.001
	Skeletal size	0.60	0.03 – 1.16		
	Bodyweight	0.47	0.22 - 0.71		
	Breed (Huntaway)	1.91	0.19 – 3.62		
	Age	-0.18	-0.350.00		
FFM	Intercept	3.24		0.96	< 0.001
	Skeletal mass	3.18	0.18 - 6.17		
	Bodyweight	0.47	0.22 - 0.71		
	Breed (Huntaway)	1.91	0.19 – 3.62		
	Age	-0.18	-0.350.00		
LeanST	Intercept	4.30		0.94	< 0.001
	Bodyweight	0.60	0.42 - 0.77		
	Breed (Huntaway)	2.39	0.75 - 4.03		
	Age	-0.18	-0.360.01		

<sup>a</sup> Significance of R<sup>2</sup>



Figure 3. Associations between (a) measured and predicted fat-free mass and (b) estimated and predicted lean soft tissue in 20 working farm dogs.



Figure 4. Boxplots of the ratio of fat-free mass to skeletal size measured in seven Heading and 13 Huntaway dogs. The box represents the first and third quartiles, the solid line represents the median, and the whiskers represent the minimum and maximum values excluding outliers, which are dogs with values more than 1.5 times the interquartile range, represented by dots.

The regression models for associations between ratios of predicted FFM to skeletal size and FFM to skeletal mass and measured values, and predicted leanST to skeletal size and leanST to skeletal mass and estimated values are presented in Table 4. Correlation coefficients were higher for both FFM to skeletal size and leanST to skeletal size than for ratios using skeletal mass.

Only bodyweight was associated with the ratio of FFM to skeletal size or leanST to skeletal size (Table 5). Bodyweight accounted for 55% of the variation in the ratio of FFM to skeletal size and 54% of the variation in leanST to skeletal size.

## **BCS-derived variables**

There was a positive correlation between BCS-derived fat mass as a percentage of bodyweight and fat mass percentage determined using isotope dilution ( $R^2=0.65$ , p<0.001), and BCS-derived FFM percentage and measured FFM percentage ( $R^2=0.65$ , p<0.001), however the BCS-derived FFM percentage in dogs with BCS 1 was >100%. There was a stronger correlation between BCS-derived FFM and measured FFM ( $R^2=0.95$ ).

## Discussion

The principal result of this study was the development of equations to accurately predict FFM, and the ratio of FFM to skeletal size in two breeds of New Zealand farm dogs using morphometric measurements. Previously published measures of body composition for dogs (BCS and morphometry) have only been validated using normally conditioned and obese dogs, but none have been developed for use in lean dogs. The equations produced in this study can be used to estimate the FFM and the ratio of FFM to skeletal size of individual lean Huntaway and Heading dogs.

We elected to use principal component analysis to create a new variable that defined skeletal size. The first principal component from our data explained 77% of the variation in skeletal measurements. Also, upon plotting the first principal component against the second principal component, a clear differentiation between the two breeds was seen within the first principal component. All measurements had similar eigenvalues of the same sign, and provided similar weighting to the overall variation in skeletal size. This indicated that no individual skeletal measurement was distinctly different to the others with regards to the overall definition of skeletal size.

A strong correlation was found between measured FFM, estimated leanST and their respective predicted values. Skeletal size or skeletal mass, breed, age and bodyweight were associated with measured FFM, but only breed, age and bodyweight were associated with estimated leanST. Bodyweight alone explained a majority of the variation for both of the predicted measures. This finding is consistent with the narrow range of fat mass in our study population, and therefore variation in bodyweight contributed the most to the variation in lean tissue.

In addition, bodyweight was the only variable associated with the ratio of FFM to skeletal size, accounting for ~54% of the variation. This finding is interesting because it is hypothesised that this ratio may better predict the risk of disease and injury in working dogs compared with total muscle mass. Therefore other factors besides bodyweight, breed, age, and sex that may be associated with this ratio may warrant further investigation. Although age was associated with measured FFM, it was not associated with the ratio of FFM to skeletal size. Sarcopenia is common in elderly people, and is likely to be as common in older dogs (Lawler et al. 2008). The dogs in this study were aged between 1–10 years. In non-obese Labrador Retrievers, lean mass may not decline until 12 years of age (Lawler et al. 2008), therefore this study population may not have included dogs that were old enough to demonstrate an association with the ratio of FFM to skeletal size. Heading dogs tended to have a higher ratio than Huntaway dogs, indicating a breed difference.

Table 4. Regression models for associations between ratios of predicted fat-free mass (FFM)<sup>a</sup> or lean soft tissue mass (LeanST)<sup>b</sup> to skeletal size or mass and ratios of measured FFM or estimated leanST to skeletal size or mass in 20 working farm dogs.

Predicted variable	Variable	Coefficient	95% CI	R <sup>2</sup>
FFM:skeletal size	FM:skeletal size Measured FFM:skeletal size		0.90, 0.98	0.99
	Intercept	0.25		
FFM:skeletal mass	Measured FFM:skeletal mass	1.02	0.68 – 1.36	0.67
	Intercept	-0.23		
				Pearson's
				r
LeanST:skeletal size	Estimated LeanST:skeletal size	1.06	0.92 – 1.14	0.99
	Intercept	-0.25	-0.51 - 0.29	
LeanST:skeletal mass	Estimated LeanST:skeletal mass	0.99	0.49 – 1.24	0.81
	Intercept	0.03	-2.47 - 5.03	
D ( ) 1 ( )				

a Determined using linear regression analysis

b Determined using Passing Bablok regression analysis

Table 5. Final regression models for variables associated with the ratio of measured fat-free mass (FFM), or estimated lean soft tissue (leanST) to skeletal size in 20 working farm dogs.

Predicted variable	Variable	Coefficient	95% CI	$\mathbb{R}^2$	P-value <sup>a</sup>
FFM:skeletal size	Bodyweight	-0.27	-0.390.15	0.55	< 0.001
	Intercept	11.02			
LeanST:skeletal size	Bodyweight	-0.242	-0.350.14	0.54	< 0.001
	Intercept	9.89			

<sup>a</sup> Significance of R<sup>2</sup>

The absence of a sex difference in the FFM as a percentage of bodyweight was surprising as males have been shown to have a greater percentage muscle mass than females in other studies (Lauten et al. 2001; Hall et al. 2015). Females in our study had a smaller skeletal size compared to males which aligns to the common notion that sexual size dimorphism is present in many species, including dogs, where females are smaller in stature than their male counterparts (Lark et al. 2006; Thuller et al. 2015). There was also a tendency for females to have with a greater FFM to skeletal size ratio than males.

The proportion of FFM mass contributed by the skeleton increases as dogs become leaner, therefore we believed it might be important to assess leanST separately in order to evaluate the ratio of FFM minus the skeleton to the skeletal mass. So a new variable, leanST, was created by subtracting estimated skeletal mass from FFM for each dog. However, the correlation coefficients for the regression models describing the association between predicted and measured values for the ratios FFM to skeletal size and leanST to skeletal size were higher than for FFM to skeletal mass and leanST to skeletal mass. Thus it appears that there was no benefit from calculating the variable skeletal mass.

Currently, assessment of BCS is the most commonly used method in practice to describe body composition in dogs. However BCS was developed to predict fat mass and not to describe the muscle mass of very lean dogs. We looked for an association between BCS-derived FFM percentage and measured FFM percentage to determine its accuracy in our lean study population. Under the two-compartment system, the percentage of a dog's fat mass and FFM should equal 100%. Therefore if BCS is accurate there should be an association between BCS-derived FFM and measured FFM percentage. We found a poor correlation between these two variables when FFM was expressed as a percentage of bodyweight, but a strong correlation when comparing the absolute values. This was probably due to the majority of variation of bodyweight in our study population coming from lean mass differences, rather than fat mass. Thus, whilst estimating the

small percentage of fat mass in a lean dog using BCS might be inaccurate, the subtraction of that small percentage from bodyweight introduces little error. In addition the accuracy of BCS is dependent on the scorer and in our study resulted in FFM percentage >100% in the leanest dogs. Nonetheless, it will be interesting to see if the small increase in accuracy of estimating FFM in lean dogs attained using our approach is substantively superior in predicting clinical outcome measures.

There are several important limitations to this study. Firstly, it included a small population of working dogs made up of only two breeds. The skeletal size of the two breeds was clearly different; therefore it is assumed that these equations will not be accurate if used on other breeds. Further, while isotopic dilution is one of the gold standards when measuring body composition in dogs, the technique may overestimate total body water by 15–16% in dogs (Burkholder and Thatcher 1998). This could have had a significant effect when measuring lean mass. However other commonly used methods including DEXA have been shown to also overestimate and underestimate total body water in individual dogs (Speakman et al. 2001a).

Currently there is no other validated, non-invasive method of measuring body composition better than isotopic dilution in dogs. When compared to another study assessing body composition in lean dogs using isotopic dilution (Hill et al. 2001), the results of this study are similar for percentage FFM (87% compared with 93–96%) and slightly higher for percentage body fat (13.03% compared with 3–7%) indicating good agreement.

There are also several important assumptions made in our analysis. Firstly, skeletal mass was estimated to be 8% of the total bodyweight in ideally conditioned dogs, which was extrapolated from carcass dissection in Beagles. It is likely that this percentage would be different for various breeds, for instance heavily muscled greyhounds compared with dachshunds. In this case the two breeds included in the analysis are of similar size, so the effect of breed differences would be less. Nonetheless, additional methods such as DEXA, or carcass dissection would be needed to determine the accuracy of the regression equation created for skeletal mass. In addition, a panspecies hydration constant of 73.2% is traditionally used when calculating FFM from total body water (Pace and Rathbun 1945). However there are known variations to this constant with animals of different ages and species (Sheng and Huggins 1979). A study analysing the cadavers of 75 mature dogs of various skeletal sizes and body conditions found a study population hydration constant of 71.3% (Burkholder and Thatcher 1998). This is less than the conventional 73.2% hydration constant. It is thought that the leaner a dog is, the greater the contribution of skeletal mass as a percentage of total FFM, and thus producing a smaller hydration constant. Therefore it was opted in this study to utilise a species-specific hydration constant, which is theoretically more appropriate for lean dogs. Despite this attempt to more precisely define the lean tissue in our study population, it is possible that the 71.3% hydration constant for FFM, and the 4% correction for deuterium exchange with non-water hydrogen may be different for very lean dogs with minimal musculature. Unfortunately there are no published data to support the use of different factors in this study.

Despite these limitations, this study established a strongly predictive equation for calculating lean mass and the ratio of lean muscle mass to skeletal size in a small population of lean Huntaway and Heading dogs using morphometric measurements. Future studies could utilise the methods and equations outlined in this study on a large population of working Huntaway and Heading dogs to determine the utility of their predicted measures (FFM and the ratio of FFM to skeletal size) on a large scale. Such studies could determine if there is a ratio of lean mass to skeletal size below which the risk of injury or disease increases. Extrapolation of this approach on a population of dogs would require calculation of the skeletal size of each dog using the equation

$$\left(\sum_{a-f}\frac{\left(m_{a-f}\right)-\left(\bar{x}_{a-f}\right)}{\left(\sigma_{a-f}\right)}\times\lambda_{a-f}\right)+6$$

where  $m_{a-f}$  represents the values of the morphometric measurements a – f (head length, circumference etc) of the dog,  $\bar{x}_{a-f}$  represents the mean of the measurements (from the population dataset, or the values in Table 2),  $\sigma_{a-f}$  represents the SD of the measurements (from the population dataset, or the values in Table 2), and  $\lambda_{a-f}$  represents the eigenvalues of the measurements (from the population dataset, or the values in Table 2), and  $\lambda_{a-f}$  represents the eigenvalues of the measurements (from the population dataset, or the values in Table 2). Each dog's FFM could then be estimated using the regression coefficients in Table 3. It is hypothesised that there will be a threshold for the ratio of FFM to skeletal size below which health or performance will be compromised. If these measures prove useful, then these equations would provide an objective, non-invasive and simple measure to determine when welfare in individual dogs is compromised by underfeeding. In addition further studies may determine the factors that affect the ratio of lean mass to skeletal size, which may include nutrition, neutering, training, and genetics.

#### Acknowledgements

We would like to sincerely thank Janis Bridges for all her technical help, and Emma Cuttance and William Cuttance for their generous support and assistance.

# References

- Abdi H, Williams LJ. Principal component analysis. Wiley Interdisciplinary Reviews: Computational Statistics 2, 433–59, 2010
- Adams P, Bolus R, Middleton S, Moores AP, Grierson J. Influence of signalment on developing cranial cruciate rupture in dogs in the UK. Journal of Small Animal Practice 52, 347–52, 2011
- Ahedi H, Aitken D, Scott D, Blizzard L, Cicuttini F, Jones G. The association between hip muscle cross-sectional area, muscle strength, and bone mineral density. Calcified Tissue International 95, 64–72, 2014
- Ajani UA, Lotufo PA, Gaziano JM, Lee IM, Spelsberg A, Buring JE, Willett WC, Manson JE. Body mass index and mortality among US male physicians. Annals of Epidemiology 14, 731–9, 2004
- \*Andersen AC, Good LS. Skeletal mineralization. In: Andersen AC, Good LS (eds). The Beagle as an Experimental Dog. Pp 216–25. Iowa State University Press, Ames, Iowa, USA, 1970
- Aune D, Sen A, Prasad M, Norat T, Janszky I, Tonstad S, Romundstad P, Vatten LJ. BMI and all cause mortality: systematic review and non-linear dose-response meta-analysis of 230 cohort studies with 3.74 million deaths among 30.3 million participants. British Medical Journal 353, i2156, 2016
- Bland JM, Altman DG. Agreement between methods of measurement with multiple observations per individual. Journal of Biopharmaceutical Statistics 17, 571–82, 2007
- Bland IM, Guthrie-Jones A, Taylor RD, Hill J. Dog obesity: owner attitudes and behaviour. Preventive Veterinary Medicine 92, 333–40, 2009
- Burkholder WJ, Thatcher CD. Validation of predictive equations for use of deuterium oxide dilution to determine body composition of dogs. American Journal of Veterinary Research 59, 927–37, 1998
- Burr DB. Why bones bend but don't break. Journal of Musculoskeletal Neuronal Interactions 11, 270–85, 2011
- Cave NJ, Bridges JP, Cogger N, Farman RS. A survey of diseases of working farm dogs in New Zealand. New Zealand Veterinary Journal 57, 305–12, 2009
- De Laet C, Kanis JA, Odén A, Johanson H, Johnell O, Delmas P, Eisman JA, Kroger H, Fujiwara S, Garnero P, et al. Body mass index as a predictor of fracture risk: a meta-analysis. Osteoporosis International 16, 1330–8, 2005
- Duval JM, Budsberg SC, Flo GL, Sammarco JL. Breed, sex, and body weight as risk factors for rupture of the cranial cruciate ligament in young dogs. Journal of the American Veterinary Medical Association 215, 811–4, 1999
- Edney AT, Smith PM. Study of obesity in dogs visiting veterinary practices in the United Kingdom. Veterinary Record 118, 391–6, 1986
- Hall JA, Yerramilli M, Obare E, Yerramilli M, Melendez LD, Jewell DE. Relationship between lean body mass and serum renal biomarkers in healthy dogs. Journal of Veterinary Internal Medicine 29, 808–14, 2015
- Hill RC, Lewis DD, Scott KC, Omori M, Jackson M, Sundstrom DA, Jones GL, Speakman JR, Doyle CA, Butterwick RF. Effect of increased dietary protein and decreased dietary carbohydrate on

performance and body composition in racing Greyhounds. American Journal of Veterinary Research 62, 440–7, 2001

- Hruby A, Bulathsinhala L, McKinnon CJ, Hill OT, Montain SJ, Young AJ, Smith TJ. BMI and lower extremity injury in US army soldiers, 2001–2011. American Journal of Preventive Medicine 50, e163–71, 2016
- Janz KF, Letuchy EM, Burns TL, Francis SL, Levy SM. Muscle power predicts adolescent bone strength: Iowa bone development study. Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise 47, 2201–6, 2015
- Jeusette I, Greco D, Aquino F, Detilleux J, Peterson M, Romano V, Torre C. Effect of breed on body composition and comparison between various methods to estimate body composition in dogs. Research in Veterinary Science 88, 227–32, 2010
- Johansson H, Kanis JA, Odén A, McCloskey E, Chapurlat RD, Christiansen C, Cummings SR, Diez-Perez A, Eisman JA, Fujiwara S, et al. A meta-analysis of the association of fracture risk and body mass index in women. Journal of Bone and Mineral Research 29, 223–33, 2014
- Johnson-Taylor WL, Fisher RA, Hubbard VS, Starke-Reed P, Eggers PS. The change in weight perception of weight status among the overweight: comparison of NHANES III (1988–1994) and 1999–2004 NHANES. International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity 5, 9, 2008
- Jones BH, Bovee MW, Harris JM, Cowan DN. Intrinsic risk factors for exerciserelated injuries among male and female army trainees. The American Journal of Sports Medicine 21, 705–10, 1993
- Knapik J, Montain SJ, McGraw S, Grier T, Ely M, Jones BH. Stress fracture risk factors in basic combat training. International Journal of Sports Medicine 33, 940–6, 2012
- Laflamme D. Development and validation of a body condition score system for dogs. Canine Practice 22 (4), 10–15, 1997
- Lark KG, Chase K, Sutter NB. Genetic architecture of the dog: sexual size dimorphism and functional morphology. Trends in Genetics 22, 537–44, 2006
- Lauten SD, Cox NR, Brawner WR, Baker HJ. Use of dual energy x-ray absorptiometry for noninvasive body composition measurements in clinically normal dogs. American Journal of Veterinary Research 62, 1295–301, 2001
- Lawler DF, Larson BT, Ballam JM, Smith GK, Biery DN, Evans RH, Greeley EH, Segre M, Stowe HD, Kealy RD. Diet restriction and ageing in the dog: major observations over two decades. British Journal of Nutrition 99, 793–805, 2008
- Mawby DI, Bartges JW, D'Avignon A, Laflamme DP, Moyers TD, Cottrell T. Comparison of various methods for estimating body fat in dogs. Journal of the American Animal Hospital Association 40, 109–14, 2004
- Pace N, Rathbun E. Studies on body composition III: the body water and chemically combined nitrogen content in relation to fat content. Journal of Biological Chemistry 158, 685–91, 1945
- Passing H, Bablok W. A new biometrical procedure for testing the equality of measurements from two different analytical methods: application of linear regression procedures for method comparison studies in clinical chemistry, part I. Clinical Chemistry and Laboratory Medicine 21, 709–20, 1983

- Rohlf VI, Toukhsati S, Coleman GJ, Bennett PC. Dog obesity: can dog caregivers' (owners') feeding and exercise intentions and behaviors be predicted from attitudes? Journal of Applied Animal Welfare Science 13, 213–36, 2010
- Salcedo V, Gutiérrez-Fisac JL, Guallar-Castillón P, Rodríguez-Artalejo F. Trends in overweight and misperceived overweight in Spain from 1987 to 2007. International Journal of Obesity 34, 1759–65, 2010
- \*Sheard H. Demographics and health of New Zealand working farm dogs: a survey of dogs on sheep and beef farms in New Zealand in 2009. MSc thesis, Massey University, Palmerston North, New Zealand, 2014
- Sheng HP, Huggins RA. A review of body composition studies with emphasis on total body water and fat. The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition 32, 630–47, 1979
- Shields BM, Knight BA, Powell RJ, Hattersley AT, Wright DE. Assessing newborn body composition using principal components analysis: differences in the determinants of fat and skeletal size. BMC Pediatrics 6, 1–11, 2006
- Speakman JR, Booles D, Butterwick R. Validation of dual energy X-ray absorptiometry (DXA) by comparison with chemical analysis of dogs and cats. International Journal of Obesity 25, 439–47, 2001a
- Speakman, JR, Nair KS, Goran MI. Revised equations for calculating CO2 production from doubly labeled water in humans. American Journal of Physiology 264, 912–7, 1993
- \*Speakman JR, Visser GH, Ward S, Krol E. The isotope dilution method for the evaluation of body composition. In: Speakman JR (ed). Body Composition Analysis of Animals: A Handbook of Non-Destructive Methods. Pp 56–98. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK, 2001b
- Stommel M, Schoenborn C. Variations in BMI and prevalence of health risks in diverse racial and ethnic populations. Obesity 18, 1821–6, 2010
- Thuller M, Jangarelli M, Couto D, Araújo A. Sexual dimorphism of labrador retriever dogs by morphometry. Bioscience Journal 31, 1475–87, 2015
- White GA, Hobson-West P, Cobb K, Craigon J, Hammond R, Millar KM.Canine obesity: is there a difference between veterinarian and owner perception? Journal ofSmall Animal Practice 52, 622–6, 2011
- Witzel AL, Kirk CA, Henry GA, Toll PW, Brejda JJ, Paetau-Robinson I. Use of a novel morphometric method and body fat index system for estimation of body composition in overweight and obese dogs. Journal of the American Veterinary Medical Association 244, 1279–84, 2014
- Yoshikawa T, Mori S, Santiesteban AJ, Sun TC, Hafstad E, Chen J, Burr DB. The effects of muscle fatigue on bone strain. The Journal of Experimental Biology 188, 217–33, 1994

Submitted 10 August 2017

Accepted for publication 13 June 2018

# First published online 27 June 2018

# Appendix II: Supplementary figures Bland Altman plots (Chapter 3)



Supplementary Figure 2. A Bland-Altman plot comparing the measured and predicted fat-free mass to skeletal size.



Supplementary Figure 2. A Bland-Altman plot comparing the measured and predicted fat-free mass to skeletal mass.



Supplementary Figure 3. A Bland-Altman plot comparing the measured and predicted lean soft issue to skeletal size.



Supplementary Figure 4. A Bland-Altman plot comparing the measured and predicted lean soft issue to skeletal mass.

# Appendix III: Statement of contribution and reproduction of published

# article (Chapter 4 & 5)

	DRC 16
UNIVERS	MASSEY UNIVERSITY TE KONNEGA AT PÉRHITUDAGRADUATE RESEARCH SCHOOLITY OF NEW ZEALANDSCHOOL
	EMENT OF CONTRIBUTION
We, the candidate and the candidate their work being included in the the	e's Primary Supervisor, certify that all co-authors have consented to sis and they have accepted the candidate's contribution as indicated
below in the Statement of Originality. Name of candidate:	Yuet-Ming (Becca) Leung
Name/title of Primary Supervisor:	Dr. Nick Cave
In which chapter is the manuscript /p	ublished work: 4 & 5
Please select one of the following thre	ee options:
• The manuscript/published wo	rk is published or in press
<ul> <li>Please provide the full re Leung YB, Cave NJ, Heiser A, Effects of Intermittent Fasting of Dogs. Front. Vet. Sci. 6, 2020</li> <li>The manuscript is currently ur</li> <li>The name of the journal:</li> <li>The percentage of the minimum vas contributed by the c</li> <li>Describe the contribution</li> </ul>	ference of the Research Output: Edwards PJB, Godfrey AJR, Wester T. Metabolic and Immunological on a Ketogenic Diet Containing Medium-Chain Triglycerides in Healthy nder review for publication – please indicate: anuscript/published work that andidate: n that the candidate has made to the manuscript/published work:
It is intended that the manusc	ript will be published, but it has not yet been submitted to a journal
Date:	02-Sep-2020
Primary Supervisor's Signature:	Nick Cave Digitally signed by Nick Cave
Date:	22-Sep-2020
This form should appear at the end of	l i each thesis chapter/section/appendix submitted as a manuscript/ iv at the and of the thesis
	GRS Version 5 – 13 December 2019 DRC 19/09/10



ORIGINALRESEARCH published:08January2020 doi:10.3389/fvets.2019.0048



# Metabolic and Immunological Effects of Intermittent Fasting on a Ketogenic Diet Containing Medium-Chain Triglycerides in Healthy Dogs

Y. Becca Leung<sup>1</sup>\*, Nick J. Cave<sup>1</sup>, Axel Heiser<sup>2</sup>, Patrick J. B. Edwards<sup>3</sup>, A. Jonathan R. Godfrey<sup>3</sup> and Tim Wester<sup>4</sup>

<sup>1</sup> School of Veterinary Science, Massey University, Palmerston North, New Zealand, <sup>2</sup> AgResearch, Grasslands Research Centre, Hopkirk Research Institute, Palmerston North, New Zealand, <sup>3</sup> School of Fundamental Sciences, Massey University, Palmerston North, New Zealand, <sup>4</sup> School of Agriculture and Environment, Massey University, Palmerston North, New Zealand

In several species, intermittent fasting (IF) has been shown to have beneficial effects, including delayed aging, increased lifespan, increased insulin sensitivity, reduced ischemic tissue damage, delayed onset of neurodegenerative disease and improved neuronal repair following injury. However, the metabolic and immunological effects of IF have not been well-established in dogs. The aim of this study was to examine the effects of a 48 h IF regimen using a low fat and a high fat diet in healthy dogs by quantifying the metabolic, hormonal, and immunological changes. We hypothesized that IF dogs would have higher blood ketone and ghrelin concentrations, lower blood leptin, insulin and glucose concentrations, and signs of immunosuppression compared to dogs eating daily. Ten healthy adult dogs were randomized into three group and underwent three feeding regimes in a 3 × 3 Latin square design: twice a day feeding on a low fat (23% energy from fat; LF) diet, 48 h fasting on a low fat diet, and 48 h fasting on a high fat enriched with mediumchain triglycerides (68% energy from fat; HF) diet. Body weight, food intake, activity, blood glucose,  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate, leptin, ghrelin, and insulin were measured. Lymphocyte proliferation and neutrophil/macrophage phagocytosis and respiratory burst were measured as markers of immune function. Nuclear magnetic resonance spectroscopy was used to relatively quantify plasma metabolites. When the dogs were IF on a HF diet, they had the highest concentration of blood ketones (mean 0.061 mmol/L, SD 0.024), whereas they had the lowest concentration (mean 0.018 mmol/L, SD 0.004) when fed daily. Blood glucose and insulin concentrations were lower in IF dogs on a HF diet compared to daily feeding or IF on a LF diet. There was an increase in plasma  $\beta$ - hydroxybutyrate concentrations, and a reduction in glucose and insulin concentrations when dogs were IF on a HF diet. There was only a decline in the immune parameters studied when the dogs were IF on a LF diet, which was not seen when on the HF diet. The results of this study indicate the potential of IF to be further investigated as a potential beneficial feeding regime for dogs.

Keywords: fasting, ketone, beta-hydroxybutyrate, ketogenic, diet, dog, medium-chain, immunity

# INTRODUCTION

Optimal feeding regimens for both veterinary and human hospitalized patients have not yet been established. Underfeeding is common during hospitalization and is associated with depressed immunity, increased readmission rates, and increased mortality (1–4). However, overfeeding critically ill patients has also been shown to have deleterious effects (5–7). In particular, iatrogenic hyperglycemia can lead to impaired wound healing, neuronal dysfunction, increased production of the inflammatory cytokines interleukin-6 (IL-6) and tumor necrosis factor- $\alpha$  (TNF $\alpha$ ), inhibition of leukocyte function, vasculitis, and ultimately a poorer clinical outcome (8–13). Some of these effects can be abrogated when blood glucose is normalized (9, 14). So whereas clinicians want to provide appropriate nutrition for hospital patients, they need to establish the best means of doing so, while avoiding hyperglycemia.

A potentially effective feeding regime to achieve these agnostic goals is intermittent fasting. Intermittent fasting is the process of reducing meal frequency in order to prolong the period of fasting between meals, but without necessarily restricting total caloric intake when expressed over a longer period of time. Extending the period of fasting between meals has been found to increase insulin sensitivity, reduce serum fructosamine, reduce cancer cell proliferation, reduce concentrations of proinflammatory cytokines IL-6, IL-1 $\beta$ , and TNF- $\alpha$  in circulation, delay aging, and improve neuronal repair following injury when compared to continuous feeding (15–25). In healthy mice, blood glucose and insulin concentrations were reduced following a period of intermittent fasting (21). Several mechanisms have been proposed including the reduction of mitochondriaderived reactive oxygen species, activation of sirtuins and associated promotion of autophagy and cell cleansing, and decreased expression of p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase, an upstream mediator of apoptosis (18, 26–28). These potential mechanisms would allow a reduction in oxidative stress and a more tailored repair response following injury.

An intermittent fasting regime is of particular interest in patients with spinal disease, as it has been shown to reduce lesion size and improve recovery in rodent models of spinal injury compared with daily feeding (21–23). Ketones, which increase during the fasting period, upregulate nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide (NAD)+-dependent sirtuin 3 and superoxide dismutase, increases the expression of autophagy-promoting protein forkhead box O3a, and reduces neuronal injury in the cerebral cortex of rats following experimentally induced hypoglycemia (29, 30). In addition, ghrelin, an orexigenic peptide secreted by the stomach in a fasted state, protects neurons from ischemia and

reperfusion injury in vivo, and decreases the expression of the TNF- $\alpha$  and IL-1 $\beta$  from microglial cells in Parkinson-modeled mesencephalic neuronal cell cultures (31, 32). Thus, intermittent fasting may be a feeding strategy that promotes neuronal recovery while also avoiding hyperglycemia.

Although there are many potential benefits to intermittent fasting, there are possible detrimental consequences as well. Humoral and cellular immune functions are known to decrease in a fasted state, which is in part the result of a drop in the plasma adipokine, leptin (33, 34). Leptin increases neutrophil chemotaxis and macrophage phagocytosis, and affects the maturation of T-cells (35). Short-term fasting in several species reduces T-cell mediated responses, and splenic and peripheral immune cell numbers (17, 36, 37). Injection of leptin into fasted or leptin deficient ob/ob mice reverses the suppression of lymphocyte differentiation, macrophage phagocytosis, and delayed-type hypersensitivity responses caused by leptin deficiency (34, 38, 39). However, rats consuming a high fat diet attenuates the drop in leptin during fasting, and increases ketone production between meals (40, 41). In addition, feeding medium-chain triglycerides (MCTs) promotes the formation of ketones in the fed state (42, 43). After eating, the majority of medium-chain fatty acids are absorbed through the portal circulation and are metabolized by hepatocytes into ketones (44, 45). So feeding a high fat diet enriched with MCTs may have the dual benefit of maintaining leptin serum concentration while also promoting ketogenesis during the short periods of fasting. Therefore, intermittent fasting on a high fat diet enriched with MCTs may be preferential.

The principal aim of this study was to determine the metabolic and immunological effects of a 48 h intermittent fasting regime in healthy dogs. Our primary hypothesis was that dogs undergoing intermittent fasting would have higher plasma concentrations of  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate and ghrelin, and lower concentrations of glucose, insulin, and leptin compared with dogs fed daily. Our secondary hypothesis was that dogs undergoing an intermittent fasting regime on a high fat diet enriched with medium-chain triglycerides would have a greater blood  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate and leptin concentrations compared with dogs intermittently fasted on a low fat diet.

# MATERIALS AND METHODS

## Animals

Following a complete physical examination, 10 healthy, adult dogs from Massey University's Canine Nutrition Unit were used in this study. The dogs were of two breeds: Harrier Hounds (n = 7) and New Zealand Huntaways (n = 3), and were composed of four neutered males and six speyed females. The dogs had a mean age of 7.1 (SD 2.1) years, mean body weight of 27.8 (SD 3.1) kilograms, and a mean body condition score (BCS) of 4.2 (SD 0.4). The study protocol was approved by the Massey University Animal Ethics Committee (MUAEC #16/130).

## Study Design

A week before the commencement of the study, all dogs were transitioned onto a high carbohydrate, low fat commercial dry diet to allow for acclimation. The dogs were fed to meet their maintenance energy requirement based on historical colony data. After this acclimation period, the dogs were randomized into one of three groups which underwent each feeding trial regime in a 3 × 3 Latin-square design with a weeklong "wash out" duration in-between. The three feeding regimes were as follows: (1) daily fed feeding on a low fat (LF), high carbohydrate diet (BID), (2) intermittent fasting (feeding once every 48 h) on the same LF diet (IF LF), and (3) intermittent fasting (feeding once every 48 h) on a high fat (HF) diet (IF HF). Both diets used in this study were formulated to meet the nutrient requirements for adult dogs defined by the Association of American Feed Control Officials (AAFCO). A commercial dry food<sup>ff</sup> was chosen as the low-fat, high carbohydrate diet. The high fat diet was created using the same dry commercial diet with the addition of powdered whey protein, beef tallow, sunflower oil, coconut oil and a multivitamin/mineral mixgg to ensure adequacy of the total diet. The total amount of medium-chain triglycerides (C8, C10, C12) from the coconut oil and beef tallow amounted to 14.7% of the total calories in the diet when using an energy of 6.8 kcals/gram for the MCTs (46). The nutrient profiles of both diets are presented in Table 1.

When dogs were in the daily feeding regime, they were offered their maintenance energy requirement divided equally into two meals that were provided in the morning and the afternoon. When the dogs were in the intermittent fasting regime, they were offered twice their maintenance energy requirement in the morning every other day. The dogs were allowed up to 3 h to consume their meal, after which the food was removed and weighed. During the wash out period between feeding regimes, all dogs were placed on the commercial high carbohydrate, low fat dry diet and fed twice a day for 1 week.

On days 1, 3, 5, and 7 of a trial period, a fasted blood sample (12 mL in total) was collected into lithium heparin and plain red-top vacutainers<sup>hh</sup> from all dogs by jugular venipuncture before food was offered. Day 1 represented an overnight-fasted, baseline sample, while the samples collected on days 3, 5, and 7 represented either a 12 h fast when the dogs were eating daily, or a 48 h fast when

ff Eukanuba Large Breed Weight Control dry, Mars Incorporate, McLean, Virginia, USA.

gg Balance ITR Canine, DVM Consulting Incorporated, Davis, California, USA.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>hh</sup> BD Vacutainer R , Plymouth, United Kingdom.

the dogs were fasted intermittently. Immediately following blood collection, a protease inhibitor<sup>ii</sup> was added to the sample in the plain red-top vacutainer to prevent ghrelin degradation. All samples were placed on ice until they were centrifuged, and serum and plasma removed. Daily food intake, weekly body weight and body condition score were recorded for all dogs. To compare the caloric intake of the dogs on the different feeding regimes, the total calories eaten every 2 days (i.e., days 1 and 2, days 3 and 4, days 5 and 6) was divided by the weekly starting weight of each dog to the power of 0.75 in order to express intake as kcal per 48h/kgBWT<sup>0.75</sup>. In addition, day (5 am to 8 pm) and night (8 pm to 5 am) activity of the dogs was measured using a tri-axial accelerometer<sup>ii</sup> fitted to their collar.

After blood sampling on day 7, all dogs were placed onto the "wash out" feeding regime. Following a wash out, each group was fed according to their next assigned feeding regime, and blood samples taken as described above. This was repeated again once more so that all groups underwent each of the three different feeding regimes with a washout period in between.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>ii</sup> Millipore R DPP-IV Inhibitor, Darmstadt, Germany.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>ii</sup> Heyrex R , Say Systems, Wellington, New Zealand.

	Commercial low fat diet	Modified high fat diet	Percentage difference (%)
Protein energy (%ME)	22	22	100.00
Fat energy (%ME)	23	68	295.57
Carbohydrate energy (% ME)	55	10	18.19
Protein (g/Mcal)	62.79	62.95	100.26
Total lipid (g/Mcal)	26.91	79.41	295.08
Linoleic acid (18:2 n-6) (g/Mcal)	8.16	9.37	114.75
Carbohydrate (g/Mcal)	157.57	29.92	18.99
Choline (mg/Mcal)	717.60	670.54	93.44
Folate (mcg DFE/Mcal)	209.30	388.12	185.44
Niacin (mg/Mcal)	14.35	21.99	153.23
Pantothenic acid (mg/Mcal)	7.41	7.30	98.42
Riboflavin (mg/Mcal)	2.03	2.34	115.30
Thiamin (mg/Mcal)	1.11	0.70	63.56
Vitamin A (mcg RAE/Mcal)	4041.86	1301.85	32.21
Vitamin B-12 (mg/Mcal)	0.018	0.017	94.44
Vitamin B-6 (mg/Mcal)	2.09	1.17	56.09
Vitamin Ε (α-tocopherol) (IU/Mcal)	74.75	88.18	117.97
Calcium (g/Mcal)	2.84	3.13	110.39
Copper (mg/Mcal)	4.34	3.15	72.64
Iodine (mg/Mcal)	0.94	0.71	75.77
Iron (mg/Mcal)	45.71	34.39	75.24
Magnesium (g/Mcal)	0.32	0.27	85.31
Manganese (mg/Mcal)	15.03	4.55	30.29
Phosphorus (g/Mcal)	2.39	1.79	74.92
Potassium (g/Mcal)	2.21	2.59	116.90
Selenium (mg/Mcal)	0.14	0.10	69.23
Sodium (g/Mcal)	1.20	0.50	41.39
Zinc (mg/Mcal)	63.39	52.99	83.59
Vitamin D (IU/Mcal)	447.00	275.92	61.73

TABLE 1 | The nutrient profile of the low fat commercial diet and the modified high fat diet.

# β-Hydroxybutyrate, Glucose, and Metabolomics

Within 1 h of collection, plasma was harvested from the heparin vacutainers following centrifugation for 10 min at 3,000 rcf at 4°C. Plasma glucose was analyzed using a handheld glucometer<sup>kk</sup> which has been previously validated for use in dogs (47). The remaining plasma was stored at –80°C until further analysis.

β-hydroxybutyrate was assayed in plasma samples from days 3, 5, and 7 of each regime using a colorimetric assay<sup>II</sup> according to the manufacturer's instructions. The thawed plasma samples were initially de-proteinated using 10 kD spin columns<sup>mm</sup> and centrifuged at 10,000 rcf for 10 min. The samples were then prepared and absorbance at 450 nm was measured using a microplate reader<sup>nn</sup>.

Nuclear magnetic resonance (NMR) was used for plasma metabolomics. Samples were prepared based on the protocol described in a previous study (48). Briefly, 300 µL of plasma was deproteinated using 600  $\mu$ L of methanol and incubated at -20°C for 30 min. The samples were then centrifuged at 13,400 rcf for 30 min and the supernatant was removed and placed in a rotary evaporator for 3.5 h at 20°C. Any remaining supernatant in the samples was then dried completely by freeze drying. The dried samples were then stored in screw top vials<sup>00</sup> at -80°C until analysis. On the day of analysis, a phosphate buffer solution was prepared by dissolving 928.6 mg of anhydrous NaH<sub>2</sub>P04 and 320.9 mg of anhydrous Na<sub>2</sub>HPO4 in 100 g of D20, and used with further pH modification. The dried samples were reconstituted using 600  $\mu$ L of phosphate buffered D2O, along with two standards [0.5 mM of 2,2-dimethyl-2-silapentane-5-sulfonate sodium salt (DSS)PP and 5 mM imidazole<sup>qq</sup>] to allow for adjustments in chemical shifts and pH. The samples were then transferred to 5 mm NMR tubes<sup>17</sup> and analyzed using a cryoprobe equipped Bruker Avance 700 MHz spectrometer (Bruker Biospin, Rheinstetten, Germany) operating at 700.13 MHz. The samples were measured at 25°C using a standard 1D NOESY pulse sequence with presaturation of the residual water signal. Spectra were recorded using 58k points and an acquisition time of 3.5 s followed by a relaxation delay of 1.5 s. TopSpin v3.0 (Bruker Biospin) was used to process the 1H NMR spectra. Phasing and baseline correction of all NMR spectra were checked manually.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>kk</sup> Accu-check R Performa, Roche Diagnostics Limited, Mannheim, Germany.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> beta HB Assay Kit, catalogue #ab83390, Abcam, Cambridge, United Kingdom.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>mm</sup> 10kD spin column, catalogue #ab93349, Abcam, Cambridge, United Kingdom.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>nn</sup> VersaMax<sup>™</sup> Microplate Reader, Molecular Devices LLC, San Jose, California, USA.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>00</sup> Cryo.S<sup>TM</sup>, Greiner Bio-One, Frickenhausen, Germany.

PP DSS, Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MI, USA.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>qq</sup> Imidazole, Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MI, USA.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>rr</sup> 5mm NMR Sample Tubes, Wilmad-LabGlass, Vineland, New Jersey, USA.

#### Endocrinology

The plain red-top vacutainers were centrifuged for 10 min at 3,000 rcf at 4°C, and serum removed within 1 h of collection. The serum was stored at  $-80^{\circ}$  C until analysis. Leptin, ghrelin, and insulin were assayed using a commercial multiplex immunoassay<sup>ss</sup>. Samples were prepared following the manufacturer's instruction. Briefly, 50 µL of serum was added to a 96-well plate to which a buffer and antibody-conjugated beads were added. The plates were gently agitated overnight at 4°C. Following this, the plates were washed, detection antibodies added and finally analyzed using a multiplex reader<sup>tt</sup>.

#### **Immunological Assays**

Whole blood from the lithium vacutainers was utilized within an hour of collection. Leucocyte phagocytosis and respiratory burst were assayed by flow cytometry using a cell analyser<sup>uu</sup> and fluorescent markers for phagocytosis<sup>vv</sup> and oxidative burst<sup>ww</sup>. A modified protocol was used which was based on previously published works (49, 50). Four flow cytometry tubes were prepared for each sample. In each tube, 100 uL of whole blood was incubated at 37°C for 30 min with either 10 µL of 143 μM DHR solution, 50 µL of pHrodo<sup>™</sup>, both compounds, or nothing added. After incubation, 2.7 mL of deionized water was added to lyse erythrocytes. Within 2 min of adding the deionized water, 300 µL of 10X PBS was added and samples centrifuged at 600 rcf for 7 min. The supernatant was decanted, and the process repeated with 3 mL of PBS. Then, 3% formaldehyde in PBS was added and samples incubated at room temperature for 5 min for fixation. Finally, 2 mL of PBS was added, and samples were centrifuged at 350 rcf for 7 min. The supernatant was removed, and the pellet suspended in 200 µL PBS with 2% fetal calf serum (FCS) in 5 mL polystyrene round bottomed tubesxx. Samples were acquired with a flow cytometeryy until at least 10,000 events were collected. Lymphocyte, monocyte, and neutrophil populations were identified based on size and granularity in a forward and side scatter plot (Figure 1). Quadrants for single and double positive cells were demarcated using the set of control samples (Figure 2). The results of the gated populations were expressed as the percentage positive for cells undergoing phagocytosis and/or respiratory burst, and their mean fluorescence intensity.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>ss</sup> MilliplexR MAP Canine Gut Hormone Magnetic Bead Panel, Millipore, Burlington, Massachusetts, USA.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>tt</sup> Luminex 200<sup>TM</sup>, Merck, Darmstadt, Germany.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>uu</sup> BD FASCSCalibur<sup>TM</sup>, BD Sciences, San Jose, California, USA.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>vv</sup> pHodoTM Red S. aureus Bioparticles™, catalog number A10010, Invitrogen R,Carlsbad,California, USA.

ww Dihydrorhodamine 123, catalog number D23806, InvitrogenR , Carlsbad, California, USA.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>xx</sup> BD Falcon<sup>TM</sup> tubes, BD Biosciences, San Jose, California, USA.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>yy</sup> FACSCalibur<sup>TM</sup>, BD Biosciences, San Jose, California.


FIGURE 1 | A representative plot displaying the flow cytometry scatter properties of leukocytes in one sample. The forward scatter (x-axis) corresponds to size of the cells and the side scatter (y-axis) corresponds to the cells' granularity. Regions were gated around clusters of cells corresponding to the expected locations for lymphocytes, monocytes, and neutrophils.



FIGURE 2 | Quadrants for single and double positive cells were established using a set of control samples. Plots (A–D) show a representative sample of gated monocytes from one sample. The number in each quadrant is the percentage of cells. (A) Monocytes without a flurochrome added. (B) Monocytes with only dihydrorhodamine (DHR) 123 added. (C) Monocytes with only pHrodoTM Red S. aureus added. (D) Monocytes with both DHR and pHrodoTM Red S. aureus added. Lymphocyte proliferation was performed on heparinized whole blood. For each sample,  $25 \mu$ L of blood was transferred into eight wells on a 96 U-well plate. Then, 200 ng/mL of Staphylococcus enterotoxin B (SEB)/lipopolysaccharides (LPS) solution was added to four of the wells. The plates were then incubated at  $37 \circ$ C in 5% CO<sub>2</sub> humidified atmosphere for 3 days. Following this, 50  $\mu$ L of <sup>3</sup>H-thymidine of a 10  $\mu$ Ci/mL stock solution was added to each well. The plate was incubated for 4 h at  $37 \circ$ C in 5% CO<sub>2</sub> humidified atmosphere for 4 h and then stored at  $-80 \circ$ C until analysis. The cells were then harvested and counted using liquid scintillation.

#### Sample size

An a priori power analysis was performed using a desired mean difference and previously published standard deviations for key metabolites and hormones. The mean difference and standard deviation (SD) used in the power analysis were:  $\beta$ hydroxybutyrate 0.05 (SD 0.01 mmol/L), ghrelin 75 (SD 53 pg/mL), leptin 3,000 (SD 3,000 pg/mL), and insulin 220 (SD 150 pg/mL). This indicated that a sample size of 10 dogs would be necessary for significance level ( $\alpha$ ) of 0.5 and a power of 80% to detect a difference in  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate, ghrelin, leptin, and insulin.

#### **Statistical Analysis**

#### Metabolomics

For analysis, the NMR spectra were divided into 0.04 ppm spectral buckets, where the regions corresponding to water and DSS (4.68 to 4.88, -0.1 to 0.1 ppm, respectively) were excluded, along with the following additional regions 5.51 to 5.84, 5.92 to 6.07, and 6.11 to 6.31. All spectra were normalized by total intensity.

The relationship between the diet groups and the metabolome was explored using principal component analysis (PCA), partial least squares-discriminant analysis (PLS-DA) and orthogonal partial least squares discriminant (OPLS-DA) analysis were performed using SIMCA v13.0 (Umetrics, Sweden). These statistical methods can reveal clustering of samples into different groupings based on differences of metabolite concentrations across the sample population. PCA is an unsupervised method and is perhaps the most robust. PLS-DA and OPLS-DA are so-called supervised methods and use a priori knowledge of the group membership to fit the data and maximize separation of data from these groups. Pareto scaling was used for the supervised models and the PLS models were validated by permutation testing to rule out overfitting. The spectral buckets that contributed to the greatest variance in the samples were identified from loading plots and subsequently assigned to their associated metabolites using the Chenomx metabolite library v8.3 (Chenomx Inc., Alberta, Canada). The metabolite concentrations were then quantified using manual fitting of the spectral peaks in the Chenomx NMR Suite. Concentrations of plasma  $\beta$ hydroxybutyrate measured by the colorimetric assay were compared to the concentrations obtained from the fitted spectra using "BlandAltmanLeh" v0.3.1 package (51) in the R Studio v1.1.456 statistical software (52).

#### Modeling

The "lme4" package (53) in the R Studio v1.1.456 statistical software (54) was used to perform a linear mixed effects analysis of the relationship between the outcome variables [change in weight,

intake, activity, glucose,  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate, leptin, ghrelin, insulin, homeostatic model assessment (HOMA), NMR metabolites, lymphocyte proliferation and flow cytometry results], and the fixed variables (time, diet, age, sex, and BCS). Separate models were fitted for each outcome variable. Dog was included as a random effect to account for repeated measures. Interactions between the fixed variables, and between diet and diet sequence, were not significant, and so were not included in the final models.

If the visual inspection of the residual quantile-quantile plots and the Shapiro-Wilk test of the residuals indicated a deviation from normality or homoscedasticity, then transformations of the dependent variable were performed in attempts to improve consistency on the assumptions of the model. However, transformation did not lead to a change in the interpretation of the models or our conclusions. Therefore, for simplicity, the graphs, and final model are reported with the untransformed data.

A post-hoc pairwise comparison of the estimated marginal means with Tukey's correction was performed when diet was significant in the final model. The results of the mixed effects models are presented as the means and standard error of means.  $P \le 0.001$  were considered indicative of very strong evidence,  $p \le 0.01$  of strong evidence,  $p \le 0.05$  of moderate evidence,  $p \le 0.1$  of weak evidence, and  $p \le 0.1$  of insufficient evidence (55).

#### RESULTS

#### Intake, Body Weight, Body Condition Score, and Activity

There were no differences in any of the baseline parameters before the groups began their assigned feeding regime in any of the treatment weeks (P > 0.5). All dogs remained at a BCS of 4 or 5 out of 9 throughout the study. When fed daily, the dogs had a higher food intake compared to when they were fed intermittently (P < 0.001), however, there was no difference in intake between dogs when intermittently fed on the LF or the HF diets (P = 0.395, Table 2). Male dogs consumed more food per kgBWT<sup>0.75</sup> than female dogs (mean 277 ± 67 vs. 226 ± 50 kcals/kgBWT<sup>0.75</sup>). The dogs lost more weight when intermittently fasted on a low fat diet, but there was no difference in the percentage of body weight change when the dogs were daily fed compared to when they were intermittently fasted on a high fat diet regime (Table 2). In addition, when the dogs were fed daily, they were more active at night compared to when they were intermittently fed the LF diet (P = 0.028) and HF diet (P = 0.012).

TABLE 5 | The means and standard deviations of food intake, change in body weight, and activity in 10 dogs fed daily (BID), and intermittently fasted on a low-fat (IF LF) and a high-fat diet (LF HF) in a Latin Square design. Also included are the results of the linear mixed effect models. Only independent variables with a P-value ≤0.1 are shown.

Outcome	Diet	Mean	Standard Deviation	Fixed Effect	Estimate	Standard Error	P-value
Intake	BID	295	40	(Intercept)	270	77	
(kcals/BWT <sup>0.75</sup> )	IF LF	230	49	Diet IF LF	-66	13	<0.0001
	IF HF	214	73	Diet IF HF	-81	12	<0.0001
				Sex male	51	17	0.027
Body weight	BID	-1.7	1.6	(Intercept)	-1.72	0.65	
(% change)	IF LF	-3.3	2.6	Diet IF LF	-1.56	0.85	0.067
	IF HF	-1.6	1.8				
Total activity ( $\Delta$ G)	BID	254,058	78,988	(Intercept)	199712	25811	
	IF LF	227,637	77,512	Week	13451	4126	0.005
	IF HF	242,923	79,130				
Day activity (Δ G)	BID	212,251	69,033	(Intercept)	175004	23164	
	IF LF	200,763	72,634	Week	11652	3378	0.004
	IF HF	219,528	72,006				
Night activity ( $\Delta$ G)	BID	39,458	15,615	(Intercept)	39458	3829	
	IF LF	28,261	8,872	Diet IF LF	-11197	4599	0.028
	IF HF	26,319	8,017	Diet IF HF	-13665	4771	0.012

#### Metabolites

#### Metabolomics

Principal component analysis indicated some separation between the diet groups, with the first two principal components accounting for 45.6 and 9.1% of the variance, respectively. Further analyses with a supervised orthogonal partial least squares discriminant model showed a complete separation of the daily fed group and the intermittently fasted groups, and clustering of the two intermittently fasted groups (Figure 3). The metabolites associated with the spectral buckets that separated the different feeding regimes the greatest were βhydroxybutyrate, lactate, alanine and glucose.



FIGURE 3 | Orthogonal partial least square with discriminant analysis (OPLS-DA) plot illustrating the effect of three feeding regime on the plasma metabolome of 10 dogs. Each point represents a single sample with the blue circles representing a dog intermittently fasted on a high fat diet, the red triangles representing a dog intermittently fasted on a low fat diet, and the orange squares representing a dog fed daily on a low fat diet.

#### β-Hydroxybutyrate Assayed via Kit and NMR

The concentrations of plasma  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate on day 3, 5, and 7 were highest when the dogs were intermittently fasted on the HF diet, and lowest when the dogs were fed daily (Figure 4). There was no effect of day. Intermittent fasting increased plasma  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate concentrations regardless of the diet fed, and a higher body condition score was associated with a decrease in plasma  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate (Table 3). There was no association between weight loss and plasma  $\beta$ hydroxybutyrate concentrations (P = 0.198). There was reasonable agreement between the  $\beta$ hydroxybutyrate concentrations obtained from the colorimetric kit and from NMR (Figure 5, Bland Altman).



FIGURE 4 | Mean concentrations (±SE) of fasted plasma beta-hydroxybutyrate in 10 dogs fed daily (square), and intermittently fasted on a low fat (triangle) and a high fat diet (circle) in a Latin Square design.



FIGURE 5 | A Bland Altman comparison plot of beta-hydroxybutyrate concentrations as assay by the colormetric kit and by nuclear magnetic resonance (NMR). At y = 0, this indicates perfect agreement, with the middle line as the actual agreement. The solid lines represent the 95% limits of agreement of the data.

Lactate and Alanine via NMR

Both lactate and alanine concentrations were lowest when the dogs were intermittently fasted on a high fat diet (Figure 6). In addition, lactate concentrations decreased over time (P = 0.009; Table 3).

TABLE 6 | The means and standard deviations for  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate, lactate alanine and glucose, and the results of the linear mixed effect models, of 10 dogs fed daily (BID), and intermittently fasted on a low-fat (IF LF) and a high-fat diet (LF HF) in a Latin Square design. Only independent variables with a P  $\leq$  0.1 are shown.

Outcome	Diet	Mean	Standard Deviation	Fixed Effect	Estimate	Standard Error	P-value
β-hydroxybutyrate	BID	0.018	0.004	(Intercept)	0.115	0.026	
(mmol/L)	IF LF	0.043	0.013	Diet IF LF	0.028	0.003	<0.0001
	IF HF	0.061	0.024	Diet IF HF	0.043	0.003	<0.0001
				BCS	-0.020	0.004	<0.0001
Lactate	BID	0.652	0.150	(Intercept)	0.597	0.244	
(mmol/L)	IF LF	0.619	0.161	Day	-0.018	0.005	<0.001
	IF HF	0.571	0.163	Diet IF HF	-0.078	0.029	0.009
Alanine	BID	0.222	0.047	(Intercept)	0.246	0.057	
(mmol/L)	IF LF	0.221	0.036	Diet IF HF	-0.003	0.009	<0.001
	IF HF	0.191	0.042				
Glucose	BID	5.7	0.4	(Intercept)	5.9	0.5	
(mmol/L)	IF LF	5.6	0.3	Day	0.01	0.01	0.06
	IF HF	5.6	0.3	Diet IF LF	-0.12	0.06	0.03
				Diet IF HF	-0.13	0.06	0.02



FIGURE 6 | Mean concentrations (±SE) of fasted plasma lactate (A) and alanine (B) in 10 dogs fed daily (square), and intermittently fasted on a low fat (triangle) and a high fat diet (circle) in a Latin Square design.

# Glucose

Blood glucose concentrations increased over time from day 3 to day 7, and were highest in the dogs fed daily (Figure 7). There was no difference in glucose concentrations when the dogs were

intermittently fasted on the LF and HF diets (P = 0.98). There was also no effect of BCS on blood glucose (P = 0.24; Table 3).



FIGURE 3 | Mean concentrations (±SE) of fasted plasma glucose in 10 dogs fed daily (square), and intermittently fasted on a low-fat (triangle) and a high-fat diet (circle) in a Latin Square design.

# Hormones Insulin, Leptin and Ghrelin, and HOMA

Both insulin concentrations and HOMA scores were lowest when dogs were intermittently fasted on a high fat diet (Figure 8). A higher body condition was associated with lower insulin concentrations and HOMA scores (Table 4).

Serum leptin concentration was highest when dogs were fed daily (Figure 9). In addition, there was a decrease in leptin concentrations over time (Table 4). For ghrelin, dogs fasted intermittently on a HF diet had lower serum concentrations (Figure 9).



FIGURE 8 | Mean concentrations (±SE) of fasted serum insulin (A) and HOMA score (B) in 10 dogs fed daily (square), and intermittently fasted on a low fat (triangle) and a high fat diet (circle) in a Latin Square design.

TABLE 4 | The means and standard deviations for insulin, Homeostatic Model Assessment (HOMA), leptin and ghrelin, and the results of the linear mixed effect models, of 10 dogs fed daily (BID), and intermittently fasted on a low-fat (IF LF) and a high-fat diet (LF HF) in a Latin Square design. Only independent variables with a  $P \le 0.1$  are shown.

Outcome	Diet	Mean	Standard Deviation	Fixed Effect	Estimate	Standard Error	P-value
Insulin	BID	198	78	(Intercept)	449	123	
(pg/mL)	IF LF	200	101	Diet IF HF	-31.5	13.2	0.02
	IF HF	169	87	BCS	-44.1	19.6	0.03
Homeostatic	BID	1.46	0.63	(Intercept)	3.22	0.99	
Model Assessment	IF LF	1.45	0.76	Diet IF HF	-0.26	0.011	0.01
(HOMA)	IF HF	1.23	0.66	BCS	-0.32	0.15	0.04
Leptin	BID	2451	2217	(Intercept)	3247	2887	
(pg/mL)	IF LF	1794	1683	Day	-111	32	<0.001
	IF HF	1729	1433	Diet IF LF	-637	179	<0.001
				Diet IF HF	-743	179	<0.0001
Ghrelin	BID	85	78	(Intercept)	8.3	115	
(pg/mL)	IF LF	88	73	Day	6.6	1.4	<0.0001
	IF HF	67	60	Diet IF HF	-17.6	7.9	0.03



FIGURE 9 | Mean concentrations (±SE) of fasted serum leptin (A) and ghrelin (B) in 10 dogs fed daily (square), and intermittently fasted on a low fat (triangle) and a high fat diet (circle) in a Latin Square design.

#### Immunoassays

# Lymphocyte Proliferation

Lymphocyte proliferation was not significantly different during any of the feeding regimes.

#### Phagocytosis and Respiratory Burst

When the dogs were intermittently fasted on a LF diet, they had a lower percentage of neutrophils, and a lower MFI in macrophages which underwent both phagocytosis and oxidation (Figure 10; Table 5). In addition, when on the IF LF feeding regime, the dogs also had a lower percentage of lymphocyte which underwent respiratory oxidative burst (Figure 10; Table 5).



FIGURE 10 | Differences in immune parameters in 10 dogs fed daily (square), intermittently fasted on a low-fat (triangle) and intermittently fasted on a high-fat diet (circle) in a Latin Square design as assessed by flow cytometry. **(A)** Total percentage of lymphocytes which underwent oxidative burst (P=0.008). **(B)** The mean florescence intensity of oxidative burst in monocytes which underwent both phagocytosis and oxidative burst (P=0.06). This is a method of quantifying the degree of oxidation. **(C)** Total percentage of neutrophils which underwent oxidative burst (P=0.02). **(D)** The percentage of neutrophils which underwent both phagocytosis and oxidative burst (P=0.03).

Outcome	Diet	Mean	Standard Deviation	Fixed Effect	Estimate	Standard Error	P-value
Lymphocyte oxidation	BID	45.3	18.4	(Intercept)	30.6	25.3	
(%)	IF LF	35.0	19.3	Diet IF LF	-10.7	3.9	0.008
	IF HF	43.1	17.1				
Monocyte phag+/ox+	BID	64.9	20.0	(Intercept)	72.3	28.6	
MFI for oxidation	IF LF	57.9	25.8	Diet IF LF	-7.6	4.0	0.06
	IF HF	66.0	23.5				
Neutrophil oxidation	BID	75.8	17.6	(Intercept)	73.6	23.3	
(%)	IF LF	71.0	17.6	Diet IF LF	-4.9	2.2	0.02
	IF HF	75.9	16.8				
Neutrophil phag+/ox+	BID	74.7	18.1	(Intercept)	67.9	23.2	
(%)	IF LF	69.9	17.6	Day	-0.8	0.4	0.04
	IF HF	74.4	16.4	Diet IF LF	-5.0	2.2	0.03

TABLE 5 | The results of the linear mixed effect models of the activity of phagocytic cells, and their respective means and standard deviations, in 10 dogs fed daily (BID), and intermittently fasted on a low fat (IF LF) and a high fat diet (LF HF) in a Latin Square design.

#### DISCUSSION

Intermittent fasting and the promotion of ketone formation may be a beneficial feeding regime for hospitalized dogs, especially spinal patients. Our primary hypothesis was that healthy, intermittently fasted dogs would have lower fasting blood glucose, insulin and leptin concentrations, and greater fasting  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate and ghrelin concentrations compared to when they were eating daily. Our secondary hypothesis was that intermittently fasted dogs eating a high fat diet enriched with medium-chain triglycerides will have higher blood  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate and leptin concentrations compared with intermittently fasted dogs eating a LF diet. We found that dogs fasted for 48 h on a HF diet enriched in medium- chain triglycerides promoted higher blood  $\beta$ hydroxybutyrate concentration, and lower insulin concentration than when they were fed daily or fasted on a LF diet. Leptin was not maintained during intermittent fasting by using a HF diet; however, there was no difference in the immune parameters studied between when the dogs were fed the HF diet and when they were daily fed. Fasted ghrelin concentrations were lowest when the dogs were intermittently fasted on a HF diet. Overall, these findings indicate that an intermittent fasting regime on a high fat diet enriched in medium-chain triglycerides increases plasma  $\beta$ hydroxybutyrate concentrations without causing immune suppression, however it did not abrogate the drop in leptin or increase ghrelin concentrations during fasting.

A commercially available LF kibble was chosen in this study as the control diet. When dogs were eating the LF diet intermittently, they consumed fewer calories and lost more weight compared to when they were eating the HF diet. There are numerous studies in several species which also show this phenomenon (56). In one study, dogs fed ad libitum a high fat diet (51% energy from fat) gained more weight than dogs fed *ad libitum* on a low fat diet (23% energy from fat) (57). Therefore, to prevent weight loss in an intermittent fasting regime, it is likely that a high fat, energy dense food is required to ensure that a dog will consume its full requirements. However, there are epidemiological associations between high dietary fat consumption and pancreatitis in dogs (58). In early experimental models, dogs fed a high fat vs. a high protein/high carbohydrate diet led to more severe clinical signs and pathological changes in the pancreas (59, 60). However, the diets were unlikely to have been complete and balanced rations, and so other nutrient deficiencies may have confounded the results. Giving table scraps and consuming food discarded in the trash have also been identified as risk factors for the development of pancreatitis in dogs (61). However, it is difficult to speculate what the fat contents of those items were. In contrast, feeding diets with varying fat contents, including medium-chain triglycerides, to a group of healthy dogs did not have an effect on serum canine trypsin-like immunoreactivity (cTLI), pancreatic-lipase immunoactivity (cPLI), or gastrin concentrations (62). However, the highest fat diet in this study contained only  $\sim$ 40% fat on an energy basis. Still, there are numerous studies and reports of sled dog diets where the dogs were fed a diet with a similar fat content to our HF diet without causing pancreatitis (63– 68).

Ketones provide an alternative source of energy for neurons and have been shown to reduce neuronal degeneration and improve recovery in rodent models of brain and spinal injury (30, 69-71). While  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate concentrations were highest in the dogs when they were intermittently fasted on the HF diet, the concentrations obtained (mean 0.061, SD 0.024 mmol/L) were much lower compared to rodents (0.8–2 mmol/L) and humans (1.67 mmol/L) fasted for a similar amount of time (22, 72, 73). Our finding is consistent with other published studies where the dog does not reach the same blood concentration of ketones as other species after comparable fasts (74–76). However, it has been shown that the rate of total ketone production is similar between dogs and men following a 48 h fast (77, 78). Further, De Bruijne and Van den Brom (74) established that dogs have a higher rate of clearance of plasma ketones than man. Thus, the seemingly low concentration of  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate in dogs is not from reduced production of ketones, but rather from higher rates of peripheral utilization compared with rodents and humans. In addition, although a single blood sample is indicative of the concentration of a metabolite at that moment, it does not describe its flux (production and utilization) (78). The concentration of  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate in the brain and cerebral spinal fluid (CSF) is proportional to the concentration found in plasma, and increases as the duration of fasting continues (72, 79, 80). When available,  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate is preferentially utilized over glucose, lactate and pyruvate by neurons as an energy substrate (81). So

even a small increase in plasma concentrations of ketones could still provide a large contribution of energy for the brain and neurons.

In our study, all dogs had fasting blood glucose concentrations within the normal reference range, however lower values were obtained when the dogs were fasted for 48 h vs. 12 h. This reflects the difference in the length of fasting rather than the macronutrient composition of the diets. Similarly in a study of dogs eating either a carbohydrate-free or high carbohydrate diet, the blood glucose concentrations were the same after a 24 h fast in both groups of dogs (82). The lowest concentrations of insulin were seen when the dogs were intermittently fasted on the HF diet, which indicated a decrease in insulin production and/or increase in insulin sensitivity. The HOMA insulin resistance scores were also lowest when the dogs were on this feeding regime, which is a reflection of both low fasting glucose and insulin concentrations. Both caloric restriction and a reduction in fat mass improves insulin sensitivity in overweight dogs (83–86). In our study, intermittently fasted dogs eating a HF diet lost less weight than when intermittently fasted on a LF diet, and yet had lower insulin concentrations. Therefore, it appears that intermittent fasting on a high fat diet may reduce insulin production or improve insulin sensitivity independent of weight loss.

Alanine and lactate were two gluconeogenic metabolites identified by OPLS as being different between the feeding regimes. During the early stage of fasting, proteolysis of muscle releases alanine for gluconeogenesis in hepatocytes (87, 88). In a study of dogs eating a carbohydrate-free diet, the turnover rate of alanine and its conversion of alanine to plasma glucose were increased after a 48 h fast (89). Lactate is transported by the same monocarboxylate transporters (MCTs) as ketones, and also serve as an energy source for cells, including neurons, in a fasted state (90, 91). Feeding a high fat diet to rats increased the expression of MCT1 by brain endothelial cells (92). Also, fasted for 2 days (72). Thus, the reduction of both alanine and lactate in the dogs when intermittently fasted on a HF diet may be due to an increase in uptake by the liver, brain, and kidneys.

The adipokine, leptin, has many roles in the body including the activation of phagocytosis by monocytes and chemotaxis of neutrophils and oxidative radical generation (93–95). In our study, we found that leptin concentrations were lowest in the intermittently fasted dogs regardless of the fat content of the diet. Both fasting and a reduction in fat mass are known to decrease leptin production (96, 97). During the course of our study, the dogs lost some weight; however, there was no difference in the starting concentrations of leptin at the beginning of each study week in any of the dogs. Therefore, the reduction in leptin concentrations was the result of the fasting regime, and not fat mass loss. In addition, although leptin was not maintained during fasting by feeding a HF diet, there was no difference between the immune parameters studied in those dogs and when the dogs were fed daily. We did find a reduction in the percentage of leucocytes undergoing phagocytosis and respiratory burst when the dogs were intermittently fasted on a LF diet. This suggests that the immune changes were not leptin-mediated. The suppressive effect however was not consistent throughout all the immune parameters studied, and the clinical significance of this reduction is not known.

#### Limitations

Both diets used in this study were formulated to meet AAFCO requirements, and while all attempts were made to create similar nutrient profiles excluding the fat and carbohydrate content, the diets did differ from one another in some micronutrients. In addition, when the dogs were intermittently fasted on the LF diet, they lost more weight than in the other feeding regimes, indicating the dogs were in a greater catabolic state. However, an increase in proteolysis and fatty acid oxidation was not reflected by an increase in the plasma alanine and ketone concentrations of the dogs during the LF diet intermittent fasting regime. In addition, plasma ketone concentration was not associated with weight loss in this study. A washout week using the control feeding regime was performed in between each study period, and none of the outcome parameters were significantly different in the dogs at the start of each study period. Furthermore, diet order was examined in the multivariate model which did not show an effect. Our results suggest that the differences in diet profiles and greater weight loss during the LF diet intermittent fasting regime likely had a minimal effect, however, a more thorough study would be required to determine if that is indeed the case.

In our study, no ill effects were seen when the dogs were intermittently fasted on the high fat diet. Acute feeding of a high fat diet in other species can lead to an increase in circulating proinflammatory cytokines such as interleukin 1 $\beta$  and tumor necrosis- $\alpha$ , but this has not been shown consistently (98). Interestingly, an intermittent fasting regime has been shown to ameliorate the expression of proinflammation-related genes in hepatocytes during long-term high-fat feeding in mice (99). The effects of intermittent fasting on markers of inflammation during high fat feeding in dogs is not currently known. We did not measure inflammatory cytokines in our study, however future studies may wish to do so. Furthermore, a difference in immunity between the feeding regimes was apparent only when the dogs were intermittently fasted on the LF diet. The significance of this immune effect is not known, but there may be a greater implication of this in a clinical setting.

To promote ketone formation, coconut oil was used in the HF diet as a rich source of medium-chain triglycerides. However, the main medium-chain triglyceride constituent in coconut oil is dodecanoic acid (lauric acid, C12), with decanoic acid (capric acid, C10) and octanoic acid (caprylic acid, C8) as the great remainder (100). When given in equal amounts, intake of decanoic acid and octanoic acid leads to a greater ketone production postprandially then dodecanoic acid (101, 102). Thus, to increase the effect of medium-chain triglycerides on ketogenesis, a concentrated oil with a higher quantity of decanoic and octanoic acid can be given instead of coconut oil.

The homeostasis model assessment (HOMA) was developed to provide a measure of peripheral insulin resistance from fasting glucose and insulin. The scores correlate well with a euglycemic clamp model in humans, and has been used to detect improvements in insulin sensitivity with weight loss and fasting in humans (103–105). In our study, dogs intermittently fasted on a HF diet had the lowest HOMA score compared to when they were fed daily or intermittently fasted on the LF diet. However, HOMA has been found to be variably reliable in companion animals in detecting insulin resistance (106–108). So while we found a difference with HOMA scores in the different

feeding regimes, any interpretation in peripheral insulin sensitivity should be confirmed using a euglycemic clamp.

# CONCLUSION

In this study, we found that fasting for up to 48 h in healthy dogs does not cause immunosuppression, and that fasting on a high fat diet enriched with medium-chain triglycerides promoted a greater plasma ketone concentration than when the dogs were fasted after eating a low fat diet. However, the concentrations obtained in dogs are significantly less than what is reported in other species fasted for a similar period of time. Therefore, a ketone kinetics study is required to gain a more comprehensive understanding of the flux of ketones in dogs while fasting for varying durations, and whether this feeding regime could be feasible in hospitalized dogs recovering from neuronal injury. In addition, dogs intermittently fasted on a low fat diet consumed fewer calories and lost more weight than when fed the high fat diet. Therefore, any practical application of this type of feeding regime would require modification of the diet itself (e.g., increase the energy density of the diet to reduce the volume and gut fill) and/or reducing the number of days or length of fasting. Ultimately, while we showed the possibility of this type of feeding regime to be feasible and to produce ketones without ill effect in healthy dogs, its application in hospitalized dogs remains to be determined.

# DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets generated for this study are available on request to the corresponding author.

#### ETHICS STATEMENT

The animal study was reviewed and approved by Massey University Animal Ethics Committee (MUAEC #16/130).

#### AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

YL and NC conceptualized and designed the study. YL was the primary researcher, with assistance from NC. YL organized data collection, completed laboratory preparation of blood samples, performed the statistical analysis, and wrote the first draft of the manuscript. AH supervised the immunological assays. PE performed the NMR analysis. AG reviewed the study design and statistical analysis. TW contributed by the reading and revision of the manuscript. All authors contributed to manuscript revision and approved the submitted version.

## FUNDING

This work described in this manuscript was funded internally.

## ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors would like to thank Brittnee Southland for her assistance with making and distributing the diets and blood sample collection.

#### REFERENCES

 Remillard RL, Darden DE, Michel KE, Marks SL, Buffington CA, Bunnell PR.An investigation of the relationship between caloric intake and outcome in hospitalized dogs. Vet Ther Res Appl Vet Med. (2001) 2:301–10.

Hiesmayr M, Schindler K, Pernicka E, Schuh C, Schoeniger-Hekele A, Bauer P, et al.
 Decreased food intake is a risk factor for mortality in hospitalised patients: the NutritionDay survey
 2006. Clin Nutr. (2009) 28:484–91. doi: 10.1016/j.clnu.2009.05.013

 Lim SL, Ong KCB, Chan YH, Loke WC, Ferguson M, Daniels L. Malnutritionand its impact on cost of hospitalization, length of stay, readmission and 3year mortality. Clin Nutr. (2012) 31:345– 50. doi: 10.1016/j.clnu.2011.11.001

4. Agarwal E, Ferguson M, Banks M, Batterham M, Bauer J, Capra S, et al. Malnutrition and poor food intake are associated with prolonged hospital stay, frequent readmissions, and greater in-hospital mortality: results from the Nutrition Care Day Survey 2010. Clin Nutr. (2013) 32:737–45. doi: 10.1016/j.clnu.2012.11.021

5. Klein CJ, Stanek GS, Wiles CE. Overfeeding macronutrients to criticallyill adults: metabolic complications. J Am Diet Assoc. (1998) 98:795–806. doi: 10.1016/S0002-8223(98)00179-5

 Alaedeen DI, Walsh MC, Chwals WJ. Total parenteral nutritionassociated hyperglycemia correlates with prolonged mechanical ventilation and hospital stay in septic infants. J Pediatr Surg. (2006) 41:239–44. doi: 10.1016/j.jpedsurg.2005.10.045

 Reid C. Frequency of under- and overfeeding in mechanically ventilatedICU patients: causes and possible consequences. J Hum Nutr Diet. (2006) 19:13–22. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-277X.2006.00661.x

322

Nishikawa T, Edelstein D, Du XL, Yamagishi SI, Matsumura T, KanedaY, et al.
 Normalizing mitochondrial superoxide production blocks three pathways of hyperglycaemic damage. Nature. (2000) 404:787–90. doi: 10.1038/35008121

9. Diabetes Control and Complications Trial Research Group. The effect of intensive treatment of diabetes on the development and progression of longterm complications in insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. N Engl J Med. (1993) 329:997–86. doi: 10.1056/NEJM199309303291401

 Gore DC, Chinkes D, Heggers J, Herndon DN, Wolf SE. Association of hyperglycemia with increased mortality after severe burn injury. J Trauma Acute Care Surg. (2001) 51:540–4. doi: 10.1097/00005373-200109000-00021

11. Esposito K, Nappo F, Marfella R, Giugliano G, Giugliano F, CiotolaM, et al. Inflammatory cytokine concentrations are acutely increased by hyperglycemia in humans: role of oxidative stress. Circulation. (2002) 106:2067–72. doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.0000034509.14906.AE

12. Ceriello A, Quagliaro L, Piconi L, Assaloni R, Da Ros R, Maier A, et al. Effect of postprandial hypertriglyceridemia and hyperglycemia on circulating adhesion molecules and oxidative stress generation and the possible role of simvastatin treatment. Diabetes. (2004) 53:701–10. doi: 10.2337/diabetes.53.3.701

Jellinger PS. Metabolic consequences of hyperglycemia and insulin resistance. Insulin.
 (2009) 4:2–14. doi: 10.1016/S1557-0843(09)80003-1

14. Van den Berghe G, Wouters P, Weekers F, Verwaest C, Bruyninckx F, SchetzM, et al.
Intensive insulin therapy in critically ill patients. N Engl J Med. (2001) 345:1359–67. doi:
10.1056/NEJMoa011300

 Rogozina OP, Bonorden MJL, Seppanen CN, Grande JP, Cleary MP. Effectof chronic and intermittent calorie restriction on serum adiponectin and leptin and mammary tumorigenesis.
 Cancer Prev Res. (2011) 4:568–81. doi: 10.1158/1940-6207.CAPR-10-0140

16. Horne BD, Muhlestein JB, Anderson JL. Health effects of intermittent fasting: hormesis or harm? A systematic review. Am J Clin Nutr. (2015) 102:464–70. doi: 10.3945/ajcn.115.109553

17. Faris MA, Kacimi S, Al-Kurd RA, Fararjeh MA, Bustanji YK, MohammadMK, et al. Intermittent fasting during Ramadan attenuates proinflammatory cytokines and immune cells in healthy subjects. Nutr Res. (2012) 32:947–55. doi: 10.1016/j.nutres.2012.06.021

18. Tikoo K, Tripathi DN, Kabra DG, Sharma V, Gaikwad AB. Intermittentfasting prevents the progression of type I diabetic nephropathy in rats and changes the expression of Sir2 and p53. FEBS Lett. (2007) 581:1071–8. doi: 10.1016/j.febslet.2007.02.006

19. Ahmet I, Wan R, Mattson MP, Lakatta EG, Talan M. Cardioprotectionby intermittent fasting in rats. Circulation. (2005) 112:3115–21. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.105.563817

20. Katare RG, Kakinuma Y, Arikawa M, Yamasaki F, Sato T. Chronicintermittent fasting improves the survival following large myocardial ischemia by activation of BDNF/VEGF/PI3K signaling pathway. J Mol Cell Cardiol. (2009) 46:405–12. doi: 10.1016/j.yjmcc.2008.10.027

21. Anson RM, Guo Z, de Cabo R, Iyun T, Rios M, Hagepanos A, et al. Intermittent fasting dissociates beneficial effects of dietary restriction on glucose metabolism and neuronal resistance to injury from calorie intake. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. (2003) 100:6216–20. doi: 10.1073/pnas.10357 20100

 Plunet WT, Streijger F, Lam CK, Lee JHT, Liu J, Tetzlaff W. Dietary restrictionstarted after spinal cord injury improves functional recovery. Exp Neurol. (2008) 213:28–35. doi: 10.1016/j.expneurol.2008.04.011

 Jeong M, Plunet W, Streijger F, Lee JHT, Plemel JR, Park S, et al. Intermittentfasting improves functional recovery after rat thoracic contusion spinal cord injury. J Neurotrauma. (2011) 28:479–92. doi: 10.1089/neu.2010.1609

24. Arum O, Saleh JK, Boparai RK, Kopchick JJ, Khardori RK, BartkeA. Preservation of blood glucose homeostasis in slow-senescing somatotrophism-deficient mice subjected to intermittent fasting begun at middle or old age. Age. (2014) 36:1263–90. doi: 10.1007/s11357-0149695-3

25. Mafauzy M, Mohammed WB, Anum MY, Zulkifli A, Ruhani AH. A study of the fasting diabetic patients during the month of Ramadan. Med J Malaysia. (1990) 45:14–7.

26. Derde S, Vanhorebeek I, Güiza F, Derese I, Gunst J, Fahrenkrog B, et al. Earlyparenteral nutrition evokes a phenotype of autophagy deficiency in liver and skeletal muscle of critically ill rabbits. Endocrinology. (2012) 153:2267–76. doi: 10.1210/en.2011-2068

27. Alirezaei M, Kemball CC, Flynn CT, Wood MR, Whitton JL, Kiosses WB. Short-term fasting induces profound neuronal autophagy. Autophagy. (2010) 6:702–10. doi: 10.4161/auto.6.6.12376

28. Descamps O, Riondel J, Ducros V, Roussel AM. Mitochondrial production f reactive oxygen species and incidence of age-associated lymphoma in OF1 mice: effect of alternate-day fasting. Mech Ageing Dev. (2005) 126:1185–91. doi: 10.1016/j.mad.2005.06.007

29. Yin J, Han P, Tang Z, Liu Q, Shi J. Sirtuin 3 mediates neuroprotection ofketones against ischemic stroke. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab. (2015) 35:1783–9. doi: 10.1038/jcbfm.2015.123

 Julio-Amilpas A, Montiel T, Soto-Tinoco E, Gerónimo-Olvera C, Massieu L.Protection of hypoglycemia-induced neuronal death by β-hydroxybutyrate involves the preservation of energy levels and decreased production of reactive oxygen species. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab. (2015)
 35:851–60. doi: 10.1038/jcbfm.2015.1

31. Moon M, Kim HG, Hwang L, Seo J-H, Kim S, Hwang S, et al. Neuroprotective effect of ghrelin in the 1-methyl-4-phenyl1,2,3,6-tetrahydropyridine mouse model of Parkinson's disease by blocking microglial activation. Neurotox Res. (2009) 15:332–47. doi: 10.1007/s12640-009-9037-x

32. Miao Y, Xia Q, Hou Z, Zheng Y, Pan H, Zhu S. Ghrelin protects corticalneuron against focal ischemia/reperfusion in rats. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. (2007) 359:795–800. doi: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2007.05.192

 Briet F, Twomey C, Jeejeebhoy KN. Effect of malnutrition and shortterm refeeding on peripheral blood mononuclear cell mitochondrial complex I activity in humans. Am J Clin Nutr. (2003) 77:1304–11. doi: 10.1093/ajcn/77.5.1304

34. Fujita Y, Yanagida H, Mimori T, Jin Z-X, Sakai T, Kawanami T, et al. Prevention of fastingmediated bone marrow atrophy by leptin administration. Cell Immunol. (2012) 273:52–8. doi: 10.1016/j.cellimm.2011.11.007

35. La Cava A, Matarese G. The weight of leptin in immunity. Nat Rev Immunol. (2004) 4:371–
9. doi: 10.1038/nri1350

 Xu D-L, Wang D-H. Fasting suppresses T cell-mediated immunity in femaleMongolian gerbils (Meriones unguiculatus). Comp Biochem Physiol A Mol Integr Physiol. (2010) 155:25–33. doi: 10.1016/j.cbpa.2009.09.003

37. Ben-Nathan B, Drabkin N, Heller D. The effect of starvation on theimmune response of chickens. Avian Dis. (1980) 25:214–7. doi: 10.2307/1589845

 Lord GM, Matarese G, Howard JK, Baker RJ, Bloom SR, Lechler RI. Leptinmodulates the Tcell immune response and reverses starvation-induced immunosuppression. Nature. (1998)
 394:897–901. doi: 10.1038/29795

39. Loffreda S, Yang SQ, Lin HZ, Karp CL, Brengman ML, Wang DJ, et al. Leptinregulates proinflammatory immune responses. FASEB J. (1997) 12:57–65. doi: 10.1096/fasebj.12.1.57

40. Deng P, Jones JC, Swanson KS. Effects of dietary macronutrient composition on the fasted plasma metabolome of healthy adult cats. Metabolomics. (2014) 10:638–50. doi: 10.1007/s11306-013-0617-7

41. Tisdale MJ, Brennan RA, Fearon KC. Reduction of weight loss and tumoursize in a cachexia model by a high fat diet. Br J Cancer. (1987) 56:39–43. doi: 10.1038/bjc.1987.149

42. Grancher D, Jean-Blain C, Frey A, Schirardin H, Bach A. Studies on thetolerance of medium chain triglycerides in dogs. J Parenter Enter Nutr. (1987) 11:280–6. doi: 10.1177/0148607187011003280

43. Cotter R, Taylor CA, Johnson R, Rowe WB. A metabolic comparison of a pure long-chain triglyceride lipid emulsion (LCT) and various mediumchain triglyceride (MCT)-LCT combination emulsions in dogs. Am J Clin Nutr. (1987) 45:927–39. doi: 10.1093/ajcn/45.5.927

44. Yeh YY, Zee P. Relation of ketosis to metabolic changes induced byacute medium-chain triglyceride feeding in rats. J Nutr. (1976) 106:58–67. doi: 10.1093/jn/106.1.58

45. Seaton TB, Welle SL, Warenko MK, Campbell RG. Thermic effect of medium-chain and long-chain triglycerides in man. Am J Clin Nutr. (1986) 44:630–4. doi: 10.1093/ajcn/44.5.630

46. Ingle DL, Driedger A, Traul KA, Nakhasi DK. Dietary energy value of medium-chain triglycerides. J Food Sci. (1999) 64:960–3. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2621.1999.tb12259.x

47. Kang MH, Kim DH, Jeong IS, Choi GC, Park HM. Evaluation of fourportable blood glucose meters in diabetic and non-diabetic dogs and cats. Vet Q. (2016) 36:2–9. doi: 10.1080/01652176.2015.1092617

48. Nagana Gowda GA, Gowda YN, Raftery D. Expanding the limits of humanblood metabolite quantitation using NMR spectroscopy. Anal Chem. (2015) 87:706–15. doi: 10.1021/ac503651e

49. Viana KF, Aguiar-Soares RDO, Roatt BM, Resende LA, Da SilveiraLemos D, Corrêa-Oliveira R, et al. Analysis using canine peripheral blood for establishing in vitro conditions for monocyte differentiation into macrophages for Leishmania chagasi infection and T-cell subset purification. Vet Parasitol. (2013) 198:62–71. doi: 10.1016/j.vetpar.2013.08.014

50. Kampen AH, Tollersrud T, Lund A. Flow cytometric measurement of neutrophil respiratory burst in whole bovine blood using live Staphylococcus aureus. J Immunol Methods. (2004) 289:47–55. doi: 10.1016/j.jim.2004.03.008 51.

51. Lehnert B. BlandAltmanLeh: Plots (Slightly Extended) Bland-Altman Plots. R package version 0.3.1 (2015). Available online at: https://CRAN.R-project.org/package=BlandAltmanLeh

52. Bland JM, Altman DG. Agreement between methods of measurement withmultiple observations per individual. J Biopharm Stat. (2007) 17:571–82. doi: 10.1080/10543400701329422

Bates D, Maechler M, Bolker B, Walker S. Fitting linear mixed-effects modelsusing lme4. J
 Stat Softw. (2015) 67:1–48. doi: 10.18637/jss.v067.i01

54. R Core Team (2019). R: A Language and Environment for Statistical Computing. Vienna: R Foundation for Statistical Computing. Available online at: https://www.R-project.org/

55. Ganesh S, Cave V. P-values, p-values everywhere!. N Z Vet J. (2018) 66:55–6. doi:10.1080/00480169.2018.1415604

56. West D, York B. Dietary fat, genetic predisposition, and obesity: lessonsfrom animal models. Am J Clin Nutr. (1998) 67(Suppl. 3):505S–12S. doi: 10.1093/ajcn/67.3.505S

57. Romsos DR, Hornshuh MJ, Leveille GA. Influence of dietary fat andcarbohydrate on food intake, body weight and body fat of adult dogs. Proc Soc Exp Biol Med. (1978) 157:278–81. doi: 10.3181/00379727-157-40037

58. Hess RS, Saunders HM, Van Winkle TJ, Shofer FS, Washabau RJ. Clinical, clinicopathologic, radiographic, and ultrasonographic abnormalities in dogs with fatal acute pancreatitis: 70 cases (1986-1995). J Am Vet Med Assoc. (1998) 213:665–70.

59. Brian Haig TH, Haig THB. Experimental pancreatitis intensified by a high fat diet. Surg Gynecol Obstet. (1970) 131:914–8.

60. Lindsay S, Entenman C, Chaikoff IL. Pancreatitis accompanying hepaticdisease in dogs fed a high fat, low protein diet. Arch Pathol. (1948) 45:635–8.

61. Lem KY, Fosgate GT, Norby B, Steiner JM. Associations between dietaryfactors and pancreatitis in dogs. J Am Vet Med Assoc. (2008) 233:1425–31. doi: 10.2460/javma.233.9.1425

James FE, Mansfield CS, Steiner JM, Williams DA, Robertson ID. Pancreaticresponse in healthy dogs fed diets of various fat compositions. Am J Vet Res. (2009) 70:614–8. doi: 10.2460/ajvr.70.5.614

63. Orr NWM. The feeding of sledge dogs on Antarctic expeditions. Br J Nutr. (1966) 20:1–12. doi: 10.1079/BJN19660003

64. Downey RL, Kronfeld DS, Banta CA. Diet of beagles affects stamina. J Am Anim Hosp Assoc. (1980) 16:273–7.

65. Reynolds AJ, Fuhrer L, Dunlap HL, Finke MD, Kallfelz FA. Lipid metaboliteresponses to diet and training in sled dogs. J Nutr. (1994) 124:2754S–9S. doi: 10.1093/jn/124.suppl\_12.2754S

 Falecka-Wieczorek I, Kaciuba-USciłko H. Metabolic and hormonal responses to prolonged physical exercise in dogs after a single fatenriched meal. Eur J Appl Physiol Occup Physiol. (1984) 53:267–73. doi: 10.1007/BF00776601

67. Wyatt HT. Further experiments on the nutrition of sledge dogs. Br J Nutr. (1963) 17:273–9.doi: 10.1079/BJN19630030

 Reynolds AJ, Dunlap HL, Finke M, Kallfelz FA, Fuhrer L. Effect of diet andtraining on muscle glycogen storage and utilization in sled dogs. J Appl Physiol. (1995) 79:1601–7. doi: 10.1152/jappl.1995.79.5.1601

69. Suzuki M, Suzuki M, Kitamura Y, Mori S, Sato K, Dohi S, et al. Betahydroxybutyrate, a cerebral function improving agent, protects rat brain against ischemic damage caused by

permanent and transient focal cerebral ischemia. Jpn J Pharmacol. (2002) 89:36–43. doi: 10.1254/jjp.89.36

 Massieu L, Haces ML, Montiel T, Hernández-Fonseca K. Acetoacetateprotects hippocampal neurons against glutamate-mediated neuronal damage during glycolysis inhibition. Neuroscience.
 (2003) 120:365–78. doi: 10.1016/S0306-4522(03)00266-5

 Haces ML, Hernández-Fonseca K, Medina-Campos ON, Montiel T, Pedraza-Chaverri J, Massieu L. Antioxidant capacity contributes to protection of ketone bodies against oxidative damage induced during hypoglycemic conditions. Exp Neurol. (2008) 211:85–96. doi: 10.1016/j.expneurol.2007.12.029

Pan JW, Rothman TL, Behar KL, Stein DT, Hetherington HP. Human brain betahydroxybutyrate and lactate increase in fasting-induced ketosis. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab. (2000)
20:1502–7. doi: 10.1097/00004647-200010000-00012

73. Hawkins RA, Williamson DH, Krebs HA. Ketone-body utilization byadult and suckling rat brain in vivo. Biochem J. (1971) 122:13–8. doi: 10.1042/bj1220013

74. De Bruijne JJ, van den Brom WE. The effect of long-term fasting onketone body metabolism in the dog. Comp Biochem Physiol. (1986) 83:391–5. doi: 10.1016/0305-0491(86)90386-X

75. Keller U, Shulman G. Effect of glucagon on hepatic fatty acid oxidationand ketogenesis in conscious dogs. Am J Physiol. (1979) 237:E121–9. doi: 10.1152/ajpendo.1979.237.2.E121

76. Crandall LA. A comparison of ketosis in man and dog. J Biol Chem. (1940) 138:123–9.

Keller U, Cherrington AD, Liljenquist JE. Ketone body turnover and net hepatic ketone production in fasted and diabetic dogs. Am J Physiol. (1978) 235:E238–47. doi: 10.1152/ajpendo.1978.235.2.E238

78. Reichard GA Jr, Paul P, Bortz WM. Ketone-body production and oxidation in fasting obese humans. J Clin Invest. (1974) 53:508–15. doi: 10.1172/JCI107584

79. Wiener R, Hirsch HJ, Spitzer JJ. Cerebral extraction of ketones and their penetration into CSF in the dog. Am J Physiol. (1971) 220:1542–6. doi: 10.1152/ajplegacy.1971.220.5.1542

Lamers KJ, Doesburg WH, Gabreëls FJ, Romsom AC, Lemmens WA, WeversRA, et al. CSF concentration and CSF/blood ratio of fuel related components in children after prolonged fasting.
 Clin Chim Acta. (1987) 167:135–45. doi: 10.1016/0009-8981(87)90366-4

81. Valente-Silva P, Lemos C, Köfalvi A, Cunha RA, Jones JG. Ketone bodieseffectively
compete with glucose for neuronal acetyl-CoA generation in rat hippocampal slices. NMR Biomed.
(2015) 28:1111–6. doi: 10.1002/nbm.3355

82. Belo PS, Romsos DR, Leveille GA. Influence of diet on glucose tolerance, onthe rate of glucose utilization and on gluconeogenic enzyme activities in the dog. J Nutr. (1976) 106:1465–74. doi: 10.1093/jn/106.10.1465

83. Kahn SE, Hull RL, Utzschneider KM. Mechanisms linking obesity to insulin resistance and type 2 diabetes. Nature. (2006) 444:840–6. doi: 10.1038/nature05482

84. Blanchard GG, Nguyen P, Gayet C, Leriche I, Siliart B, Paragon B-M. Rapidweight loss with a high-protein low-energy diet allows the recovery of ideal body composition and insulin sensitivity in obese dogs. J Nutr. (2004) 134(Suppl. 8):2148S–50S. doi: 10.1093/jn/134.8.2148S

85. German AJ, Hervera M, Hunter L, Holden SL, Morris PJ, Biourge V, et al.Improvement in insulin resistance and reduction in plasma inflammatory adipokines after weight loss in obese dogs. Domest Anim Endocrinol. (2009) 37:214–26. doi: 10.1016/j.domaniend.2009.07.001

86. Adolphe JL, Silver TI, Childs H, Drew MD, Weber LP. Short-term obesityresults in detrimental metabolic and cardiovascular changes that may not be reversed with weight loss in an obese dog model. Br J Nutr. (2014) 112:647–56. doi: 10.1017/S0007114514001214

87. Blackshear PJ, Holloway PAH, Alberti KGMM. The effects of starvation and insulin on the release of gluconeogenic substrates from the extra-splanchnic tissues in vivo. FEBS Lett. (1974)
48:310–3. doi: 10.1016/0014-5793(74)80493-X

Saudek CD, Felig P. The metabolic events of starvation. Am J Med. (1976) 60:117–26. doi:
 10.1016/0002-9343(76)90540-4

89. Belo PS, Romsos DR, Leveille GA. Influence of diet on lactate, alanine andserine turnover and incorporation into glucose in the dog. J Nutr. (1977) 107:397–403. doi: 10.1093/jn/107.3.397

90. Gjedde A, Crone C. Induction processes in blood-brain transfer of ketone bodies during starvation. Am J Physiol. (1975) 229:1165–9. doi: 10.1152/ajplegacy.1975.229.5.1165

Bouzier-Sore AK, Voisin P, Canioni P, Magistretti PJ, Pellerin L. Lactate is a preferential oxidative energy substrate over glucose for neurons in culture. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab. (2003) 23:1298–306. doi: 10.1097/01.WCB.0000091761.61714.25

92. Leino RL, Gerhart DZ, Duelli R, Enerson BE, Drewes LR. Diet-inducedketosis increases monocarboxylate transporter (MCT1) levels in rat brain. Neurochem Int. (2001) 38:519–27. doi: 10.1016/S0197-0186(00)00102-9

 Dixit VD, Mielenz M, Taub DD, Parvizi N. Leptin induces growth hormonesecretion from peripheral blood mononuclear cells via a protein kinase Cand nitric oxide-dependent mechanism.
 Endocrinology. (2003) 144:5595–603. doi: 10.1210/en.2003-0600

94. Caldefie-Chezet F, Poulin A, Vasson MP. Leptin regulates functionalcapacities of polymorphonuclear neutrophils. Free Radic Res. (2003) 37:809–14. doi: 10.1080/1071576031000097526

95. Lukacs NW, Peters-Golden M, Gottschalk A, Phare SM, Mancuso P, Huffnagle GB. Leptindeficient mice exhibit impaired host defense in gram-negative pneumonia. J Immunol. (2014)
168:4018–24. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.168.8.4018

96. Howard JK, Lord GM, Matarese G, Vendetti S, Ghatei MA, Ritter MA, et al. Leptin protects mice from starvation-induced lymphoid atrophy and increases thymic cellularity in ob/ob mice. J Clin Invest. (1999) 104:1051–9. doi: 10.1172/JCI6762

97. Weigle DS, Duell PB, Connor WE, Steiner RA, Soules MR, Kuijper JL. Effect of fasting, refeeding, and dietary-fat restriction on plasma leptin levels. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. (1997)
82:561–5. doi: 10.1210/jc.82.2.561

 Herieka M, Erridge C. High-fat meal induced postprandial inflammation.Mol Nutr Food Res. (2014) 58:136–46. doi: 10.1002/mnfr.2013 00104

99. Yang W, Cao M, Mao X, Wei X, Li X, Chen G, et al. Alternateday fasting protects the livers of mice against high-fat diet-induced inflammation associated with the suppression of Toll-like receptor 4/nuclear factor κB signaling. Nutr Res. (2016) 36:586–93. doi: 10.1016/j.nutres.2016. 02.001

100. Bhatnagar AS, Prasanth Kumar PK, Hemavathy J, Gopala Krishna AG. Fatty acid composition, oxidative stability, and radical scavenging activity of vegetable oil blends with coconut oil. J Am Oil Chem Soc. (2009) 86:991–9. doi: 10.1007/s11746-009-1435-y

101. Castellano C-A, Pierotti T, St-Pierre V, Cunnane SC, Vandenberghe C, Fortier M.
Tricaprylin alone increases plasma ketone response more than coconut oil or other medium-chain triglycerides: an acute crossover study in healthy adults. Curr Dev Nutr. (2017) 1:e000257. doi: 10.3945/cdn.116.000257

102. St-Pierre V, Vandenberghe C, Lowry C-M, Fortier M, Castellano C-A, Wagner R, et al. Plasma ketone and medium chain fatty acid response in humans consuming different medium chain triglycerides during a Metabolic Study Day. Front Nutr. (2019) 6:1–8. doi: 10.3389/fnut.2019.00046

103. Matthews DR, Hosker JP, Rudenski AS, Naylor BA, Treacher DF, TurnerRC. Homeostasis model assessment: insulin resistance and  $\beta$ -cell function from fasting plasma glucose and insulin concentrations in man. Diabetologia. (1985) 28:412–9. doi: 10.1007/BF00280883

104. Harvie MN, Pegington M, Mattson MP, Frystyk J, Dillon B, Evans G, et al. The effects of intermittent or continuous energy restriction on weight loss and metabolic disease risk markers: a randomized trial in young overweight women. Int J Obes. (2011) 35:714–27. doi: 10.1038/ijo.2010.171

105. Klempel MC, Kroeger CM, Bhutani S, Trepanowski JF, Varady KA.Intermittent fasting combined with calorie restriction is effective for weight loss and cardio-protection in obese women. Nutr J. (2012) 11:1–9. doi: 10.1186/1475-2891-11-98

106. Ader M, Stefanovski D, Richey JM, Kim SP, Kolka CM, Ionut V, et al.Failure of homeostatic model assessment of insulin resistance to detect marked diet-induced insulin resistance in dogs. Diabetes. (2014) 63:1914–9. doi: 10.2337/db13-1215

107. Appleton DJ, Rand JS, Sunvold GD. Basal plasma insulin and homeostasismodel
assessment (HOMA) are indicators of insulin sensitivity in cats. J Feline Med Surg. (2005) 7:183–93.
doi: 10.1016/j.jfms.2004.12.002

108. Slingerland LI, Robben JH, Van Haeften TW, Kooistra HS, Rijnberk A.Insulin sensitivity and  $\beta$ -cell function in healthy cats: assessment with the use of the hyperglycemic glucose clamp. Horm Metab Res. (2007) 39:341–6. doi: 10.1055/s-2007-976541

332

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Leung, Cave, Heiser, Edwards, Godfrey and Wester. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

# Appendix IV: High-fat recipes used in the ketone kinetics study

Ingredient	Amount (grams)
Blackhawk <sup>®</sup> Working Dog, lamb and beef, dry	100
Beef tallow	30
Coconut oil	30
Whey protein isolate	25
Balance IT <sup>®</sup> Canine supplement	10
Marmite <sup>®</sup> yeast spread	5
Sunflower oil	3
Total grams	203
Total kilocalories	1,106

*Recipe equals approximately* 5.45 *kcals/gram of diet. Diets were fed to meet the maintenance energy requirement of each dog.* 

# Appendix V: Modified commercial and home-made ketogenic recipes

Ingredient	Amount (grams)
Royal Canin <sup>®</sup> Recovery, canned	100
Rice, white, unenriched, cooked weight	20
Butter, no added salt	8
Coconut oil	6
Balance IT® Canine supplement	2
Total grams	136
Total kilocalories	252.2

Recipe equals approximately 1.85 kcals/gram of diet. Diets were fed to meet the resting energy requirement of each dog.

Ingredient	Amount (grams)
Chicken, white and dark meat only, no skin, stewed	80
Rice, white, unenriched, cooked weight	48
Butter, no added salt	32
Coconut oil	10
Balance IT <sup>®</sup> Canine supplement	7
Total grams	177
Total kilocalories	498

Recipe equals approximately 2.81 kcals/gram of diet. Diets were fed to meet the resting energy requirement of each dog.